

CURRY 8 Tutorials

Multi-modal neuroimaging



Copyright 2017 - Compumedics Neuroscan.

All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this manual may be used or reproduced in any form or by any means, or stored in a database or retrieval system, without prior written permission of the company. Making copies of any part of this document for any purpose other than your own personal use is a violation of United States copyright laws. For information, contact Neuroscan.

Table of Contents

Part I	CURRY 8	1
1	Contact Information	3
Part II	CURRY 8 Tutorials	4
1	Conventions	
	Substitutions for Paths	
	Target Folders for Windows 7 (and newer versions)	7
	Workflow	
	Database	
	Using Parameter Files	
2	EEG Acquisition	
	Initial Configuration, Create Montages	
	Simulated Acquisition	
	Digitization of Sensor and Landmark Positions	
	Online Options	
	Averaging	
	Artifact Reduction	
	Spectral Analysis	104
	Template Matching	108
	MRI Gradient and Ballistocardiogram Reduction	118
	Fsp Averaging	125
	Source Reconstruction	127
	Video	133
3	Importing Data Files	137
	Functional Data Import Wizard	
	Image Data Parameters Windows	
4	Signal Processing	156
	Data Display Options and File Navigation	
	Filtering	171
	Creating Montages	
	Common Artifact Reduction	191
	MRI Gradient and Ballistocardiogram Reduction	
	Evoked Response Analysis	
	Epoching and Averaging with StimTracker	
	2D and 3D Mapping	290
	Removing Pulse Artifact	
	Conditional Statements	
	Peak Detection	
	Fsp Averaging	
	Spectral and Coherence Analyses	
	Epileptic Spike Detection	
	Template Matching and Dipole Clusters	
	Manual Spike Detection and Dipole Clusters	
	PCA and ICA Analysis	
	Group Averaging	
	Statistical Comparisons - Maps	
5	Image Data Processing	452

П

	Averaged MR Data Sets	453
	Automated Segmentation and BEM Model Creation	457
	Manually Assisted Automated Segmentation	463
	Manual Segmentation	468
	MRI and CT Grid Merging	477
	Grid Placement Planning	500
	Talairach Coordinate System	510
	DTI Fiber Track Imaging	517
	Averaging MRI Data Files	521
6	Source Reconstruction	525
	Dipole Models	525
	ICA Source Reconstruction	538
	Simulated Data	
	Dipole Simulation	550
	Scan Methods	
	Current Density Reconstruction	
	Some Tips for Using Source Reconstruction	579
	Frequency Domain Source Analysis	586
	Source Coherence	591
	Statistical Comparisons - Dipoles, CDRs	608
	fMRI Weighting	627
	MEG and EEG Source Reconstruction	636
7	Stereo-EEG Tutorials	645
	FEM Models with Anisotropic Skulls	
	Stereo-EEG Source Localization	
	Focal High Resolution Localization	665
	Electrode Track Viewing	670
8	Macro Recorder	679
9	Report Generation	701

1 CURRY 8

1

CURRY 8

Tutorials

multi-modal neuroimaging





1.1 Contact Information

This document is provided without warranty of any kind, expressed or implied, including but not limited to the particular purpose.

While every care has been taken in the preparation of this document, some errors may remain. If you find any error or omission, or if you have any questions or comments, please feel free to contact us through one of the following routes.

If you live outside the USA or Canada, and purchased your system through one of our international distributors, please contact the **distributor** first, especially if your system is under warranty.

In all other cases, please use **curry8help@neuroscan.com**, or see the other Support options on our web site (*http://www.compumedicsneuroscan.com*). Or, if you live in the USA or Canada, please call **1-877-717-3975**. International callers should use **704-749-3200**.

For Sales related questions, please contact your local distributor, or contact us at **sales@neuroscan.com**.

Copyright © 2017 - Compumedics Neuroscan.

All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this manual may be used or reproduced in any form or by any means, or stored in a database or retrieval system, without prior written permission of the company. Making copies of any part of this document for any purpose other than your own personal use is a violation of United States copyright laws. For information, contact Neuroscan.

A printable PDF version of this manual can be downloaded from **www.compumedicsneuroscan.com**. A paper copy can be obtained by sending an email request to **curry8help@neuroscan.com**.

Printed in the United States of America

CURRY is a registered trademark of Compumedics Neuroscan. Acrobat Reader is a registered trademark of Adobe Systems, Inc. Windows is a registered trademarks of Microsoft Corp. HASP is a registered trademark of Safenet, Inc.

CURRY 8 Tutorials [6501C] 2017-7-7

2 CURRY 8 Tutorials

We have made a concerted effort to provide a variety of ways to help you become familiar with the extensive functionality that is contained within CURRY. The Tutorials below provide one method, and all users of CURRY - old and new alike - are encouraged to go through them. The Tutorials are organized largely in the order that you would use CURRY, assuming you have a complete license. That is, they start with configuring the program to acquire EEG data. They then go on through basic analysis of the EEG/MEG data. Image data applications are covered next, followed by source reconstruction examples.

If you have something other than a full license, you will not see or have access to all of the functionality that is described. Focus on those sections that are included with your license, and ignore sections that are not. (It is easy to upgrade to more inclusive licenses by purchasing them and then adding the license to your HASP dongle).

The Tutorial database and data files are included on your DVD/thumb drive with the CURRY installation. To install them, go to the *Tutorial Data* folder on the DVD/thumb drive, and run the CURRYSTutorials.exe file, extracting the files to the default *C*:\ location.



Or, you may download the files by going to **Help** and select **Download Tutorial Data**. Run the .exe file, extracting the files to the default *C*:\ location.

The Database is called *CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb*. If you open CURRY and find no Database has been loaded, go to **Database** \rightarrow **Open** and select the *CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb* file from the *C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials* folder. Shown collapsed, on the left, you can see that it is divided into the major functional modules of CURRY. The expanded view for each major module is shown. There is a Tutorial for each entry, and the files that are used are in the various Studies. The installation on the hard drive more or less mirrors the same hierarchical structure.

It is assumed you have some basic knowledge of CURRY. If you go through the tutorials more or less in order, you should pick up the basics that you will need later on. The later tutorials assume you know, for example, where most things in the user interface, or at least how to find them using the Workflow.



In addition to the Tutorials, we are compiling a library of Macros within CURRY to demonstrate various operations. These will be included with the installation, although more will be created in the future, and these will be found online.

Lastly, we provide live online assistance either via shorter targeted sessions using shared desktops and GoToMeeting, or more formal CURRY Schools that can be online or in person. Watch the web site for upcoming schools, or contact curry8help@neuroscan.com.

2.1 Conventions

The following sections describe some of the more commonly used conventions in CURRY.

2.1.1 Substitutions for Paths

There are several places in CURRY where you have the option to save files using Substitutions for the paths and file names. These are included for your convenience you can use different paths and file names as desired, or not at all. Examples of these include online data files being recorded, the Average Configuration dialogs (online and offline), and files created with Macros.

For example, let's say you are recording data files, and you have already created an organization scheme for where you want the files to be stored on your hard drive (left). Maybe you have a folder called "P300" for the experiment (Group) you are

running, and below that are subject folders, such as "Subj001". For each subject, you have a subfolder called Cond 1. The file that you want to record for that subject is called *condition 1.cdt*. In CURRY, you create a Database that mirrors the hard drive organization (right). This is for convenience only (not a requirement).

4 📗 P300	🔺 蒙 My Database.mdb
4 Cut:001	⊿ 🤽 P300
a 👔 Subjoot	⊿ 🚨 Subj001
🎳 Cond 1	Cond 1
퉬 Subj002	👤 Subj002
퉬 Subj003	🔽 Subj003

Now examine the Recording field below. After entering the drive, C:\, we have entered *GR for the Group name, *SU for the Subject name, and *ST for the Study name. *Condition 1.cdt* will be the file name.

Amplifier Control		
Amplifier:	Simulator 👻	
Configuration:		
Sample Rate:		
Recording:	not connected	
	available space unknown	
	Rec Timer: Off	
C:*GR*SU*ST\Condition 1.cdt		

A Tooltip will assist you in using the substitutions. Positioning the mouse over the field, and clicking in the field displays the Tooltip. It shows the allowed shortcuts, as well as the current path, which in this case is C:P300Subj001Cond 1Condition 1.cdt. The recorded file will be placed in that folder with that file name.



If we are expecting multiple continuous files to be recorded in this session, we could add *Condition 1* **\$\$\$.cdt*. The **\$\$\$* adds a number starting with 001 (or whatever the next free number is) to the file name, and it will increment automatically from that point on with each file you save.



If you save the path/file name with the **Global Parameters** (or Study Parameters, in which case you will need to always use that file), you will not have to make any changes in this field.

Of course, you can use the Browse button to select the target folder and enter the file name manually, if preferred $C:\pred local local$

These options have particular value when you are using Macros in which multiple files are created and saved. If you want the macro to run all the way through, without any user input, you will need a way to automate the file names/path selections. See the *CURRY 8 User Guide, Macros* section, for details regarding substitutions. See also the <u>Macro Recorder</u> tutorial for similar information.

2.1.2 Target Folders for Windows 7 (and newer versions)

There are multiple places in the CURRY 8 where you may retrieve files supplied by Neuroscan, as well as similar files that you create. For example, there are Configuration Files for acquisition that we supply, and these can be modified and saved with a different name, or created from scratch. The files supplied by Neuroscan are installed into certain folders. Those that you save are stored, by necessity, into different folders (a Microsoft requirement).

The folder is: *C*:*Users*\<*User*

Name>*AppData**Roaming**Neuroscan**Curry8**Acquisition**DeviceConfigurations* folder. The *AppData* folder may be hidden and you need to enable **Show Hidden Folders** in Windows Explorer in order to see this folder.

Similarly, sensor placement, log, macro, and montage files have their own folders.



Wherever this distinction occurs, you will see a drop-down list that has files in three sections. Those above the *Read Only* line are ones you have saved. The ones we supply are *Read Only* files. You can modify them, but not overwrite them. Save them with a different file name. They will be saved to the appropriate target folder. If you save them to a different folder, they will not appear in the list, although in many instances you will be able to retrieve them manually with a browse button. Montages that do not contain any channels of the current device group are sorted out and placed in the *Invalid For This Group* section (so you can see directly which files can be meaningfully applied to a group). Click the **<Open Install File Location>** line to go directly to this folder.

Montages			
10/20 System Interpolation			
Montages			
V EEG	<none></none>		
Show Mor	None> New> Edit> Edit> Edit> Edit> Seconder> Display Page 1 Midline Occipital Reorder VEP DC-200 Sample Bipolar Montage Sample Channel Order test Tutorial <i>Read Only Circular Referential Cz</i> Circular Referential Longitudinal Bipolar LR Longitudinal Bipolar SP Longitudinal Bipolar Longitudinal Referential 2 Longitudinal Referential		
	Transverse Bipolar		
	Transverse Referential ——Invalid For This Group ——		
	MEG 4D Longitudinal Referential MEG Elekta Longitudinal Referential MEG Elekta Regional Referential		

2.1.3 Workflow

The concept of the Workflow was added to CURRY primarily as an aid in familiarization to the program. You can do everything in CURRY without ever using the Workflow, but in the beginning it is helpful to have something that takes you immediately to the part of the program that lets you do what you want. In some cases, you will be taken to different parameter panels and displays. In others, you may see a brief macro that will provide helpful information. The some that there is a macro to play.

You will see different sections and items in the Workflow depending on what state the program is in (Acquisition or Analysis), what license(s) you have, and what steps have already been completed. You may expand or contract the sections, as desired.



1. You can access the Workflow at any time by clicking the **Workflow** tab in the

	✓ Workfl	🧧 Database
,	For Help, pre	ss F1

lower left part of the CURRY 8 display For Help, press F1

2. When you first open CURRY 8 and display the Workflow, you will see the following options. Basically, the program is asking you, what do you want to do? The symbols before each option let you know there is an icon on the Toolbar that will provide the same functionality.

Workflow			
[<none></none>		
	 Common Tasks Show the Database Open a File Open a Folder Create Amplifier Configurations Start an Acquisition Create a Montage 		

The field at the very top allows you to select a **Scope**. **Scope** modes contain preset parameters for common uses of CURRY, as shown. If you select one of the Scope options, those parameters will be entered in various parts of CURRY, such as, the epoch intervals. You can always change them, if needed, and then save the changes as new Scope Parameters or as Study Parameters.

Workflow			
	<none> •</none>		
	<none></none>		
	<all></all>	•	
	Curry 7		
	ERP		
	Epilepsy Create Amplifier Confi	gurations	

The **Common Tasks** items are self-explanatory. Click on one to go to that part of the program.

3. Once you connect to your amplifier, or begin to replay a file in the Simulator, you will see additional acquisition options.

Acquisition
🔊 Load Parameters
Amplifier and Recording Controls
Impedance Check
Filtering Options
Baseline Correction
Rereferencing
Artifact Reduction
Online Averaging
Display Options
Online FFTs

If, for example, you want to perform an **Impedance Check**, click that line, and the program will take you to the proper panel and flash the Impedance button.

Acquisition			
🗎 🗎 🕨 🗖 🖌 🖉			
A	mplifier Control		
Amplifier:	Simulator	-	
Configuration:		-	
Sample Rate:	- 250 Hz		
Recording:	receiving data		
	347.4 GB (>10 days)		
Rec Timer: Off			
*DT\Acquisition\Acquisition *\$\$.cdt			
Start Amplifier			
Impedance Settings			

If you want to perform **Artifact Reduction**, clicking that line will display the **Artifact Reduction** panel, and so on.

While many of these are options are the same as are contained in the Acquisition parameter panels, there may be times where you have on panel open, then wish, for example, to re-reference the data display, and not recall where that option was. Clicking the Workflow line takes you there immediately.

Note that some items are preceded by a O and others have a O. The blue arrow means that this parameter has not been changed. The green check mark means that the option has been changed, but can be reviewed. The information in parentheses (when present) tells you the current setting, status, count, etc. for the particular item. The P button means that there is a macro to play for more information.

4. If you are analyzing the data offline, you will see more items in the list. Again, some take you to a parameter panel, some take you directly to the specific option, and others may only play a macro that contains more information. There are workflow sections for Signal Processing, Image Data, and Source Reconstruction. Again, the content will change depending on what steps you have completed (and what licenses you have).



Note that there are several "Save" options. There is occasional redundancy in the CURRY program. There can be three or four different ways to do the same thing. Some of the more frequently used "Save" options are included in the Workflow to make them easier to find. They have the same function as other Save options. For example, **Save Functional Data** is the same as **File** \rightarrow **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save Data**, and **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**, and from the **Results** list, **Functional Data** \rightarrow (*right click*) **Save As**.

2.1.4 Database

A Database defines the files that you will be using, and places them in a hierarchical structure. The Database does not actually contain the files, rather, it points to the files that will be used. If you will be recording data from multiple subjects in a research study, and you wish to impose an organization on the files you will be using, you would then use a Database. If during the course of your analysis you create additional files, such as averaged data files, configuration files, parameter files, source reconstruction files, etc., it will be easier to keep them organized if you use a Database.

Prior to CURRY 8, CURRY used *.mdb Database files (MS Access), and CURRY 8 will still read those files. However, the preferred file type in CURRY 8 is .cdb (SQLite).

If you are not using a Database, you may still access acquisition and analysis from within CURRY.

1. You can open a file from the **Workflow**, or select **File** \rightarrow **Open** and then select a data file (see the *Files of Type* field for options), or click the **Open** icon **P**.



1

If the file has not been opened before (or if there is missing information, such as sensor positions), the **Functional Data Import Wizard** will be seen (see the **Functional Data Import Wizard** tutorial). After completing the steps in the Wizard, the file will appear. If you are simply opening a file, an *Unfiled study* is seen at the bottom of the Database with that file name in it. (Some MEG data files are "complete", and you will not see the Wizard at all).

⊿	a 🧧 CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb		
	Acquisition		
	🖻 🤽 Image Data		
	J Signal Processing		
	Isource Reconstruction		
	Using Macros		
⊿	🎇 Unfiled Studies		
	⊿ 👕 Study1		
	🔊 😂 Viscpt.cnt		

2. After performing the desired operations and closing the Study, the Unfiled Study will be removed.

3. If you want to keep an Unfiled Study, you may drag the Study (drag "Study1" in the figure above) to an existing Subject in whatever Database you have open and drop it there. You may also use File \rightarrow Save Study As... to save the study apart from a Database (.cst files). You can then open the Study later using File \rightarrow Open with *Files of Type* set to *CURRY 8 Studies*). The Study will be opened again as an Unfiled Study (which can then be added to a Database by dragging and dropping to a Subject).

4. You can set the program to treat Unfiled Studies in different ways when you close CURRY. These options are found under **Edit** \rightarrow **Options** \rightarrow **Settings**, in the **Opening and Closing** section.

Opening and Closing			
Enable Last Used Parameters	Create:	If in Database, Autosave	-
	Apply:	Never	-
Run Study Macros:		Always	•
Unfiled Studies with > 1 file:		Ask to Insert into Database	-
Save Report:		Ask to Insert into Database Insert into Database Autosave Do Nothing	

Unfiled Studies with > 1 file. The rationale here is that if you are just opening a data file for some fairly simple purpose, there will likely be no additional files created, such as, study parameter files. In that case, the program will simply close. If you have added one or more additional files to the Unfiled Study, there is a greater chance that you will want to save these. Therefore, you can set the program to do different things if there is more than one file in the Unfiled Study.

Ask to Insert into Database. You will be asked if you want to insert the Unfiled Study into the currently open Database.

CURRY 8	
?	Study1 is an unfiled study with 2 files in it. Insert this unfiled study into database?
	Yes No Cancel

If you say **Yes**, you will see the Study saved under a new Subject, with the data and time that it was saved.

Latosave 2015-08-03 13:39:44]
a 🛅 Study1
💣 viscpt.cfg
🔊 😂 Viscpt.cnt

Insert into Database. The Unfiled Study will be inserted into the Database automatically under an Autosaved Subject, as shown above.

Autosave. The Unfiled Study will be saved automatically (as a .cst file).

Do Nothing. The program will close without saving the Unfiled Study.

Using Databases

The easiest way to approach the idea of the Database is to realize that it has a familiar hierarchical structure, similar to that seen in Windows Explorer. There are folders with subfolders with more subfolders. The intended use is for the Database to be comprised of one or more Groups (or none). Each Group can contain one or more Subjects (or none). Each Subject can have one or more Studies (or none). The data files are listed in the Study folder(s). Files that are created in the analysis process (such as averaged EP files) are often placed in "Derived Study" folders, which are just subfolders.

If that does not fit your particular needs, you can organize the Database in other ways, such as, you can omit the "Groups", or omit "Groups" and "Subjects", etc. (Group, Subject, Study, and Derived Study folders can all be renamed as desired using F2).



You may notice that sometimes there are down arrows that are part of the Subject and/or Study symbols (Study shown below). The arrow indicates that **Inherit Parent Parameters** has been enabled (accessed by *right clicking* on the Subject or Study). When enabled, it means that the parameter file in the parent folder will be applied to the child folder(s). See the <u>Using Parameter Files</u> tutorial for more information. By default, the Inherit Parent Parameters option is enabled for Subjects and disabled for Studies.



Database

It is a good idea to give some thought to the Database structure before starting to collect data for a particular project. Say, for example, that you were going to conduct a research study in which you will record basic auditory and visual P300 sessions. To

make it interesting, let's say you are recording P300s in pre-drug and post-drug conditions. You have the MRI data for each subject.

The basic Database could be organized as follows. The overall Database was created. One experiment is for auditory stimulation, the second is for visual stimulation. There are multiple subjects for each. Each subject has a folder (Study) for the raw data and the averaged data. The functional, imaging, configuration, etc. files have been inserted.



Creating a Database is a simple process:

1. After opening CURRY, go to **Database** \rightarrow **New**. In the Create New Database dialog, you may select or create a folder, and a file name (*P300 Drug Experiment.cdb*) to save the Database. Typically, this will be a dedicated folder that will also contain the data files, organized in subfolders (figure on the right is from Windows Explorer).

Database Help	Pre-Post P300 Study
New	▷ 퉬 Subject 001
Open	🌗 Image Data
Close	🐌 Post-Drug Condition
Import	퉬 Pre-Drug Condition

2. The Database will then be seen in CURRY. The first two icons will then become active.



3. There is no inherent correct or incorrect way to organize the Database. Organize it in whatever way best fits your design. For example, you do not need to have any Groups at all. These options are included to facilitate the structure, when needed. In this example, we will create separate Groups for the Audio and Visual sessions. *Right click* on the Database and select **Add New Group**, or click the **Add**

Group button **C**. The "New Group" will be seen, and you can rename it as desired (*Audio Stimuli*). You can rename the Groups, Subject and Studies at any time by highlighting one and pressing the *F2* key on the keyboard, or by *right-clicking* on the entry and selecting **Rename**.

Note that two Subjects and a Results study have been created automatically. CURRY is anticipating that you may want more than one Subject. The results folder has been created directly under the Group, anticipating that you may want to have a separate folder where you can save, for example, all of the averaged data files you will create. These all need to be in a single folder when you go on to create a grand average of all averages files.



Repeat the process to add the second Group (*Video Stimuli*). (You may also use **Database** \rightarrow **Add New Group**).



Relabel the Results folders so they will be meaningful later on. Click on the first one to highlight it, and press the F2 key on your keyboard (or *right click* on the Study and select **Rename**).



Another option you can include is to *right click* on the Group (or any entry) and select **Properties**. Use the fields in any way desired to help keep track of the procedures you were using, the subject characteristics, and so forth.

🧧 Database Inform	ation		×
1	Group Propertie	25	
Last Name:	Acquisition		
Middle Name:			
First Name:			
Date of Birth:	Dec/30/1899	\$	
Address:			
Gender:	Female	🔘 Male	Ounderstanding
Handedness:	🔘 Left	🔘 Right	Ounderstanding
Comment:			*
	✓ Inherit Parer	Prev.	d Delete
			Close

4. Next, we will add an additional **Subject** to each Group. You do not need to add folders for all of them at the beginning - this is just to demonstrate how it is done. Each Group may contain one or more **Subjects**. To add a Subject, highlight the

desired Group and click on the **Add Subject** icon on the Database Toolbar, or *right click* on the **Group** and select **Add New Subject**. You will have the opportunity to rename the Subject at that point. Delete the "New Study" lines that are created automatically.



If you *right click* on the Subject and select **Properties**, you will see the following window in which you may enter additional information about a particular Subject, if desired.

🥛 Database Inform	ation		×
1	Subject Properties	5	
Last Name:	Artifact Reduction	n	
Middle Name:			
First Name:			
Date of Birth:	Apr /30/2010 🗘		
Address:			
Gender:	Female	🔘 Male	Our Output Ou
Handedness:	🔘 Left	🔘 Right	Ouknown
Comment:			*
	💷 Inherit Parent ()arametem	+
	Pr	rev. 🕑 Next	X Delete
			Close

5. Next we will add **Studies** to the **Subjects**. (CURRY was closed and reopened to show the final order). In this design, each Study will have a Pre-Drug and Post-Drug Study. *Right click* on the Subject and select **Add New Study**, or highlight the

Subject and click the **Add Study** button . You will have the opportunity to change the Study name. Since the studies are listed alphabetically, and we want the pre to come before the post, we'll add an A and a B to the Study names. Repeat for all Subjects. Note that you may drag and drop the Studies, copying them from one place to another.



6. Now, if we were going to acquire data, the next step would be to highlight the Pre-Drug Study and click the **Start Acquisition** icon that appears to the right of

the study \bigcirc , or *right-click* on the Study and select **Open**, or just *double-click* on the Study. Any of the methods will access acquisition.



The acquisition part of CURRY will open. This would be a good time to select the folder where you wish to store the EEG data you will be acquiring (in the Recording

section of the <u>Amplifier Control</u> panel). This is where the data file will be stored on your hard drive. In the Database, it will appear in the Study you have open. You can use the wildcard substitutions for saving the file (see the <u>Substitutions for Paths</u> tutorial), or the browse button, or a combination of both.

Recording:	not connected	
	available space unknown	
	Rec Timer: Off	
*DT\Acquisit	ion\Acquisition *\$\$.cdt	

7. If you already have the data recorded and just wish to load the file into the Database, you can *right-click* on the Study and select **Insert Functional Data**

Files. Use can also use the **Insert File** icon if from the Database Toolbar. The file will be inserted into the selected Study. You can also open Windows Explorer, locate the data file(s) there, and drag and drop them into the desired Study. Use

the standard Ctrl+click and Shift+click to select multiple data files to drag and drop.



If you are loading the data for the first time, you will need to import the file(s) via the *Functional Data Parameters Wizard*, which will be described in a later Tutorial.

8. For this example, we have included the sensor position file (*Subj 001.3dd*). This is a file that was created (in SCAN) using the Fastrak Digitizer, which contains the XYZ coordinates of the electrodes, as well as the coordinates for physical landmarks on the subject's head. They are loaded similarly to functional data files. *Right click* on the Study and select **Insert Digitizer File**. You may also select the digitizer file from within the Functional Data Import Wizard.



9. If you have image data (MRI, CT, etc.), you may load it in the same way. The data (either a single file with all of the slices, or a folder containing individual files for individual slices) will be entered. In this case, since we will be using the same MRI for both Studies, we can load it at the Subject level (or in each Study - both will work). If you are loading the image data for the first time, you will need to import the file(s) via the **Image Data Parameters** windows, which will be described in a later Tutorial.

In the example below, we have loaded the Pre-Drug EEG file, the single .3dd file, and the MRI data file (loaded at the Subject level).



10. You can continue the same structure using multiple Subjects, all within the same Database. You will likely have saved the **Study Parameters**, and these will be seen as .cfg files in the current Study.



11. When you process the data files, you will in most cases have results files, such as, averaged evoked response data. When you save the new data file (**Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**), you will see multiple options on the Save As screen. Specifically, there are options to save the average file to the Database (click **Show Options**). In this case, we are creating a new Derived study (subfolder) called Average Data. This will be placed below the currently Open study. Also, since we will eventually want to create grand averages of all like data files (these must all be in the same Study), we will also add the file at the Group level, using the folder that was created when we first added the Group, and relabeled Average AEP Files.

		Options	X
		Upsample / Downsample [250.0	Hz]
		Add File to Database (ent	er name of Study to create or extend)
		Add to Study as:	Average data
		Add to Subject as:	New Study
		Add to Group as:	Averaged AEP Files
File name:	AEP Type 1	Run Macro (after loading F	File)
Save as type:	CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)	01 Quick Orientation	
	Save selected Interval	Open as New Study	
Hide Folders	Show Optio	ns Save	Cancel

The Database now appears as shown below. The same file now appears in two places. This saves the step of having to move the file manually to a folder containing all files to be averaged for the grand average.



Recall that the data files themselves are not contained in the Database. The entries in the Database merely point to the files on the hard drive. Therefore, if you make changes to the averaged data file, and resave it to the hard drive, you do not need to do anything else at any level in the Database (unless you change the file name).

Using Multiple Files in the Same Study

If you insert multiple continuous data files in the same study, the study will open with the files concatenated automatically. The files must be comparable, such as, they must have the same number of channels, the same labels, the same sampling rate, etc. CURRY will treat the concatenated files as if they were a single continuous data file.

Averaged data files are frequently inserted into a single Study, as that is the procedure for creating an average of the averaged files. The files must all have the same number of channels, the same labels, the same start and ending latencies, and the same sampling rate. When the Study is opened, the individual files will be seen as a sequence of epochs. Operations that you apply, such as rereferencing, filtering, channel interpolation, peak detection, the Timerange you select, etc., will be applied to all of the average files (epochs).

This concludes the Tutorial describing the general use of the Database.

2.1.5 Using Parameter Files

If you find yourself frequently entering the same parameter settings over and over in the course of data acquisition or analysis, you can simplify the steps by using the various types of Parameter files. (Another option is to use macros, see <u>Macro</u><u>Recorder</u>).

To make the best use of the options in CURRY, you need to understand the various types of parameter files and how they are used. CURRY uses a different approach from our SCAN software, one that has been used in the CURRY program for many years. Instead of thinking about serial steps that are performed to analyze the data, think instead of a constellation of parameters, that is, all of the parameter settings that are contained in the body of the program. Changes to the parameter settings are applied *instantly* in many cases. You do not have to create separate files along the way. If you have averaged data (such as EPs or averaged epileptic spikes), and you are doing source reconstruction, any changes you make to the data files - the Timerange you are analyzing, the type of dipole analyses, and so forth - are reflected immediately source results. At various points you may take a snapshot, so to speak, of all of the current parameter settings (the **Study Parameters**) and save them with the Study you are working with (or recording). When you open that Study again, the parameters are applied, and you are then back where you were when the Study was last closed (with certain exceptions). You can take the Study Parameters used with one data file, and apply them to other like data files, thus reducing the duplication of effort. The result is a much faster and more efficient way to configure acquisition and perform the analyses.

Global Parameters are applied across all data files, all Studies, all Subjects and all Databases - they are applied globally. If there are certain colors or processing parameter settings you always use, you can save these as Global Parameters and they will be applied to all data files when you open the Study. Global Parameters contain only a relatively small subset of all possible parameters. If you find you cannot save some settings as Global Parameters, use Study Parameters instead.

Scope Parameters. At the top of the **Workflow** are the Scope Parameters you may select. Scope parameters are simply those preset parameters that are used most often with ERP Analysis, Epilepsy evaluations, or Source Analysis. The Curry 7 option uses the Curry 7 defaults values. When you select one of these, those parameters will be inserted at the various places in CURRY. These are simple conveniences to save you time. If you find that you need to modify the Scope Parameters, then set the parameters the way you want them and save them as Study Parameters. Study Parameters supersede Scope Parameters.

۷	Workflow			
	<none></none>			
	<none></none>			
	<all></all>	-		
	Curry 7			
	ERP			
	Epilepsy			

Study Parameters can be applied to the particular Study, or, if placed in a higher level, they can be applied to files in all or selected lower Studies. The Study Parameters file contains those changes that have been made to the Global Parameters or to the Scope Parameters. When you start CURRY, the Global Parameters are read first, then the Scope Parameters if any were selected, and then the Study Parameters. The Study Parameters therefore take precedence over the Scope and Global ones.

It is possible to save Study Parameters at any level in the Database hierarchy, from Group to Derived Studies. The same rules apply: Global Parameters are applied first, then Scope, then Study Parameters in descending order. In the absence of a parameter file at a given level, the nearest upper parameters are applied. If there are no parameter files at all, the Global Parameters are applied.

Last Used Parameters are the settings that were in place when the Study was closed. The Last Used Parameters settings are found under **Edit** \rightarrow **Options**, where you can enable their use (with options), or not. A "Last Used" .cfg file is created, similar to the Study Parameters.

Special Case Parameters. There are some parameters that will be specific to the file you are analyzing. These include bad blocks, interpolated channels, and deselected epochs (with epoched files). If you were to apply these parameters to a different file, the results would be incorrect for that file. To avoid this situation, changes that are made involving these parameters are saved to the .dpa file that is stored in the same folder as the data file in the Study you had opened. (This is the same .dpa file that is created in the Functional Data Import Wizard). When you close the Study, you will be asked if you want to save these changes.



If you save the changes, they will be applied automatically when you reopen the Study.

Inherit Parent Parameters. With Subjects and Studies, you have the option to inherit the parameter file from the parent folder, if it exists. For example, you may have a Subject folder that has multiple Studies below it. Instead of placing parameter files in each Study, you can place one parameter file in the Subject folder, and designate some or all Studies to inherit the parameter settings. Similarly, you can place a parameter file at the Group level, and apply it to all or only selected Subjects and Studies below it. The option is accessed by *right-clicking* on the Subject or Study and selecting/deselecting **Inherit Parent Parameters**. The default setting for Subjects is to have the option enabled; for Studies the default setting is off.

This tutorial uses the Study shown below to illustrate parameters. If you have already a .cfg file for this Study, *right click* on it and select **Remove File from Study**. *This does not delete the file from the hard drive*; it only removes it from the Study in the Database. If you do not see the *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database, go to **Database** \rightarrow **Open** and select the file from the *C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials* folder. If you do not see that

folder, you will need to download the tutorial Database and files from $\operatorname{Help} \rightarrow \operatorname{Download} \operatorname{Tutorial} \operatorname{Data}$.

4	🛜 CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb
	Acquisition
	▷ 🤽 Image Data
	🔺 🤽 Signal Processing
	a 💄 Artifact Reduction
	BCG Reduction
	a 🛅 Common Artifact Reduction 🛛 💽
	🔿 😂 Viscpt.cnt
	MRI Gradient and BCG Reduction
	Basic Steps
	Statistical Analysis
	Source Reconstruction
	J June 2018 J

Go to Edit \rightarrow Options \rightarrow Settings and make sure that Enable Last Used Parameters is disabled.

Opening and Closing			
Enable Last Used Parameters	Create:	If in Database, Autosave	-
	Apply:	Never	-
Run Study Macros:		Always	•
Unfiled Studies with > 1 file:		Ask to Insert into Database	•
Save Report:		Ask	-
bure report			

e

1. Open the Study. The parameters that you see - the color, the number of channels displayed, and so forth - are all dictated by the **Global Parameters**, and they will be the same for every file you open (unless superseded by other parameter files).

Click the + sign at the end of the **Channel Groups / Bad Blocks** title bar, and select **Add Filtering**.

🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🌞 🏲 🕕 🗎	Viscpt
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	Add Rereferencing
Noise Estimation	Add Baseline Correction
Frequency Domain	Add Filtering
Options	Add Template Matching
Colors	Add Miscellaneous

In the **Filtering** + panel, select **User Defined (Auto)** for the **Filter Type**, and set the **Low Pass** filter to **10 Hz** (to see the filtering effect easily).

	Filtering	+
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻
Low Filter: 📝 High Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]: 10.0 🚔	Slope [Hz]:

Click the *to* button on the Toolbar to invert the polarity (position the mouse in the upper left area to see the Toolbar). A Tooltip will give a brief description.



2. If you want *all data files* to appear with these filter parameters, and with the inverted polarity, click **File** \rightarrow **Parameters** \rightarrow **Save Global Parameters** (click it). You will see a confirmation message. Click **Save Global Parameters**. (if you have already saved Global Parameters that you wish to retain, skip this step).

CURRY 8		
	A subset of user interface settings will be saved as global parameters. Global parameters will later be applied whenever a study or data file is opened. Are you sure you want to save global parameters now?	
🗖 Don't	ask me again Save Global Parameters Cancel	

Close and reopen the Study. The data appear as when the Study was closed. Any other file you open will have the same filtering and polarity setting.

3. Now click **File** \rightarrow **Parameters** \rightarrow **Reset Global Parameters**. This restores the default parameters. Click **Reset Global Parameters** to the message.

CURRY 8	X
	Global parameter files will be reset. Changes take effect the next time CURRY 8 starts. (C:\Users\Marty\AppData\Roaming\Neuroscan\Curry 8\SessionDefaults.cfg and C:\Users\Marty\AppData\Roaming\Neuroscan\Curry 8\GlobalDefaults.cfg) In order to reset study parameters, remove them from the study and reload the study.
🗖 Don't	ask me again Reset Global Parameters Cancel

Close the Study, exit CURRY, and restart CURRY. Now you see a different Database (*CURRY 8 Examples.cdb*), which is the default one. To return to the Tutorials Database, go to **File** and select the *CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb* file in the recently opened files/Databases list. Open the Study again and see that the original parameter settings have been restored.

Global Parameters, again, are settings you want to apply across all data files, all of the time. Not all parameters can be saved as Global Parameters.

4. Select the Filter settings and invert the polarity \mathbf{M} , as before. Save the Study

Parameters by clicking the **Save Study Parameters** icon on the Toolbar $\stackrel{\text{lie}}{=}$ (or, use **File** \rightarrow **Parameters** \rightarrow **Save Study Parameters**). You will see a Save As window where you can enter a file name and folder (use *Filter Polarity.cfg* for the file name, to keep track of the settings that were changed). Click **Save** and the .cfg file is then added to the current Study.

5. Close the Study.

Go to Edit \rightarrow Options \rightarrow Settings. In the Opening and Closing section, click Enable Last Used Parameters, set Create to If in Database, Ask, and set Apply to Ask. (This is preparation for the next step, in order to illustrate Last Used Parameters).

Opening and Closing			
Enable Last Used Parameters	Create:	If in Database, Ask	•
	Apply:	Ask	

Click ${\bf OK}$ and open the Study. The filtering and polarity changes that were made are seen when the data file is opened again.

Now expand the **Colors** panel (for **Functional Data**) and select a different color for the **EEG** waves. Do not save this change with the existing Study Parameters.



6. Close the Study. Because we set the **Create** field to "If in Database, Ask", CURRY sees the existing *Filter Polarity.cfg* file in the Study, and then asks if you want to save the **Last Used Parameters** file. Use *Color Last Used.cfg* for the file name, and click **Save**. Now there are two .cfg files in the Study.

a 🛅 Common Artifact Reduction	
💒 Filter Polarity.cfg	
🚰 Color Last Used.cfg	
ල 😂 Viscpt.cnt	

Open the Study again. Because the **Apply** field was set to "Ask", the program will ask if you want to apply the Last Used parameters. Before saying **Yes**, note that the *Filter Polarity.cfg* parameters have already been applied (the file has been filtered, and positive is up). Click **Apply Parameters** to apply the Last Used parameters.

CURRY 8	×
?	Common Artifact Reduction contains Last Used Parameters. Apply parameters now?
	Apply Parameters Skip

The Color change is then applied.

Last Used Parameters take precedence over **Study Parameters**. Last Used Parameters are used to save settings that are specific to the current file. **Study Parameters** are generally used to save the settings for all data files that you will be working with. **Global Parameters** are used for all files, all of the time. If you were to remove the *Color Last Used.cfg* file from the Study, the parameters from the *Filter Polarity.cfg* file alone would be applied. If you also remove that file, the Global Parameters would be applied.

7. Move to the 49th second in the file, and note the large artifact mainly at P3. We decide to replace the P3 channel with an Interpolated channel. *Right click* on the P3 label, and select **Interpolate Channel**. In the P3 Interpolation window, display the **Channel Selection** window. Use the *Ctrl*+ combination keystroke option to select the electrodes surrounding P3. Click **OK**, select **Distance weighted**, and click **OK**. (The P3 channel is now seen in a different color, and the label is in parentheses).



Interpolation, Bad Blocks, and **Deselected Epochs** are special cases involving changes that will be applicable to the current data file only. If the Study Parameters included these settings, and you saved them and then applied the parameters to another data file, you would get unintended results. Instead, these special cases are detected automatically, and you will have the option to save them in the .dpa parameter file, mentioned at the top of this tutorial. Close the Study to see the following message.



Click **Save** to save the changes. Open the Study again. Click **Apply Parameters** to apply the Last Used Parameters. Now you see the file with all of the parameters being applied: the filtering, the polarity inversion, the color change, and the interpolated channel.



To review, what you are seeing are the Global Parameters, the Study Parameters (which are changes you have made), the Last Used Parameters (more recent changes), and the special case interpolated channel.

Close the Study. Go back to Edit \rightarrow Options \rightarrow Settings. In the Opening and Closing section, deselect Enable Last Used Parameters. We will now look at some of the remaining options involving parameters.

8. Now we will digress for a moment. Let's say you have a Subject with four different Studies, each with a continuous data file. You want to process the files in the same way. You can analyze one file, save the Study Parameters, and then drag-and-drop the parameter file into the other three Studies. In this case, there are four averaged data files. In the first one, we performed a baseline correction, filtered the data, inverted the polarity, and selected the Butterfly Plot. The Study parameters were saved as *Common Parameters.cfg*. That file was dragged and dropped (copied) into the other Studies. When each of those is opened, the same parameters will be applied.



Alternatively, we could Move (*Ctrl+drag and drop*) the parameter file under the Subject, where it can be applied to all Studies below it (simple drag and drop will Copy the file). To receive the inherited parameters, you must enable the **Inherit Parent Parameters** option for each Study (*right click* on the Study to access the option). A down arrow appears in the folder symbol to let you know that the inheritance channel is open. If you leave Inherit Parent Parameters disabled, only the Global Parameters would be applied to the Studies.


You can thereby control which Studies inherit the parent parameters. You can, of course, have Study Parameters (or Last Used Parameters) in the Studies, and these will take precedence. In practice, it is unlikely that there would be a conflict between parameter files in the Subject level versus those in the Study level, but if there were, the Study level would overrule the Subject level.

In the example above, we created the *Common Parameters* file while working with the first Study, and then physically dragged-and-dropped it to the Subject (and Removed it from File 1). If we had enabled **Inherit Parent Parameters** for File 1 first, we would have seen the following message when we saved the Study Parameters from the Toolbar. Here we have the option to save the parameters file with the Parent folder, or with the current Study. If we had selected **Parent Study**, the parameter file would have been saved with the Subject, in this case.



Now we will point out some of the limitations with parameter files.

9. Continuing with the *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database we have been working with, go back to **Edit** → **Options** → **Settings** and disable Enable Last Used Parameters, if you have not already done so. Remove the .cfg files from the *Common Artifact Reduction* study (context menu option). Then open the *Common Artifact Reduction* study again.



Note that the P3 channel remains interpolated. This is because that change is saved with the .dpa parameters file. If we wanted to remove that, we could either remove the interpolation manually, and then close the Study, which would then give the option to save the change to the .dpa file, or, we could *right click* on the data file in the Database and select **Delete Legacy Parameter Files (.dap,.rs3)**. We would then need to go through the import Wizard to recreate the parameter files. Leave the channel interpolated.

10. Add **Artifact Reduction** to the processing list by clicking on the + sign at the end of **Channel Groups / Bad Blocks**.



Expand the Artifact Reduction panel and enter the values shown. Then click the

flashing Scan Artifacts arrow at the top

🗸 Artif	act Reductio	n +
Detection		
Method:	Threshold	•
Lower / Upper 1	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel:
-200 🚖	200 🌲	VEOG 🕨
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:
-200 🚖	500 ≑	0 ≑
Reduction —		
© Off	Subtract	Ovar.
O PCA:	1	Show
O ICA:	1 *	
Averages:	1 *	√ All
	Symmetric	Global

11. Save the Study Parameters, using *Blink reduction.cfg* for the file name. Save the file and close the Study, then reopen it.

12. The Detection parameters are seen in the Artifact Reduction + panel. However, the blinks are still in the data file. Note also that the **Scan Artifacts** arrow

at the top 💌 is flashing again.

This illustrates an important point about saving parameters. Parameter *settings* are saved, but not *operations*. "Scans" are operations. If you want to save the parameters, you can save them, but you will still need to click the Scan button(s), and other similar operations, manually when you apply the parameters to a different file (or the same file again). If you want to save the entire procedure that you are using to analyze the data, you can do that using macros (macros include the various settings as well as the operations).

🗎 Note

If your analysis sequence includes the creation of averaged data files, you should save the Study Parameters before you actually create the average(s). Once the average is displayed, CURRY is in a different state, so to speak. Saving the Study Parameters at that point will be ineffective. You can, of course, save the average data, open that Study, and save its own parameter file.

In this particular file, we would need to click 🗾 again to get back to where we were. Close the study. Remove the .cfg file from the Study.

.

13. Open the Study again, a	and display Fevents / Epochs (below the Database), or click
the Open Events icon P Type to 1 . Enter -200 for t	at the top of the Functional Data parameter panels. Set the Pre [ms] field and 1000 for the Post [ms] . field. Click
the 🕘 In-Place Averaging	button to create an average of the Type 1s.

Events / Epochs			
 	🗙 🌾 💦 🗄	3 🐉 🖪	i 🖪
Events / Epochs			
Event Average (1 Group Active):			
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10
Type:	1 41	- Cor	ndition
Group I	abel: 1		
Group L			
Count:	41/207 C	olor:	
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Anr 📩
1	00:22.056		
1	00:24.092	2.036	
1	00:29.124	5.032	
1	00:31.572	2.448	
1	00:32.640	1.068	
1	00:36.248	3.608	=
1	00:43.228	6.980	
1	00:44.512	1.284	
1	00:51.380	6.868	
1	00:56.964	5.584	
1	01:01.236	4.272	
1	01:12.820	11.6	
1	01:14.772	1.952	
1	01:19.576	4.804	
1	01:31.272	11.7	
1	01:32.312	1.040	
1	01:37.056	4.744	
1	01:40.648	3.592	
1	01:44.080	3.432	
1	01:47.588	3.508	
1	02:04.900	17.3	
1	02:07.280	2.380	-
•			•
Annotati	on:		
Manu	al Align [ms]: 0	*
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]:			
-200	1000	÷	

After the average appears, select **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**. Enter *Type 1s* for the file name. Select the **Add File to Database** option, and enable the **Add to Study as** option. Enter *Type 1 Average* as the new Study name. Enable the **Open File as New Study** option. Click **Save**.

		Options Upsample / Downsample [250.0 Add File to Database (ent Add to Study as: Add to Study as: Add to Subject as: Add to Group as:	EXER NAME OF Study to create or extend) Type 1 Average New Study
File name: Save as type: [Type 1s.cdt CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)	Run Macro (after loading 01 Quick Orientation	File)
Hide Folders	Save selected Interval	Open as New Study ons Save	Cancel

14. The new Study has been added to the Database, as a subfolder to the current folder.



15. In the data display, *right click* in the data display and select **Butterfly Plot**. This gives the following display of the average data. (If your waveforms look different, you may have the CAR selected).



16. If we want to see this same display the next time we open this Study, we can save the Study Parameters. Click the **Save Study Parameters** icon on the Toolbar

. Save the file as *Butterfly.cfg*. The file will be added to the Derived Study.



Close both Studies.

17. Lastly, *right click* on the *Common Artifact Reduction* folder, and select **Insert Parameters**. This is another way to add parameter files to the same or different Studies. Select the *Filter Polarity.cfg* file. Since we want (for demonstration purposes) to include the parameters from the *Filter Polarity.cfg* file with the averaged data file, *right click* on the derived Study (*Type 1 Average*), and select **Inherit Parent Parameters**. A small down arrow will appear on the folder, indicating that the parameters will "flow down" into that Study.



Now when you open the *Type 1 Average* study, both sets of parameters are applied. Close the study.

🖊 Care

Be careful when you save the parameters. *All* changes you have made will be saved. If you are not careful when you save the parameters, you may save changes from many prior steps, including some that you did not mean to save. With **Global** parameters, open a Study, make the changes that you want to be applied to all files, and then continue. With **Study** and **Last Used Parameters**, recall all of the changes you have made before saving the parameters to be sure you really want to save all of them.

There are a few conventions to be aware of when using Study Parameters.

1. There are limits to how far you can go in the analyses and still save the settings in the Study Parameters. If you have continuous data to start with, and the goal is to perform additional analyses with the averaged data that are created from the continuous data, it is important to understand that the Study Parameters you use with the continuous data are not carried over once you have averaged the data. For example, let's say your processing steps include Baseline Correction, Filtering, Artifact Reduction, and SNR based epoch rejection prior to averaging the selected events. If you save the Study Parameters at this point, all of the settings will be applied to the continuous data when you open the file again (you will still need to Scan the data), or if you apply the same settings to another like data file. The next step in the process would be to average the selected events. In essence, CURRY has switched to a different Study (or state), and the parameters for the continuous data no longer apply to the averaged data. In fact, if you try to save the Study Parameters again, you will find that the Save Study Parameters option is grayed out. When you obtain the average, you need to save it and open that Study in order to save the Study Parameters for the average file.

The typical way to manage the Study Parameters is to have the averaged data in a derived folder below the continuous data. You can create Study Parameters for the continuous data, stored in the parent folder, and Study Parameters for the averaged data, stored in the child folder.

2. The next convention to know is that the Study Parameters in a child folder always take precedence over those in the parent folder. If there were no averaged Study Parameters in the example above, CURRY will attempt to apply the continuous Study Parameters to the averaged data. This convention has the advantage of letting you apply one Study Parameters file to all of the files in the subfolders beneath it. For example, the subfolders could each contain a continuous data file to be analyzed. Study Parameters in the parent file above them would then be applied to all of the continuous data files, if they are set to inherit the parent parameters.

3. When using Study Parameters from one data file to other like data files, it is important to realize that ALL of the parameters you have set will be applied to the subsequent data files. If you have set any of the various voltage thresholds, these settings will also be applied to subsequent data files. This may or may not cause problems. For example, the voltage threshold you use for blink detection may be applicable to all or most of the files you are analyzing; whereas, the Min and Max thresholds you use for SNR based sweep rejection may be specific to each particular data file.

4. When you have the Study Parameters created for one data file, and wish to apply them to another data file, you can simply drag and drop the .cfg file from one Study to another. Alternatively, you can *right click* on the target Study and select **Insert Parameters** from the context menu. Then select the desired .cfg file.

Once you understand these few conventions, you will find that Global and Study Parameters can save you a lot of time by "remembering" the settings that you wish to use frequently.

Please see the section on Global and Study Parameters in the *CURRY User Guide* for more information.

2.2 EEG Acquisition

IMPORTANT REMINDER

Before you start recording data for a project, *always* run a few pilot subjects first, and go through the *entire* analysis sequence to ensure that everything will work as you intend. Every so often we hear from a user

that they have collected all of their data, and then they find some fatal flaw that prevents them from doing the analysis they had intended. I.e., the entire data set is not useable. Detecting the problem early on would have avoided the situation.

When acquiring data, you can begin by saving the file to the hard drive, without using a Database, or you can create a Database and access acquisition from an empty Study, as described above (see the **Database** tutorial).

If you are setting up the program for the first time, the next step is to configure the amplifiers, sensor positions, and montages. You can use one of the supplied configurations, making changes as needed, or create one from scratch. The settings may then be saved and used in future recordings. If you make changes to an existing configuration file, you should save that as a new file, leaving the original supplied file unchanged.

Here it is important to understand the difference between configuration files and parameter files. Configuration files (.xml extension) are used to save the settings you

make in the screens accessed from the end of the Create Amplifier Configurations option in the Workflow, or by clicking the **New** icon.



From there, click the Acquisition Configuration icon 📋 at the top of the Acquisition parameters panels.



The configuration files are retrieved from the initial Acquisition Configuration screen, or from the Amplifier Control panel.

Parameter files contain the selections you make in any of the Acquisition panels (

Amplifier Control , Filter Parameters , etc.). These are saved by clicking the **Save Study Parameters** icon on the Toolbar. These can be retrieved and applied when acquiring more data files.



Using the StimTracker

If you are using the StimTracker system, be sure you have selected it from the

Trigger Settings options, found at the bottom of the Advanced section under

Amplifier Control . For more details, please see the Amplifier Control section in the *CURRY User Guide*, and the StimTracker Test section in the *STIM2 User Guide*. If you are using the StimTracker and a MagLink or MicroMagLink system, select that option.

Trigger Settings				x
Mode				
Neuroscan Stim2				
Cedrus StimTracker				
🔘 Cedrus StimTracker N	/lagLink			
Stimulus				
Binary	_	Decimal	Count	
	0	0		
	V Truest	255	6	
Last valid: 10 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 Invert	j0	ju	
Binary		Decimal	Count	
Current: 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0	0		
Accept:	v	255		
Last valid: 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 🔲 Invert	0	0	
Method: Mark Onset	•			
Event Actions				
Define Actions that are executed	when certain	events are re	ceived:	
Start Recording:	Stimulus	•	1	* *
Stop Recording:	Stimulus		1	*
Quick Impedance Test:	Stimulus	-	1	*
Miscellaneous				
Refractory Period [ms]:			2	
Alian StimTracker Events [ms]:			0	
Record Event Duration			-	
Auto-Create Events:	Stimulus		10	<u></u>
	Junulus		1000	×
		Interval [ms]:	1000	V
		ſ	OK	

Using the Workflow list

When you are first getting familiar with CURRY 8, you may find the Workflow lists to be helpful in finding the things that you want to do. You will see different options depending on where you are in CURRY. See the <u>Workflow Tutorial</u> for more information, or the Workflow sections in the *User Guide*.



2.2.1 Initial Configuration, Create Montages

Before you start acquiring data, you need to configure the system to operate in a desired way. Once you have completed the process, you can save the settings to a configuration file. This saves you from having to reenter all of the settings each time you acquire data. You can have more than one configuration file. Some basic configuration files are supplied with the software. If you wish to modify these, you should start with an existing configuration file, make changes, and save it as a new file, (the program will not let you overwrite the original configuration files).

The configuration files are *.xml* files, and these are stored in one of two folders. Please see the **Target Folders for Windows 7** section for more information.

When you access a list of configuration files in CURRY, you will see both sets of files. Those above the horizontal line are ones you have created; those below the line are the ones that have been supplied with the program.

The steps in this Tutorial represent a subset of the options that are available for acquisition. Additional functionality is contained in the subsequent Tutorials, as well as in the *CURRY User Guide*.

One of the first decisions you need to make is whether or not to use a Database. You can acquire data with or without a Database. A Database imposes organization, and they are very useful if you are acquiring multiple data files where you need to keep track of the files - both during acquisition and later during analysis. If you are

recording a single or a few data files in isolation, you may not need to use a Database, although you still can. We recommend that you use Databases in order to become familiar with them and understand how they function, then decide whether or not to use them based on your immediate need. See the **Database** tutorial for more information.

e

1. For simplicity sake, we will not create a Database in this example. Select

To Start an Acquisition from the Workflow list, or click the New icon the Toolbar. An Unfiled Study is seen below whatever Database you may have opened.



2. The Acquisition parameter panels will appear.

Database	Acquisition	
🕹 🎝 📷 🕒 💿 🖸	🗎 🗎 🕨 🗋 🔍 🛑 🔳 🛛 💭	
CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb	Amplifier Control	
Acquisition Acquisition Acquisition	Photic Stimulator	
Signal Processing	Filter Parameters	
Source Reconstruction State Using Macros	Template Matching	
Unfiled Studies	Artifact Reduction	
🚞 Study1	Averages	
	Frequency Domain	
	Options	
	Annotations	
	Colors	

3. Select Create Amplifier Configurations from the Workflow, or click the Acquisition

Configuration icon . This is where the basic configuration of the amplifiers is contained. For **Amplifier**, select the **SynAmps2 / RT**. If you have another type of amplifier, the steps will be very similar. For **Configuration**, select *Quik-Cap 64*. This is one of the actual configuration files (with the .xml extension, described above).



For SCAN users, the **Electrode** number is the same as the **Physical Channel** number as seen in the **Channel Assignment Table**. If you are starting with an .ast setup file from Acquire, use the Channel Assignment Table to make sure the electrodes are in the proper order, modifying them as needed.

4. Click the **New File** icon to create a new Configuration file. If you are going to make modifications to a supplied configuration file, you must save the changes to a new configuration file. Clicking the icon displays the dialog seen below. Enter a new file name, select the amplifier you are using, and indicate the file that you wish to copy the existing configuration information from, then click **OK**. In this case, we will be creating a new configuration file from the existing file shown.

New Device Configuration
New configuration name:
Sample Configuration
Device type:
SynAmpsRT 🔹
Copy configuration from:
Quik-Cap 64 🔹
OK Cancel

Select the **Sample Rate** that you wish to use (from 100 to 20kHz with the SynAmps RT amplifier). Assume there is only the single headbox with 64 channels. Select **DC** or **AC Mode**.

DC Mode records the data with no High Pass filtering. AC Mode applies a 0.15 Hz High Pass filter, which is applied as a secondary step. DC Mode is used when you are 1) recording DC potentials, 2) recording in the Magnet, 3) recording SEPs or other evoked responses where there is a large stimulus artifact (including TMS), or 4) whenever you want to acquire the data without any High Pass filtering (which can always be applied offline). We generally recommend recording in DC Mode all of the time unless you are certain you will never be interested in the slow potentials - if filtered during acquisition, the slow activity cannot be restored. Also, with no high pass filtering, there is no ringing of the filters and therefore any sharp transients will resolve much faster.

Amplifier:	SynAmps2 / RT 🔹		
Configuration:	Sample Configuration 🔹		
Sample Rate:	Headboxes:	Mode:	
1 kHz 🔻	1 -	DC 🔻	

Click on one of the electrodes (such as FP1). The **Channel Settings** fields show that this is amplifier number 1, from headbox 1. **Range [mV]** is the dynamic range of the amplifier, the maximum voltage that can be acquired without saturation. In the figure, the amplifiers were set to DC Mode, giving a Range of at least +/-200mV. In AC Mode, the Range is at least +/-0.95mV. **Accuracy** is the resolution in the amplitude domain. In DC Mode, with a SynAmps RT, this is approximately 24nV (in reality, this number will be slightly larger). Amplitude is measured to the nearest 24nV. In AC Mode, the Accuracy is approximately 3nV (for a SynAmps RT). This will vary by amplifier. **Channel Type** can be EEG, Bipolar, High Level Input, etc. (seen when you click on an electrode). **Units** are in V in nearly all cases. There is no **High Pass** filter in this case, since we had selected **DC Mode**. The Low Pass filter will vary with the AD Rate (the Low Pass filter is typically 2/5 of the sampling rate).



5. Click on an **HL1** channel. This is a High Level Input channel used, for example, for recording EKG from a pulse oximeter (or pulseometer, for MicroMagLink recordings). The range for the HLI channels is +/-5V.



If you want to add this, or any other, channel, just *double-click* on it. To remove a channel, *double-click* on it so it is not green, or click once on the channel and disable the \Box Enable option. Signals from disabled channels will not be recorded. To disable (or enable) a block of channels, drag a box around them, then disable (or enable) them

using the \Box Enable option.



6. Save the Configuration File by clicking the **Save** 🛅 button. This will save the changes to the "Sample Configuration" we created. You could also click the Save As 퀹

button to save the file using a different name.

Save As
Enter a new name for the Device Configuration
Current name: Sample Configuration
New name:
Sample Configuration
OK Cancel

To delete the current configuration file, click the **Delete** button $\fbox{1}$. A dialog will ask if you really want to delete the file (do not delete it).

The **Undo** button is used to all operations since the file was last saved.

7. We will create a new configuration file including the HLI channel. Click the **Sensor**



Placements button **Placements** (on the left side of the display). In the **Sensor Placement** list, select *Quik-Cap* 64. This displays the electrode positions that correspond to the cap. We will make changes to this file and then save the new file with a different name (you cannot overwrite the supplied sensor placement files).



Now we will add the **HLI** channel. Type **HLI** in the **New name** field, then drag the shaded circle to the desired position and drop it. Note that you can grab and drag any of the electrodes into new positions. If you do not see the electrode names, enlarge the display.



Say you are recording A1 and A2 instead of M1 and M2. To rename a channel, *right click* on the electrode select **Relabel Sensor**. Enter the new name and click **OK**. Repeat for A2.

Re	elabel Sensor	E
	A1	
	ОК	Cancel
L		

M1 and M2 are now A1 and A2. Drag them to a more representative position.



Save the Sensor Placement file by clicking the **Save As** button. Enter a new file name (*Sample Placement*) and click **OK**.

	Save As	
	Enter a new name for the Sensor Placement	
l	Current name: Quik-Cap 64	
	New name:	
	Sample Placement	
	OK Cancel	

8. The final step is to create any montages that are desired. Montages in this sense are not just bipolar or referential montages, but also montages that reorder the channels, or contain only a subset of channels that can be used for display purposes.



Click the **Montages** Montages button.

First we will create a bipolar montage. Start by clicking the **New File** icon to create a new Montage file. Name it *Sample Bipolar Montage*. We will create the file from scratch rather than copy it from an existing montage file.

New Montage
New montage name:
Sample Bipolar Montage
Copy montage from:
<none></none>
OK Cancel

Select the Sample Placement file for Placement.

*1 🖻 🗐	8 🔒 🖍
Montage:	Sample Bipolar Montage 💌
Placement:	Sample Placement 🔹

The next step is to create the bipolar channels. If the first desired bipolar channel is FP1-F7, just drag an arrow from the first to the second electrode.



After releasing the line, the arrow will remain and you will see the bipolar channel in the list. *Right click* on the row to see additional options.

Active(+)	Ref(-)			
FP1	E	7 Add trace abo Add trace belo Select all trace Delete selecte	ove ow es d tra	oces

Continue in this manner to create a bipolar montage. If you make a mistake, highlight the bad row by clicking to the left of the label and click the *Del* button on the keyboard.



Click the **Save** 🗐 button to save the montage file.

9. To reorder the channels, start by clicking the **New File** icon to create a new Montage file. Enter a file name for the new channel order.

New Montage	
New montage name:	
Sample Channel Order	
Copy montage from:	
<none></none>	
OK Cancel	

Select Sample Placement for Placement.

* 🖻 🗆 🗟 🗗 🖍				
Montage:	Sample Channel Order	•		
Placement:	Sample Placement	•		

There are two ways to create a new channel order. You can click the Add All button, and all channels will be added to the list. Then you can drag-and-drop the channels to get the desired order. Or, simply *double-click* the electrodes in the order you wish them to appear. An unattached arrowhead will be seen below each one, and the channels will appear in the list. Continue until all desired channels have been selected.

	$\square \square $	\bigcirc
Montage: Sample Channel Order 🔹	(HLI) (VEO)	HEO
Placement: Sample Placement 💌	(EP1) (FD2) (EP2)	<u> </u>
To reorder channels, click and drag in the left gray area of the table.		
Add Empty Add All Clear All	(AF3) (AF4)	
Active(+) Ref(-)		(F6) (F°
FP1	(F3) $(F3)$ $(F1)$ $(F2)$ $(F4)$	Ŷ,
Fpz		'
FP2		

After creating the new order, click the **Save** 🗐 button to save the montage file.

Lastly, if you are familiar with the Scan software, there were "Display Pages" you could create that would display only a selected subset of electrodes. These are especially useful when you have more channels than can be seen easily in the data display. In CURRY, you can create multiple "display pages" by creating a "reorder" montage that has a subset of channels. The process is the same as in the previous steps.

Create a new montage, select the desired channels, and save the file. In the example below, only the midline electrodes were selected.

*1 📔 🚍 🔜 🖍				
Montage:	Midlin	e		•
Placement:	Samp	le Placem	nent	•
To reorder char left gray area o	nnels, o of the ta	lick and o able.	drag in the	
Add Empty	Add	i All	Clear A	
Active(+)		Ref(-)		
Fpz				
FZ				
FCZ				
CZ				
CPZ				
PZ				
POZ				
OZ				



During acquisition, you can select any of the montages you have created by going to Options and selecting the file from the **Montage** drop-down list.

56

	Options					
Layout						
Data:	Average:					
1 x 1 💌	1 x 1 💌 Auto					
Display						
Active View:	Data					
[sec/page]:	[µV/mm]: Num Channels:					
10.00 🌲	50 🔹 11 🔹					
Montage:	Sample Bipolar Montage 🔻					
Placement:	<none> <edit></edit></none>					
Position Plot	<reorder> Midline Sample Channel Order</reorder>					
Sync Views						
	Sample Bipolar Montage					
Pause view	Circular Referential Cz					
	Circular Referential Circular Referential					
	Longitudinal Bipolar FT					
	Longitudinal Bipolar LR					
	Longitudinal Bipolar SP					
	Longitudinal Bipolar					
	Longitudinal Referential 2					
	Longitudinal Referential					
	MEG Elekta Longitudinal Referential					
	Reorder Ouik-Cap 64					
	Transverse Bipolar					
	Transverse Referential					

Everything that has been done so far has been saved in the Configuration File or in the Montage file(s). You can select these from the Configuration field in the

Amplifier Control panel. You can have multiple configuration files for multiple acquisition paradigms. CURRY will "remember" the last file you used, and that will appear by default when you next open the program.

Amplifier Control			
Amplifier:	SynAmps2 / RT 👻		
Configuration:	Sample Configuration 🔹		
Sample Date:	1 kHz = 0 channels		

So far, we have described the functionality accessed from the Acquisition

Configuration icon . The changes you make and the files you create will all be saved as configuration files. Additional parameter settings are found in the **Acquisition** parameter panels.



These will be discussed in the subsequent tutorials. The important thing to understand at this point is that these parameter settings can be saved as **Study Parameters**. They are not saved in the configuration files. Study Parameters can be loaded into a Study when you are preparing to acquire data, and therefore you will not need to enter all of the information each time.

2.2.2 Simulated Acquisition

Before you connect to a live subject, you should spend some time becoming acquainted with the acquisition functionality. You can do this most easily by placing the system in **Simulator** mode. In this Tutorial, we will examine the common options that are used during acquisition. We will demonstrate them by replaying an existing data file. In the process, we will be making selections from the Acquire parameter panels. The following tutorial touches on some of the more commonly used options; see the remaining Tutorials - online and offline - for a wider sampling of options.

1. To place the system in acquisition mode, select ^{*} Start an Acquisition</sup> from the

Workflow list, or click the **New** icon \square on the Toolbar. This method is used primarily when you want to do a quick acquisition. An Unfiled Study is created below the Database you have opened. Close the Study to exit acquisition.



If you are planning on recording multiple data files, it is a good idea to use the Database structure. In that case, you can create an "empty" Study, that is, a Study with no Functional or Image data files in it, or, you can create a more formal Database for organizing all of the subject data you will be recording. The *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database has an empty Study, shown below. When we make a recording, the file will be inserted into this folder.



2. Open the Simulated Study (*double-click* on it, *right click* and select **Open Study**, or highlight the Study and click the ^O icon). You will see the

Acquisition display, with nothing in it (other than the Not connected message).

3. The **Acquisition** parameter panel will appear, with the **Amplifier Control** panel expanded (or expand it as needed). Select **Simulator** from the **Amplifier** drop-down list. (To learn more about the paths and substitutions for the files to be saved, please see the **Substitutions for Paths** tutorial).

Acquisition					
🛛 🗎 🗎 🕨 🕨	∎ ≥ Ω ● ■ 🗏				
A	Amplifier Control				
Amplifier:	Simulator	•			
Configuration:		Ŧ			
Sample Rate:	-				
Recording:	not connected				
	available space unknow	'n			
	Rec Timer: Off				
*DT\Acquisition\Acquisition *\$\$.cdt					
Start Amplifier					

Click the Start Amplifier button. You will see an open file dialog. Go to the *C*: *CURRY 8 Tutorials**Acquisition**Simulation* folder and select the *Tone Pictures with EKG Artifact.cnt* file. This is a file in which alternating tones (Type 1s) and pictures (Type 2s) were presented to the subject. The file was recorded intentionally with large pulse artifact, and there are occasional blinks in it. After selecting the file,

you will see it being replayed. Use the *mouse wheel* to control the display scale (click in the display if needed to change the scale).

E-Set	: Proces	•1	•2	•11	• 2	•1	• 2	•1	•2	
Fp1	- mail to a stand of the stand		maynometry	angeneration and the second	date and the beginning where	with the second s			man manager	3.4
Fp2			minor		-tantant and the second	man			mont marked	1.3
F3	minutereduced						÷	-		-10.5
F4				- vinnin in in in		minim				-14.2
C3										-10.6
C4				-in-						-13.4
P3	- in the second				in the second	- in the second	+		- ininin .	-5.7
P4	minging and the second	-i-independence	minim	minin					- minimine	-78
01			minim			minim		minin	- marine	-0.0
02						- internation			-	5.4
A1	minimum	-	minimum		in the second second	minim	in the second second	- mar mar mar and a second	minim	1.2
F7					Landon and the second		in and the second			-60
E8						minim	in the second	-	-	-51
T3	minimum	manne	many any annu	monnening	in main main and	municul	maner		manine	
T4		- Landardandan	min						- Landa	-10.2
T5								· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		30
TS										-65
E7							-			.128
64	and the second second					in the last of the	in the second		and the last	10.9
07										- 10.0
~		19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 1		NOTK	ECORDI	NG	V			
602										-5.2
FC A										14.2
CD2				~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	· · · · ·			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		- 14.9
CPS				- Andrew and a second						
C P4				- A - A - A - A - A - A - A - A - A - A						- 3/0
FIZ		and the second sec	and the second se	and a second		and the second se				-21
FI8	- Andrew Arris		~~~~	Anna				A State of the second s	- Andrewski -	-48
197										-2.1
198									-	-13.2
HCZ CD									- Annual -	-14.0
CPz										- 00
A2										- 0.0
X1,		i i al la		- 1. I. I. I.	1 1 1 1 1	1.1.1				0.0
X2.	and and and a speed and a	and the second sec	maria	and a march march	and a second second	and the second s	and the second second	a show the show the same	and and and a set	-1.7
H+s	In Marchall actual strong	ballow and what had	and they have	Mar and a start of the start of	Here and a second when	New Wey and the second s	NY NY TANK TANK	and the second second second	And Andrew Contraction	-6.6
H-* 1	In the same prover second second	were were and were with a provide	and a second and a second	man man and man and and	an where the present a post of	Annowhere	mannanta	which was a straight the second	and working the work	5.4
V+s	li			-ll		minhi			him	3.3
EKG+	1000.34									- 0.0
V-*			A							0.0
EKG-	an alman hour and house	and and the weather	a way the most marked	ala marine and a second	March Marchard Wards	Al manufactor	and a war	man of the man was	mound	-219
MGFP		- I I I I I								5.7
			01:201:23.59	4.002 01:24		01:26			01:29	01:20
<	00:10	00:20	00:30	00:40	00:50	01:	:00	01:10	01 III	>

Note the 1's and 2's at the top, indicating the latencies of the tone and picture stimuli. Click in the data display. The voltages on the far right correspond to the placement of the vertical line.

4. There are several channels at the bottom in a different color. These are "Other" channels, and they include some channels that were not connected, and others that were artifact channels. "Other" channels will be excluded from certain analyses, such as PCA/ICA, MGFP, etc., where their presence would distort the results. The red A indicates that these channels are Autoscaled.

To hide the flat line channels, *right click* on each of their labels and select **Hide Channel**.

5. Note the sliding bar at the bottom of the display. The longer the replay runs, the shorter the bar becomes.

:10	00:12	00:14	00:16	00:18	III.	>	1
-----	-------	-------	-------	-------	------	---	---

Grab the bar and drag it to the left. The scrolling display stops. Data are still being replayed, but the screen has been paused. Drag the bar forward and backward to see any part of the file that has been displayed. To restore scrolling, move the

slider all the way to the right. You can also click the Pause button III on the Acquisition Toolbar to pause or restart the display.



At times you may need to select a Timerange (such as, when using Template Matching or source reconstruction). With the display paused, click once before the area of interest. Use *Shift+left mouse* to set a second cursor at the end of the section.

6. Obviously, with no amplifiers connected and no real subject you cannot do an Impedance test, but you can do a simulated one. With the replay running, click the

button. What you are seeing are simulated impedance values, where one EEG channel is intentionally bad as well as the artifact channels.



Experiment with the Impedance Settings to see what each does. Change the **Min** and **Max** values, try a different **Color Scale**, and select a different **Bad channel threshold**. For example, set the threshold to **25** kOhms, and then click the

Deselect bad button. A message will appear listing all of the "bad" channels, and asking if you wish to Keep them or Deselect them. Click Deselect. Click the Impedance button again to return to the data display, and you will see the deselected channels have been grayed out (but would still be recorded).



7. Expand the Annotations panel. Click on one of the buttons from 1 through 0* (or the *1-0* number keys) to add that text to the continuous data file. You can change any of the text fields, and the new text will be added when you click the button. You can add the text when the data are scrolling, or after pausing the display and clicking where you want the text to appear. You may save the changes you make as Study Parameters (or Global or Last Used Parameters).

Annotations					
Insert annotations by clicking the buttons or typing the corresponding number.					
1	Spike 1				
2	Spike 2				
3	Spike 3				
4	Seizure				
5	Electrode pop				
6	Movement				
7	Eyes open				
8	Eyes closed				
9	Start				
0*	Stop				
* Label can be changed on-the-fly.					

The 0^* field has a slightly different function. If you click the 0^* button, or the 0 key on the keyboard, while the continuous display has the focus, you will see the following dialog appear. You can enter any text at this point, and the annotation event will be added to the file *at the point where you clicked the button or key*. This lets you click a point in the recording as it happens, and then decide what text you want to enter. In all other cases, 1-9, the text has been entered already.

A	Annotation	E
L	Enter any text.	ОК

Spike 1 Spike 2 Spike 3 mann mon MMM $\sim\sim\sim\sim\sim\sim$

The annotations appear at the top of the data display.

Right click on an annotation to see the following options. If you have the display paused, you may grab-and-drag the annotation to a different location.



The annotations will be saved in the data file, and will appear as m1, m2, m3 ...m0 in the **Event List**, with the Annotation displayed. These events are treated as any other events (you may create epochs about them).

8. Expand the **Options** panel. Decrease **Max. Displ. Channels** to **20**. Now only about half of the channels are displayed at a time. Use the scrolling bar on the far right to scroll down to see the other channels.

	Optio	ns	
Layout Continuous: 1 x 1 _	Average 1 x 1 Continu	es:	Auto
Max. Displ. Cha	nnels:	20	
Pagesize [s]+		10.0	n 🔺

Return Max. Displ Channels to 36. In the Advanced section under Options, change Split Views to 2.

Advanced		
Hidden Channels	🔽 Desel. Channels	
Plus Is Up	MGFP	
Fix [sec / mm]:	0.09152 ≑	
Show Scale:	Bottom Right 🔹	
Sparse Montage:	1	
Split Views:	2	

Now half of the channels are on the left and half on the right. Set Split Views back to 1.



9. *Right click* on an electrode label to see the following context menu. The options are fairly self-explanatory; context menu options are found throughout CURRY.



Interpolate Channel allows you to replace the existing, usually bad, channel with one that is the average of neighboring channels. **Global Scaling** means that the *mouse wheel* will rescale all channels, unless they have been designated otherwise. **Autoscale** scales the selected channel automatically, and it will not be affected by the *mouse wheel*. **Individual Scaling** lets you rescale the selected channel as desired. **Overlay Channels** lets you overlay additional channels on the selected one.

10. Expand the **Filter Parameters** panel. Most of the options are fairly obvious, but we will point out a couple of things. There are up to 6 Filter Sets: Process, Raw, and Display 1 through 4. The parameters can be set individually for each filter set, and those filter sets can be applied to the screen that has the focus by selecting the desired tab. The "Process" option is a special case. The parameters here affect the data that are fed into the Artifact Reduction procedures. A **Baseline** correction is applied per default with the process filter set. The other sets are for display only. In all cases, the raw continuous data are stored, and the online averages are stored with the processing you see.

Note also that Baseline Correction and Re-referencing are included within the Filter Sets. All of the parameters can be applied to selected channels or all channels.

There are three filter types: Bandpass Filter (attenuates frequencies below the Low Filter, or High Pass filter, and above the High Filter, or Low Pass filter), a sharp 50 or 60 Hz Notch Filter to attenuate line noise, and a Bandstop Filter (attenuates frequencies above the Low Filter, or High Pass filter, and below the High Filter, or Low Pass filter). A Bandstop Filter is like a Notch Filter where the cutoff frequencies can be set to other frequencies.

Filter Parameters				
View Continuous				
Filter Sets				
Process Raw Disp	play 1 2 3 4			
Baseline Refer	ence: <off> 🕨</off>			
Individual: <all< td=""><td>> Deselect</td></all<>	> Deselect			
Bandpass Filter				
Filter Type: User	Defined 🔻			
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:			
High Pass	1.00 🚔			
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:			
Low Pass	30.00 ≑			
Notch Filter				
Enable	Harmonics			
🔘 50Hz	@ 60Hz			
Bandstop Filter				
Enable	Harmonics			
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:			
60.00	10.00			
✓ Show Processed Data				
Filter-Type				
IIR Bessel 🔻	Order: 2			
Baseline Window Size	[s]: 3.0 🌩			

To illustrate Filter Sets, go to **Options** and set the **Data** layout to **1x2**. You will then see two identical continuous displays. We want to show the raw data in the first one, and filtered data in the second one.

Options			
Layout			
Data:	Average:		
1 x 2 💌	1 x 1 💌	Auto	

Click in the upper display in order to give it the "focus". Then return to the

Filter Parameters panel and select the **Raw** tab. The only option is whether to apply a Baseline Correction, which is not needed in this file.

	F-Set: Raw 11
	22 manual and the bar and March and and
	a manufacture manufacture a
	a show the set of the set of
	a mugant many for more the
	" and many have a second
	C: A second and the second sec
Filter Parameters	c: man man my man and man man man and and and and and and and and and a
	21 Sector Marting and a strange of the sector and
	a approximation and making of marching and and the second of the second
View Continuous [1,1]	13 miles and the second of the second se
	TS show many many many many many many many many
Filter Sets	To -anneal management and a man man man for
	a manufacture and the second of the second o
Process Raw Display 1 2 3 4	> many many many manus many a
	Con many many many and and a second and the second of the
	24 English manufacture and a second second
Baseline Reference: <oit></oit>	as any many many many
	The and the second and the second and
Individual: <all> - Deselect</all>	To annound man and man and the presence of a
	127 wang management of management of the
Bandpass Filter	23 manufacture and a second of the
	02 minuter and and an an and and and and and and a
Filter Type: Off -	the superior and the second address of the second
	12 waynes may among a set the set and a set of the set
Low Filter: Freq. [Hz]:	
1.00	05:11 05
High Pass 1.00	4 00.30 01.00
USah Ethan Essa Duals	 00:30 01:00
High Filter: Freq. [Hz]:	E-Sot: Brocoscell
Low Pass 30.00	F-Set. PIOLESS II
	20 monter and Marine 200
Notch Filter	a manufacture a
	Non- many many many many many many many many
	C:
	and and the second seco
	- minstrum to minstrum
Bandstop Filter	
Enable Harmonica	To make the second seco
	1
Freq. [Hz]: Width [Hz]:	s
60.00 🐳 10.00 🐳	co manufarman providence and the second
	20 million and a second
	as internet the second
Show Processed Data	a
	177

Click in the lower data display, and then select the "Process" tab (if needed). All of the options are active. In this case, we enabled the **Baseline** correction, selected the **CAR** reference, and applied a 5-20 Hz Bandpass filter (to make the effect easier to see). The effects are seen in the lower data display only. Remove the CAR when finished (**<Off>**). Set the **High Pass** filter to **1.0 Hz**.



11. In this file there is a prominent pulse artifact as well as occasional blinking. We

panel (

will reduce both of them. Expand the Artifact Reduction

→ Artifact Reduction from the Workflow). Recall that it is the "Processed" data that will be fed into artifact reduction.

We will first use the QRS detection method with the EKG+ channel to reduce the pulse artifact. Make sure the first tab is selected for the Processing Sequence, then select the **QRS Detection** method. Select the **EKG+** channel. Set the **Pre** and **Post** times to **-200** to **500 ms**. Select the **Subtract** reduction method, with at least **10** for **Epochs/Avg**.

Artifact Reduction				
Processing Sequence:				
1 2 3	1 2 3 4 5			
Detection	Detection			
Method: QRS Detection 👻		n 🔻		
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]: 200 🚔	Channel: EKG+		
Pre [ms]: -200 🚔	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]		
Reduction —				
© Off	Subtract	Covar.		
O PCA:	1			
◎ ICA:	1			
Epochs/Avg:	10 🌲			
	Clear All	Hold All		
	Detrend	Global		

After a few seconds, you will see the pulse artifact being reduced in the lower display.



To reduce the blink artifact, first measure a few blinks (pause the display and go back in the file to a blink, then click on it and read the voltage on the far right) to determine what a reliable voltage threshold should be, such as 200μ V. Select the second tab for the Processing Sequence and enter the following parameters. The **Lower Threshold** of **0** disables it, meaning that we are only using the **Upper Threshold** of **100** μ V. We will use the **Covariance** method to reduce the blinks. Enable the **All** option.
We'll digress for a moment to explain the other options: **Epochs/Avg**, **Hold All**, **Clear All**, and **Global**. If **All** were disabled, you would then use the **Epochs/Avg** field. The artifact average is then created in a rolling fashion, using the N most recent blinks (which should be at least 5-10 or more for the online correction). The **All** option means that all detected artifacts will be used to create the artifact average. The counter shows how many artifacts have been detected thus far. If you enable **Hold All**, there will be no more artifacts added to the average artifact, and the counter will no longer increment. This means that you should not enable Hold All until you have enough blinks, in this case, to get a stable average (if no artifacts have been detected when you select Hold All, there will be no correction). **Clear All** resets the artifact average and zeroes the counter. When **Global** is selected, the correction will be applied to all data points in the file from that point onward, as opposed to just those points in the artifact interval. Global is used to avoid the abrupt voltage steps that can occur at the start and end of the artifact interval.

Artifact Reduction					
Processing Sequence:					
1 2 3	4 5				
Detection —					
Method:	Threshold	-			
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel: V+			
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]			
Reduction —					
© Off	Subtract	Ovar.			
O PCA:	1				
O ICA:	1 *				
Epochs/Avg:	1 *	V All			
	Clear All	Hold All			
	Detrend	🗸 Global			

Now both the pulse and blink artifact will be reduced. The artifact is not corrected in the V+ channel (the selected channel) when you use Covariance.





🔴 Default Averag	e Configuration	¥	and the second	1
	🕼 Enable Average		Applied Events	
Average	Pre-Latency [ms]:	-100 🌩	Events:	Add Clear
Configuration	Post-Latency [ms]:	500 🚖	Туре	ID
	Color:			
L Conditions	Interleave:	1		
	Update:	1 ≑		
	Sweeps:	1000		
FSP Average	Save Average:		Baseline Correction —	
	*DF		Range [ms]:	-100 🚔 to 0 🚔
	Send to Functional Data:	Average	-	
	Send Epochs to MATLAB (m-File):	<none></none>	▼	

Then enable the **Auto-Create Averages** option. Averages will be created for each event, including the QRS 1 and Threshold 2 (blinks) events. We could have excluded the QRS and blink events by not using Auto-Create Averages, and instead just entering 1 and 2 for the New Averages. Exclude them now by clicking just to the left of the QRS 1 and Threshold 2 labels to highlight the line, and pressing the *Del* key.

Averages								
V A	V Auto-Create Averages Defaults							
New Average: Add								
	Average 🔺	Count	Enable	Process	Save	Config	Restart	
	Threshold 2	12	~			>>	×	
	QRS 1	166	~			>>	×	1
	Stimulus 1	67	~			\rightarrow	×	1
	Stimulus 2	66	✓			>>	×	

The Continuous data display becomes multi-colored, as each event type has a different color, and there will be overlapping events.



To see the averages, click the Averages tab below the data display. In the Layout field (**Options**), select the 1x2 display (for Average). You can also use the **Auto** button (in the **Options** panel) to create as many windows as needed to display all existing averages.



The two averages are displayed. To see the waveforms in more realistic positions, *right click* in each display and select **Position Plot**. Expand a window and scale as desired. You mayscale/move *all* channels at the same time by pressing *Alt* while scaling/moving one window.



Stop the replay by clicking the disconnect button

13. So far, we have been replaying an existing data file only. In practice, you will be recording the continuous and/or average data. To record the continuous data, first expand the **Amplifier Control** panel. Note the information in the **Recording** field: *DT\Acquisition\Acquisition *\$\$.dat. (This field will be inactive

74

while you are recording the data - you must set the information before connecting to the amplifier, or simulator). If we were to record a data file, it would be stored on the Desktop (*DT), in a folder called Acquisition, and be named *Acquisition 01.dat* (or whatever the next available number is). See the <u>Substitutions for</u> <u>Paths</u> tutorial for more information. You can of course just click on the **Browse** button and save the file in the conventional method.

Amplifier Control				
Amplifier:	Simulator	•		
Configuration:		-		
Sample Rate:	-			
Recording:	not connected			
	368.6 GB (>10 days)			
	Rec Timer: Off			
*DT\Acquisitio	n\Acquisition *\$\$.cdt			

Click the row again and reselect the same data file (you may need to select the Continuous display, and set it for a single display of the raw data). Click the

Record button **v** to start recording the data. You will see the file being recorded in the Database. (Only the raw data are saved).



After a few seconds, click the button again, or the Stop button
to pause the recording. You will see the pause symbol appear.



Click the button again to resume recording to the same file. Click Pause (on the Acquisition Toolbar) to pause the display. Click it again to resume. Click the

button to stop the recording, and then click it again to disconnect from the amplifier (or Simulator).

14. If you look where the files were stored, you will see that three files have been created. The actual data file is the .cdt file. The .ceo file (CURRY Events Original) contains the events that occurred during the acquisition (this has the same format as .cef files; .ceo files are never overwritten by Functional Data operations offline). The .dpa file is the CURRY Parameter File. This are needed when you open the file offline so you can bypass the Functional Data Import Wizard. (Whenever you move the data files, be sure to move all of the files along with them). [Note that the .cdt file replaces the prior .dat file from CURRY 7 and earlier versions, and that the .dpa file replaces the earlier .dap and .rs3 parameter files].

Acquisition 01.cdt	3/31/2015 7:09 PM	CDT File	3,382 KB
Acquisition 01.cdt.ceo	3/31/2015 7:09 PM	CEO File	11 KB
Acquisition 01.cdt.dpa	3/31/2015 7:09 PM	DPA File	5 KB

Saving the averaged data files is similar. From the Averages panel, in the **Config** section, you will see the default path (same as above) and a default file name. You can alter the path using Substitutions, or you can click on the Browse button and select the folder and file name manually in the conventional way. See the <u>Substitutions for Paths</u> tutorial for more information.

Average Config	guration: Stimulus 1			
	Enable Average Pre-Latency [ms]:	-100	Applied Events	Add Clear
Average Configuration	Post-Latency [ms]:	500 🚔	Туре	ID
	Color:		Stimulus	1
Conditions	Interleave:	1		
	Update:	1		
	Sweeps:	1000		
FSP Average	Save Average:		Baseline Correction —	
	*DF*DN Avg Stimulus 1.cdt		Range [ms]:	-100 🚖 to 0 🚔

In this Tutorial we have demonstrated some of the basic operations you will be performing during acquisition. Additional functionality is contained in the <u>Online</u> <u>Options</u> tutorials below.

2.2.3 Digitization of Sensor and Landmark Positions

Please refer to the *CURRY 8 User Guide* for installation directions for the digitizer before proceeding with digitization. See the *User Guide* also for information and procedure for using the Krios digitizer.

Using the Digitizer

The information below pertains primarily to the Fastrak digitizer.

Prior to starting the digitization process, you should have the subject sit on a comfortable chair in an upright position. The chair should have good back support, but should not have any head support to obstruct access to the back of the head. You should be able to move easily around the subject so that all electrodes are easily accessible with the digitizing stylus.

Avoid having any sources of metal in the immediate area. Use a wooden or plastic table and chair. Distortions in the digitized positions can results from metal in the recording area.

Position the magnetic transmitter less than 30cm from the subject's face. Be sure that the orientation of the transmitter is such that the positive X axis is in line of site with the subject's face, and with the power cord to the transmitter going away from the subject.

Position the three receivers on the subject's head, forming a triangular plane. One receiver should be placed at each temple and the third may be placed near the nasion (or inion). If an electrode cap is used the receivers can be attached with a Velcro strip sewn into the cap. If it is not possible to use the electrode cap, you can affix the receivers to a sturdy eye glasses frame, taking care not to move the glasses during digitization (measuring the nasion can be difficult, but possible). It is not necessary to have the head in a fixed location, although the subject should be instructed to keep his head still. The important point is to have the receivers form a triangular plane around the head; measurements are made at the point of the stylus, in relation to the plane.



Please follow these steps for using the digitizer. It is recommended that you practice the procedure with a plastic head or other object prior to using a real subject.

The **Digitizer** section is a stand-alone module, requiring a D license, that is accessed by selecting Digitizer from the options under **Acquisition**, or by selecting **Connect to 3D Digitizer** from the **Digitizer** option on the Main Menu bar, or by selecting **Digitizer** from the display options.



For more information regarding the digitizers and digitization, please refer to the CURRY 8 User Guide. For this tutorial we will use the Simulator option, which will orient you with the functioning of the program. This will give you sufficient preparation for using a live subject.

1. Click on the **New** icon on the Standard Toolbar to initiate acquisition.



2. If the Digitizer option is not seen at the bottom of the Acquisition parameter panel, select it from the list.

	ricquerey bomain	- 0	Digitizer
	Options	8	Functional Data
	Annotations		Maps
	Colors		Image Data 1
🔴 Ac	🥑 Source 👭 Resu	lts :	Localize

3. You can initialize the Digitizer using different sources. For this example we will use the common one - the Configuration file that will be the same as that selected

Amplifier Control under . We will simulate what is seen with the SynAmpsRT amplifiers and the Quik-Cap 64 configuration file. Details for the other options are found in the User Guide.

Digitizer	
Device Set	lings
Device:	Simulator 👻
Check Accura	cy Polaris Settings
\land Initialize —	
Labels From:	Amplifier Configuration 🔻
SynAmpsRT	▼ Quik-Cap 64 ▼
📃 Interpolate P	ositions
Channel Order:	<from amp.="" config.=""> V</from>

4. Now click the **Connect to 3D Digitizer** button Start Digitizer . The Landmarks are digitized first. Note that the Left ear has been selected automatically in the

Digitizer panel, in the position plot display (Left is in red), and you see the simulated digitizer tip position in the 3D View (blue plus). In reality, you would position the stylus at the left preauricular point and click it to measure the XYZ coordinates of the position. For the Simulator, just click the **Accept** button

Clear all Accept Previous Next. The program will advance to the next landmark, the Nasion.



When the measurement has been taken, the "Left" symbol will turn a color. The color corresponds to the color scale on the screen. A series of points is collected and the standard deviation is computed, letting you know how stable you were holding the stylus point. You will hear a beep as well as a voice that says "Left" when the measurement has been made (hold the button down for half a second to a second; less than that could result in reduced accuracy).

After measuring the three landmarks, you will see the positions in the 3D View as red dots. The next electrode - FP1 in this case - will be flashing red.



5. You will see the electrodes appear as they are "digitized", again color coded to let you know how stable the measurement was.



If you select the Localize display, you can see the electrodes on a head shape, as well as see the XYZ coordinates.



6. At the end you will see all the electrodes in position. You can grab and rotate the 3D View display to get different perspectives.



7. If you have an acquisition running, it is not necessary to save the position information explicitly. The digitized electrode positions are automatically stored with the recording you acquire (in the parameter file).

You can, however, save the positions as a .pom file from Localize using the Save

icon at the top of the **Digitizer** panel. There are times when you may wish to do this. If you close and reopen CURRY, the electrode position information will not be retained. Therefore, if you will be recording subsequent files from the same subject, you should save the .pom file, and then select it either in the Database (**Insert Digitizer File**), or in the Functional Data Import Wizard. When you digitize points other than the electrodes (by using "Points" or "Points (continuous)" as a mode), you will have to save these positions to a .pom file explicitly. "Points" and "Points (continuous)" are not currently written to the .dpa files.

8. Click the **Stop Digitizer** icon when you are finished.

Additional Information

If you need to remeasure an electrode, such as OZ, you can select it from the Electrodes list and redigitize it, or *double-click* on the electrode in the Digitizer view.



If you make a mistake, such as, moving the stylus while digitizing, you will hear a different sound and the electrode will appear in red, rather than blue. The program has already moved ahead to the next electrode (F4).



In that case, you can click the **Previous** button, or you can select the electrode from the **Electrodes** list. Alternatively, you can move the digitizer away from the head at least 30cm and then press the button. This will automatically move back to the previous electrode. You must have **Stylus Gestures** enabled to use this option.

The last electrode in the list will be the **Reference** electrode, which is optional (and not available for NuAmps). If you digitize its position, it will not appear in the Digitizer display, but it will appear in the Functional Data display and the 3D View. It will be seen as a flat line unless you create a Common Average Reference (CAR). This will in effect give you an extra channel.

If you want to measure extra points, you can use the **Points** option. This functions the same way as when measuring electrodes (single points are measured). This is used in situations where you do not have a configuration file, but you still want to measure positions on a cap or some other object (such as, for calibration purposes). If you wish to digitize the head shape, you can use the **Points** (continuous) option.

When you open the data file off line, for signal processing, the electrode positions will be present in the .dpa file. If you load image data that has properly identified landmarks, coregistration between the functional data and image data will occur automatically.

Using the NDI Polaris digitizer

Most of the information above will apply to the NDI Polaris digitizer also. If you have not followed the installation procedures already, please refer to the *NDI Polaris User Guide*. See also the Digitizer section of the *CURRY 8 User Guide* for a description of the specific options.

Generally, you need to be careful to make sure that the stylus and reference are facing the cameras at all times, and that you do not block the camera's view of either.

Since the stylus has no button, you can use either the user selected keys on the keyboard, or the voice recognition commands.



Below is a sample placement of the reference tool.

2.2.4 Online Options

There are a number of operations that may be performed online during acquisition as well as offline during the analysis. These include sorted averages, spectral analysis, artifact reduction, source reconstruction, etc. You can record the raw data and perform all of the analyses offline; however, it is useful to know that you are obtaining valid data before the subject leaves. This is especially true when recording data in the magnet during episequencing. The artifact will be so large that you will not know if you are recording valid data unless you use the online MRI Gradient and Ballistocardiogram Reduction features.

Online Data Processing Sequence

A simplified online data processing sequence uses the following order:

- Interpolate channels
- Baseline correction
- Rereference
- apply LDR
- get MGFP of unfiltered data

- perform threshold detection and artifact reduction of all phases for *unfiltered* data

- filter data
- project PCA components loaded from file
- run MATLAB script
- get MGFP of filtered data
- template matching
- perform threshold detection and artifact reduction of all phases for filtered data

2.2.4.1 Averaging

Online averaging of events is one of the most commonly used online options. While it is often the case that offline "cleaning" of the data is more effective than online (and the offline filters have no latency effects), the online averages let you know that you are acquiring good data. Some of the basic operations that involve online averages are described in the <u>Simulated Acquisition</u> tutorial above.

As usual, the initial decision is whether to record the files so they will appear in a Database, or record them in a temporary Unfiled Study. In this case, this will be a one-time set of recordings, so we decide not to use the Database, other than the Unfiled Study that will be created automatically at the bottom of whatever Database you have open.

e

1. Click the ¹ Start an Acquisition</sup> option from the Workflow (or Toolbar icon ¹) to access acquisition, and select the **Simulator**.

Note that a default file name and path appears in the Recording field (see also the **Substitutions for Paths** tutorial). ***DT** is a substitute for the regular path to the desktop (a Tooltip will appear showing the full path as well as what the other recognized substitutions are). **Acquisition** just after it creates/selects a folder on the Desktop called Acquisition. This is where the continuous data file will be stored. *Acquisition* *\$\$.cdt is the file name. *\$\$ is a numbering convention, meaning that files will start with 01 (or whatever the next available number is); subsequent files will be incremented automatically. The file name in this case will be *Acquisition* 01.cdt. Rather than change the path or file name, we will use the default ones.

Amplifier Control				
Amplifier:	Simulator	•		
Configuration:		-		
Sample Rate:				
Recording:	not connected			
	available space unkno	wn		
	Rec Timer: Off			
*DT\Acquisition\Acquisition *\$\$.cdt 🛛 🦳				
Start Amp	ð			

Notice also that an Unfiled Study has been created in the Database (currently empty).



2. Expand the **Averages** panel and click the **Defaults** button. Set the **Pre-** and **Post-Latency** fields to **-100** and **400**ms. **Baseline Correction** is enabled using the pre-stimulus interval. As these are the default settings, all averages will use these parameters (they can be changed for individual averages later, if desired).

Default Averag	e Configuration			
Average	Enable Average Pre-Latency [ms]:	-100	Applied Events	Add Clear
Configuration	Post-Latency [ms]:	400 😑	Туре	ID
	Color:			
Conditions	Interleave:	1		
	Update:	1		
	Sweeps:	1000 *		
FSP Average	Save Average:		Baseline Correction	
	*DF		Range [ms]:	-100 🚖 to 0 🚔
	Send to Functional Data:	Average	-	
	Send Epochs to MATLAB (m-File):	<none></none>	▼]	

Click **OK**.

3. Generally, you will know in advance what the event codes are for the averages you want to create. In this case, there are 1's and 2's. In the

Averages panel, enter **1** for **New Average** and click Add, then

click **2** for **New Average** and click Add again. (We could have used **Auto-Create Averages** instead, but we want to go to the Configuration part first before doing the actual acquisition). If you want to have multiple events included in the same average, you may specify them in the field, such as, **1**,**2** or **1-10**, **15**, **20-25**. For Responses, you must use, for example, **r1**. For multiple responses, use, for example, **r1-3**.

Averages						
Auto-Create Averages Defaults						
New Average: Add						
Average 🔺	Count	Enable	Send			
1	0	1				
2	0	V				

Position the mouse to the left of "Average" to see the enlarge/reduce button

Average . Clicking this displays the entire table (this is the case with all similar tables).

	4	verages						
Auto-Create Averages Defaults				aults				
New Average: Add			bb					
🔛 Average	^	Count	Enable	Send FD	Save	Config	Restart	
1		0	1			0	്	
2		0	V			0	U	

From the **Config** button (or by *double-clicking* to the left of one of the average lines), we can access all of the screens to configure the individual averages. These are also accessible from Defaults. **Defaults** will set the values for all averages; the **Config** button accesses the same screens to set the parameters for each average individually. Once you set the individual parameters, you cannot go back and change the defaults.

Click the **Config** button for Stimulus **1**. The following dialog will appear. Note that here you may change the epoch interval, the color of the shaded region, etc. **Interleave** defines how often the display updates, how often the average gets "processed", and how often it gets saved. It is used to reduce the online CPU consumption when events come in very fast; all of the epochs will be added to the average. The online average will continue to build until it reaches the number of **Sweeps** you enter.

Enable **Save Average**. Note that the file name **DF***DN Avg1.cdt* has been created by default. ***DF** is the data folder that has been specified for the continuous data file we noted above, which was *DTAcquisition - a folder on the Desktop called Acquisition. *DN is the data file name for the continuous data file - *Acquisition 01*. To that is added *Avg 1.cdt*. So the file name will be *Acquisition 01 Avg 1.cdt*, where the 01 will incremented as needed. You can select a different folder and file name by using the **Browse** button, as desired.

Send to Functional Data is enabled if you want to transfer the average (or single epochs) to the offline parts of CURRY during acquisition, including, for example, source reconstruction (enable it). You can also do this "on the fly". **Applied Events** shows you what events are being included. You can add more events by

entering them in the **Events** field and then clicking **Add**. **Baseline Correction** can be enabled for the online average. Click **OK**.

Average Config	guration: 1			
	Enable Average Pre-Latency [ms]:	-100	Applied Events	Add Clear
Configuration	Post-Latency [ms]:	400 ≑	Туре	ID
	Color:	•	Stimulus	1
Conditions	Interleave:	1		
	Update:	1		
	Sweeps:	1000 *		
FSP Average	Save Average:		Baseline Correction —	
	*DF*DN Avg 1.cdt		Range [ms]:	-100 ≑ to 0 🚖
	Send to Functional Data:	Average	▼	
	Send Epochs to MATLAB (m-File):	<none></none>	•	

Click the **Config** button for Stimulus **2**, and note the same settings are there, except the **Color** is different and the file name will be *Acquisition 01 Avg 2.cdt*. Be sure to click the **Save Average** option. Click **OK**.

4. Click the **Start Amplifier** button, or the **Connect** arrow **on** the Toolbar, go to C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Acquisition\Simulation folder, and select the *Tone Pictures* with EKG Artifact.cnt file.

You will see the events being detected in the data display. Each will have a different color (as selected above), and the width of the color fields denotes the epoch intervals.

F-Set:	Plocess	12	in 1	2	1	2
Fp2	mananan	- manager and man		man and the second s		
F3						
C3	m	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~				·····
C4		~				
P3	· · · · · ·	- Andrew - A				

5. Click the Record icon to start saving the continuous data and the online averages. You will see them in the Unfiled Study in the Database.



6. Click the Averages tab to see the averages. If you see only one, select the **2x1** layout display (under **Options**, **Average**). This will position the two averages side by side.



In both cases, the **Position Plot** option was selected (from the context menu). The channel labels that were not recognized, and were therefore designated as "Other" channels, are displayed on the left side (there is no position information for them). A single channel was selected and enlarged, and both displays were rescaled.



Right click in the Stimulus 1 display and select **Select Average**, or click the button from the Functional Data toolbar. Enable **Overlay** and click **OK**.

Select Average								
Active Average:								
1								
Overlay Averag	e:							
Average	~	Overlay	Difference					
▶ 2		V						
Clear OK								
	_			-11				



You will then see the two files together.

Right click again and select **Select Average**. Deselect **Overlay** to remove the compared file. *Right click* and select **Reset Layout** to restore the original layout, if needed.

7. You have access to much of the offline functionality with the online averages. Go back to the **Averages** panel and enable **Send FD** for Stimulus 1, if you have not already done so.

	4	verages						
Auto-Create Averages Defaults								
New Average: Add								
🔛 Average	~	Count	Enable	Send FD	Save	Config	Restart	
1		189	v	1	1	>>	x	
▶ 2		189	V	V	V		x	1

Click in the Stimulus 1 average data display to give it the focus, and click the

Example Functional Data display. Now you are seeing the average continue to build, while having access to the offline functionality. For example, expand the **Frequency Domain** panel and select the **STFFT** option (Short Time FFT).

Frequenc	y Domain
Spectral Analysis	
Spectra	Ranges
Show Timedomain	√ Bargraph
Time-Frequency Analys	is
STFFT/Wavelets:	Channel:
STFFT -	<all></all>
	V Average
Resolution (2.05s)	-0
Max. Freq. (31.3Hz)	
Scaling:	0
	V Autoscale
Cone of Influence	Interpolation
Settings	
Power	
Logarithmic	Decades: 3

You will see the STFFT for the average (this cannot be done with continuous data, unless you send just the page to Functional Data).



You can perform all of the steps needed to obtain, for example, a CDR source analysis.



8. Click the 📕 button to disconnect from the Simulator.

9. At this point we still have the data files in the Unfiled Study. You can drag-anddrop **Study1** to a point in the displayed Database. Or, if you want to see the files offline, either open them one at a time, or create a small Database where you insert the files you want to look at. If you record to a previously created Study, the averages will be in their own subfolder called "Averages".

Another feature of online averaging is the ability to impose conditions on which epochs are included in the averages. These can be set individually for each average. From the **Average Configuration** dialog, described above, click the **Conditions** button.

Average Config	Average Configuration: 1							
Average Configuration Conditions FSP Average	 Enable Average Pre-Latency [ms]: Post-Latency [ms]: Color: Interleave: Update: Sweeps: Save Average: *DF*DN Avg 1.cdt Send to Functional Data: Send Epochs to MATLAB (m-File): 							

The **Conditions** screen is used to set up conditions for epoch selection. These include conditions related to the events themselves, as well as SNR and/or voltage levels for each epoch that is encountered.

Average Configure	uration: 1									×
Average	Conditions Add Condition Re	move All Show Errors	Conditions	Status: valid						
Configuration	Operator (Ch	neck Event n-Back/Fwd	Constrain to	Check Timerange	From[ms]	To[ms]	Relation	Event Type	Event Code)
Conditions										
FSP Average	SNR Rejection		— V	oltage Rejection —						
	Channels:		Char	inels:						
	SNR Range:	1.0 to 10.0	Rang	ge [μV]:	-50.0	🕂 to 50	.0			
	Noise Range [ms]:	-200.0 📩 to 0.0	A V							
	Signal Range [ms]:	0.0 🕆 to 500.0	A V							
							(ОК Са	ncel	Help

Example 1

For example, you are recording a basic P300 paradigm, where the frequently occurring stimuli are event type 1's, and the "oddballs" are event type 2's. The subject makes a response (type r1 in the continuous data file) to the "oddballs", and you impose the constraint that valid responses can only be between 150 ms and 700 ms.

For the type 1 events, there are no conditions in this example, so the Conditions section is not used. It is used for the type 2 events (be sure to select the **Config** button in the type 2 line). In this example, we want to include only the epochs where the response occurs after the type 2 stimuli, between 150 and 700 ms. Click Add Condition and enter/select the values

shown. This literally says: If the next event is a Response Type 1, occurring from 150-700 ms after the stimulus, then include the stimulus event in the average.

Operator	(Check Event	n-Back/Fwd	Constrain to	Check Timerange	From[ms]	To[ms]	Relation	Event Type	Event Code)	
		✓	1	All	✓	150.00	700.00	is	Response	1		

If this is the only change you want to make in the screens, click **OK**. Start acquisition and only the epochs that meet the conditions will be added to the online average.

Constrain to requires some extra explanation. In this example, the options for **Constrain to** are **All** and **Responses**. **All** is the default setting, and it will be appropriate in most circumstances. A couple of examples may help clarify the difference. In a real-life recording, some subjects may fail to respond when they are supposed to, or they may make two or more responses to the correct stimulus. While one may be tempted to conclude that setting **Constrain to** to **Responses** is appropriate, since the presence and position of the responses determines the acceptance or rejection of the epoch, that is not the case.

If the subject does not respond to the first s2, the event table will look like:

s2 s2 r1...

CURRY is "considering" the first s2. When set to **All**, the next event is not an r1, so the epoch is rejected. If we had selected **Responses** for **Constrain to**, the next response would have been the r1, which is paired with the second s2, not the first one. We would have to make sure that the s2's are more than 700 ms apart so that no response is wrongly assigned. The **Responses** option is not needed in this case, and it could even be problematic.

If the subject responds twice to the first stimulus, the event table will look like:

s2 r1 r1 s2 ...

CURRY is "considering" the first s2. The next event is an r1. If this r1 is within the Timerange, the epoch is accepted. The second r2 is not considered. Setting **Responses** for **Constrain to** would have no effect. It would not do any harm - the result would be the same. It is not needed, so use **All** instead. Basically, use **All** unless you are certain you need to use **Responses** (see the next example).

Example 2

Let's take a more complicated example. Let's say you have stimuli from 1 through 10 that are presented randomly. You want to average them separately, but you only want to average the type 3's when they do not follow a type 8, and, you only want to average the type 5's when the stimulus that follows the type 5 is either a type 7 or a type 9.

First, there are no conditions imposed on the type 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, 8, 9, or 10 stimuli, so Conditions can be ignored for them. When you select the **Config** button for the type 3's and the type 8's, you will need the Conditional statements. For type 3's, the line would be as follows:

Operator	(Check Event	n-Back/Fwd	Constrain to	Check Timerange	From[ms]	To[ms]	Relation	Event Type	Event Code)	
and		✓	-1	All		150.00	700.00	is not	Stimulus	8		

Type 3 epochs are averaged only if the previous event is not a stimulus type 8.

When you select type 5 to configure, two lines are needed, with an "or" in between:

	Operator	(Check Event	n-Back/Fwd	Constrain to	Check Timerange	From[ms]	To[ms]	Relation	Event Type	Event Code)
	and		✓	1	All				is	Stimulus	7	
[or		✓	1	All				is	Stimulus	9	

Type 5 epochs are averaged only if the next event is a type 7 or a type 9.

Now, let's say there are responses to some stimuli but not others. For a given event, there could be a response before or after it. We might have a sequence that looks like:

s8 r1 s3 s1...

CURRY is "considering" the s3 event. We said that we only want to include the s3's if the previous event is not an s8. We do not want to look for just any previous event; we want to look for the previous *stimulus* event. So we have to "constrain" the condition to stimulus events only. This is a case where we would select **Stimuli** for **Constrain to**. (Whether you see **Stimuli** or **Responses** as options for **Constrain to** depends on what you selected in the **Event Type** field).

You can see that there is a great deal of flexibility for creating conditional statements, and they can become more complex than these examples (see also the <u>Conditional Statements</u> tutorial and the *CURRY 8 User Guide* for more information).

SNR Rejection. When enabled, epochs will be rejected if the SNR (Signal to Noise Ratio), from the channel(s) selected, does not fall within the SNR Range specified. The Noise Range is typically the pre-stimulus interval. Noise, in this case, refers to that part of the epoch interval that does not contain the ERPs. The Signal Timerange is that part of the epoch interval that does contain the ERPs. The Signal Timerange is that part of the greatest amplitude will give the largest SNRs. The Signal is divided by the Noise to give the SNR. Generally, SNRs should be greater than 1.0 (there should be more signal than noise). If the SNR is very low, this suggests that either the signal is relatively low, or the noise is relatively high (or both). If the SNR is very high, this may indicate that there is an artifact within the Signal Timerange that is artificially inflating the SNR. (Noise decreases by one divided by the square root of the number of epochs). SNR Rejection provides an alternatively to using voltage thresholds to

accept/reject epochs (or they can be used together). Only epochs that meet the criteria will be included in the online average.

SNR Rejection	
Channels:	Fp1;Fp
SNR Range:	1.0 🔹 to 10.0 🔹
Noise Range [ms]:	-200.0 🗘 to 0.0 🇳
Signal Range [ms]:	200.0 🔹 to 400.0 🔹

Voltage Rejection. Epochs will be excluded if the voltages from a selected channel(s) exceeds the **Range** that is set.

Voltage Rejection							
Channels:	Fp1;Fp						
Range [µV]:	-50.0 🗘 to 50.0 🗘						

You may apply **SNR Rejection** and **Voltage Rejection** methods alone or in tandem.

2.2.4.2 Artifact Reduction

In this tutorial we will illustrate how to reduce blink artifact online (there are additional ways to reduce it offline). For this example we will use the Simulator, and replay an existing data file with blinks.

ę

1. Click ^T Start an Acquisition</sup> from the Workflow, or click the **New** icon ^T from the Toolbar in order to access acquisition.

2. Select Simulator in the Amplifier field in the Amplifier Control panel. Click the

Connect arrow and select the *viscpt.cnt* file from the *C*:*CURRY* 8 *Tutorials**Acquisition**Blink Reduction* folder. The file will begin to replay.

3. In the Artifact Reduction panel, set the parameters as shown. Select the first tab in the Processing Sequence, with Threshold for the Method of artifact reduction. Setting 0 for the Lower Threshold has the effect of turning it off; 150 μ V for the Upper Threshold is the only one we will use. Select the VEOG channel (consider also using the MGFP channel to detect artifacts). Set the artifact interval to -200 to 700ms to capture the full artifact. Select Covar. and use 5 for Epochs/Avg.

4	00
	υu

	fact Daduct				
Art	Artifact Reduction				
Processing Sequence:					
1 2 3	4 5				
Detection —					
Method:	Threshold	•			
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel: VEOG 🕨			
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: 700 🚔	Refract.[ms]			
Reduction —					
© Off	Subtract	Ovar.			
O PCA:	1				
◎ ICA:	1				
Epochs/Avg:	5 ≑	II All			
	Clear All	Hold All			
	Detrend	Global			

The **VEOG** channel will be monitored, and whenever the voltage exceeds **150** $_{\mu}$ V, it will be interpreted as a blink. The blinks will be averaged from **-200** to **700**ms from the peak. A **Refractory** period is required to avoid overlapping artifact intervals (a value of **0** will always use the sum of the **Pre** and **Post** times, even if you change them). A rolling average of 5 blinks will be used to create the average artifact, which will be reduced using the covariance method (see the *CURRY User Guide* for details). The purpose of the online artifact reduction is to approximate blink reduction in order to see cleaner data. Generally, you can achieve better reduction offline (and only the raw continuous data are saved). The corrected data are used to create the online averages, however, and the corrected averages will be saved. We could also use the **All** option and **Global** options if desired (refer to the *CURRY User Guide* for *User Guide* for more details, or the Artifact Reduction section of the **Simulated Acquisition** tutorial above).

Note that the P3 channel has a recurring artifact, and that blink reduction is affected by that. *Right click* on the P3 label and select **Interpolate Channel**. Set the parameters as shown. The P3 channel, now seen as [P3] and in a different color, will be recomputed as the average of the 4 nearest electrodes, weighted for distance.

P3 Interpolation		
Neighbors: 🔘 0 💿 4 🔘 6 🔘 8		
Channel selection : <off> 🕨</off>		
☑ Distance weighted		
ОК		

4. As the file replays, you will see blinks highlighted in yellow. The blinks will be reduced in all EEG channels, but not the blink channel (where covariance is 1.0).



5. While replaying the data file, try switching to the other **Reduction** methods: **Subtraction** and **PCA** (with different numbers of components projected from the data), to see which one is most effective with your data. (You have to wait a few seconds to see the effect of the new method, and that data already on screen will not be affected when you change the reduction method).

6. If you have other types of artifact in the file, use another Processing Sequence to reduce them.

7. In the above example, we *reduced* the artifact using one or another reduction method. It is also possible to *remove* the blinks entirely - at least as many as can be detected with a voltage threshold. Instead of using the **Threshold** method, use **Bad Blocks**. The parameters are shown below.

Artifact Reduction				
Processing Sequence:				
1 2 3	4 5			
Detection —				
Method:	Bad Blocks	•		
Lower / Upper	r Thresh. [µV]:	Channel:		
0 🚖	150 🌲	VEOG 🕨		
Pre [ms]: -200 🚔	Post [ms]: 700	Refract.[ms]		

In this case, the blinks are not corrected, but will be converted to Bad Blocks. The program will not include any epochs in the online averages that contain Bad Blocks, so this is one way to exclude blinks from the online averages.



Similarly, in the **Average Configuration** parameters for the online average (**Conditions** section), you can use **Voltage Rejection** to exclude any sweep where the voltage from selected channels exceeds the thresholds you set. Or, use the SNR method to exclude sweeps based on signal-to-noise analyses. In these ways, epochs containing blink other artifact can be excluded from the online averages.



Missed blinks? Artifact intervals cannot overlap. This means that if blinks occur too closely together, not all of them will be corrected. In the figure below, the second blink interval overlaps with the first one, and therefore it was not detected and not corrected. This is the case online as well as offline.



There are different ways to deal with this. One is to use shorter artifact intervals so that they do not overlap. This can be a somewhat time consuming (determining what the interval should be) and not an altogether effective method. You can use the **All** and **Global** options, and all of the data points in the file will be corrected, including the missed blinks.

Another option is to use a second Artifact Reduction sequence (online or offline). In this case, you will need to use a different **Channel**, because the VEOG channel is not corrected - the same artifacts will be detected again. Instead, we used FPZ, and lowered the **Threshold** accordingly. Notice that the middle blink now has a "thr2" event. All blinks are now corrected. This will work if you use the PCA correction method. If you use Covariance, the FPZ channel will not be corrected for the "thr2" blinks.



2.2.4.3 Spectral Analysis

This tutorial demonstrates how to perform and map online FFT results. For this example, we will replay a file through the Simulator.

e

1. Click ^T Start an Acquisition</sup> from the Workflow, or the **New** ^T button on the Toolbar to access acquisition. Select **Simulator** in the **Amplifier** field in the

Amplifier Control panel. Click Start Amplifier and select the *Closed.cnt* file from *C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Signal Processing\Spectral Analysis and COH* folder. You will see the eyes closed recording replay. Rescale as desired.

E-Set:	Process	
FP 1	In a second and a second s	0.0
PZ	- win MMM was was was a way of the was a way of the way	0.0
FP2		0.0
oz		0.0
F3	- in the second of the second	0.0
FC5		0.0
F4	in the second	0.0
FC6	sin his and the production of the second s	0.0
C3		0.0
CP5		0.0
C4	and and a second a se	0.0
CP6	and the second	0.0
P3	and the second	0.0
CP1		0.0
P4	and an International Account of the second	0.0
CP2	Contraction of the second s	0.0
01		0.0
PO1	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	0.0
02		0.0
PU2		0.0
F7		0.0
F8 T2		0.0
13		0.0
14		0.0
Te	- Annound and a second a second a second a second a second	0.0
C7	and a second	0.0
F7	and the second sec	0.0
VEOGA	a a trining a trining of the second design of the second design of the second design of the second second and the second s	0.0
MGEP		0.0
	00:11 00:12 00:13 00:14 00:15 00:16 00:17 00:18 00:19 00	0:10
<	00:01 00:02 00:03 00:04 00:05 00:06 00:07 00:08 00:09 (III	>

2. Go to the **Frequency Domain** panel and click **Spectra**. In the **Display [Hz]** fields, enter **0** to **30**Hz to display that range only.

Frequency Domain			
View ——	Continuous 👻		
Spectral Analysis	·		
V Spectra	Ranges		
Display [Hz]:	🔽 Bargraph		
0	≑ to 30 🚔		

You will see the spectral display similar to that below. The update rate is determined by the number of seconds displayed per page. The spectra are created for the entire display, plus as many samples needed from the previous and next display in order to achieve a number of samples that is a power of 2.


Note that you can display the **Log** of the values, you can display **Power** (microvolts squared) or microvolts (Power disabled). The results can be displayed as a **Bargraph** or in lines. The **Ranges** button lets you redefine the band frequencies and change the colors.

Frequency Ranges						
N	/lin. Freq. [Hz]:	Max. Freq. [Hz]:	Color:			
Delta:	0.0	3.0 ≑	-			
Theta:	3.0 🚖	8.0 🚖	-			
Alpha:	8.0 🚖	12.0 🚖				
Beta:	12.0 🚔	30.0 🚖				
Gamma:	30.0 🚔	70.0 🚖				
Mains:	59.0 🚔	61.0 🚖				
Band 1:	0.0	0.0				
Band 2:	0.0	0.0				
Band 3:	0.0	0.0				
Band 4:	0.0	0.0				
Band 5:	0.0	0.0				
Band 6:	0.0	0.0				
Band 7:	0.0	0.0				
Band 8:	0.0	0.0				
Band 9:	0.0	0.0				
Band 10:	0.0	0.0	-			
			Reset			

3. *Right click* in the display and select the **Position Plot**. You can now see the spectra in the approximate positions. Additional display options are possible by *right-clicking* and selecting **Send page to Functional Data**. Then you have access to the offline functionality as well, described in the <u>Spectral and Coherence</u> <u>Analyses</u> tutorial below.



4. Disable Spectra and the Position Plot to return to the continuous waveforms.

2.2.4.4 Template Matching

It is possible to use the Template Matching functionality of CURRY online, as well as offline. Online, it can be used to identify, for example, spike activity, and save the detected spike events within the data file. You can average the templates and perform source reconstruction online. It can also be used to identify artifacts and reduce them in the online display (the uncorrected data only are saved). This provides an alternate method for artifact reduction online (as opposed to using the voltage threshold method, for example).

In this tutorial, we will use Template Matching to detect spike activity in the online recording, average them, and save those events for use offline. To do this, we will use the **Simulator** option to replay an existing data file.

Open the Study indicated below in the *CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb* Database. Open the Study by *double-clicking* Simulated, or by clicking the red arrow.

d)

a 蒙 CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb	
Acquisition	
a 💄 Simulated Acquisition	
Blink Reduction	
🚞 Simulated	0
🔈 🤽 Image Data	
Isignal Processing	
Is a source Reconstruction	
Using Macros	

1. The acquisition part of CURRY will be opened. Select **Simulator** for the **Amplifier**. Since we will be saving a file with the detected matches in it, we will first change the file name. (You cannot change the file name once the replay has been started). In the Amplifier Control

panel, change the file name to *spikes with templates.cdt*.

Amplifier Control					
Amplifier:	Simulator 🔹				
Configuration:					
Sample Rate:					
Recording:	not connected				
	available space unknown				
	Rec Timer: Off				
Acquisition \sp	ikes with templates.cdt 🞑				
Start Amp	lifier 🗗				

Before going on, let's look at the complete path *DT\Acquisition\spikes with templates.cdt . In this case, *DT is a substitution for the path to the Desktop. \Acquisition will create a folder on the Desktop. When we record a data file, it will be placed in the Acquisition folder on the desktop, using the file name we entered. Additional parameter and event files with the same name (different extensions) will be created automatically and placed in the same folder.

Start Amplifier arrow. Navigate to the C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Signal 2. Click the *Processing**Template Matching* folder, and select the *spikes.cnt* file.

Ø Open Simulator File							
	Look in:	🐌 Template Matching 🗸 🗸	G				
	(Pa)	Name	Date				
	Recent Places	▶••spikes.cnt	10/1				

3. There is EMG activity in several channels that we can reduce with Filtering. Expand the **Filter Parameters** panel, select **User Defined** for the **Filter Type**, and select only the **Low Pass** filter, set to **30**Hz.

Filter Parameters						
View:	Continuous	•				
Filter Sets						
Process Rav	Display 1	2 3 4				
Baseline	Reference:	<off></off>				
Individual:	Fp1 💌	Deselect				
Bandpass Filte	r					
Filter Type:	User Define	d 🔻				
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:				
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:				

4. Drag the sliding bar below the data display to the left to pause the display and let you see the data. There is a good spike at about 15 seconds into the file.



5. With the display paused, we can set the cursors to define a Timerange for the template. We will use C4 as the template channel. Click once to position the cursor at the beginning of the spike. Use Shift+click to position a second cursor after the slow wave.



Press the <u>Get</u> button to use the cursor positions. The spike and slow wave from C4 will be displayed. Here it is important that there are both positive and negative voltages in the template. All, or nearly all, positive or all negative voltages will adversely affect the template matching algorithm. If you encounter such a situation, either apply a Baseline Correction, a High Pass filter, or alter the Timerange so that there is a mix of valences.

Amplitude and **Correlation** (correlation x 100) criteria are applied to each potential match. If we wanted to see only the best matches, we would use higher values, such as, for example, 90% and 90% as we will use in the example. If we used the lowest values - **30%** and **50%** - all possible matches would be detected. Leave them at 90% for now; we will reduce them shortly.



7. Expand the **Averages** panel and enter "spikes" in the **New Average** field. Click the **Add** button. In the table, enable **Send FD**. This will let us use the average for additional online operations.

	Averages						
Auto-Create Averages Defaults New Average: Add							
🛇 Average 🔺 Count Enable Send FD Save Config Restart							
spikes	0	1	V		0	്	

Click the **Config** button to see the **Average Configuration** dialog. Set the **Pre**- and **Post-Latency** fields so they are **-500** to **500 ms**. In the **Applied Events** section, change Stimulus to **Template**. Click **OK**. Now the spikes will be averaged.

Average Config	guration: spikes				
Average Configuration Conditions	Enable Average Pre-Latency [ms]: Post-Latency [ms]: Color: Interleave: Lodate:	-500 文 500 文 1 文	Applied Events Events: Type Template	Add Clear	
FSP Average	Sweeps: Save Average: *DE*DN Avg spikes.cdt	1000	Baseline Correction		
	Send to Functional Data: Send Epochs to MATLAB (m-File):	Average None>	v		

8. Select the **Continuous**, Averages display to see the continuous data and the average of the spikes. If no spikes are being detected, this is typically an indication that the Amplitude and Correlation criteria are set too high.

F-Set:	Process A The restored to the second se	spike	es (acc.:0, rej.:0), SNR:0.00, F-Set: Process
Fp1	88	Fp1	
Fp2	83	Fp2	
F3	40	F3	
F4	man man man and phinter 26	F4	
C3	min Mun 50	C3	
C4	-42	C4	
P3	mm hummmm Minuter 82	D3	
P4	man man man man 38	DA	
01	Min Munimman Manumen 112	01	
02	Am Monorman My Minumer 123	01	
F7	MUNICIPARTICALLY 104	02	
F8	month man min min -24	F7	INDI SAVED
тз	manna Manna 82	F8	
T4	Man man Man Mark Mark 87	13	
T5	Min Munimum Munimum 143	14	
T6	Munun minimum Mining Minimum 154	15	
A1	min Comment Comments 63	16	
A2	MMMMMMMMM MMM -26	A1	
Fz	min Munimum Mension 37	A2	
Cz	min Minimum Minimum 45	Fz	
Pz	mm Mummmmm Mymmm 72	Cz	
MGFP	52	Pz	1000µV
	00:14.859;375 00:15;480.469 00:18 00:20 00:22	MGFP	
	10:00 10:00 15:00 15:00		-100ms 0ms 100ms 200ms 300ms 400ms 500ms
Cont	unuous 👘 Averages 💌 Continuous / Averages 🎽 Continuous / 3DView		

Reduce the criteria to, for example, 60% and 75%. There are sections in the file that have no good matches. The file will replay in a loop, so just let it play for a while until matches are detected. (Drag the slider all the way top the right to restart the scrolling display).

Amplitude [%]:	Correlation [%]:
60.0 🚖	75.0 🚖

Now we start to see the spikes being detected (Butterfly Plot).



9. Click the Record button to start saving the continuous data file. You will see the file in the Database.



10. Now click the Functional Data display option. We are seeing the average in the Functional Data part of CURRY 8; the average will continue to be updated.



11. Now we may perform source reconstruction as usual, obtaining a Noise Estimation, setting the Timerange, selecting a Head Model, selecting a Dipole Model, and so forth (see the **Dipole Models** tutorial for details). The results will update with each spike that is detected.



12. Click the licon to disconnect from the Simulator. Close the Acquisition part of the program. Note that the file remains in the Database.



13. Open the **Simulated** study (and select "tmpl" in the **Type** field in the **Event List**). From here you can review the events that were selected, accepting only the best ones, or do source reconstruction without any averaging, etc. See the <u>Epileptic</u> <u>Spike Detection</u> tutorial.

2.2.4.5 MRI Gradient and Ballistocardiogram Reduction

EEG recordings obtained inside the magnet, during the actual MRI scans, typically contain two additional classes of artifact: gradient artifact from the scanner itself, and ballistocardiogram (BCG), which is an exaggerated heart beat artifact. Gradient artifact is an exceptionally large amplitude artifact that typically overwhelms and completely obscures the EEG activity. Fortunately, it is generally a very stable artifact, which can be removed by averaging several artifacts together and subtracting the average from individual occurrences. BCG is often far less stable across the recording, so a different method must be used to reduce it. Both types of artifact generally have higher amplitude than the EEG activity that is contained in the same waves.

Note

When configuring your system for recordings in the magnet, you should use the following parameters:

1. Record in DC mode.

2. Use an AD Rate of 1000 Hz or 2000 Hz if you have clock synchronization (*SynAmps RT*). If not, use 10,000 Hz.

3. Do not enable the 50/60 Hz notch filters for gradient reduction.

It is very important when recording in the magnet to verify that you are getting genuine data, when all you see is the gradient artifact during scans, and mainly BCG in between scans. The online reduction methods may not be quite as accurate as what you can obtain offline (where you can fine-tune the correction); however, they are sufficient to ensure that you are recording genuine data.

There are a few things to keep in mind when setting up Artifact Reduction.

1. As with the offline operations, it is important to set the parameters from top to bottom, that is, Filter Parameters first and Artifact Reduction second, for example.

2. Once you start applying the artifact corrections, you should avoid going back and changing preceding settings.

3. Gradient reduction is most effective using unfiltered data; BCG reduction is

better with filtered data. This is controlled by the **W** Use Unfiltered Data option in the **Advanced** section of **Artifact Reduction**.

4. Only the raw continuous data are saved. (Averages based on corrected data are saved).

5. The gradient reduction procedure is most effective when the number of slices divides evenly into the Tr Duration.

For this demonstration, we will replay a data file using the Simulator.

Click the New icon to access acquisition.

2. Select **Simulator** for **Amplifier**, and click **Start Amplifier** arrow. Select the *EC* 500 Hz Gradient.cnt file from the c:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Signal Processing\MRI Gradient Reduction folder.

Amplifier Control		🕐 Open Simulator File		
Amplifier:	Simulator 👻	Look in:	MRI Gradient Reduction	
Configuration:	· · ·		Name	
Sample Rate:		2	Imp.xml	
Recording:	not connected	Recent Places	EC 500Hz Gradient.cnt	
	357.2 GB (>10 days) Rec Timer: Off			
*DT\Acquisition\Acquisition *\$\$.cdt 🛛 🔯		Desktop		

3. Let the file play about 15-20s and then grab the slider and move it backwards a little to pause the display. (The file will continue to replay in a perpetual loop).



4. Now let's look at the file. Reduce the number of channels to about 20 (under **Options**, or *Shift+mouse wheel*), and scroll down to the lowermost channels.



The PulseOx channel is not working, but the EKG is clearly seen in the EKG channel. BCG is seen in the other channels.

If you increase the scaling, you will see periodic bursts of faster activity. This is most likely pump noise artifact. In this case, we will reduce it with the LP Filter (you could also use PCA).



With the replay still Paused, expand the **Filter Parameters** panel and set the **Low Pass** Filter as shown. **Baseline** correction is used to remove the DC offset in the recording. Using a HP Filter will affect the EKG, namely by reducing the amplitude of the pulse we will be using to detect the artifacts, making it harder to detect them reliably. Additionally, the high amplitude gradient artifact make cause the HP filters to ring, creating more artifact. Therefore, the HP Filter is disabled.

Filter Parameters							
View:	Continuous 👻						
Filter Sets							
Process Raw	Display 1 2 3 4						
☑ Baseline R	eference: <0ff>						
Individual:	02 🔻 🖸 Deselect						
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	Jser Defined 🔹						
Low Filter: Fi	req. [Hz]: Slope [Hz]: 1.00 A						
High Filter: Fi	req. [Hz]: Slope [Hz]: 30.00						

5. Scroll further into the file to see the large gradient artifact, starting about 41s into the file, while the event triggers (r5) start a few seconds later. The TR block is 1000 ms (r5's are 1000 ms apart).



6. Back the file up to where you see a good example of filtered BCG. With the display paused, you can set the two cursors to define a Timerange about the BCG artifact (click to set the first one, *shift+click* to set the second one). Expand the **Template Matching** panel, and select the **EKG** channel. Press the **Get** button to transfer the cursor position latencies. Set the **Amplitude** and **Correlation** criteria to **50**%. This will include most of the matches, even if they are less than ideal. We just want to make sure we are seeing genuine data at this point.



You do not have to use Template Matching to capture the BCG artifact. You could also use the **Threshold** method in **Artifact Reduction**. In some cases, the BCG can drift around, and there can be more than one peak for each BCG artifact, making it difficult for a single voltage threshold to detect the artifacts reliably. Depending on your data, you may find that one way works better than the other.

7. Expand the **Artifact Reduction** panel. We will use **Processing Sequence 1** for the gradient artifact. Event-Codes will use the designated event codes to identify the artifact. Select **Response** and **5**. Note that the **Pre** and **Post [ms]** times are **0** and **998**ms, not 1000 ms. (The AD Rate is 500 Hz). This is a zero-based interval, where the first point is at 0 ms. The next r5 starts at 1000 ms. So the end of the first interval is 998ms. We will **Subtract** the **Average** of **5** artifacts. **Use Unfiltered Data** has been enabled. Otherwise, applying the LP Filter will affect the gradient artifact, making the reduction of it less precise. The data you see in the display are filtered; the average of the gradient artifact is not. (You must enable **Use Unfiltered Data** for the BCG artifact to be detected during corrected gradient sections of the recording).

SubSample Correction (**SSC**) is used for gradient artifact reduction when the routine [subtraction] correction does not produce reliable results due to subsample jitter about the event marks. A cubic spline is used with a correlation correction to adjust the jitter. If there is no jitter in the file, the **SSC** option will have no effect (and is time consuming), so it should be used only when needed. It can be used with or without clock synchronization, and with any AD rate. **Use Unfiltered Data** should be enabled when using SSC. **Detrend** is a rarely needed option for reducing gradient artifact in certain data files (online only). In these files, the artifact varies in a linear fashion across TR blocks, and therefore the usual average and subtract method is not wholly effective. Detrend computes a weighted average that results in a well corrected file. If the usual correction (try with and without **SSC** first), is not effective, try using Detrend. When using Detrend, the number of **Epochs/Avg** should be an even number.

		Art	ifact	Rec	lucti	ion		
Proce	Processing Sequence:							
1	2	3	4	5			_	
Dete	ection						-	
Met	nod:		Eve	nt-Co	des	•		
Ever	nt Co	de:				Event		
Res	pons	e (r)			•	5		
Pre	[ms]:		Post	[ms]	:	Refract.[ms]	
0	ł	* *	998		* *	0		
Red	uction	n —					-	
0	Off		S	ubtra	ct	Covar.		
() F	CA:		1	÷				
0	CA:		1	-				
Epo	ths/A	vg:	5	-				
			Clea	ar All		Hold All		
			D	etrer	nd	Global		
			Adv	/ance	d	•		
View	Dela	y:				3.7 s		
V L	lse Ur	nfilte	red D	ata		SSC SSC		
V I	nclud	e Ot	ners	Та	per[%]: 0 🍦		
Thre	shold	Det	ection	:	Pea	ik .	-	

8. Select **Processing Sequence 2**. This will be used to reduce the BCG. The **Templates Method** is selected. **Pre** and **Post [ms]** (-200 and 700 from the peak) define the artifact interval.

PCA was chosen for the **Reduction** method, with **3** components (which may be changed "on the fly"), and based on the **Average** of the preceding **5** BCG artifacts. **Use Unfiltered Data** has been disabled, since reducing the fast activity will help with the BCG reduction and clean up the data in general. The **All** and **Global** options may be helpful, depending on the data file.

Art	ifact Reduct	ion
Processing Sequ	Jence:	
1 2 3	4 5	
Detection		
Method:	Templates	•
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel: EKG 🕨
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]
Reduction —		
© Off	Subtract	Covar.
PCA:	3 🌩	
◎ ICA:	1	
Epochs/Avg:	5 🌲	
	Clear All	Hold All
	Detrend	Global
	Advanced	•
View Delay:		3.9 s
📃 Use Unfilter	red Data	SSC SSC
Include Oth	ners Taper	[%]: 0 🌲
Threshold Dete	ection: Pea	ak 🔹

If we were going to use these same settings for additional recordings, we would save the Study Parameters (click the **Save Study Parameters** icon a file name). Use this file for subsequent recordings.

9. Stop Pausing the replay and see the corrections being applied. Let it run until you see the gradient artifacts being corrected (the r5's). The file has been corrected for both types of artifact.



As mentioned above, these corrections affect the display of the data only - the raw uncorrected data are saved. Offline, the corrections will be similar, and often more precise because you have more time to tweak parameters. The purpose for applying the corrections online is to let you verify that you are getting genuine data - while the subject is still connected.

2.2.4.6 Fsp Averaging

If the brain potential you are interested in has a particularly low signal-to-noise ratio (SNR), you will need to collect a large number of sweeps. For example, extraction of the auditory brainstem response (ABR) usually requires thousands of sweeps. This situation presents two related problems: (1) the SNR can vary considerably between recording sessions, so that the same number of sweeps may yield averages of different quality; and (2) the SNR can vary considerably within a recording session so that a "bad" block of sweeps can potentially degrade the average which is building.

The first problem (between-session SNR variability) could be handled by collecting sweeps until a prespecified SNR in the average is achieved — if there were a way of estimating the SNR as the average is building. A statistical approach to solving this problem was detailed by Elberling and Don (1984) who proposed use of the Fsp ("single point F") statistic. Please refer to the above mentioned article for complete details. Briefly stated, the Fsp is essentially a ratio of two variances: the estimated variance of the signal between two time points, divided by the estimated variance of the noise at a single point. If certain assumptions and approximations are made, the sampling distribution of the Fsp statistic can be computed. For each target SNR that one wishes to achieve in an average, there is a critical Fsp value such that one can state with confidence p that the actual SNR equals or exceeds the target value. This critical Fsp value can be used as a stopping criterion for averaging. All averages obtained in this way — though they are constructed from differing numbers of sweeps — will have about the same quality of SNR.

In practice, you can use Fsp online to acquire data until you have reached a statistical criterion.

Enable FSP Average. Enables the Fsp Average capability.

Channels. Select the channel(s) that you wish to include in the analyses.

Single Point Pos. [ms]. This is the latency of the single point. It is a point within the Signal Range, such as **5**ms. You can also use a range, such as **4**-6ms.

Signal Range [ms]. This is the range that encompasses the signal of interest. For ABRs, this is typically about **2-12**ms. The complete ABR interval is typically **-2** to **15**ms. This is set in the **Average Configuration** fields.

Sweeps per block. Analyses are done in blocks, and blocks are defined by the number of sweeps they contain. For ABRs, where there are typically a few thousands sweeps, the number of sweeps per block **100-200**.

F value. Acquisition will continue until the selected F value is reached. An F of 3.1 is the 95% level.

Noise. Acquisition will continue until the noise level is less than the entered value (typically **0.02** or lower).



To see the F and Noise lines, select the **Position Plot**.

When both F value and Noise are selected, acquisition will continue until both criteria are met.

Please see the offline **Fsp Averaging** tutorial for more details. The online steps and results are very similar.

2.2.4.7 Source Reconstruction

Many of the transforms that you apply offline may be applied online as well. The offline options are described in the <u>Source Reconstruction</u> tutorials, but the following steps illustrate how they work online.

We will be using an existing data file played back through the Simulator. The steps for actual online application are essentially the same.

The file that we will be replaying contains Type 1 events for VEP Pattern Reversal stimuli. We will create an online average of the events, and perform dipole source reconstruction while the average is accruing. The source solution will be updated with each new event that is received.

1. Go to the acquisition part of the program by clicking the **New** icon \square .

2. Expand the <u>Averages</u> panel. The stimuli are just less than 500 ms apart. As we will be looking primarily at the P100 component, we will create an online average from -100 to 300ms. Enter a **1** in the **New Average** field and click the <u>Add</u> button. In the line that is created, enable the **Send FD** field. It is this option that will make the data available for the additional functionality, such as, source reconstruction.

4	verages						
Auto-Create Averages Defaults							
New Average: Add							
🔾 Average 🔺	Count	Enable	Send FD	Save	Config	Restart	
▶ 1	0	V	V		0	J	

3. Click the **Config** button. Enter -**100** and **300**ms for the **Pre-** and **Post-Latencies**. This defines the start and stop times of the epochs we will be including in the average. Enabling **Process** in the step above also enables the **Send to Functional Data** option in the figure below. Click **OK**.

Average Config	guration: 1			
	🕼 Enable Average —		Applied Events	
	Pre-Latency [ms]:	-100 🌲	Events:	Add Clear
Configuration	Post-Latency [ms]:	300 ≑	Туре	ID
	Color:		Stimulus	1
Conditions	Interleave:	1		
	Update:	1		
	Sweeps:	1000 🗼		
FSP Average	Save Average:		Baseline Correction —	
	*DF*DN Avg 1.cdt		Range [ms]:	-100 🚔 to 0 🚔
	Send to Functional Data:	Average	•	
	Send Epochs to MATLAB (m-File):	<none></none>	▼	
	·			
4. Expand th	e Amplifier Control pa	anel, and s	elect Simulato	r . Click

Start Amplifier and select the VEP DC-200.cnt file from the C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Signal Processing\Evoked Response Analysis folder.

5. The file was recorded with a bandwidth from DC to 200 Hz, so we will first filter the data. Expand the **Filter Parameters** panel, and enter the parameters shown below.

Filter Parameters			
View:	Continuous	•	
Filter Sets			
Process Rav	v Display 1	2 3 4	
V Baseline	Reference:	<off> 🕨</off>	
Individual:	FP1 -	Deselect	
Bandpass Filte	r		
Filter Type:	User Defined	↓ ↓	
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	
High Pass	1.00 ≑		
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	
Low Pass	30.00 🖃		
Notch Filter			
On/Off	Harmonics	Slope [Hz]:	
🔘 50Hz	60Hz		
Bandstop Filte	r ———		
On/Off	Harmonics		
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	

6. Select the Averages button to see the online average being created. *Right click* in the average window and select **Position Plot** to see the channels in their approximate positions.



It is often very useful to expand the Advanced section under Averages, and examine the Event Log. This shows the events that are being registered and the times between them.

Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	
1	01:34.441.002	0.468	1
1	01:34.908.997	0.468	
1	01:35.376.999	0.468	
1	01:35.845.001	0.468	
1	01:36.313.004	0.468	
1	01:36.780.998	0.468	
1	01:37.249.001	0.468	
1	01:37.717.003	0.468	
1	01:38.184.998	0.468	. П
1	01:38.653	0.468	

7. Select the Functional Data display tab. Rescale as needed (mouse wheel). The

Butterfly Plot was selected, and the polarity inverted \checkmark . Select a Timerange to encompass the P100 component.



8. The rest of the operations are the same as offline, except you will see the data being updated with each new sweep. As usual, a noise estimation is needed.

Expand the **Noise Estimation** panel and select **Auto** (this applies the **Pretrigger Interval** option with averaged files that have a pretrigger interval). If Auto is the default option, you need not do anything.

Noise Estimation				
Method:	Auto		•	
Time range [ms]:				
-100 *	0		Get	
	Noise:		SNR:	
EEG [µV]	0.357	*	11.7	

9. Expand the **Head Model** panel (under **Source Reconstruction**), and select the **BEM Precomputed** head model.

	Head Model		
	Head Model:	BEM Precomputed	•
	Exclude:	<none></none>	_
10. Exp	and the	Dipole Fit	panel, and select a Moving dipole

	Dipole Fit
Dipole Type:	Moving 👻
Number of Dip	oles: 1

11. Select the **FD**, **3D** View display tab. The moving dipole results will appear and update with each new sweep. Expand the **Current Density** panel and select **sLORETA** for the **CDR Type**. For **Source Locations**, select **Standard Cortex**. Now both analyses will update with each epoch. (This puts a load on the CPU, so you may not be able to perform all of these operations; you will see an error message if that happens).



View simultaneously (**Standard Brain** was selected).



Once you get to the Functional Data step, you will have access to many of the same options that are available offline.

Click the button to disconnect from the Simulator when finished, and click the

2.2.4.8 Video

Using Digital Video

Assuming you have a "V" license, you may record a digital video of the subject or patient, and replay it synchronized with the data file (see also the **Video** section in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*). The "V" license is not needed to replay previously recorded video files.

With the CURRY 8 software closed, install the software for your digital camera, and verify that it is working. Then close the camera's software.

For this example, all that is needed is any continuous file that can be replayed in the Simulator. Click the **New** acquisition icon \square .

1. Set the **Amplifier** to **Simulator** in the **Amplifier Control** panel. Enter or at least note the target folder for the file to be recorded. Select a continuous file after clicking

the **I** button. Enable the **Video** option from the icon **I** on the Toolbar. If this is the first time you have clicked the Video icon, you will see the Select Video Device window. It may have one or several items, depending on what has been installed on your computer. Select the digital camera that you are using.

Select Video Device			x
Select a video device:	Video Capture Source	ОК	~
			-111

After clicking **OK**, you will see the **Properties** window (the contents will vary from camera to camera). Make changes as desired and click **OK**. You will not see these windows again after the first installation. See the **Video** section in the *CURRY 8 User Guide* for more details. (To access the Properties dialog again, either reselect the video device from the **Video** option in the **Video** window (with the camera view), or else select **Options** \rightarrow **Video Filter**).

Properties		×		
Video Proc Amp Camera C	ontrol			
		Auto		
Brightness	0	144		
Contrast	-0	27		
Hue	0			
Saturation		28		
Sharpness	0	180		
Gamma	0			
White Balance		4000		
Backlight Comp	0	1		
Gain	0	0		
ColorEnable	PowerLine Frequency (Anti Flicker)	60 Hz 👻		
Default				
	OK Cano	Apply		



The Video window should then display the camera view.

Position the cursor in the display and use the *mouse wheel* to zoom in or out. Drag the displayed as desired. *Right click* and select **Reset View** to restore the original view (or double-click in the display).

2. The **Video** and **Audio** lists let you select whatever devices are detected. Codecs are programs that encode a data stream or signal for transmission, storage or encryption, or decode it for playback or editing. CURRY will select the **x264vfw** video codec and the **MPEG Layer-3** audio codec automatically.

The **Options** list contains the standard Audio and Video Filter settings (brightness, contrast, treble, bass, etc.). The **Video Settings** option contains settings for the Stream Format, including Color Space / Compression and Output Size. Vary these to find the best resolution (and test it while saving the EEG data; you may have to use a lesser resolution when saving as opposed to just viewing). Enable **Stay On Top** if you want the dialog to remain visible (this is the default setting but it may need to be forced with this option).

3. When you start recording when you start recording will stop recording when you start recording will be slightly behind the EEG display. It is a good idea to have the subject blink a few times at the beginning of the recording, or touch an electrode so you see the artifact in the recording. You can use this offline to adjust the playback so that the EEG and video are synchronized (the delay will vary from camera to camera). The video will stop recording when you stop saving the EEG file.

4. If you look in the folder where you saved the EEG data, you will also see files related to the video. The number of .avi files depends on several points. The video files cannot be much larger than 200 MB (for crash safety). Video files are split when you pause and resume a recording. Video files are split when the software detects a synchronization error in the "video rendering and encoding pipeline". The .syn file contains the synchronization information; the "VideoIndex.xml" file contains the times of all video files that belong to a recording. If you move the files to a different folder, be sure to move all of them.

Acquisition 01.ceo	9 KB	CEO File
📲 Acquisition 01.dap	2 KB	Curry 7 dap File
Acquisition 01.dat	2,985 KB	Curry 7 dat File
Acquisition 01.rs3	5 KB	Curry 7 rs3 File
Acquisition 01.syn	2 KB	SYN File
Acquisition 01VideoIndex.xml	1 KB	XML Document
🔳 Acquisition 0100001.avi	6,596 KB	Video Clip
🔳 Acquisition 0100002.avi	0 KB	Video Clip

5. When you replay the EEG file in the offline part of CURRY, you may click the **Show video window** icon again to see the Video window. Click the **Play Video** button to start the synchronized replay of the video with the data file. Click the **Pause Video** button to pause the replay. Use the **Previous** and **Next Frame** buttons to step through the replay.



As you move through the file, the video will be synchronized, although there is typically a delay between what is seen in the data, and what is seen in the video. This will vary from camera to camera.

If there is a difference, *right click* in the video display and select **Set Delay**.

Video Player Options					
Adjust the Video Delay when the video is not in synch with the EEG data.					
Video Delay [ms]:	500 🚖				
Use Additional Expected Delay					
Use Additional First Reference Delay					
	ок				

Once you determine the delay, enter that value (in ms). It should remain constant. If, however, you make changes in the camera Properties (described above), or switch cameras, the delay may need to be determined again.

The "Reference Delay" is the delay between the moment the camera started to record video and the moment the first video block was received from the software. This delay also includes the time the codec needs to process the video stream. The **Use Additional First Reference Delay** checkbox is active by default. This is a static delay, just like the delay time you can set yourself.

The "Expected Delay" is not activated by default. It is a dynamic delay. It uses information from the .syn file about time differences between the actual time code that is received and the time code that is expected to be received. The **Use Additional Expected Delay** checkbox should be turned on when the synchronization during replay gets lost over time, or when the delay changes over time. The video can also get out of sync over time when the performance of the computer is to low to encode the video. You would then need to lower the resolution or the quality of the video compression.

The **Reset View** option (or *double-clicking*) seen in the context menu will return the video display to the default setting (after, for example, using the *mouse wheel* to zoom in or out, or dragging the display within the window).

2.3 Importing Data Files

All types of files that you will be using are imported when you open a Study. The two main file types - functional data and image data files - each have their own "wizard" to facilitate file import. A third "wizard" will be accessed when importing digitizer files that are not recognized. Tutorials for the first two wizards are presented next; for information about the Digitizer File Wizard, please see the *User Guide*.

2.3.1 Functional Data Import Wizard

The Functional Data Import Wizard is a function of CURRY that will autodetect parameters in your data file the first time you load it. It creates a parameter file (.dpa extension) that is read when you subsequently use the same data file, bypassing the need for the Wizard again. One of the primary purposes of the Wizard is to specify the files or method used to co-register the functional data with the image data. (The .dpa file replaces the .dap and .rs3 files used in prior versions of CURRY).

In this example, we will use the Study shown below.



Note the green check mark before the file name $\bigcirc \bigcirc \lor VEP DC-200.cnt$. The check mark indicates that the file has been loaded before and the parameter file for it has been created already. If we were to open the Study right now, the Wizard would not be seen and the data would appear.

Right click on the data file name and select Delete legacy Parameter Files (.dap,.rs3) (this file initially has the older .dap and .rs3 files; these will be replaced shortly with the newer .dpa file). The check mark then disappears. The Tutorial is now set to simulate what you will see when you load a functional data file for the first time. If you have recorded the file from CURRY 8 to begin with, the .dpa parameter file is created automatically, the green check mark will be seen, and the Wizard will be by-passed.

ę

1. *Double-click* on the Study to open it (or click the 💽 arrow). The Wizard appears.

We	Autodetection "Next"to provi	ctional Data successful. Plea de missing sensa	a Import Wiza ase review the inf or information for	ormation extract each group.	ted from th	ne file shown below, and press			
File	Information	CALCHIC 7 TH	CJCNE 7 Tutoriala/Signal Procession/Evolution Despanses Applysio/VED.DC 200 cmt						
	lie Name:		C. (2007 / Tutonais joignal Processing (2008 Analysis (VEP DC-200. Cit)						
II F	format:	Neuroscan C	Neuroscan Continuous Data Measured (Samples) E						
)ata Order:	Measured (S				1			
S	Sample Rate [Hz] / [ms]	: 1000.0	/ 1.000	🔶 Chanr	nels:	66			
Т	rigger Offset [ms]:	0.0		Sampl	es:	190882 🜩			
Grou	up Information ———					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
N	lagnetic Groups:	0		Electri	c Groups:	1			
				HEO,	VEO				
	Group	Label	Pos x	HEO, Pos y	VEO	1			
1	Group EEG •	Label FP1	Pos x	Pos y	VEO				
1 2	Group EEG • EEG •	Label FP1 FPZ	Pos x 	HEO, Y Pos y 	VEO				
1 2 3	Group EEG ✓ EEG ✓ EEG ✓	Label FP1 FPZ FP2	Pos x 	HEO, 1 Pos y 	VEO		0,00		
1 2 3 4	Group EEG ▼ EEG ▼ EEG ▼ EEG ▼	Label FP1 FP2 FP2 AF3	Pos x 	HEO, 1	VEO		0,00		
1 2 3 4 5	Group EEG • EEG • EEG • EEG •	Label FP1 FP2 FP2 AF3 AF4	Pos x 	HEO, ' Pos y 	VEO		0,000 0 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00		
1 2 3 4 5 6	Group EEG ▼	Label FP1 FP2 AF3 AF4 F7	Pos x	HEO, 1	VEO		00000000000000000000000000000000000000		
1 2 3 4 5 6 7	Group EEG ▼	Label FP1 FP2 AF3 AF4 F7 F7 F7	Pos x	HEO, 1	VEO				
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	Group EEG ▼	Label FP1 FP2 AF3 AF4 F7 F5 F5 F3	Pos x	HEO, 1					
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	Group EEG • EEG •	Label FP1 FP2 FP2 AF3 AF4 F7 F5 F3 F3 F1	Pos x	HEO, 1					
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	Group EEG •	Label FP1 FP2 AF3 AF4 F7 F5 F3 F1 F1 F2	Pos x	HEO, 1					

2. Note that Autodetection was successful - CURRY recognized the file type. Data Order refers to the order in which the data are organized in the data file (by samples or by channels). There is 1 Epoch, since this is a continuous data fie. The AD Rate is 1000 Hz, giving a data point every 1.0 ms. There are 66 Channels. There is no Trigger Offset (no prestimulus interval). One Electric Group was detected.

Enable **Move unknown Labels to "Others" group** (if needed). HEO and VEO are shown as being "Other" channels. While CURRY recognizes HEOG and VEOG, it will not recognize HEO and VEO. These are example of unknown labels. Use the scrollbar to go to the bottom of the list, and see that the last two labels are HEO and VEO, and they are designated as **Other** channels. "Other" channels will be excluded from operations where their inclusion would distort the results.

No electrode positions were supplied, and so the XYZ columns are empty. The display of the electrode positions (based on default settings) is clearly incorrect.



3. In the final screen of the Wizard, enable **Use Label-Matching to determine Positions**. (It is always preferable to use the real 3D positions, where available). You will then see realistic positions in the lower right part of the display, and the electrodes will have estimated position information.

Functional Data Impo	ort		-					
General	EEG 1 Electrode Information Please enter sensor data here. You may also need to speci internal coordinate system.					landmarks if t	he positions a	are not available in Curry's
	Get Positions and Labels from:			F	- unctional Data File			
	Sensor File Name:							
EEG 1	Sensor Unit:				nm	👻 🔍 Use	Label-Match	ning to determine Positions
64 Electrodes	Co-Registration:			l	Jse Landmarks fron	T		
	Landmark File Name:							
	Landmark Unit:			ſ	nm	-		
	Use Anatomical Landmark File:			e: [
	Electrode	ee: 64 / 64		5	ensor count ok			
	Landmarks: 0 F / 0 A All positions estimated via Label-Matching							
		Туре		Label	Pos x	Pos y		t
	1	Sensor	•	FP1	-29.0	106.5	=	
	2	Sensor	-	FPZ	0.0	112.2		
	3	Sensor	-	FP2	29.0	107.5		100000
	4	Sensor	-	AF3	-34.0	104.9		
	5	Sensor	•	AF4	36.0	104.9		<i>₽8</i> ⊕ ⊕ € 1
	6	Sensor	•	F7	-70.0	65.1		
	7	Sensor	•	F5	-65.0	73.4		S 7 9 4
	8	Sensor	•	F3	-51.0	81.5		
	9	Sensor	•	F1	-29.0	88.7		1000
	10	Sensor	•	FZ	0.0	92.6		× <u>•</u> *
	₹	-			1 1		•	
							< Ba	ack Finish Cancel Help
			_	_				th.

Click the Finish button to complete the data file import. The parameter files will be created automatically, and the data file will be displayed. The green check mark appears again before the file name $\oslash \bigotimes VEP DC-200.cnt$.

The next time we open the Study with this data file, the parameters will be read and the file will open correctly.

4. If you want to review the functional data parameters, sensor positions, or functional landmarks, you may click the desired option from the **Workflow** window, or just click the **w** icon from the Standard Toolbar.

Signal Processing	
🗹 Review Functional Data Parameters	
Rereferencing	
Internolate Channels	

If you have a 3D Digitizer file, or other file that contains the electrode position information (usually with the anatomical landmarks positions, e.g., Nasion and left and right preauriculars), you can provide the accurate position information. There are two ways to do this. You can insert the digitizer file into the Database by *right-clicking* on the Study and selecting **Insert Digitizer File**, or you can select the digitizer file from the second page of the Functional Data Import Wizard, as shown.

Get Positions and Labels from:	External Digitizer File 🗸
Sensor File Name:	C: \CNS 7 Tutorials \Source Reconstruction \Dipoles \EpiSpike.3dd
Sensor Unit:	mm Use Label-Matching to determine Positions

In this tutorial you have seen how to use the Functional Data Parameters Wizard. When you load magnetic data, the procedures will be analogous. When you load an individual's image data, there is a different procedure, which is the subject of the next Tutorial (**Image Data Wizard**).

If you are using a digitizer file (a file that contains anatomical landmarks and/or electrode positions), and the digitizer file format is not recognized, you will see the Digitizer File Import Wizard. This is described in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*.

2.3.2 Image Data Parameters Windows

This chapter will provide an overview of the initial steps that are required before a new MR data set can be analyzed for the first time. In order to access the data, a Database is created first. Then, an image data set is accessed using the **Image Data Parameters** windows.

🖹 Note

The *CURRY 8 User Guide* provides background information on the import of image data, functional data, and sensor locations, together with detailed descriptions of the file formats supported and their individual treatment.

Image data can be stored in a single file (such as the .dat file we will use below), there may be a collection of individual files stored in a single folder, or as in most cases, there may be multiple subfolders with various files for each of the sequences that was recorded. In those cases, CURRY will select the folder with the most files, anticipating that is the one you will want. You can select other ones as desired.

The examples that are shown in this chapter do not yield any results that are worth saving. In order to keep them apart from the somewhat more valuable results that are created in the other chapters, they will be placed in a new Database.

Image Data Parameters Windows

1. Create a new empty Database: **Database** \rightarrow **New**, and enter a file name in the Create New Database window (such as, *MR Import.cdb*).
2. *Right click* on the Database name line, and select Add new Subject, or click the indicated icon (we will not use Groups in this example).

3. *Right click* on the **New Study** folder, and select **Insert Image Data Files...**. When importing your own data, you may have a folder with separate files for the slices in it. In that case, you would select Insert **Image Data Folder**, and then select that folder.



In the Open dialog, navigate to the C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Image Data\ECoG Grid folder.

📗 ECoG Grid	- 6	🍺 📂 🛄▼	
Name	Date modified	Туре	Size
🖭 M.dat	6/6/2007 10:44 AM	CURRY 8 dat File	12,291 KB
🐏 M.imd	6/6/2007 10:44 AM	CURRY 8 imd File	3 KB

In this folder are the *M.imd* and large *M.dat* file (containing the MR slice data). The .imd file is a parameter file created by CURRY. If you were loading data for the first time, you would see the *M.dat* file only. (Other MR data sets may have individual files for each slice rather than a single .dat file). When you attempt to view the MR data, you would instead see the parameter screens below. The .imd file will be created at the end of the process.

To simulate loading MR data for the first time, *right click* on the *M.imd* file (in the Open File window), and **Rename** it (this will allow you to return to the original parameter file if needed). Then select the *M.dat* file to load it in the **Image Data** folder.

4. Click the green arrow that will appear for the New Study line to open the Study. The red X indicates that no parameter file was found.

a 🧧 MRI Import.cdb	
a 💄 New Subject	
a 🛅 New Study	O
🐲 M.dat	

The **Image Data Files - Step 1 of 7** screen is displayed (you will not see this if you leave the .imd file in place). This is the initial screen for the **Image Data Parameters** windows. The list of files that were found is shown below (one in this case - the *M.dat* file). In many instances, you will have multiple image data sets in the same folder. CURRY will autoselect the one with the greatest number of files, which is typically the greatest number of slices, as that will give the best results.

🗎 Note

Details pertaining to the function of all of the settings in all of the following screens are described in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*.

🖹 Note

CURRY will autodetect the image data parameters to the extent possible; however, the successful importation of image data requires that you know certain parameters that are not necessarily contained in the image data file(s). Therefore, you should not assume that the settings CURRY displays are all correct - some are default values. Failure to use the correct parameters settings can affect the accuracy of source localization, so be sure that the parameters are correct.

mage Data Files - Step 1 of 7							
Image Parameters:	Autodetect	-		*			
Image Data Type (Hint):	Unknown	-	[1 file found]				
Analyze Slice:	Center Slice	1	C: (CURRY 8 Tutoriais /Image Data /ECoG Grid /M.dat				
Analyze From Offset:	From Start 🔻	0					
Folder Options, File Filter:	Subfolders	*					
Image data can be stored in	n a single file or in a fo	older. A subset of					
files in a folder can be select autodetected or reviewed a	ted. Image paramete	ers are xt button. If vou					
use the shortcut, you need	to specify PAN landm	narks later.		-			
Shortcut:	Autodetect and I	Load Image Data	4				
			< Back Next > Cancel Help				

Step 1: Generally, you want to help out the autodetection with as much information as you have. In this case, set **Image Parameters** to **Autodetect**, **Image Data Type** to **Unknown**, if needed. The **Center Slice** and **Analyze From**

Start (at 0) options should be enabled already. Click

Image Parameters:	Autodetect		•
Image Data Type (Hint):	Unknown		•
Analyze Slice:	Center Slice	1	*
Analyze From Offset:	From Start 🔻	0	*

CURRY will analyze a single slice of the image data, and attempt to locate and interpret a file header in ACR-NEMA format. The slice to analyze is always the **First Slice** to be Read, and it is typically analyzed **From Start**.

De Note

In many if not most cases, you can simply highlight the desired file or folder in the list (if more than one data set is detected), and then click **Autodetect and Load Image Data**. The parameters will be detected automatically, bypassing the

remaining steps below. If the image data appear correct in the Image Data display, you are ready to continue. If you need to define the Landmarks (generally the case), you may go to that part of the **Image Data Parameters** windows directly by selecting **Image Data** → **Landmarks**. This will take you to **Step 6** below. If you need to refine the segmentation thresholds, go to **Image Data** → **Segmentation Thresholds**. This will take you to **Step 5** below. If the image data are not displayed correctly, you will need to return to the **Image Data Parameters** windows (**Image Data** → **Image Data Parameters**) and make the necessary corrections.

Step 2: The **Image Data File Format** display will appear. These parameters determine the file format for a 2D slice.

🖹 Note

The first few slices of this data set are planning slices. The slice orientation and/or pixel dimensions (or field of view) of such slices typically differ from the values for the slices in the 3D image data set that is acquired. By analyzing a slice from the middle of the stack, the correct values for the stack can be obtained. If a planning slice is analyzed, a **Warning** window will report a problem with the pixel size(s) whenever a slice from the stack is displayed.

Image Data File Format - Step	2 of 7				
File Format:	ACR-NEMA			•	64 bytes 0.131071 of -1
Offset [Bytes]:	From Start	-	0	*	
Byte Order:	MIX	-	Signed		
Bits Per Pixel, Ignore First:	16	-	0	*	
Samples Per Pixel, Use:	1	-	1	*	
Add, Multiply: 🗸 Detect	0	*	1	×	
No. Pixels X, Size [mm]:	256	-	1.000	*	
No. Pixels Y, Size [mm]:	256	-	1.000	•	Pood Error (review parameters and filenamor)
No. Slices, Thickness [mm]:	128	-	2.000	* *	Read Error (review parameters and menames)
Slice Orientation:	Sagittal	-			
Modality, Field Strength [T]:	MRI	-	0.0	* *	
X Wrap, Delete	0	-	0	•	
Y Wrap, Delete	0	-	0	* *	
Autodetected parameters are Autodetection can be invoke	e shown wit d based on t	h a colo the File	red backgro Format.	und.	
Load	Autodete	ect	Preview	All	C:\CNS 7 Tutorials\Image Data\ECoG Grid\M.dat 🚽
					< Back Next > Cancel Help

The detected parameters are displayed in yellow. The parameters in white are not autodetected, and must be supplied. Obviously, there is something wrong since the images are not seen at all. We know from the scanner information that these are 12 bits per pixel, not the 16 that appeared by default. Change **Bits Per Pixel** to

12. Now we see the correct images (click the Autodetect button if the image is not clear).

mage Data File Format - Step	2 of 7				
File Format:	ACR-NEMA			-	64 bytes 6194433, 6292736 of 12585472
Offset [Bytes]:	From Start	-	0	-	
Byte Order:	MIX	•	Signed		A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
Bits Per Pixel, Ignore First:	12	-	0	-	
Samples Per Pixel, Use:	1	•	1	* *	
Add, Multiply: 🗸 Detect	0	×	1	×	
No. Pixels X, Size [mm]:	256	*	1.000	-	A Company of the second
No. Pixels Y, Size [mm]:	256	* *	1.000	-	
No. Slices, Thickness [mm]:	128	-	2.000	-	
Slice Orientation:	Sagittal	-			March A La March
Modality, Field Strength [T]:	MRI	-	0.0	-	
X Wrap, Delete	0	* *	0	-	
Y Wrap, Delete	0	-	0	-	A
Autodetected parameters an Autodetection can be invoke	e shown with d based on t	ha colo he File	red backgrou Format.	ınd.	
Load	Autodete	ct	Preview	All	C(CHS / Tutohals/umage Data/ECOG Gho/M.Dat
					< Back Next > Cancel Help

Enter **0.977** for both the **X** and **Y Pixel Size [mm]**. Change **Thickness [mm]** to **1.8**. We know these values from the scanner protocol; they will vary across

scanners and protocols. Click Preview All to scan through the images. In this case the parameters are now all correct. You should verify them when you import your own data files. In general use, clicking the Autodetect button will fill in the fields with whatever parameters are detected (or to restore the autodetected values if you change them). If you already have an .imd file that has the correct parameters were can apply it using Load...

parameters, you can apply it using

Click the Next > button to continue.

Step 3: The **Image Data 2D Layout** screen is displayed. In this display you need to make sure that the axes match with the labels in the Preview window (sagittal in this case, where A and P in the Preview window truly are Anterior and Posterior, and S and I are truly Superior and Inferior).

Image Data 2D Layout - Step	3 of 7					×
Slice Orientation: Rotation [deg], Mirroring: Intensity [%]: Zoom [%]: X Pixel Size [mm]: Y Pixel Size [mm]: X Shift [Pixels]:	Sagittal • 0 •	Mirrored	64			s 🔺
Y Shift [Pixels]: 2D slice parameters. Make s labels in the Preview window 510mm space around the shift and zoom settings to a	Centered sure that the axes mat w. The automatic BEM subjects skin. If neces subjects skin. If neces schieve this.	-10 ch with the setup requires sary, use the Device t				01
				< Back Next >	Cancel	Help

In this example, disable the **Automatic** Intensity option, and enter **100**. Verify that the X and Y Pixel Sizes are .997. The automatic BEM setup requires 5-10mm space around the subject's skin. If necessary, you can use the Shift and Zoom settings to achieve this. Disable **Centered** for **X Shift [pixels]** and enter **10**. Disable **Centered** for **Y Shift [pixels]** and enter **-10**. In some cases, you may not need to make any corrections at all; in others you need to make sure the parameters are correct.

Click the Preview All button to scan through the images. The image intensity, position, size and quality are now acceptable.

🗎 Note

Very often, the **Intensity** must be increased significantly before the images in the preview window become visible. Intensity factors of **1000**% are common.

Click the \bigvee button to continue.

Step 4: The Image Data 3D Layout screen will appear. These parameters determine how the 2D slices are stacked to form a 3D volume.

In this example, increase the **First Slice** to **2**, and enter **126** for the **Number of** Valid Slices. Slice Thickness should be 1.8mm.

Preview All Click the button to scan through the images, using the **Preview** Ordered Slices, Preview X Cutplane and Preview Y Cutplane buttons to change the orientation.

Image Data 3D Layout - Ste	p 4 of 7		X
Sort Slices:	✓ Automatic	129	Α ^
First Slice, Interleave:	2 🗘 1	A	
Number of Valid Slices:	126 🚖	M	
Slice Thickness [mm]:	1.800	and the second	
Shift [mm]:	Centered 11.7		
Slice Ordering:	Reversed		
form a 3D volume. Use the correct slice thickness and according to their image no	ne how the 2D silces are stacked to e different Preview modes to check for ordering, DICOM slices can be sorted umbers.		
Preview Ordered Slices			
Preview X Cutplane			
Preview Y Cutplane	Check Scaling Preview All		ΩP ↓
		< Back Next > Cancel He	!p

/ Care

Even if the **Slice Thickness** is automatically detected, its value may be incorrect! This is the most difficult parameter to determine, and it is not always stored correctly in the file headers.

Click the Next > button to continue.

Step 5: The **Image Data Segmentation Thresholds** screen will appear. These are the thresholds used for the automatic setup of the skin, cortex, and BEM/FEM models. The Cortex Threshold is generally the most important one. It is what later determines the shape of the cortex created by BEM/FEM Geometry (automatic segmentation). If this value is too high, the cortex will look atrophic (eroded). In such a case, the cortex threshold will appear more like a white matter-gray matter boundary: the automatically detected value should be lowered. When lowering the cortex threshold, make sure that sulci are not filled as this will exclude them from the resulting triangle net. The autodetected cortex threshold is sometimes too high but hardly ever too low.

The white matter threshold is an uncritical parameter; it should simply show some contrast anywhere within the white matter and hardly ever needs to be adjusted.

The values shown are the Autodetected thresholds, which are usually good estimates. If the image data has an intensity artifact (which is often the case in MRIs from high-Tesla scanners), the **Bias Field Correction** can be applied. This correction improves the intensity distribution and most of the times the subsequent segmentation result. The **Seed Slice** is shown first. Click **Next**.

Image Data Segmentation Th	resholds - Step 5 of 7		x
Bias Field Correction		186	A
Bias Field Correction improve can be useful for MRIs obtain cortex segmentation quality	es the image intensity distribution. It ned from high-Tesla scanners where varies between brain regions.		
Seed Slice:	186		
Skin Threshold:	21	AND AND	
CSF (Brain) Threshold:	48	10 × 20 (3)	
Cortex Threshold:	100		
O White Matter Threshold:	116		
Thresholds for the automatic Cortex threshold should delir should outline CSF. Autodete	estup of skin, cortex, head models. heate sulci and gyri. CSF threshold ect reverts to initial estimate.	A BEER	∧P Ţ
		< Back Next > Cancel He	lp

You will then see the segmentation results for the **Skin Threshold**. The **Stop Markers** are in red, and the **Pass Markers** are in green. There should be a separation between the skin (pass) and the exterior (stop). Click **Next** again (3 times) to see the **CSF (Brain)**, **Cortex** and **White Matter Thresholds**. You should see the Pass and Stop Markers clearly differentiating the boundaries, with little or no "bleeding".



Step 6: The next step is to set the **Landmarks**: Nasion, Preauricular left (PAL), Preauricular right (PAR), Inion, Anterior Commissure (AC), Posterior Commissure (PC), and upper Midsagittal (MS). The latter three are used in defining the

Talairach system coordinates. For the data set we are using, we need only the Nasion, PAL, and PAR. For demonstration purposes, we will set all of the landmarks anyway.

Increase the **Threshold** setting to obtain a clearer image (to approximately **40**). **Interpolate** was enabled to achieve a smoother display.

Image Data Landmarks - St	ep 6 of 7				x
Nasion [voxels]:	127.0 🚔 0.0	127.0 🚔	Front		S 🔦
PAL [voxels]:	255.0 🚔 127.0	95.0 🚔			
PAR [voxels]:	0.0 🚔 127.0	95.0 🚔			
Inion [voxels]:	127.0 🚔 255.0	95.0 ≑			
📝 Skip Talairach Definitio	'n				
O AC [voxels]:	127.0 115.0	140.0			
OPC [voxels]:	127.0 140.0	140.0		C. Inc. The	
OMS [voxels]:	127.0 127.0	195.0 📩		1.5 7+	
Nasion, PAL, and PAR de They should not be chang midsagittal) define Talaira definition to finish the wiz	termine the internal c ged later on. AC, PC, ich coordinates. Skip ard after this page.	oordinate system. and MS (upper the Talairach system	+	A fair B	+
Front View		Interpolate		The second of the second se	
Sagittal View	Thre	shold: 40 🚔		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Coronal View 🔻	В	order: 0 🚔		The second se	
Import	Autodetect	Undo	R		L\I 🗸
				< Back Next > Cancel	Help

🖊 Care

As discussed in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*, the internal landmarks for at least the nasion and the preauricular points should be defined as early as possible. If you will be using the Talairach system, the AC, PC and MS positions should be selected carefully as well.

The markers for the landmarks are seen as a red crosshair; however, the crosshair is in a default position initially (the nasion, for example, is near the tip of the nose). Grab and drag the marker to the correct nasion position; the coordinates in the Nasion fields change accordingly.

Clicking the OFront View and Sagittal View buttons, along with the
Coronal View views, will display different orientations to allow you to
set/verify the landmarks. The Front View is the one in which the landmarks can
best be identified. Grab-and-drag the crosshair to reposition it. The Next >
and Back buttons will step through the landmarks. Set them all in their
proper positions. Use the Undo button if needed to restore the previous positions.



The AC and PC as seen in a midsagittal slice are shown below as well as the MS location.



posterior commissure

midsagittal

When you	have positior	ned them al	l, disable	Skip Talairach Definition	and click the
Next >	button. (If	🔽 Skip Talaira	ach Definition	is enabled, you will	see the
Finish	button inste	ead). Click	Next >	to complete the MF	R data import.

(You can skip the Talairach Definition if you are not going to use the atlas or if you otherwise have no need of the Talairach system.

Step 7: The final step is to define the boundaries of the brain, based on the mm distance from the positions set in Step 6 to the various boundaries. Use a slice that best displays the extent of the brain, and then position the edges of the rectangle to encompass the brain. Do not allow the brain to extend beyond the boundaries.

Note that you can change the view using the **Sagittal**, **Coronal**, and **Axial View** options to help in the placement of the boundaries. For each measurement, one of the three Views is tied to the boundary position. For example, if you select the

O Anterior-AC [mm]: measurement, the O Coronal View is tied to the frontal boundary. That is, if you select both of those options, you can then use the sliding bar to the right of the image display to move through the frontal slices. By viewing the images, you can see where to position boundary by seeing where the brain no longer appears in the MR images. That position is transferred automatically

(continuously) to the Anterior-AC measurement 66.0 \bigcirc . If you are using the mouse wheel, depressing it while turning it will give finer control.

First, set the Anterior-AC boundary. The boundary you are setting will be a solid line, while the others are dotted lines. Drag that line to the proper position. The measurement is made from the anterior commissure (the uppermost horizontal dotted line).



Then set the Posterior-PC boundary. The measurement is made from the posterior commissure (the lowermost horizontal dotted line)



The Superior-AC boundary is the maximum extent of the cortex to the top of the head. Remember to check different slices and orientations to determine the correct position.



For the Inferior-AC, use the lowest point of the temporal lobe, not the cerebellum. You will nee a more lateral slice to find it.



Lastly, set the Left-AC and Right-AC boundaries.



The Undo button Undo... allows you to undo changes to the selected

landmark (that is, the one that is currently selected: • Anterior-AC [mm]:), undo changes to all landmarks, or revert to the default landmarks.

Undo edits for this distance or for all distances, or reset all distances to their default values?	
Undo This Undo All Reset All Cancel	

When you have set/reviewed all of the landmarks, the Next > button will be

replaced with the Finish button. Click it to see the image data (the anatomical landmarks are written to the .imd file). Drag the sliding bar (shown below) downward to see a clearer view.



Note

CURRY will use the landmarks you specify for co-registration. The landmarks are saved with the parameters file (.imd), and it is not necessary to redefine them in the Localize display. If desired, you may redefine them and use the .pom file that is created for co-registration (see the *CURRY 8 User Guide* for more information).

/ Care

The internal landmarks are used to couple the internal coordinate system to the individual anatomy. This makes it possible to compare results between subjects easily. The landmarks must be defined carefully and as early as possible. Changing the nasion or the pre-auricular landmarks at a later time will invalidate the results already obtained.

🗎 Note

In practice, you may need to import MRI, CT and other image data sets. It is important that the MRI data are inserted first, above the CT or other data sets. This is necessary for a couple of reasons. The MRI data are imported first, and the

landmarks are measured. Then the CT data are imported, and the landmarks are approximated. Volume-based coregistration is used (via the **Autodetect** button seen in Step 6 above), and the CT data set is in that way fitted to the MRI data set. Therefore, the MRI data need to be loaded first. Also, when verifying that the coregistration has been accomplished accurately (see the **Merging the two image data sets** section in the **MRI and CT Grid Merging** tutorial), you can only import the Image Data 2 results (CT bone segmentation) to Image Data 1 (MRI data) - you cannot do this step in the opposite direction. So again, the MRI data should be inserted into the Study above the CT or other image data.

See the **Averaged MR Data Sets** tutorial for more information.

2.4 Signal Processing

It is not possible to provide a Tutorial that describes every method that is available for analyzing your data. There are, however, some common things to all methods, and some general paths that users tend to follow.

Data Display Options and File Navigation

This Tutorial covers the data display options and methods for navigating through the files.

Creating Montages

This Tutorial describes how to create montages, such as bipolar montages, as well as montages that reorder channels and can be used as display pages.

Filtering

This Tutorial is devoted to Filtering. As you will see, there are quite a few options available for filtering, and it is important for you to be aware of the applications of all of them.

Common Artifact Reduction

This Tutorial illustrates the methods for rejecting bad blocks of data, and for reducing the common artifacts (e.g., blink artifact) that are frequently encountered. You will see that there are several methods for reducing artifact, and it will be useful for you to be acquainted with them. One method may work better in some instances, but not in all of them.

MRI Gradient and Ballistocardiogram Reduction

This Tutorial discusses artifact reduction in the special case where data have been recorded in the magnet. These include MR gradient artifact reduction and ballistocardiogram (BCG) artifact reduction.

Evoked Potential Analyses

This Tutorial demonstrates how to create averages from different event types in the continuous data file, and is perhaps the most common method of analysis. Individual averages are created and saved, and a grand average is then computed. The special case of pulse artifact in the absence of an EKG channel, or EEG channel suited for voltage threshold artifact detection, is included as a separate tutorial. Peak Detection is presented in a separate tutorial.

Spectral and Coherence Analyses

This Tutorial demonstrates basic spectral analysis and coherence analysis. For example, you may continuous EEG data recorded during "resting" and task conditions, where you want to see how the power spectrum changes. You might also wish to investigate changes in coherence.

Template Matching

This Tutorial explains how Template matching works. Template matching is used to identify automatically features in the continuous data, such as epileptic spikes or blink artifacts.

Epileptic Spike Detection

This Tutorial demonstrates how to detect epileptic spikes manually, create an epoched file containing the spikes, and display the source reconstruction results for each spike at the same time, as well as the average of all spikes.

PCA and ICA Analyses

This Tutorial demonstrates the use of PCA and ICA decomposition, and the differences between them.

Group Averaging

The Group Averaging Tutorial illustrates how to create a grand average across Subjects.

Statistical Comparisons - Maps

This Tutorial illustrates some of the statistical options that possible with CURRY when using functional data. Statistics with source reconstruction results is presented in the **Statistical Comparisons - Dipoles, CDRs** tutorial.

There are several general paths that may be taken in your analyses. For example, will you be analyzing results in the time domain (where the x-axis is time, such as with evoked responses), or in the frequency domain (where the x-axis is in Hz, as with spectral FFT analyses)? Different paths are involved.

Another question is: do you have a need to save the epochs (time or frequency domains)? In CURRY 8 you may do the complete analyses without saving an epoched file, or you can save the epochs if you want to.

Also, in most cases you will likely want to reject epochs based on various criteria. In CURRY you can create in-place, or "instant", averages, relying on the Artifact Reduction techniques to exclude bad sections or reduce artifact, or you can reject epochs using voltage, frequency, or an SNR based method. You may do this with or without saving the epochs.

The tutorials above, namely the **Evoked Potential Analyses** (time domain) and the **Spectral and Coherence Analyses** (frequency domain) illustrate the different paths and possibilities.

2.4.1 Data Display Options and File Navigation

The purpose of this Tutorial is to introduce many of the basic display options as well as the methods for navigating through the data files. It is assumed that you are familiar enough with Databases to open Studies. This Tutorial provides a basic foundation upon which the subsequent Tutorials are built.

Display Options

e

1. For this part, we need any continuous data file; we are using the *closed.cnt* file, which is found in the *Spectral Analysis and COH* Study. Open the Study.



2. Select the Select the Ata display are options for viewing different parts of CURRY. Some are individual display screens, while combination displays may be selected from the + sign list of options.

😂 Fun	ctional Data	Maps	👰 Image Data	🚼 Localize	🥊 3D View	+		
Close	d					•0	FD, Maps	
FP1	mon	my	man	moning	nom	m 🔋	FD, Maps H	ν.
PZ	NWW	vvvvvv	wwwww	www.wv	month	AN 🐽	FD, 3D View	M
FP2	mann	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	mann		Number of the second se	M ••	Maps, 3D View	N)
E3	manna	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	www.	Added A AMA A	Ammana	200	FD, Maps, 3D View	- Can
FC5	minin	mon	mmm	mmm	moun	Å 38	All	m
F4	moun	min	mann	mmm	mound	vv 9	Digitizer	-V-
FC6	mm	mm	warning	mmm	monor	m	www.www	non

The Functional Data parameter panels are displayed on the left. These contain all of the functionality for basic signal processing of functional data.

Functional Data 7	😂 Functional Data 🛛 🥥 Maps
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🔆 🏲 🕕 🗎	Closed
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	FP1 www.www.
Noise Estimation	PZ WWWWWWWWW
Frequency Domain	oz winnerwym
Options	F3 www.www.
Colors	FC5 Mininghamman
	FC6 MMMMMMM

Notice the "sticky pin" ¹ in the upper right corner of the Functional Data parameters. If you click it, all of the parameter panels will move to the side of the display.



If you move you mouse over the Functional Data tab (or any of them) on the far left of the display, the parameter panels will reappear, as long as you leave the mouse cursor in that display. Sticky pins allow you to free up more of the display area for the data. The various options are seen only when you move the mouse over them. Click on the sticky pin again to stick the display so it will not disappear.

3. Notice at the bottom of the data display is another row of tabs:

Output Output. These display the text output of the various operations that have been performed (**Output**), the options for the Macro Recorder (**Macro**), and the options for creating a laboratory or clinical report (**Report**).

Functional Data	д	😂 Fun	ctional Data	Maps	👰 Image Data
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🌣	🕨 🕕	Close	d		
Channel Groups	/ Bad Blocks +	FP1	manni	inner	in and the second
Noise Es	timation	PZ FP2	man		William
Frequency	oz	www	mmmm	mont	
Optic	ons	F3 FC5	minin	in the way	WWWWWWWWW
Max. Displ. Channels:	29	F4	mmm	mm	mmm
Start Latency [ms]:	4998	FC6	manne	n non an	wanna wanna
Cursor Latency [ms]:	5002	CP5	mm	mount	mm
End Latency [ms]:	5006	C4	mm	mm	Manna
Interleave [samples]:	1	P3	mmm	www.ww	WWWWWWWW
Timerange [s]:	10.000	CP1	www	www.	man
Timeticks Every [s]:	1	CPa	MANN	what where we have a second	Mannon
Sensitivity / Scaling —		01	moun	marin	mann
EEG [uV/mm]:	8	PO1	- MANNA	WAND WWW	www.
Show Deselected Gr	oups	PO2	mm	WWW	WWWWWW
📝 Show Other Channe	els	F7	- MANNIN	in har	ind and as a
Show Deselected Ch	nannels	T3	www.	www.www.	manun
Butterfly Plot	Display Time	T4	mmm	mmm	mannin
🔲 Maximum Peaks	Minimum Peaks	T5	hanne	non nann na	www.man
🔲 Plus Is Up	MGFP	cz	MM	mm	Manner
	Advanced	FZ	man	www	mmm
		MGFP	Jul and a Marthan	- Marine Marine	- www. www.ww
		s	0	1	2
		•	"	, V	00:12

4. The divider bars between the display areas can be repositioned as desired to enlarge or reduce the display regions.

5. The *mouse wheel* has a variety of functions depending on where the mouse cursor is positioned. For example, position the mouse cursor over the data and rotate the *mouse wheel*. The display scale will change accordingly. This does not affect the data, only the display scale. Position the mouse over an electrode label and rotate the *wheel*. The channel will change colors, appear bold, and you can change the scale up or down. When you return the scale to the original position, the boldness will disappear.



If you position the mouse in the data display and use *Shift+mouse wheel*, you can change the number of channels that are displayed. If you use *Ctrl+mouse wheel*, you can change the number of seconds that are displayed.

6. Expand the **Options** panel under **Functional Data**. We will look at some of the more frequently used Options (described in the *User Guide*). (Some general display and other options are found in **Edit** \rightarrow **Options**, and these are also described in the *User Guide*).

Options					
Max. Displ. Channels:	32				
Start Latency [ms]:	5004 🚖				
Cursor Latency [ms]:	5004 🚖				
End Latency [ms]:	5004 🚖				
Interleave [samples]:	1				
Pagesize [s]:	10.000 ≑				
Timeticks Every [s]:	1				
Sensitivity / Scaling					
EEG [μV/mm]: 14 🚖					
Show Deselected Groups					
Show Other Channels					
Show Deselected Channels					
Butterfly Plot Display Time					
Maximum Peaks	Minimum Peaks				
Plus Is Up	MGFP				
	Advanced 🔹				
Use Peak MGFP [%]: 0					
Average Time Interv	al Keep				
Stepsize [s]: 1.0	🗧 Scan				
Delay [s]: 0.0	Movie				
<off> SE</off>	[μV]: 0.0 ≑				

7. Click in the **Max. Displ. Channel**. field and rotate the *mouse wheel* to reduce the number of channels displayed (or use the arrows, or enter a smaller value). The number of displayed channels is reduced in the data display. As mentioned above, you can also position the cursor in the data display and use *Shift+mouse wheel* to change the number of channel displayed. Use the sliding bar on the far right to see the additional channels. This option is convenient when viewing files with larger numbers of channels (e.g., 64 or 128).

8. The next three fields show the latencies of the three vertical cursors in the data display (see **Display Cursors and Setting the Timerange** below for more information).

9. **Timerange/Pagesize** displays how many milliseconds are in the current Timerange (epoched or averaged data), or seconds that are shown in the display (continuous data). (As mentioned above, *Ctrl+mouse wheel* will also change the number of seconds that are displayed).

10. **Show Deselected Channels**. If you click on a channel label in the data display, it will change color, meaning that it has been deselected, or removed from inclusion in subsequent analyses. If you disable Show Deselected Channels, the deselected channels will not be seen. Enable it again to see them. Reclick on a channel to reselect it.

11. **Display Time** toggles the x-axis between time into the file, and the time stamp when the file was recorded (not all files may have this).

12. **Butterfly Plot**. Enabling this option will superimpose all of the channels. This is useful when looking for potential dipole sources (it is easier to see the positive and negative deflections across channels). The same option can be accessed from the

Toolbar **X**, and also from the data display context menu (click the *right mouse* button).

13. **Plus Is Up** toggles the polarity of the data display. When enabled, positives

values go up. It can also be accessed from the Toolbar $m \ref{main}$.

14. **MGFP** toggles the display of the Mean Global Field Power, which is a composite measure of the variability across channels (see the *User Guide* for more details). It is useful in identifying the presence of potential dipoles.

15. The next set of options is used to scroll through the file, and save an .avi movie of the scan. You can scroll continuously by setting the **Stepsize [s]** field to control the speed of the replay, with **Delay [s]** set to **0**. Or, you can set the Stepsize field to the number of seconds you would like displayed at a time, and set Delay to the number of seconds you wish to have to examine each block. Use negative number for Stepsize to scroll backward. To stop the scrolling at any point in the file, press the *Esc* key. Clicking the Movie button will scan the file and give you the option to save it as an .avi file.

Stepsize [s]:	1.0	*	Scan
Delay [s]:	0.0	-	Movie

16. Many elements of the various displays in CURRY have user selected **Color**

options. Clicking the drop-down list displays the color palette. The Reset button will return the colors to the default selections. The width of the waveforms can be selected with the **Linewidth** options. The width of the three vertical cursors can be set with the **Cursor-Linewidth** option.

Colors						
EEG:						
Events:						
Others:						
Deselected Channels:						
Deselected Epochs:						
MGFP:						
Cursors:						
Vertical Lines:						
Background:						
Covariances:	•					
STFFT-Spectra:						
	Reset					
Linewidth:	1 ② 2 ③ 3					
Cursor Linewidth:	1 2 3					

Notice that some of the color options are color scales rather than solid colors **Notice that some of the color options are color scales rather than solid colors Notice that some of the color options are color scales are** extremely useful for displaying data, such as, when you are displaying overlapping averaged data files, and you want them to have different colors.

17. Diff	fferent montages can be selected from the Montages					
		Montages				
	🔲 10/20 Sy	stem Interpolation				
	Montages					
	V EEG	<none></none>				
	Show Mo	ntage Across Groups				

More Display Options

Additional display options are found by *right clicking* on an electrode label. A context menu will appear, allowing you to select/deselect channels, create interpolated channels, zoom in, set filtering and the color for individual channels, display that channel only, and send the channel to one of three Waveboards.



For example, *right click* on a label and select **Interpolate Channel**. Assume this channel was bad (noisy due to poor contact and high impedance). Maybe this is a channel that you really need, and you would rather recreate it as the average of surrounding channels than lose it altogether. You can either select the number of neighbors to be averaged, or else select the channels yourself. The interpolation can take into account the distance from the other electrodes, or not. (*Right click* again and select **Reset** to restore the original data).



Right click on another label and select **Send to Waveboard 1** (there are three independent Waveboards that may be used). Now *right click* on a different electrode and select **Send to Waveboard 1** (*Ctrl+click* will send the current channel selection to Waveboard 1). *Right click* on one of the labels in the Waveboard and select **Color**. This lets you select the desired color for each channel. Amplitude and Latency information is displayed for all channels. (These figures are using a different data file).



Right click within the Waveboard display to see additional options. These are selfexplanatory, with the possible exception of Stack Waveforms. Clicking it will create a separation between the waveforms; clicking it again increases the separation. Clicking *Ctrl+mouse wheel* lets you use the wheel to create the separation.



There are additional mouse and combination keystroke commands that can be used.

Mouse wheel - rescales the waveforms *Shift+mouse wheel* - expands or constricts the display *Ctrl+mouse wheel* - varies separation among waveforms *Shift+mouse* - repositions the contents of the display

Display Cursors and Setting the Timerange

When you display a data file, you will see either a single cursor, or three cursors that may be moved independently. These were mentioned briefly above.



In fact, what appears to be a single cursor is really the three cursors placed closely together, or directly on top of each other. The three can be seen if you decrease the number of seconds that are displayed. You can see the cursor latencies in the **Options** panel under **Functional Data**. They move as a single unit. This is referred to as *Tracking* mode. Move the cursors as a unit to various points and measure the voltages at the far right of the data display (it is the middle cursor position that is being measured).

Options				
Max. Displ. Channels:	29	*		
tart Latency [ms]:	4998	* *		
Cursor Latency [ms]:	5002	-		
End Latency [ms]:	5006	-		
nterleave [samples]:	1	-		
imerange [s]:	10.000	-		
Timeticks Every [s]:	1	-		



Right click in the data display and deselect **Tracking Mode**. You will then be able to separate the three closely spaced cursors. Hints:

Use *double-click* in the data display to enable **Tracking Mode**. Use *Shift+left click* to disable **Tracking Mode**. Use *Ctrl+double left click* to spread the outer cursors to the extremes of the display.

Use *Ctrl+drag* to set the outer cursors, with the middle cursor placed halfway between.

The cursors can be grabbed and dragged to a desired position, or, if you know the latencies of the positions, you can enter them in the **Options** fields described just above. You may also use the *mouse wheel* to change the latencies in these fields, or the up and down arrows for each field. You can also move the cursors from the keyboard. The middle cursor is moved by the *left* and *right arrow* keys. *Ctrl+left* and *right arrows* moves the left outer cursor. *Alt+left* and *right arrows* moves the right outer cursor. Or, use *Ctrl+drag* to define an interval of interest. When you release the keyboard keys, you will see the two outer cursors at the edges you defined and the middle cursor will be midway between them.

There are many places throughout CURRY where you will need to "set the Timerange". The Timerange is simply that interval that will be used in subsequent analyses. This could be a section of continuous data, the entire epoch interval, a section of an averaged data file, etc. *The two outer cursors are used to define a Timerange*. (The middle cursor is used to display the values of the waveforms wherever it is positioned). To set a Timerange, you usually have **Tracking Mode** disabled, so that the cursors can be moved independently. Use any of the methods for moving the outer cursors to define the Timerange. In the figure below, the Timerange was set to define the interval that will be used for source reconstruction.



File Navigation

Close the open Study and select any continuous data file that has events in it (e.g., stimulus events). We are using the *viscpt.cnt* file, which is found in the *Common Artifact Reduction* Study. Open the Study.

	CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb
\triangleright	Acquisition
\triangleright	🤽 Image Data
⊿	🤽 Signal Processing
	a 💄 Artifact Reduction
	BCG Reduction
	a 🛅 Common Artifact Reduction
	⊘ 😂 Viscpt.cnt
	MRI Gradient and BCG Reduction
	Basic Steps
	Statistical Analysis
\triangleright	A Source Reconstruction
\triangleright	🔽 Using Macros

ð

1. There are several ways to move through the continuous data file. You may grab the sliding bar below the data and drag it back and forth to move through the file, or use the **Scan File** option described above. If you have an epoched file instead of a continuous data file, the sliding bar will move across epochs, and the arrows will move from sweep to sweep. You may click on the arrows at the ends to move in about 2.5 sec step increments through the file (10s displayed). Click in the open area on either side of the slider to move one display screen at a time. Use *Ctrl+double click* to go the page/epoch where the mouse is positioned.

✓ 00:40	_				 		1
	•	04:00	03:20	02:40	U.S.	00:40	•

Right click in the data display and enable **Use Mousewheel to Scroll** to go through the file half a page at a time using the mouse wheel (continuous and epoched files). Use *Shift + mouse wheel* to scroll through one second at a time. In this case, you can use the up and down arrow icons on the Toolbar to scale the data, or use the + and - keys by the number pad on the keyboard.

Select 🕨 Events / Epochs	from the lower left area of the CURRY display
🗹 Workflow 🛑 Database	Events

For Group Label, enter "all events".



This will display tick marks for all of the events in the file. You can click on a tick mark to go directly to that point in the file. You can click on the smaller arrows, and step from one event to the next.



2. There are Toolbar icons that will move through the file one display screen at a time. The outer icons will move to the beginning or end of the

file

3. If you have events in the file, you can move from event to event using the

Toolbar icons . The *Shift+left* or *right arrow* keys have the same effect. The middle button is used to toggle off the event status (no longer an event).

4. You can click on an event in the event list to go directly to that point in the file (which will be centered on the screen).

	Events / Epochs					
Back	Back to Back Epochs [s]: 0.4					
Event Av	Event Average (1 Group Active):					
1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10					
Type:	Type: <all></all>					
Group L	Group Label: all events					
Count:	ount: 207/207 Color:					
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Ann 📩			
2	00:12.424					
2	00:13.592	1.168				
2	00:14.860	1.268				
2	00:15.988	1.128				
2	00:17.024	1.036				
2	00:18.352	1.328	-			
-	10 600	1 000	•			

These are all ways to move about in continuous and epoched data files.

2.4.2 Filtering

In this Tutorial, we will look at some of the common options for Filtering.

Open the *Evoked Response Analysis* Study. The data file was recorded from DC to 200 Hz with the intention of applying filtering offline.



1. To make the traces easier to see, first reduce the number of displayed channels to **20** (**Max. Displ. Chann.** under **Options**). We then moved to a section about midway in the file.



2. Since this file was recorded with no High Pass filtering (DC), it is common to see varying degrees of DC offset, thus the large numbers for the voltages on the far right. In CURRY, the DC offset can also be removed by performing a Baseline Correction, with Constant for Type. Click the + sign at the end of the Channel Groups / Bad Blocks + bar and select Add Baseline Correction.

Functional Data	🕂 😂 Functional Data 🛛 🐼 FD,N		
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🌞 🕕 🗎	VEP DC-200 1 1 1		
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	Add Rereferencing		
Epochs	Add Baseline Correction		
Noise Estimation	Add Filtering		
Frequency Domain	Add Template Matching		
Montages	Add Miscellaneous		
Options			
Colors			

Select the **Constant** option. Use the *mouse wheel* to rescale the data. The traces are centered, but no filtering has been applied.

Functional D	ata		џ	😂 Fu	nctional Data	Maps	🙆 Image Data
🔗 - 🗙	▶ 🏶 🕨 🕕	<u>a</u> c		VEP	DC-200		
Ch	nannel Groups / Bad	Blocks	+	FP1	minin	mining	minimum
	Baseline Correct	tion	+	FPZ	mon	moning	montant
© Off	Onstant	Pretrigger		FP2	many	Annaharan	monteringer
	🔘 Linear 1	🔘 Linear 2		AF3	mmm	mon	month
Timerange 1	[ms]:			AF4	minin	man	monineration
Timerange 2	61992 🖵	Get		F7	mm	man	manny
61992 🗼	61992 🗼	Get		F5	·····	Anton	www.www
			_				

3. Click the + sign at the end of the Baseline Correction + bar and select Add Filtering.

Chan	nel Groups / Bad B	Blocks +	
Baseline Correction +			Add Rereferencing
Off 🔘	Onstant	O Pretrigger	Add Baseline Correction
	🔘 Linear 1	C Linear 2	Add Filtering
Timerange 1 [ms]:			Add Template Matching
61992 🚖	61992 🗼	Get	Add Artifact Reduction
Timerange 2 [ms]:		Add Miscellaneous	
61992 🚖	61992 🚊	Get	Remove

Expand the Filtering panel. We are using the default **Hann** FFT-type filter (in the Advanced section).

	Filtering	+
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	Off	•
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:
Notch Filter	Harmonics	Slope [Hz]:
Bandstop Filter	✓ Harmonics	
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:

4. The **Bandpass Filter** section is likely the one you will use most often. Select **User Defined (Auto)** for the **Filter Type**, and verify the settings below. **User Defined (Auto)** will set the **Slopes** automatically to avoid having the range of the slope extend below 0 Hz, which should be avoided. You will see the immediate effect on the data.



The other options for Filter Type (Delta-Band, Theta-Band, Alpha-Band, etc.) will selectively filter frequencies other than the band you select.

5. Now experiment with the different parameters: enable and disable the Low and High Filters, change the Frequency, change the Slope, etc. The High Pass filter attenuates frequencies below the cutoff frequency; the Low Pass filter attenuates frequencies above the cutoff frequency. The steepness of the filter is determined by the Slope (see the *User Guide* for more details).

As a general rule, you should not select a **Slope** for the **High Pass** filter that would extend below **0 Hz**. For example, the Frequency is the middle of the Slope width. If the Slope is 2Hz, and the Frequency is 1 Hz, then the slope extends from 0 Hz to 2Hz, which is fine. You would not want to use a Slope of 4Hz, since that would extend below 0 Hz. Unpredictable effects could result.



Now set the Filter Type back to Off.

6. Enable the **Notch Filter** and select **60 Hz**. This is a steep filter that will reduce 50 or 60 Hz line noise artifact. Enabling **Harmonics** will have a subtle effect. This attenuates harmonics of 60 Hz, such as 30 Hz and 120 Hz. Disable the Notch Filter when finished.



7. Enable the **Bandstop Filter**. A Bandstop Filter is the opposite of a Bandpass Filter. It attenuates the frequencies about the center Frequency you select. It is more like a notch filter that you can control. The Width determines the interval about the center frequency, and the Slope determines the steepness of the rolloff. For example, set the **Frequency** to **10 Hz**, the **Width** to **5 Hz**, and the **Slope** to **2.5 Hz**. This will selectively filter out any alpha in the recording (turn the filter off and on to see the effect; leave Harmonics deselected).



8. You can use the different filters alone or in any combination. Note the parameters in the figure below. The Notch Filter is having no effect, since the Low Pass filter is set at 30 Hz, which is already filtering out any 60 Hz activity. If we enabled the Bandstop filter, the alpha in the recording would be filtered out.

Filtering +			
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻	
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0 🚔	Slope [Hz]:	
Notch Filter	 Harmonics 60Hz 	Slope [Hz]:	
Bandstop Filter	Harmonics		
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	

The **Advanced** settings are also described in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*. Unless you have a specific reason to change these, it is recommended that you leave them
with their default settings. If you wish to examine the different filters in more detail, here are some examples that will demonstrate the differences.

There are 9 filter types. The first 5 are FFT-type filters, and the last 4 are IIR and FIR filters (see also the *User Guide*). Of all of these, the only classes that introduce a phase shift are the **IIR forward** and **FIR forward** types.

Filter-Type
Hann 🔻
Linear
Hann
Bessel
Butterworth
Chebyshev
IIR zero phase
IIR forward
FIR zero phase
FIR forward

With **Linear** and **Hann** filters, the shape of the roll-off is determined the **Slope** parameters. If you select **User Defined (Auto)**, the Slopes are set for you. If you select **User Defined**, you can adjust the Slopes manually. You should never have a Slope that is more than twice the Frequency (the slope should never extend beyond 0 into negative numbers). Recall from above that a Slope of 10 Hz, for example, means that frequencies will be attenuated starting at 5 Hz before the Frequency, and complete attenuation will occur at 5 Hz after the Frequency.

Filtering +			
Bandpass Filter			
Filter Type:	User Defined	•	
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	
High Pass	10.00 🚔	2.00 🚔	
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	
Low Pass	100.0 🚔	8.0 🚖	

Here is an example of a Hann filter, from **10** to **100**Hz, where the Slopes are **8** and **20**Hz, resp. To see the Filter Transmission function, set the desired parameters and click the view button. Use the *mouse wheel*, *Shift+drag*, and *Shift+mouse wheel* to adjust the display as desired. Looking just at the Low Pass filter, you can see 2 regions: one where the desired frequencies are being attenuated, and one where the undesired frequencies are being passed (albeit attenuated). Ideally, you want these regions to be as small as possible. The same thing happens around the High Pass filter, although it is harder to see.



Just to demonstrate, here is the 100 Hz cutoff with Slopes of 20 Hz and 50 Hz.



Why not use the least possible Slope all of the time? When the slopes become too steep, you will start seeing a sort of rippling, as shown in this example using a "chirp" file. This is why we recommend using **User Defined (Auto)**, so that the Slopes will be set automatically.



180

The difference between **Linear** and **Hann** filters is the shape of the roll-off. It is a straight line with Linear, and curvilinear with Hann.



For the next 3 filter types - **Bessel**, **Butterworth**, and **Chebyshev**, the shape of the roll-off is determined by the **Order** (1-4). The larger the Order, the steeper the roll-off. The following shows a Butterworth filter with Orders of 1, 2, 3, and 4. Note how much of the desired frequency band (10-100 Hz) is attenuated with an Order of 1.



The next figure shows the differences between **Bessel**, **Butterworth**, and **Chebyshev**, with an Order of 2.



IIR (Infinite Impulse Response) filters can have either zero phase shifts (**IIR zero phase**; filter forward and backward) or can introduce phase shifting (**IIR forward**; filter forward only). With each, you can select **Bessel**, **Butterworth**, or **Chebechev** filtering, and you may select an **Order** from **1-4**. With IIR zero phase, the Order is divided by 2 (data are passed both forward and backward). Below is a comparison between **IIR zero phase** and **IIR forward**, using Butterworth filters and an Order of 3. The **3x2** (IIR zero phase) means that the Order was 3 and the data were passed twice.



FIR filters (Finite Impulse Response) also can have either zero phase shifts (**FIR zero phase**; filter forward and backward) or can introduce phase shifting (**FIR forward**; filter forward only). FIR filters have an order of 62 and use a Hamming window.

Lastly, we will compare the default **FFT Hann** parameters versus the **FFT Butterworth** filter with an **Order** of **3**, and the **IIR zero phase Butterworth** filter with an **Order** of **3x2**. You can see why we recommend the default Hann parameters.



What differences do the filters make on the waveform data? You have to look closely to find the differences. This is about one second of data, comparing the FFT Hann, FFT Butterworth (3), and the IIR zero phase Butterworth (3x2) filters.

The main difference is that the FFT Butterworth is allowing a little more fast activity, as one would expect from the transmission functions. Even so, the differences are not too dramatic (comparing other filter configurations may show more or less dramatic differences).



CURRY provides many different filtering options, plus the ability to see the effects immediately on your data files. This lets you experiment easily with different settings to find those that are best suited to your data. Once you determine the optimal settings, you will most likely want to use the same settings for all data files in the research study (save the **Study Parameters** and apply them to all subjects).

Note that when you filter the continuous data and then create an average, the Filter settings are then turned off for the averaged file. You have already filtered the data in the continuous data file. If you enable the Filter settings again for the average file, you will be filtering it again.

2.4.3 Creating Montages

Montages have at least three main uses, including creating different derived display montages (such as, bipolar montages), creating displays with fewer channels, and reordering the channels.

Montage files may be applied one at a time, so if you wish to, for example, create a display page with fewer channels and have them appear in a certain order, you should do that in a single montage file. Re-referencing, such as using an average ear or

mastoid reference, should be done in the	Rereferencing	panel (see the
CURRY 8 User Guide).		

Montage files may be created online or offline. The montage files are *.xml* files, and these are stored one of two folders. Please see the <u>Target Folders for Windows 7</u> section for more information.

When you access a list of configuration files in CURRY, you will see both the files that have been supplied as well as those you have created. Those above the horizontal line are ones you have created; those below the line are the ones that have been supplied with the program.

For this tutorial, we will create a bipolar montage, a display montage, and a montage that reorders the channels, using the file in the Study shown below.



Į,

1. Open the Study. Click the + sign at the end of the Channel Groups / Bad Blocks + bar and select Add Baseline Correction.

Functional Data	👎 😒 Functional Data 🛛 🚳 FD, N
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🏲 🏶 🕕 🗎	VEP DC-200 1 1 1
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	Add Rereferencing
Epochs	Add Baseline Correction
Noise Estimation	Add Filtering
Frequency Domain	Add Template Matching
Montages	Add Artifact Reduction
Options	
Colors	74 17 G

Select the **Constant** option. Use the *mouse wheel* to rescale the data. The traces are centered, but no filtering has been applied.

Functional Da	ita		₽	😂 Fu	nctional Data	Maps	👰 Image Data
8 - X	▶ ‡ • ()) 🗎 (VEP	DC-200		
Cha	annel Groups / Ba	ad Blocks	+	FP1	minin	mound	nimment
	Baseline Corre	ction	+	FPZ	mon	mound	month
© Off	Onstant	🔘 Pretrigger		FP2	minin	Annound	minimum
	🔘 Linear 1	C Linear 2		AF3	minin	min	mininter
Timerange 1 [[ms]:			AF4	munn	min	mining
61992 🔶	61992 🚔	Get		F7	man	man	manny
61992 🚖	61992 🚔	Get		F5	mm	Anna	mmm

Expand the Montages panel under Functional Data. In the Montages region, select **<Edit...>** from the drop-down list, or just click the Montage Editor (1) icon from the Toolbar.

Montages			
V EEG	<none></none>		
Show Mor	<none> <new></new></none>		
	<edit></edit>	<u>,</u>	

(If you have additional devices, such as MEG recordings, you will see additional fields here). You will see the New Montage dialog, asking if you want to create a new montage. Click **Cancel** for now.

You will see the same Montage Editor that is used in the online part of the program (your display may show a different montage, or none at all).

Montage Edite	or	
Montages	Montage: None> Placement: <current active(+)="" add="" all="" and="" area="" channels,="" clear="" dick="" drag="" eeg="" empty="" gray="" in="" left="" of="" placemer="" ref(-)<="" reorder="" table.="" th="" the="" to=""><th>$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$</th></current>	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
		OK Cancel Help

2. First we will create a bipolar montage. Click the **New Montage** icon to see the following dialog. Enter a **New montage name** (Tutorial), and leave the other fields set to <None> (for this example). Click OK.

New Montage
New montage name:
Tutorial
Copy montage from:
<none></none>
OK Cancel

3. Then, in the **Placement** field, select **<Current EEG Placement>** (if not already selected). This option is useful in files where the electrodes do not completely fit the 10-20 or 10-10 placements.

*) 📔 🗐 🔜 🖍			
Montage:	Tutorial 🔹		
Placement:	<current eeg="" placemen="" td="" 💌<=""></current>		
To reorder chan left gray area o	nels, dick and drag in the f the table.		
Add Empty	Add All Clear All		

You will then see the following display.



4. To create a bipolar montage, drag an arrow (drag and drop) from **FP1** to **F7**. When you drop it, you will see the **Active** and **Reference** electrode labels in the list.

*1 🖻 🔒	88	
Montage:	Tutorial 💌	(FP1)
Placement:	<current eeg="" placemen="" td="" 💌<=""><td></td></current>	
To reorder chan left gray area o	nels, click and drag in the f the table.	AF3
Add Empty	Add All Clear All	F5 F3 F1
Active(+)	Ref(-)	
FP1	F7	

Repeat the process to create the desired montage. If you make a mistake, highlight the pair in the list and press the *Delete* key on the keyboard (or position the cursor on the arrow to highlight it and click the *Delete* key).



5. Then click the **Save** button 🗟 to save the changes (or the **Save As** button if you want to use a different name). Click **OK** to exit the Montage Editor.

6. The Tutorial montage has been selected and applied automatically. As with other similar lists, the files above the *Read Only* line are ones you have created; files below are read only files that have been supplied. At the bottom are the montages that are *Invalid For This Group*.



You can in that fashion create any derived montage.

7. If you want to create a display having fewer channels, the process is similar. Return to the Montage Editor by clicking **<Edit>**. Click the **New Montage** icon and enter a file name (*Display Page 1*). Then simply *double-click* on the desired electrodes, in the desired order. Save the changes you made and click **OK**. The **Clear All** is used to clear the list first, if needed.



8. Reordering the channels can be done in different ways. From the **Options** panel, in the **Montage** drop-down list, there is an option called **<Reorder>**. This opens the Montage Editor where a new file has been created, called "Reorder <File Name>". All of the electrodes appear in the list. Then it is just a matter of dragging and dropping the electrodes in the desired order.



If that becomes too complicated, the alternative is to click Clear All to empty the list. Then *double-click* on the electrodes in the order in which you want them to appear.

* 🖹 🗄 🖪 🖬	$\bigcirc \bigcirc $
Montage: Reorder VEP DC-200 -	(FP1) (FP2) (FP2)
Placement:	
To reorder channels, click and drag in the left gray area of the table.	(AF3) (AF4)
Add Empty Add All Clear All	(F_{7}) (F_{5}) (F_{7}) $(F_{$
Active(+) Ref(-)	
FP1	
FPZ	(F17) $(F05)$ $(F03)$ $(F03)$ $(F03)$ $(F03)$ $(F03)$ $(F03)$ $(F03)$
FP2	
AF3	
AF4	

Applying Montages

Montages may be applied online or offline. Online, select the montage from the dropdown list under **Options**. You can also access the Montage Editor from the same list.



Offline, you may select montages for MEG and EEG data separately, from the **Montages** panel under **Functional Data**. Save the montage selection with the **Study Parameters** if you want it to be applied whenever you open the Study.

2.4.4 Common Artifact Reduction

CURRY 8 has a variety of methods for removing or reducing artifacts. In this session, we will look at some of the common artifacts you will encounter, and illustrate the various ways to remove or reduce them. A later Tutorial deals with gradient artifact and ballistocardiogram reduction.

The Artifact Reduction + panel is divided into three parts: artifact **Detection**, artifact **Reduction**, and **Advanced** settings.

Artif	fact Reduction +	
Detection		
Method:	Off 🔹	
Lower / Upper T	Thresh. [μV]: Channel:	
-200 🌲	200 🊔 <off> 🕨</off>	
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:	
-500 🌲	500 🚖 0 🚖	
Reduction —		
Off	🔘 Subtract 🛛 🔘 Covar.	
O PCA:	1 A Show	
O ICA:	1	
Epochs/Avg:	1 All	
	Symmetric Global	
	Advanced 👻	
Others SSC Taper[%]: 0 🛓		
Threshold Detection: Peak v		
Averaged Artif	act	
Save	Load Apply	

Artifact **Detection** has five options for **Method**. **Bad Blocks** is used to detect bad sections in the file automatically, using a voltage threshold. **Threshold** is used wherever the artifacts can be detected reliably using voltage threshold criteria. Blink artifacts, for example, are usually detected easily with a voltage threshold. **QRS Detection** is a special case that is used for reducing pulse artifact (and generally not ballistocardiogram). To use it, the QRS complex must be identifiable in at least one channel. **Event-Codes** is used when there are event codes that mark the artifacts (such as, MR gradient artifact). The **Templates** option uses the template events that are detected using **Template Matching** (which must be performed first). If you define multiple templates, then the first Artifact Reduction panel will use the first template, Artifact Reduction 2 will use the second template, and so on.

In most cases, an averaged artifact is created. The average can be based on **All** of the artifacts in the file, or by using a rolling average of the N most recently detected artifacts, including the current one (**Epochs/Avg**). The rolling average uses preceding artifacts; the **Symmetric** option uses artifacts before and after the current one (must have an even number for **Epochs/Avg**).

The **Reduction** section has several methods - most of the Reduction methods can be used with most of the Detection methods (exceptions will be grayed out). In other words, the detection methods are generally independent from the reduction methods. The Reduction methods include **Subtract**, in which the averaged artifact is subtracted from each artifact that was detected. **Covar.** uses a covariance analysis between the artifact channel and each EEG channel. **PCA** or **ICA** can be performed, and up to five components can be removed from the data with either. The **Show** option lets you see the averaged artifact or the PCA/ICA components (after scanning). The **Global** option applies the correction to all points in the file when enabled. When disabled, only the artifact intervals will be corrected.

The **Advanced** settings include the **Taper %**, the **Threshold Detection** option (different ways to define the peak location), and some additional options.

Some of these options will be demonstrated below.

If you have a file with multiple types of artifact -- bad sections, blink artifact, heart beat artifact, stimulus artifact, etc. -- the general rule of thumb is to remove the more severe artifact first, then the less severe ones.

Artifact Removal

By artifact *removal*, we are referring to ways in which sections of the continuous data containing artifact can be removed from further analysis, or where epochs can be rejected that contain artifact. Artifact *reduction*, described shortly, keeps the sections of data in the file, while reducing the artifact in them.

The first file we will use is the *viscpt.cnt* file, which is found in the **Common Artifact Reduction** Study.



This is similar to a visual P300 recording, with target (Type 1) and non-target (Type 2) stimuli. There are several sections with bad data in the file (due to an electrode pop and high pass filter ringing), and there are blinks through most of the recording. We will first reject the bad blocks, and then looks at different ways to reduce the blinks.

Open the Study.

In looking through the file, we see there are some bad sections and we want to remove or reject those sections. If you are having difficulty finding the options in CURRY, try using the Workflow (next to the Database tab). Looking in the Signal Processing section of the Workflow, we see that there is the Define Bad Blocks line. Clicking it expands the Channel Groups / Bad

Blocks panel, and flashes the relevant icon on the Functional Data Toolbar , and the **Bad Block Removal** section.

					I THE R PROPERTY NAMES IN THE OWNER.		
Functional	Data		Р	😂 Fund	M		
8 - ×		F 🕨 🕕	<u>a</u> c		x \$	↑ ↓ ↑	C
Cha	nnel Group	s / Bad Blo		FP1	mon	non	
Data Dava				-	F3	mound	-m
Data Paran	neters —				C3	mound	÷
Channels:	32	Samples:	65030		P3	mon	- mer
					01	www.www.ww	moun
Epochs:	1	Rate[Hz]:	250		F7	mound	~ how
Active Cha	nnel Grou	os —		.	T3	minimum	فبملب
					T5	mm	-phanes
EEG					FZ	innin	ini
Bad Block F	Removal –				FCZ	man	in
O Off	Const	Linear	7ero		CP3	mon	www
e on	Const		0 2010		FC3	man	-
Reset					TP7	whenthe	ساحمه المراسي
					ED7	aminian	nahra

You may manually mark bad blocks using the Bad Blocks icon on the Toolbar that appears when you position the mouse in the upper left area of the Functional Data display (you may also use *Ctrl+Alt+mouse drag* to define the bad blocks).

😂 Func	tional Data		Maps	I 🔇	mage Da	ta	
x \$	$\Lambda \Psi$	ا 🔳 ا	60		0 🗜	6	\$
FP1	some so	m	ma	÷~~~~÷	~in	um	w
F3	mound	vini	min	فسهمه	minin	vinn	~
C3	Anni	m	minin		minin	in	~

It is the Toolbar icon that will be used here; the Bad Block Removal options will replace the bad block sections you define with flat or sloping lines. Here, we just want to reject the bad sections.

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +											
Data Parameters											
Channels:	32	Samples:	65030								
Epochs:	1	Rate[Hz]:	250								
Active Cha	nnel Group	DS									
Bad Block F	temoval –										
Off	Const.	. 🔘 Linear	Zero								
Reset											

Go to the 49th second in the recording to see the first bad section. An electrode pop occurred at P3.

Click the **Mark Blocks** icon from the Toolbar; the cursor will turn into a sign. You can either click just before and just after the artifact, or, click before the artifact and hold the mouse button down as you drag across the artifact. Release the mouse at the end of it. With either method, a context menu will appear. Select **Mark Bad Block**. The block will remain highlighted, and no epochs will be created that include wholly or partially rejected blocks.



Repeat the process for the remaining artifacts in the file (there are 5 sections with pops). Click the **Mark Blocks** icon again to deselect it when you are through.

Alternatively, you can use the **Bad Blocks Method** in this case to reject the bad sections automatically, which we will just mention at this point.

Looking at the example above (all are similar), we see that P3 is the bad electrode. If we measure the voltage at the peak, we see that a voltage threshold of 500μ V would easily detect the artifacts. In the other affected channels, the artifact resolves after about 4 seconds. Knowing these parameters, we can set up the **Bad Blocks** method under **Artifact Reduction**, as shown. Note that the **Lower Threshold** was set to 0μ V - this turns the lower threshold Off. This was done to ensure that only the positive values will be used to detect the artifacts. The **Upper Threshold** is represented by the red dashed line (relative to P3). When you click the

Scan Data button **I**, the bad blocks would be detected automatically.

1	96
---	----

	Viscpt 2 2	2 Bad1 2 1 2
	FP1 FP1	
Artifact Reduction +	F3	
Detection	P3	
Method: Bad Blocks		
Lower / Upper Thresh. [µV]: Channel:	T3	
0 🚖 500 🜩 P3 🕨	T5	
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Refract. [ms]:	FZ FCZ	
-100 😴 4000 😴 0 😴	СРЗ	
Reduction	FC3	
(a) Off OSubtract OCovar.	EP7	
○ PCA: 1	FT7	
○ ICA:	FP2	
Epochs/Avg: 1 🚔 🛛 All	F4	
Symmetric Global	P4	
Advanced	02	
	F8	╧╧╧╧┼╴┈╬┿┟┟┟┟┟┟┟┟┟┟╎┚╎┚╵┚╵╵┝┟┝╎┼┝┼┝┼┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝┝

It was fortuitous that the **Bad Blocks** method could be used with this data file - other files may not have such repetitive artifacts. The Bad Blocks method can also be used to reject sections in the data file that contain blinks. You can thereby exclude those sections, rather than reduce the blinks (as in the next section). If you have a file with very few blinks in it, it may be easier to simply exclude those sections. The options are there for you to choose.

2. If you were to close the Study at this point, you would see the message shown below (do not close it now - we will close it later). The bad block designations are saved automatically in the .dpa parameters file rather than the Study Parameters. By saving them, you will not need to redetect them when you open the file in the future. By saving them in the .dpa file, rather than the Study Parameters, you can apply the Study Parameters to other data files that would have their own bad sections. To remove manually all selected Bad Blocks

from the continuous data file, click the Reset button (in the

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks + panel), or you can go through the file and use **Reset Bad Block** (shown above in the context menu) to mark individual bad blocks as good ones.



3. If you are creating averages, you also have the option to reject epochs based on voltages that exceed thresholds you define, and/or SNR thresholds you define. These are demonstrated in the **Evoked Response Analysis** tutorial.

4. We also note that there is some faster activity in some channels, apparently due to neck tension. We would like to filter that out. Looking at the **Workflow**, we see the ^③ Filtering (Off)</sup> line. Click it the **Filtering** panel opens and flashes. If you are not using the Workflow, click on the + sign at the end of **Channel Groups / Bad Blocks** and select **Add Filtering**.

Char	nnel Group	s / Bad Blod	Add Rereferencing	
Data Paran	neters —		Add Baseline Correction	
Channels:	32	Samples:	65030	Add Filtering
Epochs:	1	Rate[Hz]:	250	Add Template Matching
				Add Artifact Reduction
			Add Miscellaneous	

Set the parameters as shown.

	Filtering	+					
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻					
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:					
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:					
Notch Filter — On/Off (i) 50Hz	Harmonics	Slope [Hz]:					
Bandstop Filter	✓ Harmonics						
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:					

If you plan on using the **Covariance** method for blink reduction, you will obtain better results if you filter the blink channel (e.g., VEOG) using the same parameters that you use for the EEG channels. Filtering in the

Filtering + panel affects only the EEG (and MEG) channels, but not the "Other" channels. The VEOG channel is typically an Other channel. You have two options here. One, you can *right click* on the blink channel label and select **Set Filter Frequencies**. Use the same parameters that you used for the EEG channels. If you forget to filter the blink channel, CURRY will perform a check for you. When you select the **Covariance** option, CURRY will check to see if the filtering is the same for the EEG and the selected **Channel**. If not, you will be asked if you want to filter the Other channel. We will do the latter below.

Artifact Reduction

Perhaps the most common artifact you will encounter is blink artifact, which is greatest at the frontal leads and decreases as you move posteriorly. To access

Artifact Reduction at this point, click the + sign at the end of the

Filtering j	土 bar and	select Add	Art	ifact Reduction.
Channel	Groups / Bad Bl	locks +		
	Filtering	+		Add Rereferencing
Bandpass Filter				Add Baseline Correction
Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻		Add Filtering
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:		Add Template Matching
High Pass	1.00 ≑	2.00 🕀		Add Artifact Reduction
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:		Add Miscellaneous
Low Pass	20.0 🖵	8.0 👻		Pemove
Notch Filter —				Kentove

You will see three sections that are relevant for blink reduction: Artifact **Detection**, which contains the options for detecting the artifacts, **Reduction**, which contains the methods for reducing the artifact, and the **Advanced** section, which includes additional parameter settings.

V	Artifact Reduction										
Detection											
Method:	Off		•								
Lower / Up	per Thresh.	:[ען] בו	Channel: <off></off>								
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:								
-500	\$ 500	*	0 1								
Reduction											
Off	🔘 Sub	tract	🔘 Covar.								
O PCA:	1	*	Show								
🔘 ICA:	1	*									
Epochs/Av	g: 1	*	All								
	Syn	nmetric	Global								
	Adva	anced	•								

For blinks, there are several methods that can be used, and we will look at some of them. In practice, you should use the method that best reduces the artifact in your particular data files. The most likely method you will use is **Threshold**.

Artifacts are detected using a simple voltage threshold. In this file, we will use the VEOG channel, and we find by manually measuring a few representative blinks that a voltage threshold of 200μ V should work well.

5. Enter the parameters as shown. Click the arrow button for **Channel** to see the **Artifact Channel Selection** dialog. You can click on a single channel to select it, use *Ctrl+left mouse* to select several channels, drag a rectangle around selected channels, or click **<All>** to select all channels. Select just the **VEOG** channel for this example and click **OK**.



In the data display, we see the dashed line that represents the position of the threshold with respect to the selected channel.



Setting the **Lower Threshold** to $\mathbf{0}\mu\mathbf{V}$ turns it off, meaning that there is no lower threshold. Otherwise, we would see + and - threshold lines. This was done to ensure that only the positive values will be used to detect the blinks. (It is not really necessary for this file, but it is a good habit to develop). Blinks will be assumed to occur when the voltage on the VEOG channel exceeds +200 μ V. Pre and Post [ms] define the span of the artifact. The **Refractory** period sets the duration that the program will skip before looking for the next

artifact. The minimum **Refractory** period is the sum of the **Pre** and **Post** intervals. A value of **0** is a special case (and the default), which means to always use the sum, even when the Pre or Post intervals are reduced.

6. Next, we can try different methods for reducing the artifact. At this point, this step can be seen as a preliminary method for assessing the effectiveness of the reduction techniques. Select **Covariance**. This performs a covariance analysis between the selected artifact channel and each of the other channels (using the blinks that are displayed on the screen only). The greater the covariance, the larger the correction value that is used (linear transmission coefficients, similar to beta weights in linear regression). On clicking the Covariance option, we see a message saying that the filtering for the EEG channels is different from the artifact channel (VEOG, set as an "Other" channel).

CURRY 8	
?	Filter settings of artifact detection channel differ from data channels. (artifact reduction works best if artifact and data channels use the same filters)
🔲 Don't	ask me again Use Data Filters Cancel

The reduction works best if the filtering is the same. Click **Yes** to set the filters on the VEOG channel. The blink was well removed. (If you scan the file and then select Covariance, you will see the same message if the filtering does not match. In that case, you will need to scan the file again, after clicking Yes).

Viscpt	thr1	Viscpt	thr1
FP1		FP1	
F3	- introduction - introduction -	F3	in the way in the hard the in
C3	- in the many of the second se	C3	in the man in the second s
P3	way and	P3	water
01	-minter marine mar	01	
F7	- introduction month in the market with the	F7	
T3		Т3	
T5		T5	
FZ	- minthe march mar	FZ	in the man - in the mark that he was a second of the
FCZ	- minder the man which w	FCZ	- minter market which wh
CP3		CP3	
FC3		FC3	- Harden
TP7		TP7	
FPZ		FPZ	
FT7		FT7	
FP2		FP2	
F4	- month for the way when the second s	F4	- march march - march which which we want the second secon
C4		C4	- hand a property of the second of the secon
P4	- how where have a second where the second of the second o	P4	- fert where have been a second of the secon
02		02	
F8		F8	
T4		T4	
T6		T6	
cz	- in the second of the second	CZ	
PZ	- in the second stand when a second stand of the second stand st	PZ	inderiver have a first for the first of
CPZ		CPZ	- minsproproprotection - minsproprotection - a second and a
CP4	- manutal manufacture and the second	CP4	
FC4		FC4	
TP8		TP8	
oz	5000 marine and a second a se	OZ	- Sall - warner - warner - warner - warner
FT8		FT8	
MGFP	2.8445	MGFP	

7. Select **Subtract**. All you will see is a flat line in place of the artifact. The artifact has been subtracted from itself. If there were multiple artifacts displayed, you would see a flat line for the first one, and corrections following that (assuming **Epochs/Avg** was greater than **1**), based on the rolling average that is being created. Advance further into the file to see the correction, using **Epochs/Avg** of **10**. The Subtract option is generally not especially effective with blinks, since the amplitude varies considerably across blinks, so any given blink will be different from the average of all blinks.

Viscpt		2		1		2	~	Th	r1		2		Thr1		2		ηΤΙ	hr1	2				2			1		Thr1		2			2	
FP1	~	τ	~~~~			- <u>^</u> ^		Sur.	~~~	~~~	Π	2	$ \square $	m.	~	~	J~	~~~~	~~~	~~+	\mathcal{T}		<u> </u>	~~~	~~~~	\mathcal{M}	Y	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	\sim	\sim	m	- mar		-12.4
F3 C2	~	Æ	~~~~			γ			~~~	1	\square	\square	\sim				ľ		\sim	har -	\mathbb{D}				~~~		1	000-00 000-00				t de	a mar	-4.6
P3	Ľ		~~~		~~~~			Jan	~	~							Ľ		\sim	N.		<u> </u>	In	12	~~~~		~ ~	~~~	~~	Ľ.	- 400		and the	2.4
01	~	نلمنا	nin	مليها	in	n	L'un			Č.	ni	~~	m		in	Jun	h.	mann	mar	Ande	uni	nh	ani	and the second	un	A.	m	ma	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	m	in	mini	- Anno	3.6
E7	~	~	~~~~	Ľ.		-m	4	~~	m	Ŭ~	~	1		in.	int.	Ľ.	n.	Ľ~		hi	And		h	4	min	h	n	m	~~~	n.	-h	ساسله	mini	-7.4
T3	~	in.	-4-	L.h	h	~	m	in	~~	in		~	h	~~~~	too.	w	\rightarrow		~~	ini	بلر م	÷	-	-h-	-in		-n	~~~~	~~		-in	i-i-	in	-0.2
T5	~	÷,	nin	w	int	vir	h	~~~	~~~	~	~÷	~~	m		-	w^	\sim	~~~~	mo	m	m	nh	\rightarrow	-	-	h	m	~~	-	wh	m	in	m	2.5
FZ	~	-	~~~	~~	s.	-nin	~~ <mark>~</mark>	m	nr-	m	~~	$ \prec $	~~	m	m	~ <mark>~</mark> ~	ŝ	m	w	Y.	\sim	مبر	m.	÷	nin	\sim	m	m	\sim	\sim	~~m	مبسلم	in	-1.6
FCZ	~	÷	- in	~	~~~	Ś		~~~	~~~	S	$\wedge +$	\neg	m	$\sim \sim$	m	v	ŵ	~~~~	w	mi	m	win		-	-i-		Ś	m	\sim	~	min	مهمم	in	1.4
CP3	~~~	1	\sim	w	sin	\sim	ł	m	~~	\sim	~~	~	~	~~~~	~~	w	~	~~~~	\sim	m	\sim	\sim	~~~	~~	\sim		m	~~~	\sim	~~	-m	st a to	m	3.6
FC3	~	~	~~~	~	بعميانهم	~~	~~	m	~~~	\sim	<u>^</u>		\sim	~~~	-	m	~~	~~~~	\sim	w.	مىرە	1 min	÷		~~~~	\sim	n	m	\sim	~~	-in	÷	m	-0.7
TP7	\sim	~	~~~	h	÷	\sim	~	~~~	~~~	~~~	11	~	~~		~~~	Yr.	1	~~~	m	m.	47	m	-m-	\sim		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~	~~~~	~~~	~~~	m	hereite	- m	1.2
FPZ	-~	1	-		~~~	m		Sum	~~	~~~		2	\sim		m	n.	\sim	~~	w.	44	\sim	m	m.	مسم	ممليم	n-r	h	\sim	\sim	ŝ	~	h	inter	-10.4
F17	~		<u></u>	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			П.	~~~	~~~	~	E	2	~~~		111		1		~		T	\sim	1	~~~		12	~~	~~~	~~~	<u> </u>				-2.9
E4	~	h				72	L	And the	~~			21	Car				1		~~	L'		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			~~~	Ľ	X	~~~	~	Ľ.		22	TTT.	-0.3
CA .		h	~ ~		-			ma		1	1	21			-		J.		~~~	A.L.	مْسَانُ	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	- have		~~~					L.	-	~~~		1.5
P4	Š.	h.	n	in	in	J.	مآلها	m	~~~	č	14	n.	in		in	.	Ľ,		300	A. Jo	mi	J.	m	لمر]	5	min	-	m		m	-in	his	Ninh	-1.5
02	<u></u>	~~	min	w.	hin	w.	ũ.	man		č		~	m	i	mi	~~	ñ	m-	nin	min	m	~~	mi	in the second	in	ملله		m	Ĩ	w	in	min	mm	2.4
F8	~~~	~	-fr	i.,	\sim	- m	- -	n	~~~~	i.	<u> </u>	~	~	~~~	-mi	2	h-	- marine	\sim	hu	s-r	÷	-	h	w .		n	m	~~	~~~	-fa	<u> </u>	-	-2.4
T4	~	\$	~~~~	hut	÷	-	÷~∕	~~~		~	-++	~	in	~~	hat	~~~	~	~~~	m	hai		Ś	m	-	-	har	n	m	~~	~~	- ha	المراجع	in i	-2.4
T6		m	nin	\sim	m	vir	w	~~~		\sim	***	\sim	Ś	Ś	mi	s-M	\sim	m	λl	nin	m	~~~	Jun's	w	wo	m	m	m	\sim	w	w	nn	my	-2.5
CZ	~	÷	\sim	w	بمعجم	~~~~	y way	~~~~	~~~	~	\sim	\sim	\sim	\sim	m	ww	\sim	~~~~	w	wh	\sim	\sim	~	~~~~	\sim	\sim	m	m	\sim	m	~~~~	mu	m	4.0
PZ	~	~~	n	Ś	m	~~	y vor	~~~	~~~	V~	٢.	~	m	\sim	m	v	w	m	\sim	Sw	m-	\sim	m	\sim	w	\sim	\sim	\sim	\sim	\sim	-m	n.	m	4.2
CPZ	-	T.	\sim	Ś	my	m	Ynn	~~~	~~	S	٢t	~	~~	~~~	-	vm	~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	Ś	yny	m	\sim	\sim	\sim	~~	\sim	~~	m	\sim	~~	~w	m	man	5.0
CP4	~	Т	\sim	÷	~~~	-m	4	Ś		~	11	~	~~~	~~~	-m	~~	\mathbb{M}		\sim	-m	Y	\sim	Tri-	$\neg \gamma$	m	m.	n	\sim	~~~	m	-m	\sim	m	0.1
FU4	~		~~~~	\sim		\sim	1	~~~~		5	\mathbb{T}		- V.L.	~~~~	m		\mathbb{Y}		\sim	J.Y	V	L.	<u> </u>		\sim	\sim	\sim	~	مير	<u> </u>	m	\sim	~~~~	2.5
128	1 militari	Т		\sim	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	1	1			~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	LΠ	\mathbb{M}	~~~~	~~~	1.0		T	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	\sim	- mar		\sim	\mathbf{T}	~~~~	~~~		\sim		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		20		TT~	-2.7
ET8				<u> </u>		V M				~		21		<u> </u>		1	1				and the			<u> </u>	~~~				~~	_	2-94-			.1.3
VEOG	20	<u> 10 u</u>	V.	_		-		- James				-	~		- mark	-	٩Ľ.				-L.	<u> </u>						-		-	-		and	36.8
MGEP											Щ		/							44-				4		4						4	4.1.4	A 24
- All			1	34		1	35			12	16	28	D	137		-		138			139			140			141			14	2		143	4.24

Return to the beginning of the file. When you click the flashing arrow



button (not yet), the averaged artifact will be created based on the number you enter for **Epochs/Avg**, or for all artifacts if you select **All** (active after scanning), and that averaged waveform will be subtracted from each detected artifact in the file. For now, select **Off** again to see the blink return.

8. Now select **PCA**. Again, the blink disappears. A PCA (Principle Components Analysis) has been performed and the 1st component, typically the blink component, has been removed from the data. Increase the number of components to **5**, and see that additional activity has been removed. You typically want to use only as many components as are needed to reduce the artifact. Projecting additional components could affect the signal that you are trying to preserve. Be conservative in the number of components you select. Select **Off** again to see the blink return.



If blinks occur too closely together, some will be missed. This is because you cannot have overlapping artifact intervals. See the **Missed Blinks**? section at the bottom of the online **Blink Reduction** section above for ways to deal with this.

Now click the flashing **Scan Artifacts** button to detect the blinks and apply the correction throughout the file (prior to clicking), the correction is applied to the visible display only). After the file has been scanned, the button

will stop flashing , indicating that it has been scanned. If you change any parameters in this panel - or any other panel (reference, baseline correction, filtering, etc.) - that would affect the results of the scan, the button will start

flashing 🔼, letting you know that you should scan the file again.

9. If at this point you were to look in the Fvents / Epochs (next to the

Database tab, or click the icon on the Toolbar), with **Type** set to **thr1**, you would see a list of the blinks that were detected. These can be averaged like any other events if you wish to see what the averaged artifact looks like.

Events / Epochs						
Back t	to Back Epochs [s	s]: 0.4	-			
Event Av	erage (1 Group /	Active):				
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9			
Type:	thr 1 30	 Cor 	dition			
Group L	abel: thr 1					
Count	20/242	aları				
Count:	30/242 0					
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	An 🔺			
thr 1	00:01.676		thr			
thr 1	01:08.620	66.9	thr			
thr 1	01:15.424	6.804	thr			
thr 1	01:22.496	7.072	thr			
thr 1	01:25.000	2.504	thr			
thr 1	01:37.676	12.7	thr 🔔			

The colored tick marks below the data display now show the locations of the blinks (and the bad blocks in gray).

.€	 00:30	01:00	01:30	02:00	02:30

10. Move to a section of the recording where there are several blinks displayed, such as, the interval from 135s to 142s. Select **PCA** again, set **Components**

to **5**, enable the **All** option (your count may be slightly different), and click the **Show** button. The 5 PCA components are displayed. You can see that it is the first component that represents the blink. Increasing the display scale (*mouse wheel*) shows little activity in the other components that could represent blink activity. Therefore, we would remove the first component only. Close the window.

Artifact Reduction	+ Average	Artifact			×
Detection Method: Threshold	PCA1 PCA2				76.0ms -45.3μV -6.4μV
Lower / Upper Thresh. [µV]: Char 0 ♀ 200 ♀ VEC	DG PCA4 PCA5				-3.2μV 2.1μV 2.4μV
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Refra -200 → 700 ● 0	ct.[ms]: −100µV	_			
Reduction	Ο _μ γ		/		
○ Off ○ Subtract ○ Co	ovar.		(
● PCA: 5 🚔 S	how100µV	()			
◯ ICA: 1	200uV				
Epochs/Avg: 1 🚔 🕅 All	(30) 0s	200ms	400 mas	600ms	800ms
Symmetric 🔲 Gla	obal	2001115			000/113
Advanced	-				Reset

11. Set **Components** to **1**. Now enable the **Global** option **Global**. This applies the correction to all samples in the data file. Otherwise, the correction is applied to the artifact intervals only. This is useful for removing the abrupt transitions that can occur at the beginning and end of the blink interval, and also for reducing sub-threshold blink activity.

12. Switch to the **Covariance** option, leaving **Global** enabled. Go back and forth between the **PCA** and **Covar.** options to see the differences between methods. More of the overall activity is preserved with the **Covar.** option, in this file at least.

The **Covariance** option, with **All** selected, and with **Global** enabled, most closely approximates the **Ocular Artifact Reduction** method that has been used in the Neuroscan EDIT software for many years.

	Viscpt		2	2 thr1	2 thr1	2 thr1 2
	FP1 -^	مبسبعه	+~+~+~+~+~+~+~	mm	mon	
	F3 🛹	m		man	m	mm
	C3 ~^^	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		mon	howen	mon
	P3 ∽	m	minin	m	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	mound
	01 🗠	www.	mound	mound	man	mound
Artifact Peduction	F7 🗸	white		mon	man	how
	T3 ~~			hund		
Detection	15 ~	~~~~~	- man		www.www.	
Method: Threshold 👻	FZ 20	s me				
Lower / Upper Thresh, [uV]: Channel:	FUZ P				har were a	
0 A 200 A VEOG A	CP3 W					
	TD7	~ ~				
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:				man	and an and and and	
-200 🜩 700 🜩 0 🜩	FT7	-	-	minim	minun	how
Reduction	FP2	minu		min	mann	man
Off Subtract O Covar	F4 ~	min	in the second	minun	minum	mannen
	C4 🗥	min	minin	hanna	mm	monter
O PCA: 5 Show	P4 📉	min	inimi	imm	mon	mound
○ ICA:	02 🗠	mm	monin	mm	man	mommen
Epochs/Avg: 1 All (30)	F8 🛹	minim	han and a	im	m	
	T4 🗠	man	minim		m	
Symmetric 🗹 Global	T6 🔨	mm	mmm		man	manhum
Advanced	CZ -^^	min	in the second	imm	mon	man man
- Harberteed	PZ Vw	mmm	minun	mm	~~~~~	monthe
	CPZ 🗥	m	mont	mm	however	mound
	СР4 💁	man	in month	mm	mm	mont
	FC4 -^^	www	www.www.www.	man	m	mun
	трв 🔨	hope	www.		manne	mound
	OZ ⊉*	moun	mound	mon	mon	mon
	FT8 ~~					manna h
	VEOG			·····¥····	·····V·····	······
	MGFP		hini dada da da		~	

CURRY 8 is meant to be used from top to bottom (meaning, in this case, Channel Groups/ Bad Blocks, Rereferencing, Baseline Correction, Filtering, and so on down the parameter panels to Frequency Domain), especially when using Artifact Reduction. For example, if you are using PCA or Covariance methods to reduce the artifact, and then you go back and change the Filter Parameters, that will invalidate the PCA and Covariance results. In

such cases, you will see the Scan Artifact button flash *mathematical constants*, indicating that you should rescan the file.

This demonstrates the most common method for reducing blink artifact. A different method is shown next.

Template Matching and PCA Projection

Next, we will demonstrate the **PCA Projection** method after identifying the artifacts using Template Matching +. This can be used not only with eye blinks, but also with any other artifact - or other feature - that can be detected reliably and where the first PCA component is the artifact (and not something you wish to keep). You do not necessarily have to use Template Matching with PCA Projection - you can use one of the other detection methods (Threshold) as well.

🗎 Note

Note that CURRY 8 always uses an internal CAR (Common Average Reference) data when computing PCA in Maps, even if you have turned off the CAR option in

Functional Data. If you are using the PCA results from Maps to project artifact from your data in the **PCA Projection** option under **Artifact Reduction**, you must enable CAR to see the expected effect. If you do not wish to use a CAR for the remainder of your analyses, you should not use PCA Projection.

🗎 Note

PCA Projection is the basically the same as the **PCA** option under **Reduction** methods, when **Global** has been selected. The main difference, as seen in the latter part of Step 3 below, is that you have more flexibility in how the PCA is computed (you can use a Timerange other than that set for the artifact interval and you can see more of the results).

It is simplest at this point to close and reopen the Study. You will be asked if you want to save the Bad Blocks - click Yes. When you open the Study again, the bad blocks will remain.

CURRY 8	
?	There are unsaved data file changes (bad blocks). Do you want to save them?
	Yes No Cancel

e

1. First we need to select the CAR (Common Average Reference), for the

reasons described just above. From Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +, select Add Rereferencing.

Functional Data	😂 Functional Data 🛛 🚱 FD, Ma
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🌞 🕕 🗎	Viscpt
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	Add Rereferencing
Epochs	Add Baseline Correction
Noise Estimation	Add Filtering
Frequency Domain	Add Template Matching
Montages	Add Artifact Reduction Add Miscellaneous
Options	FZ minimi
Colors	FCZ minimum







2. The next step is to define the template. Set the two outer cursors around a blink.



3. From the **Rereferencing** list, select **Add Template Matching**.

Rereferencing +		Add Rereferencing
Noise Estimation		Add Baseline Correction
Frequency Domain		Add Filtering
Ontions		Add Template Matching
Options		Add Artifact Reduction
		Add Miscellaneous
		Remove

In the Template Matching + panel, select the VEOG channel. The cursor
positions will be seen in the Template Timerange fields, and the artifact will
appear in the window. If you change the cursor positions, you would need to
press the Get button to have them transferred. If you select a channel
before setting the Timerange, the program will use wherever the cursors are
positioned, which may result in spurious matches. Reposition the cursors, if
needed, and press Get to use the current positions.

Templa	te Matchi	ng	+
Templ. Channel:	VEOG		
Template Timeran	ge [ms]:		
1492 🚔	2364	-	Get
Amplitude F9/1:	Correlation	 	~~~~
Amplitude [%]: 90.0	Correlation 90.0	[%]:	



Now click the flashing **Scan Templates**

the top of the Functional Data panel. As with other "Scan" buttons, the flashing means that the file has not been scanned yet. Once it has been scanned, you

will see the non-flashing green arrow **P**. If you change a parameter that would affect the scan results, such as, changing the Timerange or Channel (or

reference, baseline correction, filtering, etc.), the flashing 🗾 button will reappear and you will need to scan the data file again.

4. Select the **Events / Epochs** display, and set **Type** to **tmpl1**. We see that 11 blinks have been detected using the **Amplitude** and **Correlation** criteria set above (both at 90.0%). The "38" means that 38 blinks were detected using the lowest Amplitude (30%) and Correlation (50%) criteria. (Your counts may vary, depending on the bad blocks that you have designated). The 250 means that there are 250 total events in the file. The numbers in the **Annotation** field are the Amplitude and Correlation values for the template and each match. If you see the Difference in the third column, rather than the duration, or Length, *right click* on the header and select deselect **Show Durations**, if desired.

Events /	Epochs	Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +
Back to Back Epochs	[s]: 0.4	Rereferencing +
Event Average (1 Grou	p Active):	Artifact Reduction +
1 2 3 4 5	6 7 8 9	Template Matching +
Type: tmpl1 38	▼ Condition	Templ. Channel: VEOG
Group Label: tmpl		Template Timerange [ms]:
Count: 11/250	Color:	1492 🚖 2364 🐳 Get
Type Tim	e Diff.[s] An ^	
tmpl1 00:01.492	2 10	
tmpl1 02:01.600	120.1 10	
tmpl1 02:06.172	4.572 99	
tmpl1 02:15.152	8.980 90	
tmpl1 02:20.940	5.788 91	
tmpl1 02:56.712	2 35.8 96 🖕	
 ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓	Page Pr	
Annotation:		Amplitude [%]: Correlation [%]: 90.0

If we decrease **Amplitude** to **60%**, we pick up many more of the blinks. Note that the correlations are all quite high. You can move through the data file to

see the blinks that were accepted (use to see just the selected events).



It is not necessary to capture all of the blinks; we will be performing PCA on the average of the ones that were detected. The Event list shows that 26 blinks were detected.

5. To average the blinks, enter the values for **Pre [ms]** and **Post [ms]**. In this case we are using the same values for the blinks that were detected. This is found by looking in the **Length** field in the event list (*right click* in the list and select **Show Durations** of you do not see **Length**). You can use other latencies as well.



In this case we know the artifacts are well correlated, and looking through the file showed no unusual blinks, so we will not use any of the epoch rejection methods.

To average the blinks.	click the	Θ	In-Place Averaging	button.

In the figure below we have made several selections. First, when saving the PCA results, as we will be doing, it is necessary to select **User Defined Noise**

Level for the Meth	od of Noise Estimation. Go to	Noise Estimation					
(Functional Data) and select User Defined Noise Level.							

	Noise Estimation						
	Method: User Def. Noise Level 🔻						
	Time range [ms]:						
		40	Get				
	N	oise:	max. SNR:				
	EEG [µV]	2.36	14.1				
	9 3D View	+	,				
	••• FD, Maps						
			FD, Maps H				
			FD, 3D View				
		Maps, 3D View					
		- 29	FD, Maps, 3D View				
		28	All				
		•	Digitizer				

Butterfly Plot was selected for the Functional Data. We used the two outer cursors to set the Timerange to encompass the main part of the blink (80 to

600 ms). We selected PCA/ICA Settings for the display (in the **Parameters** panel under **Maps**), and set the **Displayed Components** to **3** (only the first one has an SNR > 1.0; SNRs < 1.0 become questionable). As you reposition the outer cursors, you will see the effects immediately in the PCA display. The number of the Displayed Components is also the number of PCA components

that will be saved. WMGFP was added to the Maps display.

What we are looking for here is to make sure the first component represents the blink, which it does. Then we look at the SNR values for each component (5.7, 0.3, 0.2). Your values may vary slightly (due to the Bad Blocks you selected). The "scree" plot in the lower left corner shows the SNRs graphically (the dotted line is where SNR = 1.0). We also look at the peak of the MGFP to ensure that the contour maps show a distribution consistent with blink artifact.



To save the results, go back to the Workflow and click on the

Save PCA / ICA Results line, or go to **Maps** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save PCA Results**. Select a folder and enter a file name (*viscpt blinks.pca*). (Save the file to a convenient location, such as your Desktop).

6. Now click In-Place Averaging (Events/Epochs) to return to the original continuous data.

7. From the Template Matching list, select Add Miscellaneous.



In the **PCA Projection** area, click the **Load File** button and select the file that was just saved. Set **Components** to **0**, and go to a section of the file that has several blinks, such as 135-142 seconds.



Then increase the number of **Components** until the blink is reduced (**1** is safest in this example). The correction is applied globally.

iscpt 2	89.6/99.5%	113.3/96.8%	74.9/97.7%		90.8/99.4%	
1-avg					~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
I - avg		min	······································	- por front and a second second		
3 - avg	- marine marine	man			an a	en han han han han han han han han han ha
3 - avg				~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		
1 - avg minim	Maynessen warden warden war	-nor white war	an marine and the second	mounder to mark mark	warman provident and the second	mon management of the second
- avg				minimum	manin particular	
3 - avg		mon	mann	monimum	- manun	
- avg - in in		mannon		moundation		mound
Z - avg		min	minimum			monimum
Z-ava		mm	minum	- in minimum	main in more more more more more more more more	- Anterinion -
3-ava			- inin	- hand and a start of the	market have a second	
3-avo	- mining - mining	manina	- intervension	- minimum		
7-ava minin	minimum	manin	minimum	minimum	and shall have and	
7-avn				-		
T7-ave minuter		manular		- iniminal in the		
12-310 Window						
z avg						
avy						
4 - avg						
a - avg	- Marine Marine Contract	and the second s			and the second sec	a commence and a
2 - avg	- where we are a second of the	a management of the second		and successive and the second s	and the state of t	Marine and the second s
3 - avg	an and the second	and the second second				
l - avg		m			- when when we want	
5 - avg have w	a character and a second and	mon more sorthy	and many marked the second	mummer	and a second and a second	my war war with the second second second
Z - avg		www.			meren in the most	montering
z - avg	man	man				
PZ-avg						
P4-avg		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		mannin		, a se la sectada da la se
C4-avg		m	minimum			
8-avg	minimum	manne	minim	manimum		
Z - ava minim	miningham	man marker warmen	mannen	mound		monimenter
8-avg 2000 v	-inininin			- him hand a providence of the second		
OG						
GED		V				
or				+ <u></u>		H
2:13.248	34 135	136	137 138	139	140 141	142 143
00:	30 01:00	01:30	02:00	02:30	03:00	03:30 04:00

From here you can go on to average the stimulus events to create the ERPs, etc.

The above steps illustrate some of the methods that can be used to reduce not only blinks, but other artifacts as well. With this data file, where we were simply reducing the blink artifact, there were several ways we could have done it, and the results - the averaged ERPs - would have all been very similar. With other files and other types of artifacts, there may be just a single method that will work best, so it is useful to be aware of the possibilities.

For example, we could have detected the artifacts using **Template Matching**, as above, and then selected the **Templates** option under Artifact Reduction +.
🔽 Artif	act Reductio	n +
Detection		
Method:	Templates	
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel:
0	500	VEOG 🕨
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:
0 🚖	872 🚖	
Reduction		
© Off	Subtract	Ovar.
O PCA:	1	Show
O ICA:	1 *	
Epochs/Avg:	0 *	√ All (26)
	Symmetric	🗸 Global

The only difference here is that the PCA is performed automatically, where there is no opportunity to fine-tune the Timerange and view the PCA results in detail.

Using Multiple Processing Sequences

You may find that you frequently use multiple Processing Sequences to remove more than one type of artifact. You do this by configuring multiple **Artifact Rejection** sequences (the same may be accomplished with multiple **Template Matching** sequences).

Funct	Functional Data					
S	- 🗙 🕨 🟲 🌞 🕕 🗎					
	Channel Groups / Bad Blocks					
	Rereferencing +					
	Artifact Reduction +					
	Artifact Reduction + Artifact Reduction 2 +					
	Artifact Reduction + Artifact Reduction 2 + Artifact Reduction 3 +					

There are a few things to understand in order to use the sequences correctly.

First, when you click the flashing button, each sequence will be scanned, in order. The results of the first pass will be applied to the second sequence, and so on.

Second, if after scanning you change a parameter in the Artifact Detection section, that will affect the results of the current and all subsequent sequences.

Therefore, the button will revert to the flashing button, indicating that you need to rescan the file. If after scanning you change other parameters, including filtering, the reference, baseline correction, etc., these will also affect the scan

results, so again the flashing local button will appear and you will need to rescan the sequences.

Third, if you select the **All** and **Global** options prior to scanning, any subsequent sequences will use that data. If you enable All and/or Global after scanning, then any subsequent sequences must be rescanned (and the Scan Artifact button changes accordingly to let you know).

The following example illustrates these points. Open the indicated Study.



This file contains pulse artifact and occasional blinking. We will set up two Processing Sequences to reduce the EKG and blinks.

1. There are several bad, unwanted, or unused "Other" channels: A2, X1, X2, H+, H-, V-, and EKG- (leaving only V+ and EKG+). Click on their labels to deselect them, and then remove them by deselecting Show Deselected Channels under Options (for Functional Data). If you do not see them, enable Show Other Channels under Options. 2. If needed, change the Reference to <Off>. (Click the + at the end of

to see the **Add Rereferencing** option).

Functional Data						
🔗 - 🗙	🕨 🕨 🕸 🔁 🗎					
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +						
	Rereferencing					
EEG	<off></off>	Þ				
Common EEG Reference						

+

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks

	8 F	unc	tion	al Da	ata	×	🔘 М	aps		🕥 In	nage Da	ata	
Invert the polarity:	¥	\$	Υ	$\mathbf{\Psi}$	1 ⁺			0	Ð	00	D 🛃	6	4

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +					
Rereferencing +					
Filtering +					
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻			
Low Filter: Igh Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:			
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0 🚔	Slope [Hz]: 8.0			

3.

5. With rescaling, the data should now appear as shown.

		nin m	mm	Mannan .	- man	\mathbb{T}	miner	min	-	And and a second		maria	min h	hand		~~~~~	~~~			سامي مام
		A man		hard	L.	4		Nini		man -	m	min		him	man	m	Am	m	-	~~~
_		ninin	~~	hin	in	hint		minin	-	min	morm	-inda	-	hand	man		an-	minor	i marine	uh.
-	<u> </u>	A	\sim	$ \wedge \rightarrow \rightarrow $	-	÷.	~÷	with	the second	mini	moun	mohen		Marian	man	min	Am	minun	wininin	÷
-		^	~	Andrew		┼╍┾	~	Ann		mini	mintern	~~~~		haven	month	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	Anna	mint	مہلیم	سإب
-	┿┿	مسمسم		$\wedge \rightarrow \rightarrow$	~~	+	~~~~	-A-m-h		h-	moun	m	العباسم	have a second	m	mm	Ann	- A	+++++++	÷
	1.1	^		<u>Yanan</u>	t fr	+	~~~~	Aur		Amm				harred a		~~~	d'anna			~^^~
		1		/\	renalis-	+		-ماليمان م		lan-				himmon	- Vin	~~~~	1)		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	an (ر
		1						-pure		have					mour	~~~~	June	- mark	No marine	1
		A		davalante		1	1			A				hard	- ind a		1			ű.
		minin					~	- since		min			-	·			~~~~~		يهم المراجع	<u> </u>
_		Airmon		Animan	makin	hand	nim	Minin	in in	لسنسه	mahum	moun	_	hanna	min	m	Ann	mint	James -	Å.
_		\sim		$ \rightarrow $	-	++	~	-sini-	in.	an in the			-	min			~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	-		÷
-	++	مسم		<u>A-ri-ri</u> n	-non	4-+	-	-Aint	, into	Amini	- Marine	m	man	Lineiro	mohr	-	Ann	minh		M.
-		^	~- <i>-</i>	A	h-	-	~~~~~	-nim-	÷	Martan	······			herrianders	mm		·^		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	m
-	+++	Anna	~~~	^	<u>^</u> -	har	-	man	ma	m	m	man		Manana and a	man	mm	Ann	s h	www	÷
-	-	^	-	man	^-		~~~~	m	-	han	m	man	h	have	man	~~~~	~~~			-M-
	1	n	-	A-stain		+-+		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		Anna	m	- Am			m	s.s.	14			
	1	л				1.1				A	and here and here and			harren h	VLa	~~~~~~	-A			~n~
		٨		A	-		~~~~	Auron		A	mon	m		harrison	- No	man	Anne			1
	4	A	n.	Anora		+-+		-	4.	rum		min	-	hanna	mohor	~~~~	Am	in		-h-
L.	4-+-	منبسه	min	Animi.	- Au	÷	-	سأسبأه	in	r	mohumm	mount		hinter	min	~~~	Anning	int	فيتسلم	A
-	-	~ <u>~</u>				÷	- free	- sini-		mini	- m	mindati	ممنيمهم	minim	mm -		~~~~~	به الم		سابهم
-	++	N		مسبسهم	mulu		~ i~	h	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	Kmohan	- Anno	mala	d	لسممه	m	~~~~~	Am	hum		h
		منہ		~~~~~		+	~+~~	-	+	^						•	· · · · · · · · ·			÷-
	da S	~~~~	~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	- <u>t-</u> -^-		~~~~	min		"mana	moun	man		hand a	man	mm	Nhames .	h	~~~~	-1-
<u> </u>		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	لأستبسهم			- in	- linerie	-	" have been a second		-			m	~~~~	" have			
~/*	ANA NAME	Witter	when	Conference of	MM W	, where we	white	her Yyuudhee	-	-	And the state of t	and the second	AN MERINAN	the states	and the second sec		a fallense	area .	A starting of the starting	See 1
-	++	᠙᠆᠆᠆᠇	-	le	سإلىمه	+++		-li-	++++	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			-huder	┝───┿┉				ly	-+-+-	ساب
-	<u> </u>	-	here here here here here here here here		ملمملم				+		مسلمخصاصه	ليليها ومعادر		فستشمسه						
3:	50	16:4	3:51	16:	43:52		16:43	3:53	16:	43:54	16:43:5	5 16	:43:56	16:4	3:57	16:43	:58	16:43	:59 16 :	43

6. We will set the first artifact reduction sequence for the EKG artifact. (Click the + at the end of Filtering + to see the Add Artifact Reduction option).

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +							
R	Rereferencing +						
	Filtering	+					
Art Art	ifact Reduction	+					
Detection							
Method:	Off	•					
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel:					
-200 🚖	200 ≑	<0ff> 🕨					
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:					
-500 🚖	500 ≑	0					
Reduction —							
Off	Subtract	Covar.					
O PCA:	1 *	Show					
◯ ICA:	1 *						
Epochs/Avg:	1 *	All					
	Symmetric	Global					

Enter the values as shown. You will see each pulse artifact with a yellow background, as determined by the **Pre** and **Post [ms]** times.

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks	Tone Pictures, with EKG artifact ORS II
Rereferencing +	Fp1 Fp2
	F3
	F4
Artifact Reduction +	
Detection	p3
Method: QRS Detection 👻	P4
Lower / Upper Thresh. [µV]: Channel:	01
-200 📩 200 📩 EKG+ 💌	
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:	F7
-200 🔷 500 🔷 0 🔶	F8
Reduction	
Off Osubtract Ocovar.	T5
PCA: 1 Show	T6
	Fz Fz
	CZ Pz
Epochs/Avg: 1 🚔 🛛 All	Oz
Symmetric Global	FC3 FC3
Advanced	FC4
	CP4

7. Click the + at the end of Artifact Reduction + and select the Add Artifact Reduction option again. Go into the file to about 35 seconds until you see the first blink. Set the parameters as shown.

🔽 Artifa	ct Reduction	n 2 🔤 🕇
Detection		
Method:	Threshold	•
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]: 200 📑	Channel:
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:
Reduction		
© Off	Subtract	Ovar.
O PCA:	1	Show
O ICA:	1 *	
Epochs/Avg:	1 *	√ All
	Symmetric	Global

8. Now click the flashing licon at the top of the Functional Data panel. The file will be scanned twice - once for EKG and once for blinks.

You will see the following message, saying the filtering is different for the blink channel(s). Click **Use Data Filters** to apply the same filtering to it. This will require rescanning of the last sequence.



9. In looking through the file, we see that there are some sections where the correction was not optimal.



In that case, try switching to PCA, with a single component, to see if the reduction improves, as it does. No method is 100% effective with all files, or throughout a given file. It will take a little trial and error to determine which reduction method works best with your data files.



10. The file is now ready for further processing. To make a point, let's say that we now realize that we should have filtered the file with a 20 Hz LP filter instead of 30 Hz. Go to the **Filtering** panel and make the change. You will see the flashing icon at the top of the Functional Data panel, meaning that it is necessary to rescan the file. Anytime you make a change that will affect the results of the scan(s), you will see the flashing arrow indicating you should rescan the file.

Horizontal Eye Movement Reduction

Generally, horizontal, or lateral, or saccadic eye movements are better avoided than reduced. This is usually accomplished by having a fixation point (eyes open recordings), or by asking the person to try to focus on a spot on the wall (with eyes closed), and reminding them to fixate when you see their eyes wandering in the recording. In some cases, however, the subjects may be less compliant, or the eye movements may be an integral part of the study. In these cases it is necessary to reduce the eye movement artifacts in the EEG channels.

If you get lucky, you may find that all or at least most of the lateral eye movements are similar, as shown. If that should happen, you can use parameters similar to those shown. You do not need to capture the entire artifact - you want to use the most stable section for the Covariance computations. If possible, filter the EEG and artifact channels first (using the same parameters). You will be asked if you want to do this when you select **Covar**. You may also want to select **First Slope** for **Threshold Detection**. Otherwise, the maximum value between the two threshold crossings will be used (if you have selected **Peak**).

Artifact Reduction +	thr1
Detection	
Method: Threshold -	
Lower / Upper Thresh. [µV]: Channel: -100	
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]: -100 -100 -100 -100	m
Reduction	
Off Output Octave Oc	
⑦ PCA: 1	he I have
○ ICA:	
Epochs/Avg: 1 🚽 🗸 All	
Symmetric 📝 Global	
Advanced	
Others SSC Taper[%]: 0	
Threshold Detection: First Slope 💌	

More likely, however, you may see all kinds of movements and blinks combined in the recording.



The *blinks* can be reduced as usual, using the **Threshold** option, as described above. A voltage threshold for the HEO channel will not be as effective. In this case, the best thing to try is **Template Matching** and then **Artifact Reduction**.

Start by **Filtering** the EEG and artifact channels using the same parameters. After that use **Template Matching**. For the template, select a segment of a regularly occurring artifact, such as shown below. For the covariance analysis, you only need a stable part of the artifact. It may help to increase the **Amplitude** and **Correlation** criteria to select only the most similar examples. Ideally, you want the averaged artifact to be as clean as possible, as this will result in the best correction factors (linear transmission coefficients, similar to beta weights). In reality, however, the **Covariance** transform is extremely robust, and sufficient results can be obtained with very few artifacts in the average artifact, or even just one! Then **Scan** the file for matches.



Then use **Artifact Reduction**, where you select **Templates** for the **Method**. Use **Covariance**, with **All** and **Global** selected for Reduction. The **Pre** and **Post** parameters will vary depending on what you selected for the template interval.

🔽 Artif	act Reduction +			
Detection				
Method:	Templates 🔹			
Lower / Upper 1	Thresh. [µV]: Channel:			
-100	0 🔶 HEO 🕨			
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:			
-100 🚖	400 🗘 0 🚔			
Reduction —				
© Off	🔘 Subtract 🛛 💿 Covar.			
O PCA:	1 Show			
O ICA:	1 *			
Epochs/Avg:	1 📩 🗸 All			
	Symmetric V Global			
Advanced				
Others	SSC Taper[%]: 0 🚊			
Threshold Detection: Peak -				

Use a second Artifact Reduction to reduce blink activity, as usual.

Artifact Reduction 2 +					
Detection					
Method:	Threshold 🔹				
Lower / Upper 1	Thresh. [µV]: Channel: 0 ➡ VEO ►				
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:				
-200 🚖	400 🗘 0 🚖				
Reduction					
Off	🔘 Subtract 🛛 💿 Covar.				
O PCA:	1 Show				
◎ ICA:	1				
Epochs/Avg:	1 🚔 🔲 All				
	Symmetric Global				
Advanced					
Others	SSC Taper[%]: 0 🚔				
Threshold Det	tection: Peak 🔻				

Below are the results following both reductions, with the original data on the left and the corrected data on the right.

	ante la contra en enformation fin Athana ante antenna de la contra de la contra de la contra de la contra de la
Manufactor and a manufactor and a same a same	difference of a standard of the second s
A CALLER AND A CALL	
man showing a second of the se	March and a second and the second sec
man and the second of the seco	and the second
Approximation and a second and a	
Annow we are a fair and the fair of the second of the seco	Annow a second a share build a second a second s
April and a second as a	March and a second and a second and a second and a second
April	And a second
when a second when a second we we we we wanted	ally
when a second where the second and the second secon	and and the second second and the second sec
have a second a secon	
many many many many many many many many	
	and the second
	was a second and a second a se
and a show and a show and a show and a show and	ware and the second
mining and the second and the second se	and the second of the second o
when a second way and a second when a second when the second seco	here the second s
and and many many and a second s	have been and a second and a second and a second and a second as
where is a second and a second a	www.www.warranananananananananananananananananan
man in the man in the second of the second o	in minimum view in a second
man and a second a	have so and the second s
mound a second the second and the second sec	and a second and a second a se
	Lange and the second
warmer and the second s	man and a second and a second
water the state of	┢ᡣᡆᢩᢩ᠆ᡔᡩᡡ <mark>᠁ᠧ᠁ᢤ᠁ᢤ᠁ᢤ᠁ᢤᢁᡩᡆ</mark> ᡊ᠅ <mark>ᢐᡩᡆ</mark> ᡊ᠅ <mark>ᢐᡩᡆᠵ᠁</mark> ᢤᡄ᠆ᡩᠴᠬᢌ
wayna har an	and and a second s
we have a second a se	
way way and a start and	······································
and main and a second	have received the second s
minia internet internet in the second and the	
manner and the water and the second	www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.ww
Manufacture and the second of the second sec	manufactor of the second of th
- Alexandra - Alex	- Alexandra - Alex
- Alexandra	- Alanda

Despite your best efforts to reduce the eye movement artifact, it is not uncommon to see some residual artifact. If you go ahead and average the epochs, the artifacts may average out, or become even more reduced. Even then, however, you may still see residual artifact in the averages, and this will appear as drifting, usually in the fronto-temporal channels (F7 shown below). This can be reduced further if you use the **Linear** option(s) under **Baseline Correction**. This subtracts out the linear component, if present. In this example, the entire interval was selected; you may find that another interval(s) works better with your data.



These steps have been shown to effectively reduce eye movement and blink activity in the files we have tried. You may need to adjust the parameters as needed to get the best results with your files.

2.4.5 MRI Gradient and Ballistocardiogram Reduction

It is helpful to keep in mind that any given EEG channel that is recorded in the magnet will contain three or more separate signals that are combined into the single signal that

you see. First, and having the greatest amplitude, is the gradient artifact. That must be reduced in order to see the other signals, and this needs to be accomplished without distorting the remaining signals. Next in voltage (typically) is the ballistocardiogram (BCG) wave, which is an exaggerated EKG signal. While the gradient artifact is in most cases a fairly stable artifact across TR blocks, BCG can be fairly stable across the recording, or it can vary, sometimes appreciably throughout the recording. After reducing the BCG, you are left with the EEG, which if course is constantly varying. Additionally, you may encounter pump noise artifact that appears as bursts of faster frequencies. The task is to reduce the various larger artifact signals while preserving as much as possible the lower amplitude EEG signal. Given that there are typically more variables than constants, this can be an imperfect equation to solve, and the goal is to get the best EEG possible, realizing that it may not be possible to obtain completely unaltered EEG signals.

Removal of MRI gradient artifact is generally a straight-forward procedure, when there are events placed accurately at the beginning of each TR Block and the artifact does not vary across blocks. TR Blocks are averaged together and then subtracted from subsequent TR Blocks. The artifact subtracts out, leaving the EEG and BCG. Reducing BCG is more challenging, as the BCG artifact can vary across time.

There are two general approaches you can take. One, you can focus on reducing the gradient artifact first, and then save the gradient corrected continuous data. Retrieve that file and then reduce the BCG. In the other method, you reduce the gradient artifact and then the BCG without saving the continuous data in between. Why not just do it the latter way? Reducing BCG is more challenging, there are different approaches you can try, and it may take some experimentation to find the best combination of parameters for your data. If you want to go back and change some previous parameters, that may affect the gradient correction as well, requiring you to do it over again. Sometimes its easier to start with the gradient corrected file, and then focus solely on the BCG.

For this example, we will use the former method first, then briefly show the steps for the latter method.

There are two Studies containing separate data files that we will look at. These are found in the *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database, as shown below. One has gradient and BCG artifact; the other has BCG artifact only (the gradient artifact was removed previously).



Gradient Artifact Reduction

1

We will demonstrate with a representative file recorded at 500 Hz (with clock synchronization). The start of each TR Block is indicated by a response event Type 5, and the TRs are 1000 ms in duration. The first figure below shows a section prior to the gradient artifact, using the *EC 500 Hz Gradient.cnt file*. Baseline Correction is not recommended with gradient reduction, and may adversely affect the results. The DC offsets will be removed in the correction process.



1. If the file does not appear with a **Common Average Reference** (CAR), select it from the **Rereferencing** panel (which you may need to add to the list).



2. We will now go through the file, designating any bad sections (using **Mark Block**

; see for example <u>Common Artifact Reduction</u>, step 2). There are just a few bad sections in the file, including one at the very beginning. Note that the gradient artifact actually starts before the initial r5 event. We will mark that section as a bad block to

exclude it from subsequent analyses. Deselect the 💻 button when finished.

EC 500Hz Gradient $\begin{array}{l} (22-3)q\\ (21-3)q\\ (22-3)q\\ (22-3)q\\ (22-3)q\\ (22-3)q\\ (23-3)q\\ (23-3$ 5679 1587 1824 2239 981 4322 ייי ב חו 1988 3537 8264 347 -112 268 1697 3556 5573 488 831 886 864 864 488) -737 ana na mangana mangana magna magna ang mangana 182 1613 2220 aladaaa ahaadahaaaaadahaa ****** ***** 17:09:29 17:09:38.996 5 17:09: 17:10:05 17:10:45 17:11:25 17:12:05 17:12:45 17:13:25

3. To reduce the gradient artifact, add an Artifact Reduction + panel and select **Event-Codes** for the **Method**. Select the **r5** events. In this case, the TR Blocks are **0** to **998**ms (zero-based scale). Set **Epochs/Avg** to **10** (or larger number - even numbers recommended) and select **Subtract**. When the events are r5's (as opposed to some other event), CURRY will autodetect the TR interval and set the Pre and Post

times automatically. The **Others** option is enabled, as these are the typical settings you would use (to correct the Others channels also). **SSC** (SubSample Correction) is not needed with this file; it is used when there is jitter in the placement of events with respect to the artifacts.

Move to a middle section of the file and see the greatly reduced gradient artifact.

🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🌞 🕕 🗎	EC 500Hz Gradient
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	
Rereferencing +	
Artifact Reduction +	
Detection	PT - 200 planter with the strate of the stra
Method: Event-Codes	
Event Code: Channel:	
r5 200 ▼ <off> ▶</off>	
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:	
0 🗢 998 🗢 0 荣	
Reduction	
© Den Subtract Covar.	
© PCA: I ➡ Snow	
Epochs/Avg: 10 All	
Advanced 👻	
♥ Others SSC Taper[%]: 0 🚔	
Threshold Detection: Peak	
Averaged Artifact	
Save Load Apply	

3. This is a good point to save the **Study Parameters** (click and enter a file name, *pre-gradient reduction.cfg*). When you open the file again, everything to this point will be preserved. You will be asked if you want to save the Bad Blocks - say Yes.

CURRY 8		
?	Study parameters have been saved. There are also unsaved data file changes (bad blocks). Do you want to save them as well?	 Signal Processing Artifact Reduction BCG Reduction Common Artifact Reduction MRI Gradient and BCG Reduction
	Yes No	ore-gradient reduction.cfg ⊘ 😂 EC 500Hz Gradient.cnt

4. Now click the flashing Scan Artifact button . When the scan has been completed, move again to a middle section of the file. The artifact is now removed. No filtering has been applied (note the fast activity), and BCG is seen.



We will digress here for a moment to mention a modification to the above procedure. In this variation, do a PCA analysis first, followed by the usual Subtraction method as the second step in the Artifact Reduction sequences. For the PCA step, use the regular TR interval. Click the **Show** button to see the 5 components, and decide how many represent the gradient artifact (which may well be all 5). After scanning, use All and Global (or whatever works best).



In a second Processing Sequence, set the parameters as usual for Subtraction, and Scan the data as usual. Use some number of **Epochs/Avg** or All, depending on which works best. Based on our analyses so far, this method appears to do a better job of reducing the faster activity, without doing any High Pass filtering.

Artifact Reduction +			
🔽 Artifa	ct Reduction 2 +		
Detection			
Method:	Event-Codes 🔹		
Event Code:	Channel:		
r5	200 ▼ <off> ▶</off>		
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:		
0	998 🌩 0 🚖		
Reduction —			
Off	Subtract Ocvar.		
O PCA:	1 🔹 Show		
◎ ICA:	1		
Epochs/Avg:	10 🚔 🔲 All (200)		
	Symmetric Global		
	Advanced 🔹		
✓ Others	SSC Taper[%]: 10 🚔		
Threshold De	tection: Peak -		

6. Now we see the file with the fast frequency noise (probably a combination of EMG and pump noise artifact) and BCG.



Add a **Filtering** panel and set the filters as shown. What you will use with your data depends of course on the band width of interest.

	Filtering	+
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻
Low Filter: V High Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:
High Filter: 🔽 Low Pass	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0 🚔	Slope [Hz]:
Notch Filter On/Off © 50Hz	Harmonics	Slope [Hz]:
Bandstop Filter	√ Harmonics	
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:

7. Now we need to *detect* the BCG and then use one of the methods to *reduce* it (described shortly). There are two ways to detect the BCG artifact. One is to use a simple voltage threshold (**Threshold Method** under **Artifact Reduction**). This requires a channel, typically the Pulse Oximeter (Pulseometer) channel, where a voltage threshold will reliably detect the artifacts, with no or few false positives. In this file, there is no Pulse Ox channel, and the activity on the EKG channel varies too much for a single voltage threshold. High Pass filtering of the single EKG channel would help.



It would also be difficult to use a good EEG channel, such as M2. With enough experimentation with the voltage threshold and refractory period, you might detect most of the BCGs, but there would be false positives and missed artifacts.



The other method uses **Template Matching**, which is the one we will use. It also may have some false positives and missed artifacts, but it is easier to use, in this case.

Add a **Template Matching** panel, select **P4** (for example) as the **Template Channel**, and set the two outer cursors to define a Timerange around a stable looking section of the artifact. Then click the **Get** button. Always be sure that the displayed artifact contains both positive and negative values. Otherwise, the detection may not be very

reliable. Then click the Scan Artifact button 📕



8. Display the **Events / Epochs** list **I**, and note that there were 518 matches, and 52 of them have been listed (your numbers will vary depending on the Timerange you selected and the rejected blocks). This means that 518 matches were detected with the least allowable Amplitude and Correlation criteria of (30% and 50%, resp.), and that 52 matches met the 90% criteria. There was a total of 729 events in the file.

Events / Epochs				
🔲 Back t	to Back Epochs [s	s]: 0.2	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Event Av	erage (1 Group /	Active):		
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10	
Type:	tmpl1 518	- Cor	ndition	
Group L	abel: tmpl			
Count	52/720 0	aları		
Counts	32/729			
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Annotatic 📩	
tmpl1	17:08:56		100.5/99	
tmpl1	17:08:58	1.914	109.9/90	
tmpl1	17:08:59	0.900	106.9/92	
tmpl1	17:09:40	41.7	90.4/95.	
tmpl1	17:09:42	1.850	97.3/91.	
tmpl1	17:09:43	0.910	94.3/94. 🔔	
 Ia I 	17.00.10	0.700	1	

Reduce the Amplitude criterion to 60% and the Correlation criterion to 80%. We

now see that 191 matches appear in the list Count: 191/729 . For the analysis we will be doing, it is not necessary to detect all of them, and it is better to have some missing than to permit poorer matches.





Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +					
Re Re	ereferencing +				
V Arti	fact Reduction +				
	Filtering +				
Tem	plate Matching +				
🔽 Artifa	act Reduction 2 +				
Detection —					
Method:	Templates 💌				
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]: Channel:				
-200	200 📩 <off> 🕨</off>				
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:				
-50 🚖	400 🚖 0 🚖				
Reduction —					
Off	Subtract Ocovar.				
O PCA:	1 Show				
◎ ICA:	1				
Epochs/Avg:	1 🚔 🗌 All				
	Symmetric Global				
Advanced					

Click the Subtract and option with Epochs/Avg set to 10 to get an idea of how the

correction will appear, and then click the **Scan Artifacts** button **>**. Now it is a

matter of finding the reduction method that works best. Enable the All (191) option and note the slight difference.

Try **Subtract** with **10 Epochs/Avg** compared to **All** detected BCG artifacts. Try **Subtract** with **All** compared to **PCA** with **All**, where you also vary the number of PCA **Components** that are removed. Try **PCA** with **All** enabled where you compare the correction with and without the **Global** option on. The Global option will apply the PCA correction to all data samples in the file. Otherwise, only the sections where the artifacts have been detected are being corrected. Increasing the number of PCA components may make the data look better, but there is a possibility that you may overcorrect the data, and affect the actual components of interest (throwing out the baby with the bath water). Generally, PCA with Global On may be more effective than Subtract, since not all BCG artifacts are detected. Subtract corrects only the detected artifacts; PCA with Global corrects all points in the file. If you are seeing

sharp voltage jumps at the ends of the epochs, add a small Taper ^{Taper[%]: 10} (in the **Advanced** section). Try different methods to see which works best for you.



Once you decide on the best combination of parameters, you should save the $\ensuremath{\textbf{Study}}$

Parameters $\stackrel{\text{see}}{=}$, or else save the corrected data file (**Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**). If you save the Study Parameters and then reopen this study, you will

need to press the **Scan Artifacts** button 🕨 to get back to this point.

Some Tips for Gradient Reduction

In the ideal world, gradient and BCG reduction will be similar to the examples included in this tutorial. However, we have seen exceptions, due to differences in scanners and scanning protocols. In some cases, there will be a trial and error process for finding the best parameters to use. The more you understand about how the corrections work, the faster this process will go.

As mentioned at the top of this tutorial, gradient reduction works well when the events are placed accurately at the beginning of each TR Block, and the artifact does not vary across blocks. In some cases, one or both of these conditions may not be

met satisfactorily. It is important to recognize when these situations occur, and to know what can be done to still perform the correction, if possible. We have occasionally encountered user files that cannot be corrected, mainly due to the use of atypical scanner protocols that result in inconsistent gradient artifacts across TR blocks.

The examples below are meant to make you aware of how features in CURRY can be used.

One of the useful things to do is to look at the **Events / Epochs** list after you have selected the **Type** code for the gradient artifact (5 in this case). *Right click* and deselect **Show Durations** (if needed) so that you are seeing the differences (**Diff.[s]**) in time between the successive events. In some cases, it is helpful to select **Show Indices**, which adds an event counter for the first column.

In this example, there is a constant difference of 2s between all events, with the exception of the 208th event, where the difference was 1.999ms.

Event Average (1 Group Active):					
1 2	3 4	5 6 7	7 8	9 10	D
Type:	5	•	C	ondition]
Group L	abel:	5			
Count:	237/23	37 Color	r: 📕	-	
#	Туре	Time		Diff.[s]	*
199	5	11:23:21.	586	2.000	
200	5	11:23:23.	586	2.000	Ξ
201	5	11:23:25.	586	2.000	
202	5	11:23:27.	586	2.000	1
203	5	11:23:29.	586	2.000	
204	5	11:23:31.	586	2.000	
205	5	11:23:33.	586	2.000	
206	5	11:23:35.	586	2.000	
207	5	11:23:37.	586	2.000	
208	5	11:23:39.	585	1.999	
209	5	11:23:41.	585	2.000	
210	5	11:23:43.	585	2.000	
211	5	11:23:45.	585	2.000	
212	5	11:23:47.	585	2.000	
213	5	11:23:49.	585	2.000	
214	5	11:23:51.	585	2.000	
215	5	11:23:53.	585	2.000	
•				4	

If you perform the correction as is (where **Epochs/Avg** was set to **10**, and **SSC** enabled), you will see a spike artifact appear before and after the event, due to the shorter TR block and the rolling average. If you save the corrected file and then open and filter the data, you can reduce the amplitude of the spikes. You might also use PCA to reduce the artifacts.



Another option is to create a **Bad Block** to encompass the bad event. Then, in the **Event List** highlight (you can use *Shift+click*) all of the events after the Bad Block. Change those codes to, for example 6, using the **Modify Event Type** field. Click **Selected [N]** to the message.

Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Anno
5	11:23:29.586	2.000	
5	11:23:31.586	2.000	
5	11:23:33.586	2.000	
5	11:23:35.586	2.000	
5	11:23:37.586	2.000	
5	11:23:41.585	3.999	
5	11:23:43.585	2.000	
5	11:23:45.585	2.000	
5	11:23:47.585	2.000	
5	11:23:49.585	2.000	
5	11:23:51.585	2.000	
5	11:23:53.585	2.000	
5	11:23:55.585	2.000	
5	11:23:57.585	2.000	
5	11:23:59.585	2.000	
5	11:24:01.585	2.000	
5	11:24:03.585	2.000	
5	11:24:05.585	2.000	
5	11:24:07.585	2.000	
5	11:24:09.585	2.000	
5	11:24:11.585	2.000	
5	11:24:13.585	2.000	
5	11:24:15.585	2.000	
5	11:24:17.585	2.000	
5	11:24:19.585	2.000	
5	11:24:21.585	2.000	
5	11:24:23.585	2.000	
5	11:24:25.585	2.000	
5	11:24:27.585	2.000	
5	11:24:29.585	2.000	
5	11:24:31.585	2.000	
-	11.04.00 EOE	2 000	
۲ (P



Artif	fact Reduction +	Artifact Re	duction 2 +
Detection —		Detection	
Method:	Event-Codes 🔹	Method: Eve	nt-Codes 🔹 🔻
Event Code:	Channel:	Event Code:	Channel:
5	208 ▼ <off> ▶</off>	6 28	▼ <0ff> ▶
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:	Pre [ms]: Post	[ms]: Refract.[ms]:
0	1999 🚖 0 🚖	0 🚖 1999	÷ 0 ÷
Reduction —		Reduction	
© Off	Subtract Ocovar.	Off Off Sul	btract 💿 Covar.
O PCA:	1 Show	O PCA: 1	Show
© ICA:	1	◎ ICA: 1	-
Epochs/Avg:	10 🚔 🔲 All	Epochs/Avg: 10	🚔 🔲 All
	Symmetric Global	Sy	mmetric 🔄 Global
	Advanced 👻	Adv	anced 🔹
Others	SSC Taper[%]: 0 🚔	✓ Others SSC	Taper[%]: 0 🚔

Now you can use two **Processing Sequences** for **Artifact Reduction** to correct the 5's and then the 6's.

Save that file, filter it, and you will see the corrected data except for the TR blocks that contain parts of the Bad Block (note the type 5's before the bad block, and the type 6's after it). This method avoids the spike artifacts seen with the previous method.



In some cases you may have events for the individual slices, rather than for the TR blocks. That will work if the duration between each slice is exactly the same, and if the gradient artifact is the same for each slice. That is not always the case. In the example below, you can see that the events come at every 0.0833333ms. With an AD Rate of 1000 Hz, you will see that the difference between events will be either 83ms or 84ms. That will not work well for correction.

#	Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	^
1	r1	10:32:00.509		_
2	r1	10:32:00.593	0.084	
3	r1	10:32:00.676	0.083	
4	r1	10:32:00.759	0.083	
5	r1	10:32:00.843	0.084	
6	r1	10:32:00.926	0.083	
7	r1	10:32:01.009	0.083	
8	r1	10:32:01.093	0.084	
9	r1	10:32:01.176	0.083	
10	r1	10:32:01.259	0.083	
11	r1	10:32:01.343	0.084	
12	r1	10:32:01.426	0.083	
13	r1	10:32:01.509	0.083	
14	r1	10:32:01.593	0.084	
15	r1	10:32:01.676	0.083	
16	r1	10:32:01.760	0.084	
17	r1	10:32:01.843	0.083	~
<		III]		>

Moreover, the gradient artifact is different for each slice; however, in looking at the actual gradient artifact for each event, it was apparent that the artifact repeated in groups of three, giving a duration of 250 ms. If the TR block is a multiple of that, say

2000 ms, then you can use 0-1999ms as the **Pre** and **Post** times in **Artifact Reduction**, where the **Post** time acts like a refractory period. Events in between will be ignored. You can also try 0-249ms, for example, for the Pre and Post times.

Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]]:	Pre [ms]:		Post [ms	;]:
0	\$ 1999	\$	0	-	249	\$

In unusual cases, you also have the option to select the beginnings of the TR events manually (Ctrl+click). Then use **Modify Event List** to reassign those event codes. After selecting the new codes in the event **Type** field, you can then proceed with Artifact Reduction.

#	Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	^
1	r1	10:32:00.509		
2	r1	10:32:00.593	0.084	
3	r1	10:32:00.676	0.083	
4	r1	10:32:00.759	0.083	
5	r1	10:32:00.843	0.084	
6	r1	10:32:00.926	0.083	
7	r1	10:32:01.009	0.083	
8	r1	10:32:01.093	0.084	
9	r1	10:32:01.176	0.083	
10	r1	10:32:01.259	0.083	
11	r1	10:32:01.343	0.084	
12	r1	10:32:01.426	0.083	
13	r1	10:32:01.509	0.083	
14	r1	10:32:01.593	0.084	
15	r1	10:32:01.676	0.083	
16	r1	10:32:01.760	0.084	
17	r1	10:32:01.843	0.083	
18	r1	10:32:01.926	0.083	
19	r1	10:32:02.010	0.084	
20	r1	10:32:02.093	0.083	
21	r1	10:32:02.176	0.083	
22	r1	10:32:02.260	0.084	
23	r1	10:32:02.343	0.083	
24	r1	10:32:02.426	0.083	
25	r1	10:32:02.510	0.084	
26	r1	10:32:02.593	0.083	
27	r1	10:32:02.676	0.083	
28	r1	10:32:02.760	0.084	
29	r1	10:32:02.843	0.083	
30	r1	10:32:02.926	0.083	
31	r1	10:32:10.652	7.726	
32	r1	10:32:10.735	0.083	
33	r1	10:32:10.819	0.084	_
34	r1	10:32:10.902	0.083	~
				4

These are all examples of the features that may be useful when performing gradient reduction with difficult data files.

We will now move on to BCG reduction.

BCG Reduction

The second example, in the *BCG Reduction* Study folder, is included as a fairly simple example that is good for trying different methods.

۵	CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb
	Acquisition
	> 🤽 Image Data
	a 🤽 Signal Processing
	a 🚨 Artifact Reduction
	BCG Reduction
	⊘ ⊗ BCG raw.cnt
	Common Artifact Reduction
	MRI Gradient and BCG Reduction
	Basic Steps
	Statistical Analysis
	Source Reconstruction
	Using Macros

The gradient artifact has already been removed, and the BCG is fairly constant throughout.

There are several ways to detect and reduce BCG artifact. For detection of BCG, you can use a voltage threshold method - if you have a channel that provides reliable detection, or a template matching method, as described above.

Artifact Reduction +						
Detection —						
Method:	Threshold	•				

You can use PCA to reduce the artifacts, using either of two methods.

Artifact Reduction +							
Detection —							
Method:	Threshold 🔻						
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]: Channel:						
-200 🚖	200 🚖 EKGU 🕨						
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:						
-200 🚖	700 🜩 0 🜩						
Reduction —							
Off	🔘 Subtract 🛛 🔘 Covar.						
PCA:	2 🚔 Show						
◎ ICA:	1						
Epochs/Avg:	1 🚔 🔲 All						
	Symmetric Global						

Miscell	V Miscellaneous					
Differentiate	Integrate					
Rectify						
PCA Projection ——						
Load File	Compon.: 0	*				

You can also use the **Subtract** and **Covariance** options, with a fixed numbers of **Epochs/Avg**, or **All** detected artifacts, with or without the **Global** option. So there are many variations on ways to reduce BCG. The way that works best will depend on the data you have, namely how stable the BCG artifact is over time and how it can be detected reliably.

Open the study.

e

1. If you do not have the Common Average Reference (CAR) already selected, select it now.



Enable Show Other Channels under **Options**, if needed. Note that the **EKGL**, **EKGU**, **VEOGL**, and **VEOGU** channels appear in a different color. This means they were designated as "Other" channels in the Functional Data Import Wizard. As such, they will be excluded from the PCA, but we can still use them for detection, if desired.

BCG ray	v							
Fp1-avg	minne		mon		mmmm	minim	4 mm	-7.8
Fp2-av	mon	monterin	www.www.	mont	www.	mount	Mor Marker Marker	-40.5
F7 - avg								-3.0
F3 - ave								-15.7
EA - DO		La	when the advertise of the second	- total day of the second		- har many backs	and a second and a second and a second and a second a s	-33.3
F8 - ave	m		سا بالما الماليان		in the second second			-23.8
FT7-ave	min	- month	mm		min	ininin	minim	-1.1
FC3-av	j mininin				mon	- man - man		-19.6
FCz-avo	1		www.www.	$-\infty$	www.w	www.		-27.5
FC4-avg			- with ministry with the second se		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			-6.3
FT8-ave								-9.7
C3 - av				in the second	A handling	in the second	Land and and the Card	-2.5
Cz - av		- introduction	in his with the	i wantai	minin	minint	mon	-12.7
C4 - av	g	- And the second	Anna		with the second	with the second		-10.6
T4 - av	g minine	- mining the second		÷	www.www.www.		mininterior	4.0
TP7-avg	1	- Marine	www.www		www.	www.www.		0.1
CP3-ave	9							-1.1
CPZ-avg								-7.9
TP8-ave	-min-	minimin	manne	immin	minin	minim	minimum	18.5
A1 - av	a menning	monorman	monorm	monterior	way mar in the /	mound	minimum	-5.3
T5 - av	g Linning		Min minine		minin	mining		-0.0
P3 - av	g	╼ <u>╷</u> _ <u></u> ~,~,~,	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	- 				15.9
Pz - avg	9							23.3
P4 - av				1 hold 1 h		and internal	nda ha a a la ha	22.7
$\Delta 2 - av$	minin	minum	Aurona war	- where a strength of the state	a denimina	Amount		34.0
01 - av	a marine	mon	mmm	man	monum	minnin	monten	15.7
Oz - av	g marine	man	mound	man	winder	min	minimum	45.8
02 - av	g - www	- M. Maria	mann		mm	munun	www.w	57.2
EKGL	mm	marine	mann	mun	m have	www	mannen	-248
EKGU	milanta				Kala marta		and the state of the	-203
VEOGL	mon	man man	an marken	man	M Monorala	mound	min moning an	-18
MGFP			YYY I TIV Y			v v =	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	21.9
10	.10.00 10.1	0.00 10.10.00	10.10.01 10.10		10.10.01	10.10.05 10.	10.00 10.10.07 10.10.0	7 000
12	:19:28 12:1	9:29 12:19:30	12:19:31 12:19	32 12:19:33	12:19:34	12:19:30 12:	19:30 12:19:37 12:19:3	11.980
<	III	12:19:45	12:19:55	12:2	0:05	12:20:15	12:20:25	>

2. We note that there is a lot of fast frequency noise on several channels. Add the Filtering and select **User Defined (Auto)**. Enter the parameters shown, as needed.

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +							
Rereferencing							
Filtering							
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	Bandpass Filter Filter Type: User Defined (Auto)						
Low Filter: V High Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:					
High Filter: V Low Pass	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0	Slope [Hz]:					
Notch Filter On/Off © 50Hz	Harmonics	Slope [Hz]:					
Bandstop Filter	Harmonics						
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:					

The BCG is clearly evident in most channels.



Save the **Study Parameters** at this point (use the default name) because we will return to the file in this state later to use a different method.

3. Expand the **Options** panel and decrease **Max. Displ. Chann.** to **10** (you can also position the cursor in the data display and use *Shift+mouse wheel* to change the number of channel displayed). Rescale to see the **EKGU** channel clearly (to rescale a single channel only, position the mouse over the channel label and rotate the *mouse wheel*). We will need amplitude and time measurements for the voltage threshold. Negative voltages are "up" in the display. A **Lower Threshold** of about **-700** will reliably detect the initial peak throughout the file. The artifacts are generally about 1000 ms apart, and a Refractory period of about 900 ms should be sufficient (the minimum).



4. Add an Artifact Reduction + panel. We will use the **Threshold** method to identify the BCG artifacts. Select **Threshold** and select the **EKGU** channel. The dashed red line shows the position of the threshold with respect to the selected channel. Setting the **Upper Threshold** to **0** turns it off - note that the dashed line for it disappears when set to 0. **Pre** and **Post [ms]** were set to encompass most of the BCG artifact. The **Refractory** period cannot be less than the sum of the **Pre** and **Post [ms]** latencies; no additional peaks will be detected during the Refractory interval (a Refractory of 0 ms means the sum of the Pre and Post times).



5. To get an idea how effective the correction will be, enable **PCA** and increase the components to **3**. Rescale the display. Note that the areas in yellow are corrected, but not in the intervals in between. This will be addressed shortly. For now it looks like PCA should be effective. You can also try increasing the number of **Epochs/Avg** and/or selecting **Subtract** (Subtract works well if the BCG is fairly constant).



Click the flashing 🗾 button.

6. Select **PCA** with **3** components, if needed. Enable **All** to use all of the detected artifacts for the artifact average. Enable **Global** to apply the correction throughout the file. This corrects the data in the intervals between the BCG artifacts as well. Now we see clean EEG. Alternate between **Off** and **PCA** to see the results.



If there were stimulus events in the file, you could go on from here and do the averaging as usual.

In the next example file, there was no Pulse Ox channel, but there were EKG channels, and one of them was adequate for threshold detection of the BCG artifacts. What happens if you have no Pulse Ox or EKG channels, and the EEG channels have BCG, but not where threshold detection can identify them reliably? Then use **Template Matching**, as in the first example above. In that example, we used Template Matching to detect the BCG artifact, and the Templates method in Artifact Reduction prior to reduction.

There is a variation on that procedure that provides a little more flexibility, and this uses the **PCA Projection** approach.

Close the Study and reopen it. Since we saved the Study Parameters, we will not have to repeat the initial steps (filtering).

1. For this example, we will pretend there are no artifact channels at all. Expand the Options papel and decelect Show Other Channels. The artifact

channels will be removed from the display.

248

Fp1-avg	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm
Fp2-avg	man	myn	might	mm	marilian	mm	mon	-mon	www.	mm
F7 - avg -		min	min	mm	min			m	min	m
F3 - avg -		marin	minim	mm	mm	mm	mon	mm	mon	mm
Fz - avg -	mm	mon	mont	mm	man	mm	mon	mm	mon	mon
F4 - avg	mm	mont	man	mm	mm	mon	mm	mon	mm	mm
F8 - avg -		in the		intrim				m		m
FT7-avg	-m-	mm	m	min	in the	min	- in the second		- min	in
FC3-avg	mm	mon	in the second	in	inin	mm	mon	mon	moun	mm
FCz-avg		mon	mon	mon	mon	mm	mon	mont	mmm	mon
FC4-avg	- within	- winin	invitin	- www.			- warden	mon	minim	min
FT8-avg		in the second	m	in the	in the second		-	m	minin	~~~
T3 - avg -	-interior	in m	mm	minim	minin	min		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	- main	in
C3 - avg -		mon	win		in		mm	mm	minim	mm
Cz - avg		- who	mannin	- win-	- min	mm	mon	mm	mm	mo
C4 - avg	-inin-					m		-m	minin	m
T4 - avg -	mini			in the second	in the second	m	mm	m	mon	mm
TP7-avg	-nm	mon	mm	mm	mon	mon	mm	mm	mm	when
CP3-avg		∖	┊╾┊╾┊╾┿╍┝┙		 		~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		<u>⊷∻∻∻≁</u> ∔	in the second
CPz-avg										~~~~
CP4-avg			m	in the second			-	$\sim\sim\sim\sim$		~~~
TP8-avg	min	mon	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm	moun	mon
A1 - avg	mon	mon	mongan	mon	mon	mon	mongon	mm	mon	my
T5 - avg -	mm	- www.	min	min	morin	mon	momen	my	mon	white
P3 - avg -		<u>↓</u> ↓~↓~↓~		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			┉┿┿╍┾╍╍┾╍			\sim
Pz - avg -	_+	ᢤ᠆ᢤᡄᢤᠥᢤ᠇ᢤᠴ	┥╶┿╍┿╺┿╍ ┝╸	to the second second	÷	┝╼┿╍┿╍┿╍┿			╶┿╾┼╍┾╍┿╍	min
P4 - avg				man		mm	mm			mm
T6 - avg -	-mm-	in white	mon	mm	mon	mm	mm	mm	mon	mm
A2 - avg		mm	mm	mon	mon	mm	mm	mm	mm	mm
01 - avg	1000 mm	monorm	mon	mon	mongh	mon	monon	man	moun	my
Oz - avg -	-mm	mon	mm	mour	mon	myn	moun	mon	mm	when
02 - avg -	-mm	- margan	man	innor	inin	man	mon	mon	mont	mm

2. Now we need to create a template. Add a Template Matching + panel. FT7 has a stable looking artifact, although almost any channel should work.

Enter **FT7** as the **Template Channel**. Position the outer two cursors to define a Timerange that encompasses an artifact. Press the Get button to transfer the latencies and see the artifact.


"tmpl1" for the **Type**. There were 64 events detected with the minimum Amplitude and Correlation criteria of (30% and 50%, resp.). With the 90% settings that we used, 17 were detected. There were 65 total events in the file.

E١	Events / Epochs					
	- 8	X % 🛯	E	8 I 🐉 🖪	i 🖡	
		Even	ts /	Epochs		
	Event Av	erage (1 Gro	up /	Active):		
	1 2	3 4 5	6	7 8	9 10	
	Type:	tmpl1 64	1	- Cor	ndition	
	Group L	abel: tmpl				
	Count:	17/65	C	olor:		
	Туре	Tin	ne	Diff.[s]	Annotation	
	tmpl1 12:19:28 100.0/100.0					
	tmpl 1	12:19:3	30	2.034	107.9/95.3°	
	tmp 1	12:19:3	31	0.994	109.1/97.49	
		12112712	-	0.001	100.100000	
	tmpl 1	12:19:3	34	3.070	109.7/96.6	
	tmpl1 tmpl1	12:19:3	84 85	3.070	109.7/96.6° 110.0/96.9°	
	tmpl1 tmpl1 tmpl1	12:19:3 12:19:3 12:19:3	84 85 87	3.070 1.002 2.010	109.7/96.6° 110.0/96.9° 99.9/96.1%	

If we decrease **Amplitude** to **60%** and Correlation to **80%** nearly all of the artifacts will be detected (63).



You can tell which events are detected by looking at the tick marks below the data display. When all are detected, there will be evenly spaced hash marks throughout the file. The missed one is in gray at the end.

 12:19:28
 1
 12:19:29.362
 9:30
 12:19:31
 12:19:32
 12:19:33
 12:19:35
 12:19:36
 12:19:37
 12:19:37

 Image: Margin and Ma

4. The variation with this approach is that we will average the artifacts, do the PCA, save the results, and then apply **PCA Projection** to the continuous data.

In the **Averaging** list, we will use the displayed **Pre** and **Post [ms]** times to define the span of the BCG artifacts we will average. (*Right click* in the event list and select **Show Durations**, if needed, to see the **Lengths** of the intervals - 622ms in this case).

Pre [ms]:		Post [m	s]:
0	* *	622	* *

Then click the In-Place Averaging button to create an instant average of the BCG

artifacts. We selected the **Butterfly Plot** and the **Control** display.

5. Whenever you save the PCA results, it is necessary to use the **User Defined Noise Level** for **Noise Estimation**. Expand the **Noise Estimation** panel and select the option.

Noise Estimation			
Method:	User Def. Noise Level	•	

6. We then selected a Timerange encompassing the entire interval (use *Ctrl+double click* to spread the two outer cursors automatically). In the **Parameters** panel for **Maps**, enable **MGFP** and **PCA**, and select **4 Displayed Components**. In the maps display (looking at the SNRs), we see that there are 2 marginal components, with SNRs just over 1.0.



From the Workflow select \bigcirc Save PCA / ICA Results (or Maps \rightarrow Save \rightarrow Save PCA (giving it a name of your choice). Then click the \bigcirc In-Place Averaging button (at the bottom of the **Events / Epochs** panel).

7. Add the Miscellaneous + panel, and use the Load File button to select the .pca just saved. Vary the number of **Components** that are projected from the data file. Use as few as possible to avoid over-correcting the data.

Miscellaneous +				
Differentiate	Integrate			
Rectify				
PCA Projection				
Load File	Compon.: 0	* *		

In this file, 3 components reduce the BCG substantially on all channels.

BCG raw 21, 1/96,4% 139,9/90,5% 130,6/88,2% 132,1/92,0% 136,1/92,1% 140,2/88,3% 132,8/89,9% 133,2/92,0% 144,1/82,6% 120,9/91,6%	
Fp1-avg	-8.6
Fp2-avg	1.0
F7 - avg	-3.7
F3 - avg - warmen when the share have been a share the share with the share with the share the s	-1.6
Fz - avg	-0.9
E4 - avg	-2.6
F8 - avg	7.5
ELL-and	6.5
FC3-avg	-6.4
	-3.1
	-1.0
	-0.3
C3 - and - marked water and and and a second dama and a second and a second and a second and a second a second	10.5
Cz - avg	11.8
C4 - avg	-6.2
T4 - avg - in more in more provident the second of the sec	9.8
TP7-avgin how with March in the man in the main in the mai	2.1
CP3-avg	2.5
CPz-avg	4.4
Cb4-and - where we	-5.0
TP8-avg	-3.1
A1 - avg	4.3
TS - avg	-4.0
	9.1
	12.0
	-13.0
	1.4
Q1 - ava much har her har her har her har her har her har har her har her har her her her her her her her her her he	-5.8
Oz - ava the monthing from the way way and the monthing of the	-8.0
02 - 200 - warmon of many many many many many many many many	1.3
MGFP	5.89
12:10:20 1: 12:10:20 262 1: 12:10:20 064 21 12:10:22 12:10:22 12:10:24 12:10:25 12:10:25 12:10:25 12:10:25	0.20
	5.30 111
Image: 12:19:45 12:19:55 12:20:05 12:20:15 12:20:25	>

In this Tutorial we demonstrated several methods for reducing gradient artifact and BCG; these can be used with other types of artifacts as well. Generally speaking, Subtract and PCA both work well when the BCG is fairly stable across the recording. PCA is better when the BCG varies. ICA generally tends to overcorrect, you cannot correct between the BCG artifact intervals, and it is more time consuming. Nevertheless, you should try the various options with your data and with differing parameters to determine the best method.

2.4.6 Evoked Response Analysis

There are several things that need to be understood in order to use the CURRY software most effectively. There are different paths you can take to create epochs and averages, and the path you need to follow depends on what you want to accomplish.

These are the four main paths to go from continuous data to averaged data.

1. You can create in-place averages without applying any of the epoch rejection methods. No epoched file is created or saved. In this case you are simply averaging all of the epochs for each event type (relying on the Artifact Reduction methods to reduce artifact, if desired). The results are averages for each event

group. This method gives the fastest results, although not necessarily the cleanest results.

2. You can create in-place averages using any of the epoch rejection methods (in addition to the Artifact Reduction methods, if desired). No epoched file is created or saved. Epochs may be rejected on the basis of voltage thresholds, FFT power thresholds, Noise Statistics (SNR), or any combination of the methods. The results are averages for each event group. This method gives you more control over which epochs are included in the averages.

3. You can create an epoched file excluding epochs that are rejected on the basis of voltage thresholds, FFT power thresholds, Noise Statistics (SNR), or any combination of the methods. The epochs are rejected prior to creating the epoched file. This gives you a clean file that may then be used for averaging or single file statistics. This method takes a little longer than the first two methods because another file is created and cleaned.

4. You can create an epoched file that contains *all* of the epochs. Open that file and then reject epochs on the basis of voltage thresholds, FFT power thresholds, Noise Statistics (SNR), or any combination of the methods. This gives you a clean file that may then be used for averaging or single file statistics. This method differs from the 3rd one in that you can see all of the epochs before rejecting any of them.

There are three panels that you will most likely be using with time domain data (after

Artifact Reduction): the	pane pane	el, found under the	
Fivents / Epochs tab, the Three	shold Criteria	panel under Events / Epochs.,	,
and the Epochs pane	l, found under Fu	unctional Data. The first two n	nay
also be accessed from the Workflow the Epochs panel but	v option V Event	List under Signal Processing, and http://www.signal.and	or
Events / Epochs panel is also a the Functional Data Toolbar.	accessed from th	e Events 🕨 🕸 🔃 icor	ו on

25	6
zo	υ

Events / Epochs		
📁 🗄 🗙 🔏 😋 🛃 💺 🛼		
Events / Epochs		
Event Average (0 Groups Active):		
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	Threshold Criteria	
	Thresholds Channel(a);	
Group Label:	Frequency [µV]:	
Count: 0/156 Color:	Power 200.0 🚔	
Type Time Diff.[s] Annota	Lower [Hz]: Upper [Hz]: Channel(s):	Epochs
	0.0 🚖 30.0 🚔 <off></off>	Back to Back Epochs [s]: 1.0
	Noise Statistics	Averaging
	Noise-Timerange [ms]:	First Epoch: Interleave: Last Epoch:
	0 🚖 36 🚔 Get	
	Signal-Timerange [ms]: Pretrigger	Off Average
	40 🚖 80 🚔 Get	O Difference O Concatenate
	Min: Max:	◯ Use All Show Shift: 0 🔶
	0.5 🚔 2.0 🚔 Noise	Averaged Spectra:
	0.5 🚔 1.5 🚔 SNR	Display Standard Deviations
	FSP	Off Std.Dev. Std.Error
Appotation:	Blocksize: Channel(s):	Vera Course Descentruction Desults
	Combined 1 Com>	
Manual Align [ms]: 0	View Voltage SNR Noise	Update Display Scan Epochs
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]:		Events Thresholds
-500 - 500 -		
Modifiy/Insert Events	Voltage Noise Reject	
Positive I Modify	Frequency SNR 0/207	
Interval [ms]: 1000 🚽 Insert	Update Display	
Block-Size: Step-Size: Blocks:	Scan Events	

With Frequency domain data, you will also be using the panel, found under **Functional Data**.

Frequency Domain

Frequency Domain				
Spectral Analysis				
Spectra	Ranges			
Show Timedomain	√ Bargraph			
Time-Frequency Ar	nalysis ———			
STFFT/Wavelets:	Channel:			
Off 🔹	<all></all>			
Show Wavelet	√ Average			
Resolution				
Max. Frequency:	[
Scaling:	0			
Beta:	3.00			
Gamma:	3.00			
	√ Autoscale			
Cone of Influence	√ Interpolation			
Display Options —				
Logarithmic	Decades: 3			
Energy Operators				
Off Over	Teager-Kaiser			

One of the first questions is: do you want to create back-to-back epochs, or create epochs that are around stimulus, response, or other events in the continuous data file? If all you want to do is create back-to-back epochs (as you would use for spectral FFT analyses), you need only to enter the duration of the epochs and then enable the **Back to Back Epochs** option. See the <u>Spectral and Coherence Analyses</u> tutorial for an example.

If you want to create epochs around events that are in the continuous data file, there are other things to consider. After performing the pre-processing options (baseline correction, filtering, artifact reduction, etc.), the next step is to go to

Events / Epochs	. Here you define whic	h events y	ou want to use ·	- singly or in
combination. There a	re two important butto	ns: 🕑	In-Place Averaging	(at the bottom
of the panel) and the	Export Epochs icon	🛃 (at the	e top of the pane	l).

In-Place Averaging will create averages for the event groups you define (e.g., Type 1, Types 5-10, etc.). The averages for the groups will be seen as separate epochs. You can save the averages and go on to perform source reconstruction, etc. No individual epochs are created - that step is bypassed. You have the option to reject epochs using various criteria, or not. An example will be presented below.

The averages are seen with the original event codes and number of epochs that went into the average. For example, say you define 4 groups: Group 1 includes

events 1-10, Group 2 includes event type 100, Group 3 includes events 21-30, and Group 4 includes event type 200. Four averages will be created.

This is a situation where the Group Label field is especially relevant. Here you can redefine the labels that you will see in subsequent steps. In this example, the Group Labels are created automatically.

Event Average (1 Group Active):	Event Average (2 Groups Active):
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10
Type: <pre><multiple> </multiple></pre> Condition	Type: 100 168 - Condition
Group Label: 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	Group Label: 100
Event Average (3 Groups Active):	Event Average (4 Groups Active):
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10
Type: <pre></pre> <pre>Condition</pre>	Type: 200 239 - Condition
Group Label: 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 2	Group Label: 200

A small problem will occur for Event Group 3 because the text string does not fit in the space allotted (the string may not be seen, or it may not be seen in its entirety). In this case, it is recommended that you use a different Group Label, such as "events 21-30". For consistency's sake, we changed the Group 1 label to "events 1-10".

After averaging the epochs for each group, you will see, in the upper right corner of the data display, event information in the form: Group Label (number of epochs).

If the first group had a single epoch for each of the 10 event types (1-10), you would see the following:

events	1-10 (10)	^
	-2.4	

The (10) indicates there were 10 epochs averaged.

In the second group, there was the single type 100, and there were 168 of them.

	100	(168)	^
-		1.25	

The third group in this case again had single epochs for each of the events from 21-30.



Lastly, the fourth group contained only event type 200, and there were 239 of them. You would then see the following.

Ţ	200	(239)	^
		-0.20	

If you used multiple events that created a text string too long to fit in the data display, you can still see which event types were in which average. Go to the **Events / Epochs** panel and look at the drop-down list for **Event Type**. If there are more events than will fit in the window, click the **<Multiple...>** option to see the entire list. Incidentally, here you can combine the averages to make new [unweighted] averages.

Select Epoch Types	
Туре	Count
12345678910	1
100	1
21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	1
200	1
	Canad
UK UK	

The **Export Epochs** icon 🔝 will create a new file that contains all of the epochs for all event groups. You may exclude epoch using artifact rejection criteria, or you may save all of the epochs. When that epoched file has opened, you will be able to

use the epoch rejection methods seen in the **Threshold Criteria** panel above. You can also select any single or combination of Group types and create an average. For example, say you define 4 groups: Group 1 includes events 1-10, Group 2 includes event type 100, Group 3 includes events 21-30, and Group 4 includes event type 200. The epoched file that is created will have all epochs, each with a Group code seen in the upper right corner of each epoch. If you select

the second group (100s) for **Event Type**, in the

Events / Epochs panel, and

then click the In-Place Averaging, button you will see the average for all event type 100s. You may configure multiple groups, and the group averages will be created separately. The Counts (10, 168, 10, and 239) are the number of epochs in each group. By clicking the corresponding check boxes, you can include selected event code groups in a single average. These will be weighted averages (unlike when you average the average files).

Select Epoch Types	
Туре	Count
12345678910	10
100	168
21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	10
200	239
ОК	Cancel

We will first demonstrate the quickest and easiest way to obtain averages.

If you are not familiar with finding your way around in CURRY, please make use of the **Workflow**. Examples for using it are included in the steps below, but see also the <u>Workflow</u> tutorial.

In-place Averaging without Epochs

1

1. Locate the Common Artifact Reduction study shown below and open it.



2. For this tutorial, all we care about are the Type 1 and Type 2 events in the file. We will ignore the artifacts and simply create the averages for the 1s and 2s (this is similar to a visual P300 recording where the 1s are the targets).

😂 Func	tional Data	Maps	🚱 Image Data	🚼 Localize	🌻 3D View	+		
Viscpt	1	2	2	2	1 2	2	2 2	
FP1 F3 C3 P3	And the second	maining the second seco			and a she		main and a second	4.7 4.2 5.2 -1.9

3. With this file we will create "in-place" averages. There are two paths we could take. One is to simply create the averages using all of the epochs in the file, and the other is to reject the bad epochs and then create the average. We will do it both ways.

First, we will create two event groups. From the Workflow, select Sevent List from the **Signal Processing** options, or click the at the top of Functional Data. In the Events / Epochs panel, set **Type** for the **1s** in Group 1, and set **Type** for the **2s** in Group 2. Set the **Pre [ms]** and **Post [ms]** fields to define the epoch interval, which in this case will be -200 and 1000 ms. You only need to set this once for the Groups; all Groups must use the same values.

Events / Epochs					Events / E	pochs	
Event Average (1 Group Active):				Event Av	erade (2 Groups	Active):	
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10	1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10
Type:	1 41	- Cor	ndition	Type:	2 165	- Cor	dition
Group L	abel: 1			Group L	abel: 2		
Count	41/207 0	olor:		Count:	165/207 C	olor:	T
count.				Countr			
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Ann	Type	Time	Diff.[s]	Anni 📤
1	00:22.056			2	00:12.424		=
1	00:24.092	2.036		2	00:13.592	1.168	
1	00:29.124	5.032	=	2	00:14.860	1.268	
1	00:31.572	2.448		2	00:15.988	1.128	
1	00:32.640	1.068		2	00:17.024	1.036	
1	00:36.248	3.608		2	00:18.352	1.328	
1	00:43.228	6.980		2	00:19.620	1.268	
1	00:44.512	1.284		2	00:20.788	1.168	
1	00:51.380	6.868		2	00:23.024	2.236	
1	00:56.964	5.584		2	00:25.276	2.252	
1	01:01.236	4.272		2	00:26.428	1.152	
1	01:12.820	11.6		2	00:27.768	1.340	
1	01:14.772	1.952		2	00:30.448	2.680	
1	01:19.576	4.804		2	00:33.868	3.420	
1	01:31.272	11.7		2	00:35.092	1.224	
1	01:32.312	1.040	-	2	00:37.428	2.336	-
•			•	•			P.
Annotati	on:			Annotatio	on:		
🔲 Manu	al Align[ms]	: 0	* *	Manua	al Align[ms]	: 0	*
Pre [ms]:	Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Post [ms]:						
-200	-200 😴 1000 😴				1000	*	

4. Now click the In-Place Averaging button. The averaged files will shortly appear. In the top right corner you can see the Type code and the number of epochs that went into the average. Grab and drag the slider bar at the bottom to see the other averaged file. These are the two "Instant" averages (that can be saved, etc).





We will now create the averages again, but this time we will reject epochs that fall outside of criteria we set. Expand the Threshold Criteria panel (bottom of Events / Epochs). Take a moment to note the sections in it. First, you may use Voltage thresholds, based on actual waveform voltage or FFT voltage, to reject epochs. The Noise Statistics section offers another way to reject epochs, based on whether the SNRs (Signal to Noise Ratios, or just Noise) are too low or too high. The Fsp section is used primarily with ABRs and will not be discussed here. Then there is a section to View the results and then to Apply the results.

Threshold Criteria				
Thresholds				
Voltage [µV]:		Channel(s):		
-200.0 🚖	200.0 🚖	<off></off>		
Frequency [µV]:				
Power	200.0 ≑			
Lower [Hz]:	Upper [Hz]:	Channel(s):		
0.0	30.0 ≑	<off></off>		
Noise Statistics				
Noise-Timerange	e [ms]:			
200 ≑	200 ≑	Get		
Signal-Timerang	e [ms]:	Pretrigger		
200 🚖	200 🌲	Get		
Min:	Max:			
0.5 ≑	2.0 🌲	Noise		
0.5 ≑	1.5 🌲	SNR		
FSP				
	Blocksize:	Channel(s):		
✓ Combined	Blocksize:	Channel(s):		
✓ Combined	Blocksize:	Channel(s):		
Combined View	Blocksize:	Channel(s): <off> R Noise</off>		
Combined View Off Vf View Frequency	Blocksize:	Channel(s): <off> R Noise Sort</off>		
Combined View Off Off Vie Apply	Blocksize:	Channel(s): <off> R Noise D Sort</off>		
Combined View Off View Frequency Apply Voltage	Blocksize: 1 Oltage OSN OFSI Noise	Channel(s): <off> R Noise Sort</off>		
Combined View Off Off Vie Frequency Apply Voltage Frequency	Blocksize: 1 1 oltage SNI FSI Noise SNR	Channel(s): <off> R Noise Sort Reject 206/207</off>		

6. Let's say we want to reject any epoch where any channel has any voltages greater than **100** or less than **-100** μ **V**. Set the values as shown, including the

<AII> selection (click the arrow and select <AII>). Then click the scan Events button at the bottom.

Threshold Criteria		
Thresholds —		
Voltage [µV]:		Channel(s):
-100.0 🌲	100.0 🚖	<all> 🕨</all>

7. After the file has been scanned, you will see the **View** and **Apply** areas become active. Click the **Voltage** option for **View**. You will see the results in the Waveboard. The white region in the middle shows the accepted voltage range. The gray areas are the rejected voltages. The large peaks correspond to bad regions in the data file. If you *double-click* on one, you will be taken to that epoch. You can adjust the thresholds just by changing the Voltage values as you did above.

	Events / Epochs ×
FSP Blocksize: Channel(s): Combined 1 Coff> View Off Voltage SNR Noise Frequency FSP Sort Apply Voltage Noise Frequency SNR 206/207 Update Display Constants	
	max. values of 206 events (min: -418.9, max: 1257.5)

8. In the **Apply** fields, select **Voltage** and **Reject**. We now see how many epochs remain after applying the voltage criteria. Close the Waveboard.

Reject 156/207	ncy
	Reject 156/207

9. As before, click the in-Place Averaging button in the Events / Epochs panel. The averaged files will again shortly appear. They appear much cleaner with the bad epochs removed. As above, note that you initially see the first event group, the Type 1s, and that there are 29 epochs that were included in the average. Drag the slider at the bottom to see the average of the Type 2s.



10. To save the averages, you may use the Save Functional Data option in the **Signal Processing** section of the **Workflow**, or you can go to **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**. Before doing that, you need to realize that if you save epoched file now, *you will be saving both averages in a single file*. Generally, you will want to save these as separate files, so the Type 1s are in one file and the Type 2s are in a different file. If you have ten averages, you would likely want all of them to be in separate files. To to that, you need to select only the average that you want to save, and you do that by *deselecting* all other epochs.

In this case where there are only two averages, it is an easy process. You can deselect the one you are not saving by displaying it and pressing the *spacebar*, or

by *right clicking* and selecting

Toggle Actual Epoch

Space , or by

clicking the sicon. The deselected epoch(s) will have a gray background (unless you change it to a different color). Save the selected epoch (do not do it yet), and then select the second epoch while deselecting the first and then save that one. In some cases it may be easiest to *right click* and select

Invert Epoch Selection

If you have multiple files, it is helpful to use then select only the one you want to save.

Deselect All Epochs	and

11. In this case, deselect the second average and select only the first one. After

selecting Save Functional Data from the Workflow, note the options at the bottom of the **Save Data** window. **Upsample / Downsample [Hz]**, in the **Show Options** dialog, is where you can decimate the data file (downsampling). Be sure that the **Save only selected Epochs / Averages** option is enabled. If you are using a Database, you will likely want to create a folder for the average data files. You can add it at the Study, Subject, and/or Group levels. Select whether you want to see the file after you save it (**Open as New Study**). Enter the information as shown and click **Save**.

	Options
	Upsample / Downsample [Hz]
	Add File to Database (enter name of Study to create or extend)
	Add to Study as: Type 1 average
	Add to Subject as: New Study
	Add to Group as: New Study
File name: Type 1s Save as type: CURRY Raw Float Form	cdt)
Save only selected Epochs / Averages	Open as New Study
Hide Folders	w Options Save Cancel

These settings create the folder in the Database, as shown.



Close that Study. Deselect the first average and select the second one. Save that file using **Type 2s** as the file name and **Type 2 average** as the folder name. You will see that average and also the addition to the Database.



Close all of the studies.

This tutorial has illustrated the quickest way to generate averages using all epochs, or only those epochs that were not rejected by the Voltage method, and then save the averages.

As shown above, it is possible to create the average data directly from the continuous data, without ever seeing the epochs. If preferred, you have the option to save the epochs and then perform additional processing and averaging.

Continuous to Epochs to Averages

There are two ways you may go from the continuous data, to an epoched file, and then to the final averages. Basically, you may reject bad epochs before you save the epoched file, or you may save all of the epochs and then reject the bad epochs from the epoched file. You may also do both by rejecting bad epochs before creating the epoched file and then again after creating the epoched file, if desired. We will demonstrate both in the following example.

1. Locate the **Common Artifact Reduction** study in the *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database (same as above; the folders that were created have been removed).



2. Open the Study and the Functional Data will be displayed. Again, the file is similar to a visual P300 recording where the Type 1s are the targets and the Type 2's are the distractors. We will leave the artifacts in the file (electrode pops and blinks) so there will be plenty of epochs to reject.



3. If you are using the **Workflow** as a guide, start by asking yourself what is it that you want to do? In this case, we will do some filtering and we will be using the Event List. We would ordinarily use Artifact Reduction, but we will leave the artifact as is for now.



4. From the Workflow, select the \bigcirc Filtering (Off) option. This displays the

Filtering + panel. Select **User Defined (Auto)** for **Bandpass Filter**. Enter, for example, **0.5 Hz** for the **Low Filter**, and **30 Hz** for the **High Filter**. (The slope for a filter should not exceed twice the Frequency; **User Defined (Auto)** sets the slopes automatically). Filtering is applied immediately when you change the parameters.

Functional Data 4	🗧 😂 Functional Data 🗙 🧔 FD,Maps 🛛 🥑 All
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🌞 🕕 🗎	Viscpt
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	EP1
Filtering	F3
Bandpass Filter	01 - minimulation interview interview
Filter Type: User Defined (Auto) 🔻	FT
Low Filter: Freq. [Hz]: Slope [Hz]:	T3
📝 High Pass 0.50 🔷 1.00 🌲	T5
High Filter: Freq. [Hz]: Slope [Hz]:	EZ
V Low Pass 30.0 🜩 8.0 🜩	FCZ
Notch Filter	TD7
On/Off V Harmonics Slope [Hz]:	EP7
	FT7
Bandstop Filter	FP2
On/Off V Harmonics	F4 minute further further
Freg. [Hz]: Width [Hz]: Slope [Hz]:	C4 minument
50.00 10.0 10.0	P4
	E8
Advanced	T4

This would be a good time to save the **Study Parameters**. Saving the Study Parameters will create a .cfg file that contains all of the parameter settings in the program, including the changes we have just made, namely, the filter settings. If we had marked Bad Blocks, we would have the option to save them when the study is closed. These are saved to a different file. The Study parameters will be applied the next time you open the Study, and you will not need to perform the

operations again. Click the **Save Study Parameters** icon 🚾 on the Toolbar.

In some situations, you will see the following dialog, asking if you want to save the file in the parent study, or in the current study. If we had multiple studies below a parent study, and we wanted to apply these same settings to all of the "child" studies, we would click **Parent Study**. If you want to save the file with this study only, click **This Study**.



A Save As dialog will appear. Enter a file name for the .cfg file (or use the default name, which uses the study name). The file will be saved to the folder where the data file is located (unless you change it).

File name:	Viscpt parameters -] [Save
Save as type:	Parameters (*.cfg)] [Cancel

The file has been added to the Database automatically.

4		Cor	nmon Artifact Reduction
		¢ [#]	Viscpt parameters.cfg
	0	ອ	Viscpt.cnt

5. Next, click Street List from the Workflow list, or click the list button from the
top of the Functional Data, or click the Functional Data, be in the lower left area
(adding it if need it), or click the Events button in the Epochs
panel. Any one will display the Events / Epochs panel. As above, select Event Average group 1 . Select 1 from the Type drop-down list, so that only the Type 1 events will be listed. There are 41 Type 1 events in the file. For the second Group, select Type 2. There are 165 Type 2 events in the file. Set the Pre [ms] and Post [ms] fields to define the epoch interval, which in this case will be -200 and 1000 ms. You only need to set this once for the Groups; all Groups must use the same values.

	Events / Epochs Events / Epochs						
Event Av	verage (1 Group /	(1 Group Active): Event Average (2 Groups Active):					
1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 1			9 10			
Type:	1 41	- Cor	dition	Type:	2 165	- Cor	ndition
Group I	abel: 1			Group L	abel: 2		
or oup t			·				'
Count:	41/207 C	olor:	-	Count:	165/207 C	olor:	
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Anni 📤	Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Annı 📤
1	00:22.056			2	00:12.424		=
1	00:24.092	2.036		2	00:13.592	1.168	
1	00:29.124	5.032	=	2	00:14.860	1.268	
1	00:31.572	2.448		2	00:15.988	1.128	
1	00:32.640	1.068		2	00:17.024	1.036	
1	00:36.248	3.608		2	00:18.352	1.328	
1	00:43.228	6.980		2	00:19.620	1.268	
1	00:44.512	1.284		2	00:20.788	1.168	
1	00:51.380	6.868		2	00:23.024	2.236	
1	00:56.964	5.584		2	00:25.276	2.252	
1	01:01.236	4.272		2	00:26.428	1.152	
1	01:12.820	11.6		2	00:27.768	1.340	
1	01:14.772	1.952		2	00:30.448	2.680	
1	01:19.576	4.804		2	00:33.868	3.420	
1	01:31.272	11.7		2	00:35.092	1.224	
1	01:32.312	1.040	-	2	00:37.428	2.336	-
•	111		P.	•	III		•
Annotati	Annotation: Annotation:						
🔲 Manu	al Align[ms]	: 0	-	Manua	al Align[ms]	: 0	-
Pre [ms]:	: Post [ms]	:		Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]	:	
-200	÷ 1000	* *		-200	÷ 1000	-	

6. In the previous example above, we created averages that included all epochs, and we created averages where epochs were rejected according to criteria we set. We did that without ever seeing or saving any epochs. In this example we will reject some of the epochs before saving the epoched file, and then reject more of them afterwards (for demonstration purposes).

Expand the	Threshold Criteria	panel, below	Events / Epochs	
------------	--------------------	--------------	-----------------	--

Th	Threshold Criteria			
Thresholds		Chappel(c);		
-200.0 🚔	200.0 🚔	<off></off>		
Frequency [µV]:				
Power	200.0 ≑			
Lower [Hz]:	Upper [Hz]:	Channel(s):		
0.0 ≑	30.0 ≑	<off></off>		
Noise Statistics				
Noise-Timerange	e [ms]:			
0	9 ≑	Get		
Signal-Timerang	e [ms]:	Pretrigger		
10 🌲	20 🚖	Get		
Min:	Max:			
0.5 ≑	2.0 ≑	Noise		
0.5 ≑	1.5 🜩	SNR		
FSP				
	Blocksize:	Channel(s):		
✓ Combined	1	<off></off>		
View				
Off Vertication	oltage 💿 SNI	R 🔘 Noise		
Frequency	C FSF	o Sort		
Apply				
Voltage	Noise	Reject		
Frequency	SNR	0/407		
√ Update Disp	olay	Scan Events		

For this example we will use the conventional **Voltage** thresholds first, and then use **Noise Statistics** later with the saved file. You may apply either, neither, or both.

7. Set the voltages for **-200** to **200** μ **Vs**. In the **Channels** dialog, select **AII**, if needed. The artifact channels were excluded in this example, but you may include them as well using *Ctrl+click*. Any EEG channel that has a voltage anywhere in an epoch greater than 200 μ Vs or less than -200 μ Vs will cause the epoch to be rejected.



Then click the Scan Events button. (If you deselect Update Display, the process will go faster).

8. When the scan is finished, select **Voltage** in the **View** section. The Waveboard now displays the voltage for All channels across epochs. The white area in the middle is the accepted range; the gray area is the rejected range. These may be adjusted using the same fields in which they were set. *Double-click* on an epoch, such as a peak, to go to that epoch. In this case, we will keep the thresholds as they are. Basically, we are rejecting the epochs containing the large artifacts, while keeping the epochs containing blinks. (Ideally, you would remove or reduce both of these from the continuous data file; we are doing it this way to illustrate the functionality).

FSP	Events / Epochs ×
Blocksize: Channel(s): Combined 1 Control Con	<all> 200 0.0 -200 -200 -200 -200 -200 -200 -</all>
	max. values of 206 events (min: -349.9, max: 968.7)

In the **Apply** section, select **Voltage** and **Reject**. We now see that 200 epochs remain. Close the Waveboard when finished.

Apply		
Voltage	Noise	🔽 Reject
Frequency	SNR SNR	200/207

9. At the top of the **Events/Epochs** section, locate and click the **Export Events** icon 🗟.

Events / Epochs		
n 🔁 🗙 🛣 🚍	🛃 🔭 🛃	
Events / Ep	Export Epochs	
Threshold C	Export all Event	Groups as Epoched
Thresholds	File	

In the Save Data window that appears, enter a file name, such as *reject bad epochs*. Add a folder to the Study called *Epoched file*. Enable **Open as New Study**. Click **Save**. The file is added to the Database.

		Options	X	
		Add File to Database (en	ter name of Study to create or extend)	
		Add to Study as:	Epoched file	A signal Processing
		Add to Subject as:	New Study	🔺 🚣 Artifact Reduction
Ella manage	reject had enorths	Add to Group as:	New Study	BCG Reduction
File name:	reject bad epochs			Common Artifact Reduction
Save as type:	CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)	Run Macro (after loading	; File)	Viscpt parameters.cfg
	Open as New Study	01 Quick Orientation	V	⊘ ⊗ Viscpt.cnt ⊿ 🛅 Epoched file
	Show Op	tions Sav	ve Cancel	• 📀 😂 reject bad epochs.cdf

When the scan is finished you will see the individual epochs. Drag the slider at the

bottom to see the epochs, or you can use the bottom to see the epochs, or you can use the bottom buttons (or keyboard *arrow* keys). The number in the upper right corner displays the Type.



10. Now we will reject epochs that contain remaining artifact. We could use the **Voltage** threshold again, with more stringent criteria. For demonstration purposes,

we will use the **Noise Statistics**. In the **Threshold Criteria** panel, look at the **Noise Statistics** section. Briefly, CURRY will compute the SNRs (Signal to Noise Ratios) for each epoch using all channels. Generally speaking, the greater the SNR, the better the data in the sweep. If some epochs have abnormally low SNRs, this indicates that the signal (the data in the Signal Timerange) is low in comparison to the noise (the data in the Noise Timerange). So, if SNR is low for a given epoch, then either there is more noise in that epoch or less signal. On the other hand, if there is unusually high voltages in the Signal Timerange, due to some artifact, this will inflate the SNR abnormally.

🖹 Note

When you use the **SNR Rejection** method, it is recommended that the pre-stimulus interval be the same duration as the post-stimulus interval (so the frequency components of the two intervals will be the same). It was not possible with this data file, as the stimuli were presented too close together.

Click the Pretrigger button for Noise Statistics. This sets the Noise and Signal Timeranges.

Threshold Criteria				
Thresholds Voltage [µV]: -200.0 🚔	200.0 ≑	Channel(s):		
Frequency [µV]	200.0 🚖			
Lower [Hz]:	Upper [Hz]: 30.0	Channel(s):		
Noise Statistics				
Noise-Timerang	e [ms]:			
-200 ≑	0	Get		
Signal-Timerang	e [ms]:	Pretrigger		
4	1000 🌲	Get		

11. Then click the **Scan Events** button. (If you deselect **Update Display**, the process will go faster). When the scan has been completed, click the **SNR** option for **View**. The SNR upper criterion was increased to 2.0 to allow more epochs to be accepted. As above, you can *double-click* on a peak to see that epoch. The peaks in most cases here are due to blinks.



The setting of the Min and Max thresholds is somewhat arbitrary. There are no absolute rules to follow. It is helpful to view some of the outlying epochs to determine what is causing the atypical values, and then decide whether to include or exclude epochs having those values. Using the same thresholds for all subjects allows you to say that epochs having SNRs within a given range were accepted for averaging, thereby providing a different criterion than regular voltage thresholds. Using different Min and Max values across Subjects becomes difficult to describe in a research paper.

12. It is also useful to select the ${\bf Sort}$ option, which displays the SNRs from largest to smallest.

Min: Max:	Events / Epochs ×
0.5 🚖 2.0 🚖 Noise	SNR
0.5 🚔 2.0 🚔 SNR	
FSP	
Blocksize: Channel(s):	1 Contraction of the second seco
Combined 5	
View ———	2.00
Off Oltage SNR Noise	
○ Frequency ○ FSF Sort	
Apply	
Voltage Noise Reject	
Frequency SNR 200/200	0.500
Update Display	
	sorted SNRs of 200 epochs (min: 0.5, max: 3.8)

13. To apply the criteria, select **SNR** and **Reject** in the **Apply** section. We now see that 178 epochs remain. Close the Waveboard.

View		
Off Oltage	SNR	Noise
Frequency	◯ FSP	✓ Sort
Apply		
Voltage 🔲 No	oise	🔽 Reject
Voltage No	oise NR	Reject 178/200

If you look at the bar below the data file, you will see the rejected epochs as gray bars, much like the bad blocks you see with continuous data files.

ms	-0.2	0	0.2	404	0.6	0.8	1	21
٠.			1 111 1 1 1 1 1 1				THEFT	Þ

14. Next, we can now average the remaining epochs. There are two ways to do
this. The main one is to use the In-Place Averaging button, as was described
above. Alternatively, you can use the Average option under Epochs .
We will demonstrate both so you can see the differences, starting with the
ln-Place Averaging button.

15. Set Group 1 for the Type 1 events and Group 2 for the Type 2 events, as we have done before. The numbers in the Count field show the number of remaining epochs (note that we already rejected epochs). Be sure to set the Pre and Post fields to -200 and 1000 ms.

Events / Epochs	Events / Epochs
Event Average (2 Groups Active):	Event Average (2 Groups Active):
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10
Type: 1 39 🔻 Condition	Type: 2 161 Condition
Group abel: 1	Group abel: 2
Count: 32/200 Color	Count: 146/200 Color:
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]:	

16. Then click the Implace Averaging button to see the averages, as before, which you can go on to save individually.

The advantages of using the In-Place Averaging button are that you can configure the event groups in the same way as when you are using continuous data. This is not the case with the **Average** option, as we will see shortly. Also, you may change the Pre and Post times for the epochs.

17.	Click the 🔽 In-Place	e Averaging	button to re	eturn to the epoched file. Expand
the	Events / Epochs	and	Epochs	panels. We will be using the
_				- panielen nie nim ze nem 5 me

Event Average fields and the Average option.

	Events / Epochs			Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +
Event Avera	Event Average (2 Groups Active):			Epochs
1 2 3 Type: 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Type: 2 161 ▼ Condition			Back to Back Epochs [s]: 1.0
Group Labe	el: 2			First Epoch: Interleave: Last Epoch:
Count: 1	46/400 Co	olor:	-	
Туре	Time[s]	Diff.[s]	Anno [,] ^	Off Average Difference Concatenate
2	0.000		=	
2	1.204	1.204		OUse All Show Shift: 0
2	2.408	1.204		Averaged Spectra:
2	3.612	1.204		Display Standard Deviations
2	4.816	1.204		Off Std Dev Std Error
2	6.020	1.204		Stal.Dev. Stal.Enor
2	7.224	1.204		Keep Source Reconstruction Results
2	8.428	1.204		
2	10.8	2.408		Update Display Scan Epochs
2	13.2	2.408		
2	14.4	1.204		Events Thresholds

There are some things that need to be understood to use this method correctly.

1. When you click **Average**, you will get the average of **ALL of the epochs** that you have selected in the Event Average groups. In other words, if you select the Type 1's for Group 1 and the Type 2's for Group 2, you will get a single average of the accepted Type 1s and 2s, not separate averages for each. If you were to add a third group where you selected both Type 1s and 2s, you would still get the same average of all Type 1s and 2s.

2. If you do not select any type codes in the Event Average groups, you will also get the average of all of accepted epochs.

3. The best way to use this method is to use only a single Event Average group. Select a single type code, like the Type 1s, and only the Type 1s will be averaged. Select the 1s and 2s, and they will be averaged together, and so on. If you create the averages one at a time, combining type codes as desired, you can then save the final averages one at a time.

4. If you will be using the epoch rejection criteria under

Threshold Criteria, you should use scan Events with all related types so you can set the thresholds based on all epochs, and then you will likely need to scan again for each individual type code (described below).

15. To demonstrate, we first want to set the thresholds based on all epochs. Select Type 1 for Group 1 and Type 2 for Group 2, as usual. Make sure the **Pre** and **Post** times are at **-200** and **1000** ms. Set the threshold criteria as shown. Then click **Scan Events**.

Threshold Criteria				
Thresholds —				
Voltage [µV]:		Channel(s):		
-100.0 🌲	100.0 🚔	<all> 🕨</all>		
Frequency [µV]	:			
Power	200.0 ≑			
Lower [Hz]:	Upper [Hz]:	Channel(s):		
0.0 🚖	30.0 🚔	<off></off>		
Noise Statistics				
Noise-Timerang	e [ms]:			
-200 🌲	0 🚔	Get		
Signal-Timerang	ge [ms]:	Pretrigger		
4	1000 🚖	Get		
Min:	Max:			

Set the **Min** and **Max** thresholds as shown, and **Apply** the **Voltage** and **SNR** criteria. Be sure to enable the **Reject** option. Now the good epochs remain.

Noise Statistics					
Noise-T	imerange	e [ms]:			
-200	-	0	-	G	et
Signal-T	imerang	e [ms]:		Pretr	igger
4	-	1000	-	G	et
Min:		Max:			
0.5	-	2.0	* *	Noise	
0.5	-	2.0		SNR	
FSP -					
		Blocksiz	e:	Chann	el(s):
✓ Combined 5 🔷 <off>►</off>					
View					
Off (F 🔘 Vi	oltage	SNI	r 🔘 N	oise
Frequency FSP Sort					
Apply					
✓ Voltage Noise ✓ Reject					
E Fre	quency	🗸 SN	R	166	/200
🔽 Up	Update Display				

16. Now you must go back to the **Event List** and select only **Group 1**, with **Type 1** (Turn Group 2 Off). The **Count** field will show the number of good epochs.

Events / Epochs			
Event Av	erage (1 Gro	up Active):	
1 2	3 4 5	6 7 8 9 10	
Type:	1 39	Gondition	
Group L	abel: 1		
Count:	28/200	Color:	
Type	Time	ſe] Diff [e] Δnr ≜	

Now click **Average** under <u>Epochs</u>. You will see the average, with the number of epochs in the upper left corner. You can then save the file, as usual. Note that when you use the Average option, you will be averaging ALL of the type codes you selected in the Event List, as described just above.

	Epochs]	😂 Funct	tional Data 🕡 FD, Maps
Back to Bac	k Epochs [s]: 1.0 🔺		28 / 20	0 epochs
Averaging			FP1	
First Epoch:	Interleave: Last Epoch:		F3	
1 👘	1 👻 200 👻		C3	
© Off	Average		P3	
O Difference	Concatenate		01	
🔘 Use All	Show Shift: 0 🔺		F7	

- 17. To average the next group, you will need to do the following:
 - a. Set Average to Off Off Average
 - b. Select the second Type code for the first Group.

Event Average (1 Group Active):	
1 2 3 4 5 6 7	
Туре: 2 161 🔹 🤇	
c. Go to Threshold Criteria	and click 🤼 Scan Events again.

d. Enable the **Reject** option, and close the Waveboard.

Apply						
Voltage	Noise	🔽 Reject				
Frequency	SNR.	138/200				
🔲 Update Disp	olay 💽	Scan Epochs				

e. Enable ^(a) Average</sup> again to see the new average, which you can then save as usual.

Again, the advantage to this method is that you can use the First and Last Epochs as well as Interleave options. Otherwise, the In-Place Averaging method is much easier.

Comparing Files and Channels

At some point you will want to compare, or overlap, channels from the same data file or across data files.

1. Close any Studies you have open, and reopen the same Epoched Study we have been using. Go to **Events / Epochs** and set up the Type 1s and 2s as we have been doing, with the -200 to 1000 ms epoch interval.

Events / Epochs				Events / Epochs					
Event Average (2 Groups Active):					Event Av	erage (2 Gro	ups Ac	tive):	
1 2	3 4 5 6	3 8	9 10		1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10			9 10	
Type:	1 20		dition					adition	
Type: 1 39 V					туре.	2 10	•		
Group Label: 1 Group Label: 2									
Count:	32/400 C	olor:	-		Count:	146/400	Color	r:	-
Туре	Time[s]	Diff.[s]	Anno! 🔶		Туре	Time	[s]	Diff.[s]	Anno! ^
1	9.632				2	0.00	00		E
1	12.0	2,408			2	1.20)4	1.204	
1	16.9	4.816			2	2.40	8	1.204	
1	19.3	2.408	=		2	3.61	12	1.204	
1	20.5	1.204			2	4.81	16	1.204	
1	24.1	3.612			2	6.02	20	1.204	
1	31.3	7.224			2	7.22	24	1.204	
1	32.5	1.204			2	9 4°	99	1 204	
1	38.5	6.020							
1	44.5	6.020							
1	49.4	4.816							
1	61.4	12.0							
1	63.8	2,408							
1	68.6	4.816							
1	80.7	12.0							
1	81.9	1.204							
1	86.7	4.816							
1	90.3	3.612	-						
•	111		P.						
Annotati	on:								
Manu	al Align[ms]	: 0	·						
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]:									
-200	1000	*							
		DI A	.]						

2. Click on the

In-Place Averaging button to create the in-place averages.

In the first average, let's say we want to compare (superimpose) C3 and C4. *Right click* on C3 and select **Send to Waveboard 1** (there are three Waveboards you can use). Then do the same with C4. You will see the two wave forms in the Waveboard. The cursor gives the time point and voltage for the first wave form you send.



The color for C4 is not ideal, so right click on the *Viscpt C4* label, select **Color**, and select a different color. The *mouse wheel* adjusts the scaling.

Right click elsewhere in the display to access the context menu. The options are largely self explanatory (refer to the User Guide if needed).



There are a few combination keys that are very useful. *Shift+drag* will move the entire contents of the waveboard. *Ctrl+mouse* wheel repositions the second waveform, so that you can see them not superimposed. Shift+mouse wheel expands / constricts the x axis, allowing you to zoom in to selected areas. With a little practice you can obtain the display you want.





3. Clear and close the Waveboard. Now we will compare the 2 files. To compare two or more averaged data files, you need only to place them in the same Study and open it (assuming the files are all compatible).

In the Functional Data display, use *Ctrl+double click* to spread the outer cursors all the way apart. Select the **Position Plot** icon.



You will now see the waveforms displayed for the first file. Use the mouse wheel

for scaling and the Hori. Zoom: 100%
options to extend / constrict the x-axis.
Use the mouse wheel, positioned over an electrode label, to extend / constrict just
that channel. You can also drag the channels around by the labels.


4. To superimpose the second file, *right click* in the Maps display and select **Keep Waveforms**. Then, in the Functional Data, move the slider at the bottom to display the second average file. You will now see the two files superimposed. The dark blue is the second file, and the red is the initial file.



Right click in the display and select Reset Waveforms and Reset 2D Positions to restore the original display.

In this way you may overlay up to five epochs. The epochs can be group averages, individual epochs, or the effects of operations that you perform. For example, display the waveforms, select **Keep Waveforms**, and then perform an operation such as filtering. You will see the original and filtered data.

Incidentally, you can save the **Maps** display as an enhanced metafile (*right click* and select Save Image As, where you select

Save as type: Enhanced Metafile (*.emf)

for the file type). Open that file in, for example, Word, right click on it, and select Edit Picture. You can then modify the individual components of the display.

The basic steps in creating and displaying averaged evoked potentials were illustrated.

2.4.6.1 Epoching and Averaging with StimTracker

The newest version of STIM2 uses the Cedrus StimTracker in place of the STIM Audio System unit. With that system the CURRY acquisition software (or ACQUIRE) will receive pairs of stimuli: the TTL pulses from the STIM computer, and the directly measured auditory and visual stimulus events from the StimTracker. The STIM TTL pulses are seen in CURRY as regular events with type codes from 1-247. (Responses from the Cedrus Response Pad are received with type codes of 248-255, and converted automatically to type codes of r1-r8). Auditory events from the StimTracker will have the type code of *aud1*, and visual events will have the type code of *pho1* (and *pho2* if two light sensors are used). If you have a MagLink or MicroMaglink system, the pho2 events will be seen as r5 events, which are from the scanner.

Each auditory or visual stimulus that is presented will therefore have two events associated with it. The StimTracker event codes are more accurate, as they are measured directly as they are presented. In CURRY, the TTL pulses are aligned with the StimTracker pulses, that is, the latencies of the TTL pulses are replaced with those from the associated StimTracker events.

In this demonstration file, you will see the pairs of TTL events (types 1 and 2) with a pho1 event. Normally, the pairs will be closer together than in this test file, usually only a few milliseconds apart (up to about 20 ms or so), and the TTL's will typically precede the pho1's. (See also the *StimTracker Test* section of the *STIM*² User Guide for a more thorough test).



In the **Event List**, **All** events were selected. The **Show Indices** option (from the context menu) was enabled to add the line numbers.

Even	t Av	erage (1 Gro	up A	ctive	<u>e)</u> :				
1	2	3 4	5	6	7	8	9	10		
Тур	e:	<all></all>			•	C	onditio	on		
Gro	up L	abel:	all							
Cou	nt:	83/83	•	Co	lor:			•		
#		Туре	Tim	e[s]			Diff.	[s]	An	-
1		pho1	12.	420						
2		2	12.	424			0.00	4		
3		2	13.	592			1.16	8		
4		pho1	13.	604			0.01	2		Ξ
5		pho1	14.	784			1.18	0		
6		2	14.	860			0.07	6		
7		2	15.	988			1.12	8		
8		pho1	16.	144			0.15	6		_
9		pho1	16.	972			0.82	8		
10		2	17.	024			0.05	2		
11		2	19.	620			2.59	6		
12		pho 1	19.	664			0.04	4		
13		2	20.	788			1.12	4		
14		pho1	20.	808			0.02	0		
15		pho1	21.	972			1.16	4		
16		1	22.	056			0.08	4		
17		pho1	23.	016			0.96	0		
18		2	23.	024			0.00	8		
19		pho1	24.	052			1.02	8		
20		1	24.	092			0.04	0		
21		2	25.	276			1.18	4		
22		pho 1	25.	360			0.08	4		
23		pho 1	26.	332			0.97	2		
24		2	26.	428			0.09	6		
25		2	27.	768			1.34	0		
26		pho 1	27.	784			0.01	6		Ŧ
•									. 1	

Looking at the first 2 lines, you can see that the pho1 event preceded the type 2 event by 4ms. On line 3 and 4, you can see that a type 2 event preceded the pho1 event by 12ms. And so on. If you look down the list of differences, the largest discrepancy (in the entire list) is 156ms, which again is atypical in real data files. Set the **Align[ms]** field to a number slightly larger than the greatest discrepancy (**160**ms in this case). The Times in the Event List are updated automatically. The Time for a given type code is replaced with the Time from the nearest pho1 event.

c	n	n
4	3	υ

#	Type	Time[s]	Diff.[s]	An	*
1	pho1	12.420			
2	2	12.420	0.000		
3	2	13.604	1.184		
4	pho1	13.604	0.000		Ξ
5	pho1	14.784	1.180		
6	2	14.784	0.000		
7	2	16.144	1.360		
8	pho1	16.144	0.000		1
9	pho1	16.972	0.828		
10	2	16.972	0.000		
11	2	19.664	2.692		
12	pho1	19.664	0.000		
13	2	20.808	1.144		
14	pho1	20.808	0.000		
15	pho1	21.972	1.164		
16	1	21.972	0.000		
17	pho1	23.016	1.044		
18	2	23.016	0.000		
19	pho1	24.052	1.036		
20	1	24.052	0.000		
21	2	25.360	1.308		
22	pho1	25.360	0.000		
23	pho1	26.332	0.972		
24	2	26.332	0.000		
25	2	27.784	1.452		
26	pho1	27.784	0.000		Ŧ
•		111			
Annotat	ion:				
Manu	Jal	Align[ms]:	160 🌲		
Pre [ms]	: •	Post [ms]:			

You can now go ahead with creating epochs or averages, using the numerical type codes as usual. To revert back to the original times, enter 0 in the Align[ms] field.

Click the \blacksquare button at the top of the panel to save the adjusted event file, overwriting the existing .cef file.

2.4.6.2 2D and 3D Mapping

The EEG data can be mapped in 2D and 3D. For this tutorial, we will use the averaged results from the Evoked Response Analysis Study, although you can use other data files if you wish.



1. Open the Study. This is a recording of a basic VEP. Filtering was from DC to 200 Hz for the recording, and we see that the channels all have DC offsets. The first step is to add the **Baseline Correction** panel and select the **Constant** baseline correction.

Functional Dat	a	д
🔗 - 🗙 🗍	▶ 🏶 🕨 🕕) 🗎 (
Channel	Groups / Bad Bl	ocks +
Base	line Correctio	n +
© Off	Constant	Pretrigger
	🔘 Linear 1	🔘 Linear 2
Timerange 1 [m	ns]:	
0	0 *	Get
Timerange 2 [m	is]:	
0	0	Get

2. Next add the **Filtering** panel and select **User Defined (Auto)**, with **1-30 Hz**. Use the *mouse wheel* to rescale the data.

Functional Data	🛛 😂 Functional Data 🛛 🐼 FD, Maps 🛛 🍼 All
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🕸 🕨 🕕 🗊 🗎	VEP DC-200 1 1 1 1 1
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	
Baseline Correction +	
Filtering +	
Bandpass Filter	
Filter Type: User Defined (Auto) 🔻	
Low Filter: Freq. [Hz]: Slope [Hz]:	
▼ High Pass 1.00 - 2.00 -	
High Filter: Freq. [Hz]: Slope [Hz]: ↓ Low Pass 30.0 → 8.0 →	
Notch Filter	
On/Off V Harmonics Slope [Hz]:	
Bandstop Filter	
On/Off V Harmonics	
Freq. [Hz]: Width [Hz]: Slope [Hz]: 50.00 10.0 5.0 10.0	
	III. 1. C. D. Second M. N. M. A. M.

3. There are a few bad sections in the recording that we will ignore for this demonstration. Open the **Events / Epochs** panel. Select **Type 1**, set the epoch interval to **-100** to **300 ms**, and click the **In-Place Averaging** button to create the in-place average.

		Events	/Ep	och	s	
Event A	verag	e (1 Gro	up /	Activ	/e):	
1 2	3	4 5	6		8	9 10
Type:	1	40	6	-	Cor	ndition
Group	Label:	1		-		
Count:	406	5/407	Co	olor		
Туре		Time	[s]	0)iff.[s]	Anr 🔺
1		0.3	58			=
1		0.8	26		0.468	
1		1.2	94		0.468	
1		1.7	52		0.468	
1		2.2	30		0.468	
1		2.6	99		0.469	
1		3.1	67		0.468	
1		3.6	35		0.468	
1		4.1	03		0.468	
1		4.5	/1		0.468	
1		5.0	39		0.468	
1		5.5	75		0.468	
1		2.9	/5		0.400	•
						-
Annotat	ion:					
🔲 Manu	Jal	Align	[ms]	:	0	•
Pre [ms]	:	Post	[ms]	:		
-100	* *	300		*		
Modify I	Event	Туре –				
Positive	:	• 1		*	M	odify
Block-Si	ze:	Step-	Size	:	Block	s:
0	*	0	ł	*	1	
	€	In-Plac	e A	vera	iging	

4. Select the **Butterfly Plot**, add the **Baseline Correction** panel, and in it select the **Pretrigger** option.



294

6. There are a few things to understand. First, there are the 3 vertical cursors in the Functional Data (superimposed at this point), and second, there is the number of **Thumbnails** that is displayed (1). Thumbnails are found in the **Parameters** panel for **Maps**. Increase the number to **5**.

Parameters
Sphere Parameters Fit Sphere to Active Sensors
Sphere / Proj. Center [mm]: Radius [mm]: -0.1 4.3 55.9 98.2 \$
Mode Thumbnails Laplacian 5
○ Pos. Plot Hori. Zoom: 100% ▼

We will spread the outer cursors to encompass the large MGFP peak (you must deselect **Tracking Mode** in the context menu to do this). You can use *Ctrl+left arrow* on the keyboard to move the left cursor, and *Alt+right arrow* to move the right cursor.



Now select **9** for the number of **Thumbnails**. Which 9 maps are these? They are the maps around the middle vertical cursor. In this case, the middle cursor is placed at 101ms, which is the center map. The others are the 4 data points before and the 4 data points after the middle cursor (the AD Rate is 1000 Hz, so there are data points every millisecond).



Select **All** for **Thumbnails**. Now you see all maps for data points between the two *outer* cursors.



If you want only a single map, corresponding to the middle cursor position, you can select **1** for **Thumbnails**, or, you can click the **Contour Map** icon on the Toolbar.



7. Enable **Tracking Mode** again (context menu or *double click* in the Functional Data), and all 3 vertical cursors will be superimposed at the same latency. Now when you move the vertical cursors, the single map will track with that. If you are not in



Tracking mode, where the outer cursors are spread apart, the single map will track with the *middle* cursor.

8. Transparency (or the intensity of the map color) is controlled with the **Maps** option.



9. The color scheme can be selected from the **Colors** option for **Maps**, under **Maps**.



10. Let's say that instead of mapping a single point, we want to map the average of all points within a Timerange. To do this, set the outer cursors to define the Timerange. In the **Options** panel for **Functional Data**, enable **Average Time Interval** (in the **Advanced** section). Now the map shows the average of the data points for each channel in the Timerange. The middle cursor now has no function.



11. We are displaying time domain data so far, but the steps are the same if you have frequency domain data (enable **Spectra** under **Frequency Domain**, adjust channels, zoom in). With **Average Freq. Interval** disabled, the map corresponds to the position of the middle cursor.



With **Average Freq. Interval** enabled, the maps is the average of the frequency bins in the Timerange.

12. 3D Mapping 93D View uses the same conventions described above.



In this case, with the time domain data, we enabled the display of the **Standard Skin** (100% Transparency), and selected **Overlaid** for **Display As** in the **Maps Properties** to display the contour lines as well as the color shading. Select a different mapping color scheme using **Map Color**.



Mapping in the frequency domain in 3D uses the same steps as above.



2.4.6.3 Removing Pulse Artifact

In the data file we will be using shortly, there is no EKG channel and no other channel in which the pulse artifact has an amplitude large enough to make it possible to be detected using a voltage threshold criterion.

If there were an EKG channel, with a well developed QRS complex, like in the figure below, it would be a simple matter. Note the well defined EKG artifact (in the EKG+ channel).

	A MANANA	and the	Contract of the state		and sheets					
Lining	man	Lun	- m		- mark	in the second second	mahina	inter when	-	-
	i kini kalu	-	mound						manim	-
Aurona	in in in	- Andrew	- And	-	- And	in the second	- Anton	man	- Aren	m
┼╍┼┺┼╍┥╺		-Autor	and the state	Marine		to have been	An		and the states	mai
	- Anna	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~						man		m
+	had a series		man			the second second	مأحامهما	montan		-J.+
	م العد		محمد باكم العمر ال					man		~ _ _~
T I I I	- Aller									
								and a series		
-	in the second						and	himini		
- him ho	in the second	m	mention	- month and	- Andrew	in and	in the second	man	- Annine	man
	┥╾┿╍┿╍	- And mined	بساومهمه			++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++	-+	ᠳ᠆ᡧ᠇ᡧ᠆᠆		
	- السنية ال	mohanna	malin			maham	mahain	lisi	مسمرالمسم	᠕
- Alara	Yezhi		- here in the second			te particular and the second sec	ui <u>a d</u> aireada			~~~~~
	the second second			-		man		man	-	- fre
			*****				- and the second se			
			1			ň			ан са	
Link when	Landre	unin		Lininhi	- mone	in a line	in the	المنبر المسب		-1.
		-							mont	-
- tot the stand of	in him in	- Andrew	فسيلاميهم	-	in mar	- And	-	man	www.	alwa
	in him in	- A				- Antonio	- Annon	manne	month and a	
	in provincia de la companya de la co			-		in the second second	-ja-fraipaja	minim	- Maria	nfm
	+-		- the second			┽╍┾╌ <u></u> ┽╍┽		++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++		
-to-inter-	مرجعة مراجعة ما ا		angle of the state		╧╍╬╍╏╼┥╍		╼┿╼ ┎ ┡╾┿╋╍┿╍	- Alexan		~~~~
									- N	1
soniar								and the second		
and the		Ind. Color	and the	Line 1.	S. J. Sugar			and the states	بالمتنابية فاساله	-

In this case, we would use $\ensuremath{\textbf{QRS}}$ $\ensuremath{\textbf{Detection}}$ and the parameters shown to reduce the pulse artifact.



However, in this data file, there is no EKG channel, and the QRS Detection method does not reliably detect the pulse artifact. It will still be possible to reduce at least most of the pulse artifact. The problem lies in the detection of the artifacts. A simple voltage threshold will detect most of the pulses, but some will be missed and there will be some false positives. We will illustrate how to use the **Threshold** method, and then use **Template Matching** and **PCA Projection** as another method.

Voltage Threshold

1. Open the file in the *Evoked Response Analysis* folder.



2. Select the Common Average Reference (CAR) from the Rereferencing panel.

Rerefere	encing	+
EEG	<car></car>	►
Common EEG Refe	rence	

3. Reduce the number of displayed channels to 10, using the

Max. Displ. Channels:	10 🚔	parameter	under	Options	, and a
Pagesize of 5 Pag	esize [s]:	5.000	-		

4. **Baseline Correction** was performed (**Constant**). **Filtering** was applied (**1-30 Hz**). Use the scroll bar on the far right to select the channels you wish to see. The pulse artifact is most prominent in the M2 channel.



up most of them. In the Artifact Reduction + panel, we selected the

Threshold option. We entered **-20** for the **Lower** threshold, and $0\mu V$ - for the **Upper** one (to turn it off). The **M2** channel was selected. **Pre** and **Post** times of **-200** and **500**ms were entered - these define the duration of the artifact with respect to the peak. Increase **Epochs/Avg** to **10**. The immediate effect of these parameters is seen in the data display when you click, for example, the **PCA** option.



6. Next, we decide which **Reduction** method to use. Unless there is an *a priori* reason to select one method over another, this requires a "try it and see" approach. Try the different reduction methods - **Subtract**, **Covariances**, **PCA** and **ICA** (with different numbers of components). After a little testing, the **PCA** method with **1** component appears to remove the artifact without greatly affecting the other data.

The correction is being applied only to the data in the display. To apply it to the

entire file, click the flashing button at the top of the **Functional Data** panel. Then click **PCA** with **1** component. Try enabling the **All** and **Global** options.

Check different places in the file. Again, without an EKG channel, there will likely be some missed artifacts as well as some false positives. Tweaking the Lower Threshold might include a few artifacts that had been missed, but that will also increase the possibility of false positives. You can remove the false positives by stepping through the file using the Event buttons on the Toolbar [*], and rejecting the false positives.

Check all channels and different sections in the file to assess how well the artifact was reduced. You can then go ahead and perform Averaging, etc.

Template Matching and PCA Projection

Another approach we could apply uses **Template Matching** and **PCA Projection**. This is the same data file, prepared as described above (close and reopen the study before proceeding), including the **CAR**, **Baseline Correction**, and **Filtering**.



P

1. The first step is to detect the artifacts, and in this case we will use **Template Matching**. In later steps we will average the artifacts and perform PCA decomposition. Therefore, it is not necessary to detect every artifact - they will be averaged together to get an averaged artifact. We do not want any false positives. Enough of them in the averaged artifact could distort the topography of the artifact.

The two outer cursors	were placed about	one of	the larger	pulse artifacts	to define
the template. Set the	Template Matching	+	parameter	s as shown. M 2	2 was

selected as the **Template Channel**. Here it is important that there be both positive and negative numbers in the displayed artifact. The algorithm does not

work well if the valences are all positive or all negative. Click the flashing button.



2. Now it is a matter of adjusting the Amplitude and Correlation parameters so that only the artifacts are detected. Again, this does not need to capture every one, but we do not want any false positives. Here we have reduced **Amplitude** to **70**% and **Correlation** to **80**%, and most of the displayed peaks were detected. We then go through the remainder of the file to ensure there are few or no false positives. When you encounter a false positive, you can either increase the amplitude or correlation criterion in order to remove it (the amplitude and correlation values of each event are displayed - increase a criterion beyond that

value). Or, you can use the event buttons on the Toolbar 🌾 ၊ 🏼 to step through the events and delete the false positives.



3. When only acceptable Events remain, go to the **Event List** and select the "tmpl1" events. Set the **Pre [ms]** and **Post [ms]** fields as desired. In this case we are using **-200** to **500**ms to save not only the R wave, but the full PQRST complex.

Events / Epochs							
Back	to Back Epochs [s	s]: ().1				
Event Average (1 Group Active):							
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 1	0			
Type: tmpl1 769 Condition							
Group L	abel: tmpl						
Count:	219/769 C	olor:		•			
Туре	Time	Diff.[s] Ann	*			
tmpl 1	11:05:36		85.	_			
tmpl 1	11:05:36	0.80	6 94.				
tmpl 1	11:05:37	0.82	9 99.				
tmpl1	11:05:38	0.79	9 99.				
tmpl 1	11:05:39	0.79	1 136	÷			
•	111		÷.				
Annotati	on:						
Manual Auto-Align: <off:< td=""></off:<>							
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: -200 - 500 -							

Then average the artifact epochs by clicking the in-Place Averaging button at the bottom. We have already reviewed the individual artifacts, so there is no need to use the SNR method for averaging (although you certainly could).

4. The **Pretrigger Baseline Correction** was applied, and the **Butterfly Plot** was selected. We see a very clean averaged pulse artifact. The artifact channels (blue lines) were displayed by selecting **Show Other Channels** under **Options** (**Functional Data**).



5. Select the ••• FD, Maps display. The two outer cursors were placed to encompass the artifact. Position the middle cursor to see the distribution of the R wave, if desired.



6. Go to **Noise Estimation** (Functional Data) and select User Defined Noise Level. This is required for PCA artifact reduction.

Noise Estimation								
Method:	od: User Def. Noise Level 🔻							
Time range [m	s]:							
-200 🗼	0	*	Get					
	Noise:		max. SNR:					
EEG [µV]	0.684	-	18.3					

7. Select **PCA** with **3** components displayed (in the **Parameters** panel for **Maps**).

PCA/ICA Settin	gs —			
V PCA	ICA 📃		3	×
V Backdrop	Display:		3	* *
🛛 A	pply PCA/I	CA-Fil	ter	

8. We see there is one main component (SNR = 4.9) and one marginal one (with SNRs greater than or close to 1.0). Your values should be similar, but not



necessarily identical (depending on the Timerange you selected, and any other parameter differences). The gray areas are those in which the point-by-point SNRs are within ± 1.0 .

9. Save the PCA results by going to **Maps** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save PCA Results**., or save them from the **Workflow** option for the file name. If you did not set the **Noise Estimation** method to **User Defined Noise Level**, you will get an error message reminding you to do so.



10. Return to the original CNT data by clicking the In-Place Averaging button below the **Event List**. Select the Functional Data display , if needed, and scroll down to see the **M2** channel again.

11. Add a		Miscellaneous	+	panel,	and cli	ick the	Load File	e button	under
PCA Proje	ction.			p					

Miscell	Miscellaneous					
Differentiate	Integrate					
Rectify						
PCA Projection	Compon.: 0	A V				

Then select the PCA results file you just saved. Set the **Components** field to **0** to see the artifacts in the file. Increase Components to see each one being projected from the data file. It is recommended that you use as few components as possible in order to reduce the artifact (which may be 1). If increasing the components does not affect the artifacts, do not include them in the projection as you may be affecting the data in unexpected ways. In this example, 1 component was sufficient for reducing most of the pulse artifact.



With the artifact reduced, you can then go on and average the sweeps, etc.

Again, this particular file was atypical in that there was no EKG channel, and the voltage threshold method missed some beats and falsely detected others. Normally this will not be the case, and the basic QRS Detection method described at the beginning of this section will be very adequate.

12. In this example, we went through the somewhat longer process of averaging the template matches manually and creating the PCA results file manually. A faster method is to use the **Templates** option under Artifact Reduction +. The first Artifact Reduction will automatically use the tmpl1's, the second will use the tmpl2's and so on.

🔽 Artif	act Reduction
Detection —	
Method:	Templates 🔹
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]: Channel:
-200	200 📩 M2 🕨
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]
-200 ≑	500 🚖 0 🚖
Reduction	
Off	🔘 Subtract 🛛 🔘 Covar.
PCA:	1 Show
◎ ICA:	1
Epochs/Avg:	10 🚔 🔲 All
	Symmetric Global

After scanning the data, you have the various options for reducing the pulse artifact, including PCA, with up to 5 components. The longer method was used in this example primarily to demonstrate how to use it. It provides somewhat more control over the process, and lets you see more completely what is happening. The shorter version may work just as well.

2.4.6.4 Conditional Statements

Just like with the online <u>Averaging</u> tutorial described above, you can impose conditions on which epochs are added to the averages you create offline (see that section for more examples). A complete description of all fields is found in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*.

When you are creating the averages offline, the conditions are defined using the

Condition	button found in	the Events /	Epochs	parameters
-----------	-----------------	--------------	--------	------------

Events / Epochs
📁 🗄 🗙 🔏 🖎 🗟 🗼 💺 🛤
Events / Epochs
Event Average (1 Group Active):
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10
Type: 1 406 - Condition

For this quick example, we will use the Study shown below.



In this case, we have already designated bad sections (created in a previous tutorial). If you do not mark the bad sections in the file, your counts will be somewhat different.

e

1. Open the Study and select the $rac{\text{Events / Epochs}}$. Select **<Multiple>** for **Type**, and select the Type **1** and **2** events. This step is for demonstration only.

The paradigm used in this recording was an N400 study, where there were target stimuli (1's) and non-target stimuli (2's), similar to a P300 paradigm. In this case, we decided to exclude any Type 1's from the average if they were preceded by a Type 1. Two examples are seen in the Event List below. There are two other examples in the recording, plus one instance where there were three Type 1's in a row (and we want to include only the first one in each case).



2. Set **Type** for **1** only. There are 41 of them, including the ones in the Bad Blocks, and 35 not in the Bad Blocks. The ones in the Bad Blocks will be excluded when you average the epochs.

Event Average (1 Group Active):										
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10										
Type:	Type: 1 41 Condition									
Group L	abel: 1									
Count:	35/41 C	olor:	-							
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Annotai 📤							
1	00:22.056		=							
1	00:24.092	2.036								
1	00:29.124	5.032								
1	00:31.572	2.448								
1	00:32.640	1.068								
1	00:36.248	3.608								
1	00:43.228	6.980								
1	00:44.512	1.284								
1	00:56.964	12.452								
1	01-01-236	4 272	Ψ.							
•			+							

3. Click the **Condition** button to see the Conditions window.

C	Conditions					Contraction of					x
	Add Condition	Rem	ove All	Show Errors	Conditions S	tatus: valid					
	Operator	(Che	ck Event	n-Back/Fwd	Constrain to	Check Timerange	From[ms]	To[ms]	Relation	Event Type)
	Annotation conta	ains:						OK	Cancel	He	elp

4. Click the Add Condition button to create a new line.

Operator	(Check Event	n-Back/Fwd	Constrain to	Check Timerange	From[ms]	To[ms]	Relation	Event Type)
		V	-1	All				is	a14	

5. We want to tell the program to include only those (Type 1) epochs that are not preceded by another Type 1 event. Make the changes as shown.

Operator	(Check Event	n-Back/Fwd	Constrain to	Check Timerange	From[ms]	To[ms]	Relation	Event Type)
		1	-1	All				is not	1	

Operator. This field is inactive when there is just the single line; it connects two lines using "and" or "or".

Parentheses (). Parentheses are not needed in this example.

Check Event. In this case we are looking for events, so the option is enabled. You must select either **Check Event** or **Check Timerange** (or both).

n-Back/Fwd. In this example we are interested in the preceding event, so select-1.

Constrain to. Constrain to is linked with Event Type. Not needed in this case, so select **All**.

Check Timerange. Not needed.

From/To[ms]. Not needed.

Relation. Select "is not" since we do not want the previous type to be a Type 1.

Event Type. Select Type 1.

Click **OK** to close the window. Notice that the **Valid** field is now showing 31 epochs, where it had been 41. There were 4 epochs that overlapped the Bad Blocks, 4 epochs with Type 1's immediately preceding the current Type 1, and 2 epochs that overlapped bad blocks and had type 1's before them. Therefore, 10 were excluded (6 bad blocks first, and then 4 that were excluded by the conditions).

Noise-T	imerang	e [ms]:					
-200	•	-160	*	Pretrigger			
Signal-Timerange [ms]:							
-160	*	-120	-	🚺 Scan			
Min:		Max:		Valid:			
0.50	* *	1.50	-	35			

All events in the file are registered - not just the one you have selected. Otherwise, all Type 1 events are preceded by Type 1 events, and all but the first one would be rejected!

In practice, the program looks at the first event in the file, which happens to be a Type 2. It is ignored since the Conditions have been applied to Type 1 events only. When the first Type 1 event is encountered, the program looks back to see if the previous event was also a Type 1. It wasn't, so that epoch goes into the average. When the second Type 1 Event is encountered, the program looks back to the previous event. If it was a Type 2, the epoch is included. If it was a Type 1, the conditions are applied and the epoch is excluded.

In the case where there were three type 1's in a row, the second and third ones were within a Bad Block, and they were rejected before the conditions were applied.

Merging the Behavioral Data. If you have STIM2, you will note that a .dat file is created that contains stimulus, response, response accuracy, etc. information. In EDIT (in the SCAN software), you merged this with the continuous data file in order to gain access to information that was otherwise not available. If you have a stimulus

presentation system other than STIM2, you may have response information on the stimulus presentation computer, but no responses in the continuous data file (because there is no way to send them). In that case you can emulate a .dat file to include the information, and merge that in CURRY 8. In some cases, it is preferable to modify the event file created in EDIT (.ev2), or create your own .ev2 file. Both file types can be

imported into CURRY 8 using the Load Event File e or Merge Behavioral Data File buttons at the top of the Event List. (The Import Events or Behavioral Data option on the Workflow list will highlight these buttons).



For example, if you have a STIM2 system and have merged the behavioral data () with the continuous data file, you will see the events in the continuous data display. The 1's and 2's are stimulus events, the r1's and r2's are correct response events, and f1's and f2's are false or incorrect response events.

Data 💩 Maps	📰 FD, Maps	🚟 FD, Maps H	🚺 FD, 3D View	🚔 Maps, 3D View	📴 FD, Maps,	3D View 📲
2	r1	2 r1	2 r1	2 r	1 2	r1

The same response events will also be seen in they Event Type column. If you want to include epochs where there are correct responses only (and these are always type 1's), select r1. This naming convention is also seen for **Artifact Reduction** when you select **Event-Codes** for the **Method**, and also in the **Event Type** field in the **Epochs / Averaging** panel.



To make the merge permanent, click the Save Event List button uell.

2.4.6.5 Peak Detection

CURRY 8 will automatically select the maximum positive and/or negative peaks within the Timerange. The results may be saved to a text file.

For this example, we will use the VEP DC-200.cnt file as shown below.



1. In this example, we will not be too concerned with artifact reduction - we just want

the averaged VEP to work with. After opening the Study, select **Plus is Up** , set the **Reference** to **Off** (if needed), set the **Baseline Correction** to **Constant**, and set the **Bandpass Filter** to **User Defined (Auto)**. Rescale the data as desired. (See previous tutorials if you do not know how to set these parameters).

2. In the **Event List**, select **1** for **Type**, and set the **Pre** and **Post [ms]** times to **-100** and **300**. Then click the Implace Averaging button. Now we see the averaged VEP for all channels.


3. Let's say we wish to measure the amplitude and latency for the N1, P1, N2, and P2 components, and that were are only interested in the occipital area channels. First, we will create a new montage that contains only the channels we want. From the **Montages** panel, select the **<Reorder...>** option. The Montage Editor will appear.

	Montages	
🔲 10/20 Sys	stem Interpolation	
Montages		
V EEG	<none></none>	-
Show Mor	<none> <new> <edit></edit></new></none>	
	<reorder> Display Page 1 Midline Reorder VEP DC-200</reorder>	
	Sample Ripplar Montage	

Click the **Create a new montage button** L. Enter a name for the new montage and click OK. Make sure you have the **Current Study Placement** selected for **Placement**

Placement: <a>

Current Study Placem

322

New Montage
New montage name:
Occipital area
Copy montage from:
<none></none>
OK Cancel

Now select (double-click) the channels in the order in which you wish them to appear. Then click **OK**.

Active(+)	Ref(-)	(M1) $(P3)$ $(P4)$ $(P4)$ $(P6)$
PO7		
PO5		
PO3		
POZ		
PO4		
PO6		↓ (01) (02) ↓
PO8		
01		
OZ		
02		CB1 CB2

4. Now you will see only the channels of interest. If you have 10 or fewer channels, you will see the amplitude values. If you have more than 10 channels, you will see the plus marks only. Set the Timerange for the first interval of interest - the N1 component (45-75 ms). Then select **Minimum Peaks** from the **Options** panel.



5. To save the information in a text file, either select $\boxed{\begin{subarray}{c} Save Peak Detection \\ Workflow, or go to Functional Data <math>\rightarrow$ Save \rightarrow Save Peaks. On the Save As dialog, you have the option to include the XYZ coordinates, and the option to append the current results to an existing folder that has prior peak information (in case you want multiple peaks in the same file).

File name:	
Save as type:	Peak Files (*.txt)
	Save Sensor Positions
	Append to File

The text file contains information as shown below.

# ti	me domain		
# cha	annels, t	ested samples	
10	0 30	-	
# 45	.0 75	.0 ms	
# cha	annel lab	els, min[µV],	latencies[ms]
P07	-3.423	75.000	
P05	-2.669	75.000	
PO3	-2.494	60.000	
POZ	-3.259	58.000	
P04	-3.745	57.000	
P06	-4.080	60.000	
P08	-4.923	63.000	
01	-3.527	61.000	
oz	-3.603	60.000	
02	-3.820	61.000	

6. Now it is just a matter of selecting a Timerange for P1, selecting Maximum Peaks, and deselecting Minimum Peaks. Then Append those results to the same or other text file.



7. Continue the process until all desired peaks are chosen. In some cases you may be able to select the positive and negative peaks at the same time by using a wider Timerange and enabling **Maximum Peaks** and **Minimum Peaks**. Just be careful that the largest maximum peak does not occur outside of the interval you are interested in. In this file, for example, the largest positive value for "P1" occurs at 45 ms. Also, the negative values for N1 now occur at different latencies for PO7 and PO5 (compare to N1 results above). It is generally safer to define a Timerange for the component of interest only. CURRY does not perform peak/trough computations, but rather exports the values so that you can do the additions/subtractions in Excel or a statistics program.





Online Peak Detection

Performing peak detection during acquisition is accomplished in either of two ways.

1. The first and simpler way is to create an online average, here shown as a **Position Plot**, where you enable **Show Peaks in Range**. These values are not saved, but can easily be recomputed offline.



2. The second way is essentially the same as the offline method. You need to first enable the **Send FD** option for the online average file of interest. The Send FD option gives access to most of the functionality that is available offline. It is also possible to use "Send Average to Functional Data" from the Average view toolbar (or from the context menu) to only submit the current state of the average to Functional Data.

	Averages						
Auto-Create	Averages	Def	aults				
New Average:		A	dd				
Average	 Count 	Enable	Send FD	Save	Config	Restart	
2	7	v			0	്	
		,					

After enabling Process, select the Functional Data display. You can now use the Functional Data parameter panels just as you did above, and you can save the peak detection results using **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Peaks**.





2.4.6.6 Fsp Averaging

If the brain potential you are interested in has a particularly low signal-to-noise ratio (SNR), then you will need to collect a large number of epochs. For example, extraction of the auditory brainstem response (ABR) usually requires thousands of epochs. This situation presents two related problems: (1) the SNR can vary considerably between recording sessions, so that the same number of epochs may yield averages of different quality; and (2) the SNR can vary considerably within a recording session so that a "bad" block of epochs can potentially degrade the average which is building.

The first problem (between-session SNR variability) could be handled by collecting sweeps until a prespecified SNR in the average is achieved — if there were a way of estimating the SNR as the average is building. A statistical approach to solving this problem was detailed by Elberling and Don (1984) who proposed use of the Fsp ("single point F") statistic. Please refer to the above mentioned article for complete details. Briefly stated, the Fsp is essentially a ratio of two variances: the estimated variance of the signal between two time points, divided by the estimated variance of the noise at a single point. If certain assumptions and approximations are made, the sampling distribution of the Fsp statistic can be computed. For each target SNR that one wishes to achieve in an average, there is a critical Fsp value such that one can state with confidence p that the actual SNR equals or exceeds the target value. This critical Fsp value can be used as a stopping criterion for averaging. All averages obtained in this way — though they be constructed from differing numbers of sweeps — will have about the same quality of SNR.

Fsp can be used online, where you can save both the continuous data and the averaged data. If desired, you can perform the same Fsp analysis offline. To use Fsp offline, you need to store a file containing the epochs first. We will start with the continuous data, found in the tutorial shown below.



P

1. Open the Study containing the continuous data recording. There is a single channel of data, and if CAR is chosen for the Reference, you will see only a flat line. Go to

Rereferencing	and select <off></off> for the Reference (if needed).
	Functional Data

Functional Data		
8 • 🗙 🕨 🕨	🏶 🕕 🗎 (
Channel Groups	/ Bad Blocks	+
Rerefere	encing	+
EEG	<off></off>	
Common EEG Refer	rence	

2. To better see the data, set the **Pagesize** to **1.0** secs (under Options), and in the Events / Epochs panel, set **Type** to **1**, and the **Pre** and **Post [ms]** fields to **-2** and **15**.

	Ev	ents / E	Epoch	s	
Event Av	/erage (1	Group	Active	≥):	
1 2	3 4	5 6		8	9 10
Type:	1	5101	•	Con	dition
Group L	abel:	1			
Count:	5101/5	101 C	olor:		•
Туре		Time	Di	ff.[s]	Anno [,]
1	15:	20:00			
1	15:	20:00	0.	1192	
1	15:	20:00	0.	1193	
1	15:	20:00	0.	1192	
1	15:	20:00	0.	1193	
1	15:	20:00	0.	1192	
1	15:	20:00	0.	1193	
1	15:	20:00	0.	1192	
1	15:	20:01	0.	1193	
1	15:	20:01	0.	1193	
1	15:	20:01	0.	1192	-
•					P.
Annotati	on:				
Manu	al Al	ign[ms]	:	0	-
Pre [ms]: -2.00	: Po	ost [ms] 15.00	: ⊋		

Optio	ons	
Max. Displ. Channels:	1	* *
Start Latency [ms]:	5000.05	*
Cursor Latency [ms]:	5000.05	*
End Latency [ms]:	5000.05	×
Interleave [samples]:	1	*
Pagesize [s]:	1.00000	-
Timeticks Every [s]:	1	*

3. You should now see the EEG channel more clearly (rescale using the mouse wheel).



methods. Click the **Export Epochs** icon 🗟. Enter a file name and select a folder. In

this case, we used *fsp epochs.cdt* for the file name, and created a subfolder called **Fsp Epochs**. Enable **Open File after saving**. Click **Save** - the process will take a little while.

		Options	X
		Add File to Database (en	ter name of Study to create or extend) Fsp Epochs New Study
File name: Save as type:	fsp epochs CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)	Add to Group as:	New Study
	✓ Open as New Study	01 Quick Orientation	-
Aide Folders	Show Options	Save	Cancel
The enoched	file will open automatically	The Thresho	ld Criteria and

Epochs panels have all the options for epoch rejection and **FSP** averaging.

6. We will delete the epochs that have voltages greater than +/-10 μ V. Enter the values as shown, select the BP1 channel (or **All**). Actually the Fsp algorithm is set up such that you do not really need to reject the epochs with higher voltages in them. The Fsp average is a Bayesian weighted average with computation of the Fsp statistic for each block, and blocks with lower noise are weighted higher than blocks with larger background noise. This recording has quite a bit of higher voltage activity, and so we decided to use epoch rejection. You can do it both ways - with and without epoch rejection - and see if there are any differences.

We can also set the parameters for Fsp at the same time. The **Noise Statistics** are used to select the single point for analysis (the **Noise Timerange**), and the interval for the signal (**Signal Timerange**). You can use an interval instead of the Single Point, if desired (4-6ms selected below). The Signal Timerange is typically 2-12ms. For **Blocksize**, enter **200**. For **Channel(s)**, select the single channel (or **All**). Click

Scan Epochs after entering the parameters. (If you disable **Update Display**, the process will go faster).

Т	hreshold Crite	ria
Thresholds		
Voltage [µV]:		Channel(s):
-10.0 🚖	10.0 🚖	<all> 🕨</all>
Frequency [µV]		
Power	200.0 ≑	
Lower [Hz]:	Upper [Hz]:	Channel(s):
0.0 ≑	30.0 🚖	<off></off>
Noise Statistics		
Noise-Timerange	e [ms]:	
4.00 ≑	6.00 🚖	Get
Signal-Timerang	e [ms]:	Pretrigger
2.00 ≑	12.00 🚔	Get
Min:	Max:	
0.5 ≑	2.0 ≑	Noise
0.5 ≑	2.0 ÷	Noise SNR
0.5 ÷	2.0 🜩 1.5 🜩	Noise SNR
0.5 🔹 0.5 📚	2.0 -	Noise SNR Channel(s):
0.5 → 0.5 → FSP	2.0 × 1.5 × Blocksize: 200 ×	Noise SNR Channel(s):
0.5 - 0.5 - FSP - Combined View	2.0 × 1.5 × Blocksize:	Noise SNR Channel(s): <all></all>
0.5 0.5 FSP Combined View © Off V	2.0	Noise SNR Channel(s): <all></all>
0.5 0.5 FSP Combined View © Off V © Frequency	2.0 1.5 Blocksize: 200 SN FS	Noise SNR Channel(s): <all></all>
0.5 0.5 FSP Combined View © Off V Frequency Apply	2.0 1.5 Blocksize: 200 Oltage SN FS	Noise SNR Channel(s): <all> • R O Noise P Sort</all>
0.5 0.5 FSP Combined View © Off V Frequency Apply Voltage	2.0 1.5 Blocksize: 200 SN FS Noise	Noise SNR Channel(s): <all> > R ONoise P Sort</all>
0.5 0.5 FSP Combined View © Off V Frequency Apply Voltage Frequency	2.0 😴 1.5 😴 Blocksize: 200 😴 oltage OSN OFS Noise SNR	Noise SNR Channel(s): <all> • R ONoise P Sort Reject 5101/5101</all>

7. When the Scan has completed, select the **Voltage** option for **View**

Off • Voltage SNR. Now you see all of the individual epochs, with the largest maximum and minimum voltages. The horizontal dotted lines show the positions of the thresholds. Only those epochs with voltages falling between the thresholds will be accepted.

Events / Epochs	×
<all></all>	epoch: 2230 Max[µV]: 4.2 Wax[uW]: -3.2
TAA MININA MALAANA MANA MANA MANA MANA MANA MANA	
ATA The second	
max. values of 5101 epochs (min: -117.9, r	max: 116.1)

Select the **Voltage** and **Reject** options in the **Apply** section. We now see that about 3500 epochs remain.

	Apply			
	Voltage	Noise	🗸 Re	eject
	Frequency	SNR.	3436	5/5101
	View			
	Off Oltag	e 🔘 SNR	Noise	
n	Frequency	FSP	Sort	ontion

7. Now select the **Fsp Prequency** option under **View**. The F value and the Noise value are shown for each block. The top function shows the ascending values for F.



Events / Epochs	×
FSP averaged Noise	block: 4 FSP: 9.1 Noise: 0.1
FSP of 25 blocks[length 200] (min: 2.2, max: 26.9)	

The lower function shows the descending values for Noise (rescaled using the *mouse wheel*).

9. Close the **Events / Epochs** window and in the **Epochs** panel under **Functional Data**, select **Average**. Now you see the ABR (rescale as needed). *Right click* on the electrode label and select **Send to Waveboard 1**. Now you can measure the amplitude and latency of the peaks.



This is a typical ABR.



2.4.7 Spectral and Coherence Analyses

The relevant parts of the software for computing spectral and coherence analyses include:

	Epochs	
Back to Bac	k Epochs [s]: 1.0	-
Averaging —		
First Epoch:	Interleave: Last Epo	ich:
Off	Average	
O Difference	Concatenate	
🔘 Use All	Show Shift: 0	* *
Averaged Spec	tra:	-
Display Standa	rd Deviations	
Off	Std.Dev. Std.F	Error
Keep Sour	ce Reconstruction Result	s
√ Update Dis	splay Scan Epod	hs
		_
Events	Thresho	olds
Functional	Data,	

Frequenc	y Domain		
Spectral Analysis	-	_	
Spectra	Ranges	1	
Show Timedomain	Bargraph	-	
Time-Frequency A	nalysis	-	
STFFT/Wavelets:	Channel:		
Off 👻	PZ 🕨		
Show Wavelet	√ Average		
Resolution			
Max. Frequency:			
Scaling:	0		
Beta:	3.00	1	
Gamma:	3.00		
	√ Autoscale		
Cone of Influence	✓ Interpolation		
Display Options -	[-]^		
Logarithmic	Decades: 3		
Energy Operators		_	
Off Operation Power	Teager-Kaiser	the Frequency Domain	panel under
Functional Data,			
Coherence Acro	ss Groups		
Threshold [%]:	80 🌲		
Min. Distance [mm]:	50 🚖		
Minimum Lag [ms]:	4.0		
Maximum Lag [ms]:	10.0 🌲	Cohenen on tions in the	Parameters
panel for Maps , a	nd	Conerence options in the l	
Data Tapering:	Width [%]:		
Hann 🔻	10 🚖	Data Tapering parameter	s in the
Filtering	+ panel	under Functional Data.	

Spectral Analyses

We will start with a continuous data file of an eyes closed recording, with little or no artifact. This is found in the *Spectral Analysis and COH* study in the *CURRY 8 Tutorial* Database.

 CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb Acquisition Image Data Signal Processing Artifact Reduction Basic Steps CP6 Manual Antifact Reduction CP6 Manual Antifact Reduction CP6 CP7 CP6 <		ciosca
 Evoked Response Analysis Fsp Averaging PCAICA Spectral Analysis and COH Closed.cnt Template Matching Statistical Analysis Source Reconstruction Source Reconstruction Source Reconstruction Source Reconstruction Source Reconstruction Source Reconstruction Monomination of the second o	 CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb Acquisition Image Data Signal Processing Artifact Reduction Basic Steps Evoked Response Analysis Fsp Averaging PCAICA Spectral Analysis and COH Closed.cnt Template Matching Statistical Analysis Source Reconstruction Ving Macros 	FP1 whene

Closed

ð

1. Open the Study. You can compute the power spectrum from the data that are displayed, or across epochs that have been created in a back-to-back fashion. You can also compute the power spectrum from the averaged data (the entire epoch interval is used, not a Timerange that has been selected). When computing the spectrum from the displayed data in a continuous data file, the program actually uses more than just the data that are displayed: additional data are added from before and after the displayed data in order to achieve a number of data samples that is the nearest power of 2. The FFT is computed irrespective of the cursor placements.

3 3.552 4

2. When performing an FFT it is typical to apply windowing at the ends of the sweep to avoid spurious increases at the edges of the interval. Go to the

Filtering + panel, expand the Advanced fields, and select (if needed) Hann for Data Tapering and a Width of 10% (this means that 10% of each end of the interval will be tapered). These values are not cast in stone. Once the FFT has been computed, you can select different types and percentages to see the immediate effect on the results. We recommend the default Hann tapering with a 10% width.

Data Tapering:	Width [%]:	
Hann 🔻	10 🌲	

3. Click the Frequency Domain and Wavelets (Off) line from the **Workflow**, or go to the Frequency Domain panel, and enable **Spectra**.

4. Position the two outer vertical cursors to select a frequency range of interest (such as, 0-40 Hz). *Right click* in the display and select **Zoom In** (A/t+Z). You can then see the spectral distribution for the frequency interval you selected. You can change the frequency range and color scheme for the frequency bands by clicking the **Ranges...** button, and making the desired changes.

Closed	b	.th				
FP1	العطيبين المستحد المستح					0.32
PZ	المراط المحاد المحمد الم	different second	الم المحمد الم	Information survey		1.61
FP2	المرابعينين 👘	and the second second				0.27
oz	A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR O	in the second law of	and the second			0.87
F3	and the second s	a state of the second second				0.46
FC5		distance of the second second				0.27
F4		and the second second				0.35
FC6	and the second s	And and and and a				0.25
C3		a de la companya de la compa				0.43
CP5		والمحالية المحالية ا				0.65
C4	Lite Almen services	And a second	a allaha baha			
CP6	in the state of th	and the state of the second	makes and some			0.16
P3	and the second s	سقيا خيرضها المحافظ	have block as he			1.54
CP1		a states		the law date and a		0.79
P4		and the second secon	in the second second	hashes and some second		0.57
CP2	الأفيا المطريقين ومراجع	الم فيقسانه ما	la altaba Marak			
01	and the second s	a state of the second second	itis, ibibit			1.40
PO1		and and and a second second	hin haite	half and have the back of		2.21
02		in the state of th	also a di desetta da sette			0.73
PO2	Internet distant	and the second second	the station	lade has some some some some		1.10
F7		and the second sec				0.22
F8		A DECEMBER OF A				
T3		All the second second second				
T4	and an in the state of the	and the second second	In the Heller sec.			0.26
T5	in the second	and the second sec	Manada Maria			1.17
T6		A Distance of	al della serie su	<u></u>		
CZ	5µVVillelinit	and the second	a states a	and a state of the second second		0.27
FZ		and the state of the second state of the secon	a second and the second se	-lostedate	and the second s	
VEOG		a de la constante de la constan Está de la constante de la const	11-11-11-11-11-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1		del a desemble services administ	
MGFP						0.724
Hz 0) 9.1	155	20			4 40.04
•	III 10	00:20		00:30	00:40	00:50

This gives you the FFT results for a selected section on the recording. By changing the data that are displayed (increasing or decreasing the number of seconds displayed), you can vary the section of the file that is being analyzed.

5. Enable the Show Timedomain option to see the waveform data as well. The spectral data are computed from the time domain data that are displayed (plus additional data before and after the displayed data to give a number of points that is a power of 2). As you move through the file, the time and frequency domain data will change together.

Closed



More typically, you may wish to create back to back epochs from the continuous data, compute the FFTs for the epochs, and average the results across epochs.

ð

1. With the raw continuous data being displayed (disable Show Timedomain and

Spectra), go to **Epochs** and enter the desired duration of the epochs (in seconds). The number of data samples does not need to a power of 2 - CURRY will accommodate any length (zero-padding). In this case, we entered **1.0** sec. Then enable the **Back to Back Epochs[s]** option.

Functional Dat	ta					
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🌞 🕕 🗎						
Channe	l Groups / Bad B	Blocks +				
Epochs						
Back to Back Epochs [s]: 1.0						
Averaging						
First Epoch: Interleave: Last Epoch:						
1	1	52 ≑				

2. You will see how many epochs were created (52). In the Functional Data display, you will see a sliding bar at the bottom that will let you look through the epochs (or use the *arrow* buttons or the icon buttons **Functional Data**).



3. You then have several approaches for rejecting bad epochs: manual epoch

rejection (step through the epochs and use the *spacebar* or the reject button to change the accept/reject state of the epoch), automatic epoch rejection using voltage threshold criteria, frequency threshold criteria, or SNR based rejection. Any or all methods can be used. With back to back averaging, where there is no "noise"

interval and no separate "signal" interval, the SNR based method may not always make sense, and it will not be demonstrated here. See the **Evoked Response Analysis** tutorial for a more realistic illustration of its use.

In this file, all epochs are good; however, we will illustrate the Thresholds method anyway.

Automatic sweep rejection. Click the International button to display the

Threshold Criteria panel. In the figure below, we set the program to reject any epoch where any data point from the selected channels is less than **-40** μ **V** or greater than **40** μ **V**. After clicking the **Channel(s)** button, click the **<AII>** option. Note that all but the VEOG channel have been selected. VEOG is an "Other" channel (note the different color for it in the figure above), and will be excluded automatically.



Click the **Scan Epochs** button to apply the criteria.

Click the Voltage option under **View** to see the Events / Epochs dialog. This is displaying the maximum and minimum voltages all selected channels across the 52 epochs. The horizontal dotted lines show the positions of the voltage thresholds, where the gray areas at the top and bottom are the rejection regions. The information in the upper right corner displays the epoch number and maximum voltage at the cursor position. The least and greatest voltages across epochs is shown at the bottom of the display. This information gives feedback about the criteria that were selected - were they too conservative, were they not conservative enough, etc. *Double-click* on any point, and you will see that sweep in the Functional Data display. Use the *spacebar* to change the accept/reject status of the sweep, as needed. (Again, this file has no bad

	Events / Epochs	×
	<all></all>	epoch: 34 Max[µV]: 89.6 Max[µV]: -60.4
	40.0	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
View		\sim
Frequency FSP Sort	0.0	
		\dots N
	-40.0	
	max. values of 52 epochs (min: -69.4, max: 89.6)	

epochs - this is for demonstration purposes only). Close the Events / Epochs window.

Then enable the **voltage** option under **Apply** and click the **Reject** option.

	25/52						
We see that	23/32	epochs	have been	accepted.	Deselect	the	Reject
option so that	t all epoch	ns will be	included.				

Apply		
Voltage	Noise	🔽 Reject
Frequency	SNR.	25/52

4. Now we wish to compute the FFTs for each sweep and then average the

epochs. Enable the **Spectra** option under Frequency Domain to see the FFT results for each epoch. **Zoom In** to the frequency range of interest (such as 0-40 Hz; set the Timerange to the desired frequency interval first).



5. Reduce the Max. Displ Channels to, for example, 2 (under

Options), disable MGFP (under Options), and then enable the Use All and Show options in the Epochs panel. Increase the Shift parameter to 3. This will let you view the results in a landscape or cascading display across epochs. (Scroll down to see other channels).



6. If you wish to average spectra across epochs, go to the **Epochs** panel and enable **Average** (all channels displayed). You will need to select the **Off** button first, then the **Average** option.



7. The **Averaged Spectra** option becomes active. The **Phase (Time)** option averages the raw waveforms first (time domain averaging), and then computes the FFT, thereby taking the phase relationships into account. The **Amplitude (Freq)** option computes the FFT on each epoch first, scaled in μ V, and then averages the epochs (frequency domain averaging). The **Power (Freq)** option computes the FFT on each epoch first, scaled in μ V², and then averages the epochs.

	Averaged Spectra:	Phase (T	ime) 🔻				
		Phase (1 Amplitude Power (F	me) e (Freq) req)				
You ca square	n also use the the displayed r	Power esults.	option ir	n the	Frequency Dom	nain	panel to

8. The spectral results may be saved by clicking \square Save Functional Data from the **Workflow**, or go to **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**, and selecting a path and entering a file name.

9. Disable **Spectra** to return to the original continuous data. Select the **STFFT** (Short Time FFT) option. STFFT is an alternative to wavelets. The spectra are averaged over all selected channels, or a single selected channel, and displayed

with color coding. In all of the STFFT and Wavelet displays, the y-axis is frequency, and the x-axis is time, corresponding to the waveform data being displayed. It is generally helpful to reduce the number of channels being displayed in order to see the wavelet display more clearly. If you have "Other" channels, such as artifact channels, these will not be included in the wavelet displays. In this case, we have selected the **PZ** channel only. Adjust the sliders as shown, and note the changes in the display as you do so. If you have multiple channels selected, you will see the STFFT results for each channel. Select **Average** to see the average of the selected channels.

Frequenc	y Domain
Spectral Analysis	
Spectra	Ranges
Show Timedomain	√ Bargraph
Time-Frequency A	nalysis
STFFT/Wavelets:	Channel:
STFFT -	PZ 🕨
Show Wavelet	Verage
Resolution (128ms)	·
Max. Frequency:	
Scaling:	0
Beta:	3.00
Gamma:	3.00
	V Autoscale
Cone of Influence	Interpolation
Oisplay Options -	
Logarithmic	Decades: 3
Energy Operators	
Off Off Over	Teager-Kaiser

The STFFT results are seen at the bottom of the data display. Position the mouse cursor on a point in the display to see a tooltip showing those particular time and frequency values. (See the *CURRY 8 User Guide* for more information).



Now select some of the wavelets. See the difference that linear **Interpolation** makes. Generally speaking, STFFT is more effective with ongoing EEG, while wavelets are better for transient phenomena, such as spikes. If you have selected more than one Channel, and have enabled the **Average** option, you will see the average of all the channels. If you disable Average, you will see individual displays for each channel.



Close the Study when finished.

Creating Spectral Averages from Epoched Data

In some cases you may want to perform FFTs on evoked potential data, where you have more than one type code. The process is similar, with a couple of important differences.

1. Start by opening the Study shown below, which we have used several times before. There are Type1 and Type 2 stimuli, similar to a P300 recording, where the 1's are the targets.



2. Let's say we are only interested in the first 500 ms post-stimulus. Select Type 1 for Group 1 and Type 2 for Group 2, and set the **Pre** and **Post** times for **0** ms and **500** ms.

Events / Epochs				Events / Epochs				
Event Average (1 Group Active):			Event A	Event Average (2 Groups Active):				
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10	1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10			
Type:	1 41	Conc	lition	Type:	2 165		dition	
Group L	abel: 1			Group L	abel: 2			
Count:	41/207 Co	olor:	•	Count:	165/207 C	olor:		
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Annota 🔶	Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Annota 🔺	
1	00:22.056			2	00:12.424			
1	00:24.092	2.036		2	00:13.592	1.168		
1	00:29.124	5.032	-	2	00:14.860	1.268	-	
•			4	•			•	
Annotati	Annotation: Annotation:							
📃 Manu	Manual Align [ms]: 0 🚔 Manual Align [ms]: 0 🚔							
Pre [ms]: 0	Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: 0 \$500 0 \$500							

3. Click the **Export Epochs** icon 🗟, and enter a file name (*All Epochs.cdt*). Create a Study called *All Epochs* and enable **Open as New Study**. Click **Save**.

		Options 💽				
		Add File to Database (enter name of Study to create or extend)				
		Add to Study a	s: [All Epochs		
		Add to Subject	as:	New Study		
		Add to Group a	as:	New Study		
File name: Save as type:	All Epochs.cdt CURRY Raw Float Format (*.c	Run Macro (after l	oading Fil	le)		
	Open as New Study					
Hide Folders	🔽 Show	Options	9	Save Cancel		

4. Now we see all 208 epochs, including those with artifacts. We will reject bad epochs using Voltage Thresholds. Expand the Threshold Criteria panel, under **Events / Epochs**. Set the Threshold **Voltages** to **-100** and **100** μ Vs, using **All** channels. Click **Scan Epochs**. When the scan has finished, click **Voltage** in the **View** area.

T	hreshold Criteria	View -
Thresholds —		© Off
Voltage [µV]:	Channel(s):	O Fre
-100.0 🚔	100.0 🚔 <all> 🕨</all>	One

View —			
00	0 h		o
© 0 11	Voltage	SNR	Noise
Frequence	iency	C FSP	Sort

You will see the Waveboard where the epochs to be rejected are in the gray regions. The thresholds look appropriate.

Events / Epochs		×
<all></all>		
	1	
	1	
	1	
	()	
100	N-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1	BAAAA-A-A
0.0		
-100		
(()		
max. values of 206 epochs (min: -414.8, ma	ax: 1257.5)	

Finally, click **Voltage** in the **Apply** field, and enable the **Reject** option. 169 epochs will be accepted.

Apply Voltage	Noise	Reject
Update Disp	olay (Scan Epochs

5. Expand the **Frequency Domain** panel and enable **Spectra**. In the data display, position the two outer cursors to define a frequency range of interest, such as, 0-20 Hz.

Frequency Domain Spectral Analysis Spectra Ranges Show Timedomain Ø Bargraph	CPZ CP4 FC4 TP8 OZ FT8 VEOG
	Hz 0) 10 19.53 30 4

Then *right click* in the data display and select **Zoom In**. These are the FFT spectra for each channel for the first epoch. Drag the sliding cursor to see all of the epochs. The gray bars on the slider are the rejected epochs.



6. Since we are using the **Average** option under **Epochs**, we will need to average the type code groups one at a time. Select Type 1 for Group 1 under **Events / Epochs**.

Events / Epochs								
Event Ave	Event Average (1 Group Active):							
1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10							
Type:	1 41 • Condition							
Group Label: 1								
Count:	41/206 Color:							

Select the **Average** option under **Epochs**. Note the options under **Averaged Spectra**. As described above, the **Phase (Time)** option averages the raw waveforms first (time domain averaging), and then computes the FFT, thereby taking the phase relationships into account. The **Amplitude (Freq)** option computes the FFT on each epoch first, scaled in μ V, and then averages the epochs (frequency domain averaging). The **Power (Freq)** option computes the FFT on each epoch first, scaled in μV^2 , and then averages the epochs.

	Averaged Spectra:	Phase (Time) 🛛 🔻			
		Phase (Time) Amplitude (Freq) Power (Freq)			
You ca square	n also use the 🛙 the displayed re	Power option is sults.	n the 🦲	Frequency Domain	panel to

For this example, select **Amplitude (Freq)**. You now see the average of the remaining 34 epochs, scaled in μ V. Save the results if desired.



7. To average the Type 2 epochs, turn Average Off Off Average, and select Type 2 for Group 1.

Events / Epochs					
Event Average (1 Group Active):					
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10					
Type: 2 165 - Condition					
Group Label: 2					
Count: 165/206 Color:					

The select Average and Amplitude (Freq), saving the results if desired.



Close all open Studies.

Creating an Average Across Frequency Bins

To create an average across several frequency bins, you first need to define the frequency range of interest using the outer cursors.

Close	d					
FP1		a salat a s				0.722
P7		1997 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 -	والمحمد والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع	adh.		0.641
FP2		distant.				0.774
OZ		1. 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1				0.217
F3		a balling				0.661
FC5		and the second				0.415
F4	Linear Adda	distant.				0.703
FC6		and and				0.476
C3		a she il ha sa a s				0.451
CP5		a de la la compañía de				0.320
C4		a station of				0.690
CP6		and the second second				0.626
P3			a des a la construcción de la const			0.408
CP1		a de la filma - a	and the second second			0.656
P4		واللبر الجنب	أحماقه وحاورت المراجع	adds and a second second		0.591
CP2						0.679
01			kan na sa kana sa kala ing sa Kanibara			0.102
PO1			ويعاول ويتقاويه والمستعم			0.585
02			and the second			0.305
PO2		4	and a shift of the second s	all in the second second		0.502
F7						0.361
F8		distant and a second				0.442
T3						0.081
T4		4				0.386
T5						0.295
T6	1007	a de la cara da cara d	a second second second	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		0.594
CZ						0.724
FZ						0.874
VEOG			instates a distant dista	al a she was distant to the south of the	in all the second s	0.415
MGFP					·	0.284
Hz	0 7.	813	11.9 2	0		
•	III 10		00:20	00:30	00:40	+

354

Then, in the lower part of the **Options** panel, enable **Average Freq. Interval**.

Use Peak MGF	P [%]:	Ad 0	vanced 🗸
🔽 Average Fr	eq. Inte	erval	🚺 Keep
Stepsize [s]:	1.0	-	Scan
Delay [s]:	0.0	*	Movie

The 2D map that you see will be the average of that interval.



Once you select Average Freq. Interval, the column on the far right in the data display will list the averaged values for each channel. If you want to save these values, go to **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Averaged Interval**. From there you can save a text file with the results per frequency band (delta, theta, etc.) as well as the average defined by the outer cursors. The numbers in brackets in the header are the number of frequency bins per band and over the designated frequency range.

# frequen	cy domain						
# channel:	s: 28						
# average	d frequenc	y ranges [b [.]	ins]:				
# 0.000.	.3.000 Hz	[50]					
# 3.000	.8.000 Hz	[83]					
# 8.000	.12.000 Hz	ː [67]					
# 12.000.	30.000 н	Iz [296]					
# 30.000.	70.000 н	Iz [656]					
# 59.000.	61.000 н	Iz [33]					
# average	d frequenc	ies (cursor:	s):				
# 0.000	.70.374 Hz	ː [1154]					
# channal	labole ['uv]					
# Channer	0 020	00	0 605	0 172	0 019	0 010	0 111
PZ - avg	0.020	0.229	1 474	0.1/2	0.010	0.015	0.111
FZ - avy	0.010	0.200	0 730	0.255	0.017	0.008	0 113
07 - avg	0.020	0.251	0.739	0.100	0.017	0 007	0 112
52 - avg	0.016	0 255	0 681	0 161	0 013	0.006	0 106
EC5-avg	0 012	0 170	0 571	0 137	0 012	0.003	0 087
F4 - avg	0 019	0 299	0 729	0 170	0 014	0.005	0 115
FC6-ava	0 013	0 197	0 615	0 139	0 011	0.004	0.091
C3 - avn	0 010	0 164	0 482	0 140	0 011	0.004	0.082
CP5-avo	0 012	0 174	0 520	0 142	0 011	0.005	0.085
C4 - avn	0.010	0.190	0.538	0.136	0.011	0.003	0.086
CP6-avo	0.010	0.173	0.474	0.150	0.011	0.004	0.084
P3 - avo	0.015	0.257	0.840	0.204	0.012	0.005	0.126
CP1-avo	0.012	0.197	0.631	0.188	0.012	0.004	0.106
P4 - avo	0.013	0.256	1.212	0.223	0.014	0.004	0.153
CP2-avg	0.012	0.203	0.914	0.198	0.011	0.003	0.125
01 - avg	0.015	0.301	0.916	0.224	0.022	0.009	0.144
PO1-avg	0.018	0.347	1.388	0.280	0.015	0.005	0.185
02 - avg	0.014	0.247	0.744	0.180	0.012	0.005	0.114
PO2-avg	0.016	0.300	1.442	0.230	0.014	0.005	0.171

If you want the area within the Timerange, enable **Average Freq. Interval** and save the results using **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Averaged Interval**. In the save dialog, enable **Save area**. A new column will appear on the far right that contains the area for each electrode.

File name:	
Save as type:	ASCII Format (*.txt)
	 Save Sensor Positions Save area Append to selected File

Sensor Coherence

You may compute Sensor Coherence from the raw time domain data (continuous, epochs, or averaged files). Complex demodulation is used in place of the FFT. Coherence is computed across all frequencies. If you wish to focus in on a specific frequency range, use the filter options to pass only that frequency range. (<u>Source Coherence</u> is described in a later tutorial).

For this tutorial we use the same Study used above. Open the Study.



e

1. As mentioned above, Coherence is computed across all frequency ranges. Since this is an eyes-closed recording with abundant alpha, we will focus only on the alpha activity. This can be accomplished by filtering for alpha only. Expand the **Filtering** + panel and select **Alpha-Band** for the **Filter Type**.

V	Filtering	+
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	Alpha-Band	•
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:
High Filter: ✓ Low Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:

Now we see primarily alpha in the recording. Select a section with prominent alpha by positioning the two outer cursors. Unlike the FFT computations, which ignore the cursor positions, Coherence uses the Timerange you have defined (two outer cursors).

Closed	Closed					
FP1 P7	Mannennennen	- AND	····· -4.25			
FP2	hilling		-5.33			
oz	mommun	www.man.man.www.www.www.man.man.wan.www.				
F3	monorm		v~v^ -4.21			
FC5	www.www.www.		····/· -1.46			
F4	www.www.www.www.	man man water and the second	···· -4.80			
FC6	www.www.www.www.		0.26			
C3	VVVVVVVVVVVVVV					
CP5	1464464	an in the second s	2 70			
CP6	mmmmmmm	annon and a second a	~ 3.60			
P3	mamm		₩ 3.76			
CP1	www.mmmmmm		WW -2.17			
P4	Mannonnon	MANNAMINA MANNA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNAMINA MANNA	WW 2.77			
CP2	MMMmmmmmmm	www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.ww	www. 0.01			
01	nonnonnonnon	manne manner manner manner manner manner manner	∿∿\∛ 7.24			
PO1	MMMmmmmm	wwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwww	₩₩ 5.41			
02	MMM Minimum	ANNAN inining with the second	4.47			
PO2	MMMMmmmmmm	analalaanaanaanaanaalalalalalalalalalal	₩Ŵ/ 0.37			
F/			-2.97			
го T2			-0.02			
т <u>л</u>	min minimum mini	www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.	0.78			
T5	monimum	mon manuscriment and the second s	······································			
T6	in mountain in the	Manning Ma Manning Manning Man	MAY 7.69			
cz	www.mmmmmmm	- monormania and Management and a second and the second seco	v~v -2.85			
FZ	mmmmmmmmm		v~~v -3.97			
VEOG	www.www.www.www.www.	an investigation of the provident of the second	+++++ -6.59			
MGFP			3.84			
	18 19 20	.244 21 22 23 23.790 25 26	27			
4	00:10	00:30 00:40				
2. Select the FD, Maps disp	blay. Enable Coherence and enter the parameters					
-----------------------------	--					
shown below from the	panel for Maps.					
Coherence Across Grou	ups					
Threshold [%]:	80					
Min. Distance [mm]:	50 🚔					
Minimum Lag [ms]:	10.0					
Maximum Lag [ms]:	100.0					

Coherence is computed between pairs of channels (similar to a correlation). All possible pairs are computed. Traditional Coherence values range between 0 and 1, where larger values mean that the signals are more coherent. Threshold is the coherence value x 100. The links between the pairs are seen when the coherence value exceeds the threshold you set. The **Minimum** and **Maximum Lag [ms]** settings take phase relationships into account. Minimum and Maximum Lag define the range in which links will be displayed, based upon the phase relationships. A range from 4 to 10, for example, displays only those links where there is a phase lag between 4-10 ms (depending on the AD Rate, you may see rounding to every other second [500 Hz], or every 4ms [250 Hz], etc.). When **Minimum** is set to **0**, and **Maximum** is set to a large enough value, all links will be seen regardless of any phase lags.

The arrows that are frequently seen at one end of a link indicate the direction of the lag. Coherence is phase-independent, meaning, for example, that you could have high coherence between two EEG channels at 10 Hz, and the 10 Hz activity could be perfectly in phase, perfectly out of phase, or anywhere in between. The arrows appear when there is a phase shift within the range of values entered for **Minimum** and **Maximum Lag [ms]**, meaning there is a delay between the two connected channels. The origin of the arrow indicates the leading electrode. When two electrodes are connected by just a line, the phase shift between the electrodes at maximum (absolute) correlation is less than **Minimum Lag [ms]**. **Minimum Distance [mm]** sets the minimum distance between electrodes; the closer two electrodes are to each other, the greater the Coherence (which may be attributed to volume conduction as well as functional connectivity). The colors are

determined the by the Coherence: for Maps.

•

line in the **Colors** panel

If you see few or no links, decrease **Threshold** or the **Minimum Lag** (or **Distance**).



Now look at the information below the coherence display

L 10.0-100.0ms 80% . 10.0-100.0 ms are the lag times. The colors are distributed throughout that span. 80% is the Threshold we selected.

Change the lag times to **0 ms** and **1772.0 ms**. This is the **Maximum Lag** that can be computed (which is half of the duration of the Timerange we selected). Now all of the links are blue, indicating the span in which the lags exist (0 ms to about 90 ms). Change the Lags back to **10** and **100**ms.

3. While looking at the Coherence display, vary the coherence level by changing the **Threshold** value. You can do this most easily by positioning the cursor in the Maps display and rotating the *mouse wheel*. To see all possible links, set the **Threshold** to **0**, **Minimum Distance** to **0**, **Minimum Lag** to **0**, and **Maximum Lag** to **1772** (in this example).



4. To select a different frequency, select a different **Filter Type**, and the new results are displayed instantly. If the pre-selected filter parameters do not fit your needs, select **User Defined** and enter the desired parameters. The Coherence results are updated immediately with the filtering changes. Similarly, if you want to change the reference, expand **Rereferencing** + and select the channels(s) to use.

5. Coherence results may also be displayed in the 93D View; select

FD, Maps, 3D View to see all three. In this case, we have no image data but we can use the **Standard Cortex** in the **Objects** list. The **Torus** option in the **Display As** field for **Sensor Coherence Properties** displays the coherence links as arcs. Note also that **Clip below** (Threshold), **Min. Lag.**, **Max. Lag.**, and **Min. Distance** are repeated here. These affect the **3D View** display, but not the **Maps** display. The same option in the **Parameters** panel for **Maps** will affect both the **Maps** display and the **3D View** display.



6. Note in the above figure that **Display** is set for **All Areas**. From its menu you can choose to limit the display a wide variety of options. The figure on the right shows only the Anterior-Posterior links (links that cross the central sulcus, approximately).



A summary of the results is seen in the **Output** display.

Sensor Coherence analysis:	No. of a	rcs (lags f	rom 10.0	100.0ms, min. dist	ance 50.0mm, clip	ped at 0.6
Brain Area	Total	Anterior	Posterior	Anterior-Posterior	Superior-Inferior	
Both Hemispheres	61	1	28	32	27	
Left Hemisphere	16	0	7	9	8	
Right Hemisphere	14	1	3	10	9	
Midline	2	0	1	1	1	
Intra-Hemispheric	30	1	10	19	17	
Inter-Hemispheric	18	0	11	7	6	

Sensor Coherence (Anterior-Posterior): 32 arcs, lags from 10.0..100.0ms, min. distance 50.0mm, clipped at 0.6

7. It is also possible to constrain the coherence links to the **Segmentation Results**, or to the **Stop Markers**, **Pass Markers**, or **Both**, using options in the same menu.



With sensor coherence, as opposed to source coherence, it may make most sense to use Pass or Stop Markers to select only those electrodes you wish to see. Using the same results as in Step 6 above, let's say we were interested only in F7, F3, T5 and P3 on the left, and F8, F4, T6 and P4 on the right. We want to look at just the left or right sides. We can use Stop and Pass Markers to select the electrodes.

In the **Image Data** display, set the lower right pane to show the **3D View**. Enlarge and orient it as needed. Clicking on an electrode, F7, displays that electrode in the other three views. Disable the **Sensor Coherence** display to make it easier to see the electrode labels, if desired.



Set Markers for Stop markers.

Markers				
Edit Mode:	Stop Markers 🔹			
Edit View:	All 🔻			
Marker Shape:	Sphere 🔻			
Marker Size [mm]:	9.0			
Update Cursor Location				
Pass	▼ Stop ▼			

"Paint" the F7 electrode with Stop Markers.



Repeat the process for F3, T5 and P3. Then switch to Pass Markers, and repeat the process on the right side.



When you are finished, select the **3D View**. Enable **Sensor Coherence** again. In its **Properties**, in the **Display** field, select **Stop Markers**. You will need to reduce **Clip below** to about **50%** to see anything. Then you will see whatever links there are among those 4 electrodes. Select **Pass Markers** to see the links on the right. If you select Stop-Pass Markers, you will see not only the left and right side links, but any links among all of the electrodes.



8. Save the coherence results by selecting \bigcirc Save Coherence Results from the **Workflow**, or select **Maps** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Coherence Results** (from the Main Menu Bar). The .coh file will be saved to a folder and with the file name of your choice. A text file is created that contains header information, the coherence matrix, and the maximum lag times. (While the extension is the same as that used with Coherence files in Scan's Edit program, the .coh files cannot be read in Edit). If you want to save the Coherence results for display in CURRY at a later time, save the **Study Parameters**.

The process for computing coherence with epoched and averaged files is basically the same.

2.4.8 Epileptic Spike Detection

There are two ways you may approach epileptic spike detection. The first uses Template Matching to detect the spikes automatically. Up to 5 different spike patterns may be detected at a time. This is described in the *Template Matching and Dipole Clusters* tutorial below. The alternative is to mark selected spikes manually, and it is described in the *Manual Spike Detection and Dipoles Clusters* tutorial.

Both methods allow you to display all dipole solutions at once, to see the scatter, as well as the dipole solution for the average of the spikes.

2.4.8.1 Template Matching and Dipole Clusters

The <u>remplate Matching</u> + options allow you to identify recurring features in the continuous data recordings, such as artifacts or epileptic spikes. In one case, you want to identify the artifacts that you want to reduce. In the other case (spikes), you want to identify spike activity that you can then average (to reduce the background

noise and improve source reconstruction), or to view the dipole clusters. Template Matching can be used online, as described in the online <u>Template Matching</u> tutorial above.

You select a Timerange that is used as a template. Events that match the template will be detected automatically, and those epochs can be averaged immediately, or retrieved as individual sweeps in a new Study.

The <u>Common Artifact Reduction</u> tutorial and the <u>Removing Pulse Artifact</u> tutorials both contain sections that illustrate how to use template matching to identify artifacts that you want to reduce. In this example, we will use Template Matching to identify spikes that we wish to analyze further. The file we are using is found in the *Template Matching* study. This has a single right hemisphere localization. In the example just after this one, we will demonstrate how to do multiple classes (localizations) of spikes.



e

1. Open the Study. Since we will be computing dipole solutions, which require a Common Average Reference (CAR), add a **Rereferencing** panel and select **CAR**.

From the **Workflow** select Received a construction will use the CAR whether you select it explicitly or not. Selecting it will let you see the data that are being analyzed).

Functional Data					
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🏲 🌞 🕕 🗎					
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +					
Rereferencing +					
EEG <car></car>					
EEG	<car></car>				

2. We see that there is increased EMG activity from some channels, and this could make it a little harder to detect matches to the template. Add the **Filtering** panel and select **User Defined (Auto)**. Reduce the **High Pass** limit to **0.5 Hz**. From the **Workflow** select \bigcirc Filtering (Off).

	Filtering	+
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻
Low Filter: V High Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0 🚔	Slope [Hz]:
Notch Filter — On/Off (a) 50Hz	Harmonics	Slope [Hz]:
Bandstop Filter	√ Harmonics	
Freq. [Hz]:	Width [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:

3. Add the **Template Matching** + panel, or click **Template Matching** (Off) from the **Workflow**. Looking through the file, we see that the spike and slow waves are seen most easily in the C4 channel, so we select that as the **Template Channel**. The two outer cursors are set to define the span of the waveform (and the **Get** button is clicked). The waveform is then seen in the template display.

368



4. At this point, we do not know what combination of Amplitude and Correlation criteria will result in reasonable matches to the template. Leave the criteria set to

90% and click the flashing 📶 button at the top of the **Functional Data**. When

the Scan has been completed, go to the **Events / Epochs** panel **P**, and select "tmpl1" for the **Type**. Enter **-500** and **500** for the **Pre[ms]** and **Post[ms]** times, for later averaging.

We see that 16 matches have been found with the current Amplitude and Correlation settings (in the **Count** field for the **Event List** as well as under **Template Matching**). When you are just experimenting with different criteria, the Count field for Template Matching may be all you need. There are 2008 total matches with Amplitude set to its minimum of 30% and Correlation set to its minimum of 50% (these are counted automatically). Your counts may vary slightly. The 2012 means that there are that many total events in the file (4 were not related to the templates).

 	🗙 🌾 💦 🗄	🛃 🖪	5	🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🇞 🕕 🗎	spikes	100.0/100.09	ж
	Events	/ Epochs		Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +	Fp1-avg	minimiz	mon
Event Av	verage (1 Group A	(ctive):		Rereferencing +	En2-avg	minuman	mining
1 2	3 4 5 6	8	9 10		TP2 drg		
-	[1.4	V Filtering +	F3 - avg -~~		m m
Type:	tmp11 2008		altion	Template Matching +	F4 - avg 🚈	1 minutes	in
Group L	abel: tmpl			Templ. Channel: C4	C3 - avg	mm	m
Count:	16/2012 Co	olor:	•	Template Timerange [ms]:	CA - ava	$ \sim \sim$	
Type	Time	Diff [s]	Appotation	20160 🚔 20785 🚔 Get	C4 avy /		MY
tmol1	00:20 160	Diritaj	100.0/100.0%		P3 - avg		~~~~
tmpl1	00:23.188	3.0273	90.4/90.5%	\wedge	P4 - avg 📉	m	$N \sim$
tmpl1	00:56.871	33.7	95.8/92.5%		01 - ava		- Frin
tmpl1	01:05.285	8.4141	98.1/92.4%		OI avg		
tmpl1	01:10.543	5.2578	98.0/94.2%		02 - avg 🔶		-
tmpl1	02:00.977	50.4	100.5/91.7%		F7 - avg 🚧	m	m
tmpl1	02:19.359	18.4	90.4/90.2%	1	E9 - 21/2	\sim $^{\prime}$	
tmpl1	02:32.703	13.3	102.8/90.4%		ro - avy -~		
tmpl1	02:44.031	11.3	103.5/90.5%	Amplitude [%]: Correlation [%]: Count:	T3 - avg	munt	the more
tmpl1	03:08.977	11.6	108.3/92.1%		T4 - avg w/	I a amount	
tmpl1	03:50.270	29.7	95.2/95.8%	J0.0 ¥ J0.0 ¥ 10			Jona
tmpl1	15:21.207	690.9	100.7/91.5%	Epochs	15 - avg ~~~	man P	annon
tmpl1	34:50.734	1169.5	94.4/92.6%	Noise Estimation	T6 - avg 🚧	mmy	T N
tmpl1	38:53.539	242.8	91.5/90.7%		A1 - avg		1 Min
tmpl1	39:02.480	8.9414	95.7/91.1%	Frequency Domain	ni urg	Y	
				Montages	A2 - avg 🗸	m	1-
				Options	Fz - avg 🔶		
				Colors	Cz - avg 🔶	m	m
					Pz - avg ∽	-	
•			F				
Appotati					MGFP		
Annotati	011.					20.160	20.785
Manu 📃	al Auto-Aligr	n: <0	ff: 🕨		< □	04:00	08:00
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]						
-500	÷ 500	÷					

5. You can use the buttons on the Toolbar to step through the events that have been detected. Or, it is easier to click one of the lines in the list and use the *up* and *down arrow* keys on the keyboard to go through the **tmpl1**'s. Now that the file has been scanned, you can change the Amplitude and Correlation criteria and see the effects on the number of events that have been detected. Decrease **Amplitude** to **85%**. Now there are **23** events.



6. Step through the events using the Toolbar buttons and exclude any that are not good matches **I**. In this particular file, most of the matches were good - we kept 19, which is enough to continue. You can continue varying the criteria and inspecting the results until you have satisfactory matches.

7. Now we want to compute simple dipole source solutions for the spikes. First, if needed, *double-click* in the Functional Data display to enable **Tracking Mode** (you now see a single vertical cursor). Position the cursor at the peak of a spike, such as the Template (100%/100%). (The time point is 20.277s).



Now select a **Head Model** (under **Source Reconstruction**), such as the **BEM Precomputed** head model.

Source Reconstruction				
66666				
Head Model				
Head Model:	BEM Precomputed			
Exclude:	<none></none>			

371

Then select a **Moving Dipole** (under **Dipole Fit**).

Dipole Fit				
Dipole Type: Moving				
Number of Dipoles: 1				

8. To compute and display dipole results for all epochs, click the **Dipole Cluster** icon **C**.

Source Reconstructi	on
666	₲ 6 4 6
Contraction Contraction	Cluster
Calculat epochs/	e source results for selected events

9. Select the **FD**, **3D View** display. Select the **Right View**, and in the **3D View Objects** list, deselect the display of the **Electrodes**, and select the display of the

Standard Cortex. Turn the Confidence Ellipsoids off $\overset{\scriptstyle{\scriptstyle{\mathrm{M}}}}{\leftarrow}$

Now you see the cluster of dipole solutions at the selected latency. The **Kept Results** have been created automatically. The Kept Results contain the individual dipole solutions for each of the spikes in the epochs.



Last, at the bottom of the **Event / Epochs** panel, click the button. In the **Functional Data** display, select the **Butterfly Plot** and position the cursor at the peak of the spike.

The Functional Data display now shows the average of all spikes.



The **3D View Objects** list (left) shows that the **Standard Cortex** is being displayed. The red dipole is showing the current **Source Results**, which is the dipole computed from the average of the spikes.



This particular file is showing a lot of scatter across dipoles. You can remove the dipoles that are incorrectly located. First, go back to the **Event List** and click the

In-Place Averaging

button. This returns you to the continuous data.



In the **3D View**, disable the display of the Standard Cortex to make it easier to select the bad solutions. Now use *Shift+click* on a bad dipole. This will take you to that spike in the continuous data file. Use the **Erase Event** icon to remove that event. Repeat the process until all questionable dipoles have been removed.



Then reselect the **Moving Dipole**, and again click the **Dipole Cluster** icon **S**. Now you see only the good dipoles remaining (in blue). The new Kept Results contains these solutions.



The results are also seen in the **Event List**.

Events / Epochs					
erage (1 Group /	Active):				
3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10			
Type: tmpl1 1999 Condition Group Label: tmpl					
14/2003 C	olor:				
Time	Diff.[s]	Annotation			
00:20.160		100.0/100.0%			
00:37.504	17.3	111.6/92.1%			
01:05.285	27.8	98.1/92.4%			
01:10.543	5.2578	98.0/94.2%			
02:00.977	50.4	100.5/91.7%			
02:19.359	18.4	90.4/90.2%			
02:32.703	13.3	102.8/90.4%			
02:44.031	11.3	103.5/90.5%			
03:20.566	36.5	108.7/98.0%			
03:50.270	29.7	95.2/95.8%			
04:20.598	30.3	113.6/98.2%			
15:21.207	660.6	100.7/91.5%			
15:24.043	2.8359	87.0/92.1%			
34:50.734	1166.7	94.4/92.6%			
	Ever erage (1 Group / 3 4 5 6 tmpl1 1999 abel: tmpl 14/2003 C Time 00:20.160 00:37.504 01:05.285 01:10.543 02:00.977 02:19.359 02:32.703 02:44.031 03:20.566 03:50.270 04:20.598 15:21.207 15:24.043 34:50.734	Events / Epochs a 4 5 6 7 8 impl1 1999 ✓ Conc abel: tmpl Conc 14/2003 Color: ✓ 00:20.160 00:37.504 17.3 01:05.285 27.8 01:10.543 5.2578 02:00.977 50.4 02:19.359 18.4 02:32.703 13.3 02:44.031 11.3 03:20.566 36.5 03:50.270 29.7 04:20.598 30.3 15:21.207 660.6 15:24.043 2.8359 34:50.734 1166.7			

Using Multiple Templates

CURRY 8 allows you to create multiple templates and scan for all of them. The most common example is where there are more than one type of epileptic spike, due either to morphology or spatial distribution.

In this case, there were spikes from the left fronto-temporal area,



as well as from the right frontal area. This file is not included in the tutorial Database files, but the steps will be very similar with your data files.



1. Begin by using *Ctrl+drag* to create a Timerange that encompasses a spike and slow wave complex for the first class of spikes.



2. Add a **Template Matching** panel, and select **<Best3>** for the channels. You will see the selected channels (F7, F9, and T9 in this case) in a different color in the **Functional Data** display.



itself).



We therefore reduce the criteria to 80% for both Amplitude and Correlation. We now see there are 14 matches, enough to continue.



5. Select the **FD**, **Maps**, **3D** View view (if there were MRI data, we would select the **All** view). In the Functional Data display, double-click to superimpose all three vertical cursors. This is to allow us to select a single time point. Then position the cursor at the peak of a spike.



6. Since we do not have MRI data, and since this is more of an exploratory analysis, we will use the **3 Spherical Shells** Head Model (faster). Select **Moving** for **Dipole Fit**.

Source Reconstruction	Directo Eit
	Dipole Type: Moving
Head Model	Number of Dipoles:
Head Model: 3 Spherical Shells	Advanced
Exclude: <none> •</none>	

7. The dipole results are seen in the **3D View**, with the **Confidence Ellipsoids Off**. In the **Maps** display, we also enabled the **Fitted** option, so we can see the original Measured data, as well as the distribution with source reconstruction, and the two are very similar.



8. To see the cluster of dipoles for all detected events, click the **Dipole Cluster** icon **Comparent Comparent See**. The cluster is seen in the **3D View**, and in this case

it is a fairly tight grouping.



9. To see the average of these dipoles, click **Events / Epochs**). Position the cursor at the peak. The dipole solution for the averaged waveforms is seen in red. Note that its Confidence Ellipsoid is smaller, likely due to the increased SNR.



10. Return to the original continuous data by clicking In-Place Averaging (at the bottom of **Events / Epochs**). Select a spike from a different brain area. In this case, there are also spikes from the right fronto-temporal area. Set a Timerange to encompass a spike and slow wave complex, as we did above.



11. Add a second **Template Matching** panel, select **<Best3>**, and **Scan** again.

Templa	te Matching	+
Templat	e Matching 2	+
Templ. Channel:	<best3></best3>	►
Template Timeran 33080 🚔	ge [ms]: 33475 🚔	Get
	5	A
Amplitude [%]: 90.0	Correlation [%]: 90.0	Count:

12. In the **Events / Epochs** panel, select "tmpl2", and reset the **Amplitude** and **Correlation** criteria to **70%**. Now we see there are 16 events.

Events / Epochs				Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +		
Event Average (1 Group Active):				Template Matching +		
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10			9 10	Template Matching 2		
Type:	tmpl2 108	 Conc 	lition	Templ. Channel: <best3></best3>		
Group L	Group Label: tmpl2			Template Timerange [ms]:		
Count:	16/216 Co	olor:	-	33080 🚔 33475 🚔 Get		
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Annota			
tmpl2	00:30.725		83.0/8			
tmpl2	00:33.080	2.355	100.0/			
tmpl2	00:35.155	2.075	86.8/7	<i>≈∕</i> ,⊻/		
tmpl2	00:38.625	3.470	74.8/8			
tmpl2	00:58.360	19.7	76.3/5			
tmpl2	01:06.615	8.255	72.8/7			
tmpl2	01:09.670	3.055	92.0/8			
tmpl2	01:20.335	10.7	91.8/7	Amplitude [%]: Correlation [%]: Count:		
tmpl2	01:30.420	10.1	74.3/7			
tmpl2	01:32.775	2.355	92.7/8	70.0 70.0 10		
tmpl2	01:35.125	2.350	125.5/			
tmpl2	01:37.460	2.335	78.3/7			
tmpl2	01:42.395	4.935	75.7/E			
tmpl2	01:44.740	2.345	78.9/E			
tmpl2	01:48.065	3.325	90.1/5			
tmpl2	01:50.625	2.560	101.8/			





In this case there is an outlier. Use **Shift+click** to go to that spike in the continuous data. In this case, there was an artifact in that epoch and we need to delete it. This particular event is highlighted the Event list, and pressing the *Del* key will remove it.

14. We then need to reselect the peak of the spike, and click Dipole Cluster again. It is also necessary to deselect the display of **Kept Results 2** in the **3D View Objects** list. Then we see just the two sets of dipole solutions. The Standard Cortex was added for orientation.



385

15. Repeat the steps above to see the dipole solution for the average of the spike (click In-Place Averaging) and set cursor).



2.4.8.2 Manual Spike Detection and Dipole Clusters

There are two ways to detect epileptic spikes. One is to detect them automatically using **Template Matching**, as is described in the <u>Template Matching and Dipole</u> <u>Clusters</u> tutorial. The other is to manually insert events in the continuous data (which should be done by physicians only). In either case you will be able to see the distribution of the individual spikes, or the average of all spikes.

There are also two ways to perform manual spike detection. The first one gives a quick view of dipole clusters. The second way is more involved, but also provides some additional flexibility.

The data file we will be using is not included in the Tutorials data base, so you can simply view the steps.

1. In this file, there are clusters of spikes in the left and right fronto-temporal areas. In this case we do not have the MRI data, so we are using the **Standard Cortex** ion the **3D View** display. A **Head Model** was selected, along with the **Moving Dipole** where we are using the single cursor (Tracking Mode) at or just before the peak of the spike. The dipole result is seen.



Click the Keep Results button solution and enable the Append to Keep Results Mode
 You will see the Kept Results in the Objects list.



Click on the next spike, and again click the **Keep Results** button. The second dipole appears. Continue through the file to see the clusters of dipoles. If you don't like one you have just added, remove it using **Source Results** \rightarrow **Remove Last Results**.



At the end you will have dipole cluster(s) for the spikes you select. The results can be saved, printed, or copied to the Report.



The other manual method is a little more involved, but gives you some additional flexibility. We will use the same data file as in the **Template Matching** tutorial.



This is not an ideal file to use, primarily because it does not have enough channels to compute really stable dipoles, and the noise levels are a bit high. It will work for demonstration purposes.

1. This is a good example for when to use **Scope Parameters**. At the top of the **Workflow** display, select **Epilepsy** from the drop down list. The presets a number of parameters for you. Then switch back to the **Database**.



2. Since there are no MR data, we will use a hi-res MR data set, rather than the averaged MR data. *Right click* on the Template Matching study and select **Insert Built-In Image Data** \rightarrow **Colin**. You will see the MNI27T1.imd file added.



3. Open the Study. Add a **Rereferencing** panel and select the **CAR**. We will be calculating dipole sources, and that requires a CAR. Actually, CURRY will use the CAR whether you select it explicitly or not. Selecting it let you see the data that will be used in the reconstructions.

Rerefere	+				
EEG	<car></car>	►			
Common EEG Reference					

There is also some prominent anterior EMG activity that we will filter out - use the values shown. Use care not to select filter parameters that will affect the spike and slow wave complexes.

Filtering +						
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻				
Low Filter: 📝 High Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:				
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:				

4. We will insert events manually in this file (the **<u>Template Matching</u>** tutorial demonstrates how to do this automatically). Go to **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Edit Event Annotations** and verify that *Key 1* will display *Spike 1*. (In practice, you may encounter more than one type of spike, and you can use additional keys to mark them and analyze them separately).

Event Anno	Event Annotations					
Insert annotations by pressing the corresponding number key.						
Key '1':	Spike 1					
Key '2':	Spike 2					
Key '3':	Spike 3					
Key '4':	Seizure					
Key '5':	Electrode pop					
Key '6':	Movement					
Key '7':	Eyes open					
Key '8':	Eyes closed					
Key '9':	Start					
Key '0'*:	Key '0'*: Stop					
* Label can be changed on-the-fly.						
OK Cancel						

5. Go to **Events / Epochs** and enable the **Manual** option. Select **C4** as the channel for **Auto-Align**. The spikes are seen most clearly from C4. Auto-align will use the peak within ±50 ms of where you click - you do not have to obsess over clicking exactly on the peak.

	Events / Epochs						
Event Average (1 Group Active):							
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10							
Type: Condition							
Group Label: man							
Count: 0/4 Color:							
Туре	Tim	e Dif	f.[s]	Annotati			
Annotation:							
Manual Auto-Align: C4							

6. Click on a spike at C4 and press the *1 key* on the keyboard. The "m1" manual event is added to the list. The duration of the epoch interval was set automatically with the **Epilepsy Scope Parameters** at **-1000** to **1000 ms**.



7. Now we will go through the file and select the spike peaks at C4. Select only the best matches. You can facilitate the process by selecting the ••FD, Maps display. Select the examples that have the most consistent maps. There are some seizure and post-seizure sections that you may skip through. We marked about 40 spikes.


8. You will see the spike events appear in the event list.

3	9	5	

	Events / Epochs			
Event Av	/erage (1 Group	Active):		
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10				
_				
Type:	m1 40	Cor	ndition	
Group L	.abel: m1			
Count:	40/2052 C	olor:		
Type	Time	Diff [a]	Any A	
Type	111112	Dirites	All	
ml	03:21.359	37.2	Spil	
ml	03:27.516	6.1563	Spil	
mi	03:50.383	22.9	Spil	
mi	04:08.602	18.2	Spil	
m1	04:11.04/	2.4453	Spil	
m1	04:20.707	9.6602	Spil	
m1	10:20 141	300.5	Spil	
m1	10:39.141	72.0	Spil	
m1	10:46.531	9.3906	Spil	
m1	11:05:559	15.0	Spil	
m1	11:45.574	42.0	Spil	
mi	12:24.977	39.4	Spil	
m1	12:20.105	1.1209	Spil	
m1	13:20.007	02.0	Spil	
m1	14:47.310	7 6052	Spil	
m1	14:55.012	7.0955	Spii =	
m1	15:02.305	7.2930	Spil	
m1	15:07:454	3,1209	Spil	
m1	15:12:051	T.01/2	Spil	
m1	15:21 212	2 4190	Spil	
m1	15:21.313	2 9209	Spil	
m1	10:47 120	2:0390	Spil T	
4	19.47.129	205.0	- Inde	
Appotation				
Manual Auto-Align: C4				
-1000	1000	•		

Now you have the option to save the spikes out in a separate file containing epochs with the individual spikes, or you can take a shortcut and create a Dipole Cluster at this point. You can also create a dipole cluster from the epoched data file. We will create the cluster first using the more simple, direct method, after completing the next steps first.

9. Since we do not have the MRI data for this subject, we previously loaded the "Colin" MRI data. We need to create a BEM model using that MRI data set. Select the

Image Data display. In the **BEM/FEM Geometry** panel, select the **BEM Head**

Model (if needed), enable **Use Label for all Results** (in the **Advanced** section) and **Label**. Enter a name, such as "Colin". Use all other default settings. Then click **Start** (or **Start & Save** if you want to save the results).

BEM/FEM Geometry			
Create:	BEM Head Model 🔹		
Resolution:	High 🔻		
Advanced -	[Tetrahadra =]		
Use Existing Markers			
i Lei nesi (minj.	2.0		
Skin [S/m]:	0.3300 🚖		
Skull [S/m] (1/25)	0.0132		
Brain [S/m]:	0.3300 🚖		
Options			
Silent Mode (run in Background)			
✓ Use Label for all Results			
✓ Label:	Colin 2		
Start	Start & Save		

10. When finished, click the Colin model you just created.

Head Model		
Head Model:	Colin 2 BEM 6/8/9mm (562	•
Exclude:	<none></none>	•

11. For **Dipole Fit**, select a **Moving Dipole**.

Dipole Fit		
Dipole Type:	1oving 👻	
Number of Dipole	es: 1 🔹	

12. In the **Objects** list for **3D View**, enable the **Colin Cortex** and disable the **Electrodes**. Set the Cortex **Transparency** to **100%**. Select a **Right View** for the display. The **Confidence Ellipsoids** were turned off.

13. Click the **Dipole Cluster** icon at the top of the **Source Reconstruction** panel (this bypasses the creation of an epoched file).



CURRY will go through all of the manually selected spikes in the list and superimpose the results.



These are seen as Kept Results in the **Objects** list.



With this method there is no immediate way to compute the average of all dipoles and then compute the dipole source. You would just need to click In-Place Averaging and then compute the dipole source using the averaged data.

14. The alternate method is to create an epoched file containing the spikes. Return to the **Events / Epochs** panel. Make sure the **Pre** and **Post [ms]** times are **-1000**

and **1000**ms. Click the **Export Epochs** icon 🔝 at the top of the panel. Click **Use <Manual>** to the message. Enter a file name - *manual spikes.cdt*. Enable the **Show Options** field and **Add File to the Database**, in a Study folder called *Manual Spikes*. Select **Open as New Study**. Then click **Save**.

File name:	manual spikes.cdt	
Save as type:	CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)	
	Open as New Study	
Alide Folders	Options	Show Options
	Add File to Database (enter name of Study to crea	te or extend)
	Add to Study as: Manual Spikes	
	Add to Subject as: New Study	
	Add to Group as: New Study	
	Run Macro (after loading File) 01 Quick Orientation	

15. Now we see the epochs, each containing a spike at 0 ms. Select the **Butterfly Plot** display. For **Baseline Correction**, select **Linear 1**, and enter **-1000** and **-102** for the correction interval.

Baseline Correction +				
© Off	Constant	Pretrigger		
	Linear 1	C Linear2		
Timerange 1 [r	ns]:			
-1000 🚖	-102 🌲	Get		
Timerange 2 [r	ns]:			
-1000 🔺	-1000 🔺	Get		

16. With spikes you typically use a **Moving Dipole** with a single point for the Timerange. A single point means that all three vertical cursors are at the same time point. There are different ways to do this. The easiest is as follows. In this example, note that the three vertical cursors are separated and there are three maps displayed (about the center cursor). A **3** is selected for the Thumbnail number.



In the **Maps** Toolbar, click the **Contour Map** icon (if needed), and *double-click* the mouse in the Functional Data display.



Position the mouse at the peak of the spike, at 0 ms. Now there is a single map and a single cursor.



spacebar or the Toggle Epoch icon **I** to deselect an epoch). This is somewhat of an arbitrary process the develops with practice. The point here is to eliminate any obviously inconsistent spikes, just to reduce the number of dipoles later. You will have other chances to eliminate bad epochs. (Return to the first epoch when finished).

18. Since we do not have the MRI data for this subject, we previously loaded the "Colin" MRI data. We need to create a BEM model using that MRI data set, as we did

above. Select the Image Data display. In the **BEM/FEM Geometry** panel, select the **BEM Head Model** (if needed), enable **Use Label for all Results** (in the **Advanced** section) and **Label**. Enter a name, such as "Colin 2". Then click **Start** (or **Start & Save** if you want to save the results).

BEM/FEM Geometry			
Create: BEM Head Model 💌			
Resolution:	High 🔹		
Advanced —			
FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra 🔹		
Use Existing Markers			
Use Evision Date	14 C4		
r Lin nesir (nin).	2.0 v		
Skin [S/m]:	0.3300 🚔		
Skull [S/m] (1/25)	0.0132 🚔		
Brain [S/m]:	0.3300 ≑		
Options			
🔲 Silent Mode (run	in Background)		
☑ Use Label for all Results			
Colin 2			
Start	Start & Save		

19. When finished, click the ⁵ FD, Maps, 3D View</sup> display. For **Head Model**, select the *Colin 2* model you just created.

Head Model		
Head Model:	Colin 2 BEM 6/8/9mm (562	•
Exclude:	<none></none>	•

20. For **Dipole Fit**, select a **Moving Dipole**.

Dipole Fit			
Dipole Type:	Moving	9	•
Number of Dip	oles:	1	•

21. In the **Objects** list for **3D View**, enable the **Colin 2 Cortex** and disable the **Electrodes**. Set the Cortex **Transparency** to **100%**. Select a **Right View** for the display. The **Confidence Ellipsoids** were turned off. If you move the cursor in the Functional Data you will see the single solution for each time point.



22. What we want to do now is to go through the selected epochs, compute the dipole solution for each, and superimpose the results. This is accomplished by clicking the **Dipole Cluster** icon at the top of the **Source Reconstruction** panel.



In CURRY 7 the same process was accomplished by using the Keep Source



panel under **Functional Data**. This alternative will still work.

button, in the



	Epochs	
Back to Bac	k Epochs [s]: 1	.0
Averaging —		
First Epoch:	Interleave: Las	st Epoch: Ю 🚖
Off	Average	
O Difference	Concatenate	
🔘 Use All	Show Shift:	0 *
Averaged Spectra: Phase (Time)		
Display Standa	rd Deviations	
Off	🔘 Std.Dev. 🛛 🔘	Std.Error
🔽 Keep Sour	ce Reconstruction F	Results
Vpdate Di	splay Scan	Epochs
P Events	з [🚬 ті	nresholds

23. As the epochs are scanned, you will see the dipole solution for each epoch, where the last one is in red (hidden in the figure below). In the **Objects** list for the **3D View**, you will see a new section called **Kept Results 1**.



If you should need to make the dipole sizes uniform, you can use **Source Results** → **Uni Size for Kept Results**, or highlight the **Dipoles** in the **Kept Results** and, in the **Properties** section, set the **Scale Mode** to **Uni**. You may vary the size of the dipole symbol using **Symbol Size [mm]**.

24. If there are aberrant looking dipoles, Shift+click on a dipole symbol and you will see the originating epoch in the Functional Data. Here you can decide if you want to

include or exclude that dipole. To exclude it, just press the *spacebar* (with the cursor in the Functional Data display; the display will turn gray). Repeat for all questionable dipole results. When you are finished, click the **Scan Epochs** button again, and the revised set of dipoles will appear as new Kept Results. If you cannot click on a bad solution because it is inside the cortex, disable the display of the cortex. If you want to look at a different type of dipole (Rotating), select it and click the **Dipole Cluster** icon again. And so on.



Incidentally, you can rename the Kept Results as desired. Highlight the Kept Results line and press *F2*. You can then rename them. Note the various "Results" options under **Source Results**. For example, use **Remove Last Results** or **Remove All Results** before running the final **Scan Epochs**.

25. Lastly, if you want the average of all selected epochs, just click the Average

option under **Epochs**. The red dipole is based on the average of all spikes. (Make sure the most recent Source Results are enabled).





Again, this is not an ideal data set - too few electrodes, no MRI data, no measured sensor positions, etc., so the results are somewhat more scattered than what we typically see.

2.4.9 PCA and ICA Analysis

Principle Component Analysis (PCA) and Independent Component Analysis (ICA) are statistical techniques akin to factor analysis that are used (1) to reduce the number of variables and (2) to detect structure in the relationships among variables.

PCA generates patterns and loadings that are orthogonal to each other. After the first factor is extracted (by fitting a regression line to a scatter plot), the second factor is extracted from the remaining variability, and so on until there is essentially no variance left. The resulting components are orthogonal to, or uncorrelated with each other (first order decorrelation).

ICA generates patterns and loadings use statistical independence (requires that all second order and higher correlations are zero). The generality of ICA lies in the simple principle that different physical processes tend to generate statistically independent signals. Given that scalp-recorded EEG is the summation of signals from multiple sources, ICA computes individual "signals" that are statistically independent, and which are therefore likely to have been generated by different physiological processes.

PCA can used to determine the number of valid components for use in the ICA program. The ICA results are more appropriate for filtering unwanted components from the signals prior to source analysis (although you may filter the PCA components also).

Although the ICA algorithm leads to a unique set of patterns, strengths and time courses, it should not be forgotten that it is only a mathematical tool for analyzing the data, and it lacks all knowledge of the properties of the underlying sources which shall be reconstructed from the measurements. Therefore, it is not possible to identify each ICA pattern, for example, with a pattern generated by an individual dipole. Nevertheless, the method does yield the number of different (independent) patterns that are significant, i.e., the number of patterns that rise above the noise level that was estimated. Evidently, this number corresponds to the minimum number of independent source configurations that are required to account for or explain the data in the selected Timerange. In addition, the ICA can also be used to filter the data in a spatio-temporal fashion by identifying and suppressing insignificant patterns which are dominated by noise, as described in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*.

For this example we use the *epispike.avg* file, a single filtered epileptic spike. This is found in the Study shown below. Open the Study.



Į,

1. There are a couple of preliminary steps that need to be performed. Select the **CAR**. Add the **Referencing** panel and select **CAR**. (For PCA and ICA, CURRY will use the CAR whether you explicitly select it or not - you should select it anyway to see the data as they are being used).

Rerefe	rencing	+	
EEG	<car></car>	►	
Common EEG Reference			

Select 🕑 Noise Estimation (Auto) from the Workflow, or go to the

Noise Estimation panel under **Functional Data**. By default, the Method is set to **Auto**. Auto, in cases like this, will automatically select the range from the start of the epoch interval (-500 ms) to -50 ms, giving the Timerange in this case of -500 to -50 ms. This is because in many cases epileptic spikes will be selected based on the peak of the spike. Noise should be estimated from the pre-spike interval, and so the -50 ms time point is used to exclude the start of the start of the spike. These values may be modified, as needed. In most cases, you may not even need to check Noise Estimation; we did it here to illustrate what it is doing.



2. Position the two outer vertical cursors at **-15**ms and **170**ms (if need be, *right click* in the data display and deselect **Tracking Mode** in order to place the cursors independently). Position the middle cursor at 25 ms.

pispike							
1 - avg			\vdash		\neg		- :
Z - avg	+		-				- 7
3 - avg			\mathbb{N}	\sim			- :
- avg			-7				
- avg			K I	\sim			
3 - avg		÷~	$\wedge /$	N	\rightarrow		
- avg		<u> </u>	$ \mathcal{I} $	\sim			
- avg	÷		LЛ	\sim			
1-avg			UЛ				
- avg							
z - avg		÷		\sim			- 1
- avg			КM	\sim			- 1
2-avg		÷	arphi	·		~	10
- avg		<u> </u>	17				<u> </u>
- avg			\square	\sim			- 1
• avg			Γ	//			- 1
- avg			\sim	//~~			- 1
- avg		÷	-	//~~			1
- avg			\square	~/ ``			1
Z-avg	·		\supset	<	_	~~	
2 - avg				/_ ~			
2 - avg		·					<u> </u>
1 - avg			ĽΆ	<u> </u>			
0-avg			Ю				
- avg	÷	<u> </u>	\mathbb{M}	-			
0-avg		<u> </u>	1	\checkmark	\rightarrow		
- avg <u>500µV</u>			(/)	\sim	1		
1-avg			r I	\sim			1
GFP				\sim			1
				~	1		

from the + list \bigcirc FD Mans H). This brings up the window shown below, as well as the **Parameters** options on the left. Set the number of maps to **9**.



The 9 maps are those around the position of the middle cursor in the \bigcirc Functional Data display (set at 25 ms above). All of the maps in that range can be displayed by selecting \boxed{All} \checkmark .

4. Select **Position Plot** ([•] Pos. Plot</sup>) to see the data in their topographic positions (demonstration purposes only). Scale as desired using the *mouse wheel* or *up* and *down arrows* on the *keyboard*. Use the **Horizontal Zoom** field to adjust the width



Note that the there are icons on the Maps Toolbar Maps Maps Image: I
(<i>Alt</i> + <i>C</i>), Thumbnails (<i>Alt</i> + <i>T</i>) and Position Plots (<i>Alt</i> + <i>P</i>) very easily.
Click the Contour Maps icon to see a single contour map corresponding to the position of the middle cursor in the \bigcirc Functional Data display, then click the Show Movie icon \square on the Standard Toolbar (or use <i>Alt+M</i>). This will display the maps in succession (demonstration purposes only). The movie can be saved as an .avi file (<i>right click</i> and select Save Movie As), and replayed outside of CURRY.
5. Select PCA for the Mode (or <i>Ctrl+A</i>), deselect Auto (in the
Parameters panel), and enter a scaling value of 30 . Increase the
number of Displayed Components to 5
The Maps display now shows the first 5 PCA components (with a fixed scale value). One purpose of PCA is to determine the number of valid components in the decomposition. As a general rule of thumb, the average SNR should be ≥ 1.0 for the component to be considered valid. The average SNR values are shown in the red

The haps alopidy non blocks the mote of an componence (men a mice scale value).
One purpose of PCA is to determine the number of valid components in the
decomposition. As a general rule of thumb, the average SNR should be \geq 1.0 for the
component to be considered valid. The average SNR values are shown in the red
boxes below. They will decrease in value across components, as shown in the
"scree" graph in the Parameters panel. In this case, there are 3 valid
COMPONENTS TWHETE THE HIST ONE IS TELATIVELY INJULT STRONGER THAN THE OTHER TWO:

components (where the first one is relatively much stronger than the other two: 7.7 versus 1.9 and 1.5). The gray regions are where the SNRs are $\leq |1.0|$.



6. Having determined there are 3 comp	oonents from the PCA, s	select 🔽 ICA for the
Mode, set ICA Components to 3, and	Displayed Components:	3 📄 to see the
3 valid ICA components. Enable the shown.	MGFP option. The displ	ay will appear as

410

	☑ 52.7% 7.3	ICA [SNR]
Parameters	aittii	
Sphere Parameters		
Fit Sphere to Active Sensors		
Sphere / Proj. Center [mm]: Radius [mm]:		\\
-1.1 🗢 8.3 🜩 54.5 🜩 99.5 🜩		
Mode		
○ Thumbnails □ Laplacian 1		
○ Pos. Plot Hori. Zoom: 50% ▼		
Coherence Across Groups	19.7% 2.7	ICA [SNR] -0.397
Threshold [%]: 80		
Min. Distance [mm]: 50 📩		
Minimum Lag [ms]: 25.0 📩		
Maximum Lag [ms]: 50.0		
Time-Courses		$\langle \cdot \rangle$
MGFP Filtered MGFP		\sim
🔘 Dip. 🔘 Scan 🔘 CDR 🔘 Stats 🔘 SnPM		
Strength Deviation Overlaid	127% 10	
🔲 Butterfly 📄 Eq. Scale 📝 Ruler	- 13.7 N 1.5	0.57
Maps / Contour Lines		
Contours Maps: 50% -		
Combine Gradiometers Auto		
EEG [µV]: 30 🚖		
PCA/ICA Settings		
PCA 🔽 ICA 3 🚔		
🕼 Backdrop Display: 3 🚔		
Apply PCA/ICA-Filter	20.0ms	MGFP [SNR] 11.1
5: PCA 3.21% SNR: 0.41		
N		
$\langle \rangle$		
	[]_////////////////////////////////////	
·	-1	15.0 20.0 40.0 60.0 80.0 100.0 170.0m

The EEG data in the Timerange from -15 ms to 170 ms are decomposed into 3 nonorthogonal, independent patterns (one would expect multiple components for a moving dipole for spikes). The distributions, explained field percentages of the components, and overall SNRs are shown to the left of each component. Position the vertical cursor at an MGFP peak to see the SNR values for each time point (the *left* and *right arrow* keys will move the cursor, or use the mouse).

7. Select the **FD**, **Maps** display, and reposition the right vertical cursor to **55**ms. This sets the Timerange for source reconstruction to the initial MGFP peak. (The data are displayed in a **Butterfly Plot**).



8. The recomputed ICA results over the modified Timerange are displayed.

9. In practice, you might wish to exclude one or more independent components from the source reconstruction (if one were, for example, clearly blink artifact). For demonstration purposes, *deselect* the third component (so that the check disappears and the component turns gray):



Watch the Timerange you have selected and the MGFP in the same interval as you click the Apply Filter button. The additional lines that appear are the filtered waveforms (zoomed in the figure below). These are the values that would then be used in source reconstruction (rather than the original waveforms).



Please see also the <u>Simulated Data</u> tutorial for an example that combines PCA/ICA with source reconstruction, using simulated data.

2.4.10 Group Averaging

It is a simple operation to create an average of a group of averages, or the grand average. The main thing you need to know is that all files should be placed in the same folder, and the files should be compatible (same start and end times of the epoch interval, same number of points, same number of channels, same channel order, and so on). The parameter files that are created for first file are used for the remaining files. 1. For this example, there are 12 subjects - 6 male and 6 female. Each were presented stimuli in sort ISI (Fast) or long ISI (Slow) sessions. The averages for each subject/condition have been computed. (The files were created from simulated data for illustration purposes).

a 🤽 Signal Processing
Artifact Reduction
Basic Steps
a 💄 Statistical Analysis
Files for Statistics
🔿 😂 1 F Fast.avg
🚓 1 F Slow.avg
🚓 2 M Fast.avg
avg 2 M Slow.avg
🚓 3 F Fast.avg
avg 3 F Slow.avg
al M Fast.avg 🕸
ac 4 M Slow.avg
ac 5 F Fast.avg
🚓 5 F Slow.avg
🚓 6 M Fast.avg
🚓 6 M Slow.avg
🚓 7 F Fast.avg
🚓 7 F Slow.avg
an 😸 8 M Fast.avg
🚓 8 M Slow.avg
🚓 9 F Fast.avg
🚓 9 F Slow.avg
ang 10 M Fast.avg
🚓 10 M Slow.avg
🦽 11 F Fast.avg
🦽 11 F Slow.avg
🚓 12 M Fast.avg
g 😂 12 M Slow.avg

Open the Study and the averaged files will be seen as individual "epochs". Drag the sliding bar below the data display to look through the files.



If you want to average them altogether, expand the **Epochs** panel and select the **Average** option. 24 of 24 files were averaged to obtain the grand average for all subjects and conditions.



To save the average file, select \bigcirc Save Functional Data from the **Workflow**, or go to **Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**. Enter a file name. In this case, we want to add the file to the Database, at the Group level, in a folder called *Grand Averages*, and we want to open that Study after saving it.

	Options		E	
	Upsample / Downsample [Hz]			
	Add File to Database (ent	er name of Study to	create or extend)	
	Add to Study as:	New Study		
	Add to Subject as:	New Study		
File name: Grand Average 24.cdt	Add to Group as:	Grand Averages		
Save as type: CURRY Raw Float Format (*.	Run Macro (after loading	File)		
🖉 Open as New Study	01 Quick Orientation	*		
[✔] Sho	w Options	Save	Cancel	

2. There are a few considerations that should be kept in mind when creating grand averages. All of the files to be averaged must have the same AD Rate, the same number of channels, and the same channel order. While this seems simple enough, it can sometimes require some preliminary planning.

For example, in the original continuous data file, if you click on a channel label to deselect it, the averages you create from that file will not include the deselected channels. If you deselect a channel(s) in one subject, you will need to deselect the same channel(s) in all subjects. Or, you can leave all channels selected until you get to the point of averaging, and deselect the channels then. When you deselect a channel on one subject's average, the same channels will be deselected in all subject averages (the averages are treated as if they were epochs from a single subject, even though each "epoch" is from a different subject).

If you have a bad channel in one subject, you have the option to replace that channel with the interpolated data from surrounding channels. You can interpolate channels in the original continuous data or in the averaged data, but you cannot interpolate channels once you open the Study containing all of the averages (interpolating a channel in one subject would be applied to all subjects, regardless of whether the channels were bad or not). Perform the interpolation and save the file(s) (**Functional Data** \rightarrow **Save** \rightarrow **Save Data**...) before you combine the files in a grand average. Similarly you should not use Study Parameters or add several Study Parameter files into the combined study, because then the last parameters will supersede the previous ones, and you might get some unexpected behavior for the combined study.

3. Let's say you have multiple subject averages in a single Study, but you decide you only wish to average some of them. You have three choices.

a. You can create a new Study in the Database and drag-and-drop the selected files into that Study, then average those files as we did above.

b. You can open the Study containing all of the subjects, and deselect the subjects you want to exclude (by clicking the *spacebar* to deselect the "epochs").

In this Study, let's say we wanted to average only the Females in the Fast condition. Start by right clicking in the data display and selecting **Deselect All Epochs**. All epochs will be tinted gray. Then step through the file and select only the Females in the Fast condition (using the *spacebar* or the **Toggle**

Epoch button on the Toolbar). Use the file name as seen in the upper left corner to verify your selections. Then average and save the file as above.

😂 Functional Data	💿 FD, Maps
1 F Fast	
FP1 FPZ FP2	

Note that you have the option to apply the Threshold and Noise Statistics methods to multiple average files that you have opened. Outliers can be identified on the basis of quantifiable criteria.

c. The third option is a bit more involved. For this you need to understand how to use **Result Statistics**, which is demonstrated in the **Statistical Comparisons - Maps** tutorial. Briefly, select the **Save Averages over Groups/Conditions** option for **Compute**. Set up the 2x2 design as shown (refer to the *Tutorials* and *User Guide* for more details). When you click the **Start** button, you will be asked for a folder/file name. The averages for all female, all male, all fast, all slow, all female fast, all female slow, all male fast, and all male slow groups will be computed automatically, which you can then load selectively into a new Study.

Re	sult Statistics		
Analyze: Ma	aps 🔻]	
V	Use All Selected Epochs		
	Use Whole Timerange		
Compute: Sa	ve Averages over Group 🔻		
Conditions and S	ubjects		
Compare:	Results 🔻]	
Label, No. of Gro	oups/Conditions:		
:male,Male	:Fast,Slow C]	
2	2 🛉 1 🛉]	
No. of Subjects:	6 🚔 Across 🔻]	
No. Repetitions:	1 🖈 🗸 Epochs		
Mar, Rate	Subject 1	Subject 2	Subje
Female,Fast	1 F Fast: Epoch 1, 🔹	3 F Fast: Epoch 5, 🔹	5 F Fa
Female,Slow	1 F Slow: Epoch 2, 🔹	3 F Slow: Epoch 6, 🔻	5 F SI
Male, Fast	2 M Fast: Epoch 3, 🔹	4 M Fast: Epoch 7, 🔹	6 M F
Male, Slow	2 M Slow: Epoch 4, 🔻	4 M Slow: Epoch 8,	6 M S

You therefore have considerable flexibility in the ways to create averages.

2.4.11 Statistical Comparisons - Maps

CURRY uses two non-parametric approaches for analyzing data. The first is topographic ANOVA (TANOVA) computed by randomization statistics. The second is a similar method developed by Compumedics Neuroscan, which provides statistical values for each time point and each electrode (Maps SnPM). See the *CURRY User Guide* for more details about both. Which should you use? The Topographic ANOVA method was developed elsewhere and has been in use for many years. It has a history and a familiarity. The SnPM method was developed by us, and has the advantage of being able to display statistical values (F's) for each electrodes, rather than a contribution of each electrode expressed as a percentage.

There are some fundamental points to understand in order to use the methods easily and effectively.

In the	Result Statistics	panel under Results ,	you will create an a	nalysis
matrix,	based on the experir	mental groups and cond	ditions.	

The files that you are using will be seen as epochs in the Functional Data display (unless you are using dipoles or CDRs). To use statistics, it is necessary to enable the Use All Selected Epochs option. This is the same as the Use All option found in Epochs

	Result Statistics	
Analyze:	Maps	
	Use All Selected Epochs	

The cells in the matrix are filled with individual data files, or with source results that have been computed and "Kept" in the **Objects** list for **3D View** ("Kept" using **Source Results** \rightarrow **Keep Results**). The order in which these appear determines the order in which the matrix cells are filled.

If you are analyzing, for example, averaged evoked responses, you will have multiple data files. The cells in the matrix can be filled automatically based on the order in which these files appear in the **Functional Data**. That order is determined by how the files are listed in the **Study** in the **Database**. Therefore, you should first determine how the data matrix should appear, how the cells should be filled, and then load the files in the order that will fill the cells correctly. The cells can be filled in either a **Columnwise** fashion (down column 1, then down column 2, and so on), or in a **Rowwise** fashion (across row 1, then across row 2, and so on).

If you are analyzing dipole results or CDR results, the cells in the matrix are filled from the **Kept Results** that are seen in the **Objects** list for **3D View**. The cells are filled in the order of the **Kept Results**, therefore, you should create the **Kept Results** in an order that will result in the cells being filled correctly.

Having said that, it is also possible to 1) reorder (drag and drop) the files in the **Study** to place them in a desired order, and 2) select the files/results manually to fill the cells in the matrix. The important thing is to ensure that the results in the cells are in the correct order for the analysis you wish to perform.

Example

In the following example, we have created files to illustrate a basic 2x2 design. There are two different experimental groups (female and male, F and M), and two conditions (stimuli presented rapidly and slowly, Fast and Slow). There are 6 subjects per group. The VEP P100 component is the feature of interest.

If you are not familiar with how the matrix is set up, you should first examine it in detail (<u>Result Statistics</u>, under **Results**).

Groups and Conditions are treated the same way mathematically, and therefore they are interchangeable in CURRY. That is why they are referred to initially as A, B, and C, where A, B, and C can be Groups or Conditions.

CURRY will attempt to create Labels for the Conditions automatically, based on the file name. You may also create the Labels manually. In the automatic instance below, the beginning of the file names are subject number, gender (F or M), and rate (Fast or Slow). CURRY uses the information to label the fields as F,Fast,

Label, No. of Grou	ups/Conditio	ons:	ä ⊢	
Condition 1:	Condition	2 C		
2 🌲	2	1 🗘	C6 T8	
No. of Subjects:	6	Across 🔻	M1 TP7 ===== CP5 ======	
No. Repetitions:	1		CP3	
Mition 1,Co	ondition 2	Subject 1		Subject 2
F,Fast		1 F Fast: Epoch 1, Ma	aps 🔹	3 F Fast: Epoch 5,
F,Slow		1 F Slow: Epoch 2, M	laps 🔻	3 F Slow: Epoch 6,
M,Fast		2 M Fast: Epoch 3, M	laps 🔻	4 M Fast: Epoch 7,
M,Slow		2 M Slow: Epoch 4, N	Maps 🔹	4 M Slow: Epoch 8

 $\mathsf{F},\mathsf{Slow},$ etc. This will be illustrated shortly. Condition 1 and Condition 2 are entered automatically.

If you need or prefer to enter the labels manually, you need to enter the information using the following format. For the first group, Gender, enter "Gender:Female,Male". For the Condition, enter "Rate:Fast,Slow". What you enter will be transferred to the Labels for the cells.

Conditions and Subjects														
Compare:				Results										
Label, No. of Gro	abel, No. of Groups/Conditions:													
	- [Gender	:Fe	male,Male			Rate:Fa	st,S	ilow		С			
		2		/		* *	2			4	1			* *
No. of Subjects:							6			Across	Across			
No. Repetitions:							1				🗸 🗸 🗸 🗸 🗸	hs		
Gender,Rate	Subje	.t1		Subject 2		Sub	ject 3		Subject 4		Subject 5		Subject 6	
Female, Fast	Onc	ł	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<></td></und<>	•	<ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<>	nd	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td></und<>	•
Female,Slow	<uno< td=""><td>ł</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<></td></und<></td></uno<>	ł	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<></td></und<>	•	<ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<>	nd	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td></und<>	•
Male, Fast	<uno< td=""><td>ł</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<></td></und<></td></uno<>	ł	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<></td></und<>	•	<ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<>	nd	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td></und<>	•
Male,Slow	<uno< td=""><td>ł</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<></td></und<></td></uno<>	ł	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<></td></und<>	•	<ur< td=""><td>nd</td><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<></td></ur<>	nd	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td><td><und< td=""><td>•</td></und<></td></und<>	•	<und< td=""><td>•</td></und<>	•

You probably recognize that this is a repeated measures design, and therefore you might be tempted to set Repetitions to 2. Repetitions in this case does not mean repeated measures in an experimental sense, but rather to designate the specific instance in which you have multiple recordings from the same subjects that you want to combine in order to, for example, increase the SNRs. Repeated measure analyses are dealt with in a different way, as described shortly.

The next step is to decide whether to fill the cells by rows or by columns. **Autofill** provides the options.



For this example, we will use the **Columnwise** option, dictated by the order the files were listed in the Database, which is Subject 1, Female, Fast condition; Subject 1, Female, Slow condition; Subject 2, Male Fast condition, Subject 2, Male Slow condition, and so on. Knowing how the matrix is filled may affect how you list the subjects (files) in the Study. Having a file naming scheme, as shown below, can be very helpful.

Mer, Rate	Subject 1	Subject 2	Subject 3	Subject 4	Subject 5	Subject 6
Female,Fast	1 F Fast: Epoch 1, 🔹	3 F Fast: Epoch 5, 🔹	5 F Fast: Epoch 9, 🔹	7 F Fast: Epoch 13, 🔹	9 F Fast: Epoch 17, 🔹	11 F Fast: Epoch 21 🔹
Female, Slow	1 F Slow: Epoch 2,	3 F Slow: Epoch 6, 🔹	5 F Slow: Epoch 10,	7 F Slow: Epoch 14,	9 F Slow: Epoch 18, 🔹	11 F Slow: Epoch 2
Male, Fast	2 M Fast: Epoch 3, 🔹	4 M Fast: Epoch 7, 🔹	6 M Fast: Epoch 11, 🔹	8 M Fast: Epoch 15, 🔹	10 M Fast: Epoch 1 🔹	12 M Fast: Epoch 2 🔹
Male, Slow	2 M Slow: Epoch 4, 🔹	4 M Slow: Epoch 8, 🔹	6 M Slow: Epoch 1	8 M Slow: Epoch 1	10 M Slow: Epoch	12 M Slow: Epoch 🔹

You can always select the files manually for each cell from the drop-down list. If you have bad or missing data for one or more cells, select the **<Skip>** option.



With that brief introduction to Result Statistics, we will proceed with the steps that are needed.

1. In this example, the study has been created for you, in the *Files for Statistics* study. This is manufactured data for illustration purposes. We will first use the **Topographic ANOVA** method, and then we will show the same results with the **Maps SnPM** method.

a 🧧 CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb
Acquisition
🔈 🥵 Image Data
a 🤽 Signal Processing
Artifact Reduction
Basic Steps
a 🞴 Statistical Analysis
Files for Statistics
🔿 😂 1 F Fast.avg
and the slow.avg
ac 2 M Fast.avg
🚓 2 M Slow.avg
🚓 3 F Fast.avg
🚓 3 F Slow.avg
🚓 4 M Fast.avg
🚓 4 M Slow.avg
🚓 5 F Fast.avg
🚓 5 F Slow.avg
🚓 б М Fast.avg
🚓 6 M Slow.avg
🚓 7 F Fast.avg
🚓 7 F Slow.avg
🚓 8 M Fast.avg
ac 8 M Slow.avg
a 9 F Fast.avg
a 9 F Slow.avg
ac 10 M Fast.avg
all M Slow.avg
a 11 F Fast.avg
🔊 11 F Slow.avg
🚓 12 M Fast.avg
all M Slow.avg
Final Stress
Source Reconstruction
Using Macros

2. When creating your own Database, you can load the data files one at a time, in the desired order, or you can use *Ctrl+left mouse* to highlight the files and add them all at once (after selecting **Insert Functional Data File**, through any of the ways to access the Open File dialog).

If, after loading the data files, you find that one or more are in an incorrect position, you can simply drag the file to the desired location (you can also drag files across Studies).

If these files had not been loaded before, the **Functional Data Import Wizard** would appear for the first file. Verify that the information is correct and go to the next screen, selecting Label Matching, if needed (or make whatever changes are needed for

the file). Then click **Finish**. The parameter file (.dpa) that is created for the first file will be applied for all of the files in the study, using the settings you made for the first one (but not actually created for all files). Internal consistency checks are made to be sure the files are compatible, and error messages will relate any significant inconsistencies (different numbers of sensors may be accommodated). If the files are all sufficiently similar, you would only need to go through the Wizard just the one time with the first file. If you remove the first file from the Study, you will see the Wizard again when you attempt to reopen the Study, and the new first file will be used for all remaining files. You may highlight any file in the Database list, and then click the

Functional Data Wizard icon **W** on the Toolbar to set and save the parameter files for that file.

3. Open the Study and you will see the first data file in the Study and you will see the first data file in the **Study** display. Drag the sliding bar at the bottom to see the individual data files (**Butterfly Plot**)

selected), or use the Toolbar icons



4. It is a good idea to check the **Maps** display unwanted channels. In these files, the HEO and VEO channels were designated as "Other" channels in the import Wizard. They are therefore excluded automatically from the Maps, and the maps look correct (VEP P100 component).



5. Click the \bigcirc Epoch Statistics line in the Workflow, or expand the

Result Statistics panel, under **Results**. The parameters should be entered as shown for **Analyze**, **Compute**, and **Compare**. Next, we will illustrate how to let CURRY do the Labeling of the Conditions automatically. Increase the number of the second condition to 2, and the number of Subjects to 6 (per subgroup).

Result Statistics					
Analyze:	Maps 🔹				
	Use All Selected Epochs				
	Use Whole Timerange				
Compute:	Topographic ANOVA 🔹				
Conditions and Subjects					
Compare:	Results 🔹				

Label, No. of Groups/Conditions:							
Α		В		С			
2	*	2	-	1	* *		
No. of Sub	jects:	6	-	A	ross 🔻		
No. Repet	itions:	1	* *	1	x Epochs		
A,B	Subje	ct 1	Subject	2	Subject :		
A 1,B 1	<un< td=""><td>-</td><td><un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<></td></un<>	-	<un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<>	•	<un< td=""></un<>		
A 1,B 2	<un< td=""><td>-</td><td><un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<></td></un<>	-	<un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<>	•	<un< td=""></un<>		
A 2,B 1	<un< td=""><td>-</td><td><un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<></td></un<>	-	<un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<>	•	<un< td=""></un<>		
A 2,B 2	<un< td=""><td>-</td><td><un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<></td></un<>	-	<un< td=""><td>•</td><td><un< td=""></un<></td></un<>	•	<un< td=""></un<>		

Under Autofill, select Columnwise.

Autofill 👻
Columnwise
Rowwise
Labels

The Labels have been added, and the cells in the matrix have been filled. If you look down the columns and then across columns, you will see the same order in which the files appear in the Database (thus, Columnwise).

Label, No. of Grou	ups/Conditions:				
Gender:F,M	Speed:Fast C				
2	2 🔹 1 🚔				
No. of Subjects:	6 🚔 Across 🔻				
No. Repetitions:	1 🔹 🗸 x Epochs				
Mar, Speed	Subject 1		Subject 2		Subject 3
F,Fast	1 F Fast: Epoch 1, Maps	•	3 F Fast: Epoch 5, Maps	•	5 F Fast: Ep
F,Slow	1 F Slow: Epoch 2, Maps	•	3 F Slow: Epoch 6, Maps	•	5 F Slow: E
M,Fast	2 M Fast: Epoch 3, Maps	•	4 M Fast: Epoch 7, Maps	•	6 M Fast: E
M,Slow	2 M Slow: Epoch 4, Maps	•	4 M Slow: Epoch 8, Maps	•	6 M Slow: E

Select **Within** since we have Fast and Slow conditions for each subject (repeated measures).

Label, No. of Groups/Conditions:							
	Condition 1		Condit	ion 2	С		
	2	* *	2	-	1	*	
No.	of Subj	ects:	6	-	Within	-	
No. Repetitions:			1	÷	🗸 x Epo	ochs	

If after reviewing the file averages you find that the data for a particular file should be excluded, select **<Skip>** for that cell. If you have missing data for some cells, you will need to either include "dummy" epochs for those epochs, so that you can still use Autofill, or else select the files you want to use from the drop-down lists. In either case, you will need to use **<Skip>** to fill in the missing cells.

We will not be using the **Advanced** options, but you should note that this is where you select the **Significance Level** that you wish to use (p=0.05 is the default), and the **Number of Randomizations** (leave it at **Auto**; refer to the *CURRY 8 User Guide* for details). Leave **Normalize** enabled. Leave **Update Existing Results** enabled. This will overwrite any existing results that may be present. Enabling **Display Results** will automatically select the displays and parameters we will need to view the results. The only change here is to enter a Label, such as "VEP P100". Labeling the results will avoid confusion later on when you are looking at multiple results.

A Latency Ranges							
Range:	Whole	•					
0.00	0.00	Get					
Range 2;	After	-					
0.00	0.00						
Data Options	s ———						
Project to: <0	ff>	-					
Collapse (Ave	rage) Samples						
Vormalize	V Normalize						
✓ Log-Transform	n Currents						
Statistics Op	Statistics Options						
Maximum Freque	ncy [Hz]:	10000 🚖					
Significance Leve	:	0.0500 🚖					
No. Randomizations: 📝 Auto 1000 🚊							
Results							
Update existing Results							
☑ Display Results							
✓ Label:	VEP P 100						

7. When all is ready, click the Start button. If you had not already filled the cells, clicking the Start button will fill them. Generally it is recommended that you fill the cells first to be sure they contain the correct data files. After clicking Start , you will not see anything happen, aside from the progress indicator on the Status Bar.

|--|

8. The results are seen in the in the **Maps** display, with selections made from the **Objects** list for **3D View** (if we had not selected **Display Results** in the previous step, we would need to make these selections manually). In the **Objects** list, there is the **Label** (*VEP P100*) for the results. Clicking on it displays its Properties. The main one of interest here is **Display**. In the **Maps Parameters**, the **Stats**, **Strength**, and **Deviation** options are selected automatically.



Note the options in the drop-down list for **Display**.

VEP P100 Properties	A
Color:	
Display:	Gender Differe 🔻
Full Color Scale	F,Fast Consistency (Map TANOVA), normalized F,Slow Consistency (Map TANOVA), normalized
Scale Mode:	M,Fast Consistency (Map TANOVA), normalized M,Slow Consistency (Map TANOVA), normalized
Scaling [µA]:	Gender Differences (Map TANOVA), normalized Speed Differences (Map TANOVA), normalized
Symbol Size [mm]:	Gender, Speed Differences (Map TANOVA), normalized

The statistics used in CURRY 8 compute a number of things automatically. First, there is a **Consistency** test that is performed for each group (similar to a homogeneity of variance test). The results should be significant throughout the epoch that was analyzed. This means, literally, that there is significant consistency across subjects in the group. Absence of significant differences, especially in the Timerange(s) of interest, indicates that there are inconsistencies across subjects in that group. Check for residual artifact, or to see if there are a few subjects with questionable data (where you can justify their exclusion). It is unlikely that you will obtain significant differences. Should that happen, the between groups differences could be considered questionable.

Next are the **Differences** tests, where **Gender Differences (Map TANOVA)** tests the main effects for Group (Gender in this case), **Speed Differences (Map TANOVA)**

tests the main effects for Condition (Speed in this case), and **Gender,Speed Differences (Map TANOVA)** is the interaction of **Gender x Speed**.

The option you select for **Display** determines what is displayed in the lowermost field in the **Maps** display.



Looking at the **Maps** display, the four waveforms are the MGFPs for each group, in the order they were created in the analysis matrix.

The 2D Maps show the distribution of the averaged data. A Tooltip displays the



voltage for each electrode . The white background indicates the regions where the consistency was significantly consistent, and the gray regions show where the consistency was not significant.



9. Lastly, examine the **Deviations** display (the lowermost one). These are the **p**-**Values**. The dotted line near the middle is the 0.05 level; values below that line are significant at the 0.05 level. The white regions are where the p-values are less than 0.05. This is the Consistency analysis for the first group. If the values are predominantly significant, especially in the Timerange of interest, as they are in this case where we are focusing on the P100 component, then we conclude that there is sufficient consistency across the subjects to continue. Had there not been consistency, we would try first to clean the data better, or look for outliers in the group that had bad data - some measure that would reduce the error variance.



If you look at the sections that were *not* significant, in grey, you can see these generally align with lower MGFP values (see in the second row in the figure above).



If you enable the **Overlaid** option, in the **Maps Parameters** panel, you will see the p values superimposed on the MGFP values.



At a glance, you can see where the inconsistent segments were across all groups. In the Timerange we care about - that encompassing the P100 component - there is significant consistency in all groups.



If we select **Gender Differences (Map TANOVA)** - the main effect for gender - we see there are some sporadic significant differences (the white intervals), although none in the region we are interested in. Here it is important to note that *the 2D map is not a significance probability map* - these are not p-values that are being displayed
(they are "unitless" values from the SVD, displayed as percentages, where the site with 100% best represents the differences). I.e., you cannot look at the map and conclude that the colored electrodes are the regions where the *significant* differences occurred. The statistical results are computed across all sensors (electrodes). While there are composite differences, you cannot say anything about individual channels, other than the highlighted regions of the maps indicate where the significant effects may be best represented (without putting p-values on them). If you use the **Maps SnPM** method, you will see F values here instead.



If we select **Speed Differences (Map TANOVA)** - the main effect for presentation rate - we see there are some significant differences, including the span of interest (P100).



Lastly, the interaction between group and condition shows no significant differences.



The numerical results are seen in the **Output** display (shown in part below). The consistency results for the first group are shown. There were 260 samples below the 0.05 level, and there was 0 probability of this being random (24 would be expected due to chance randomization). Next comes a summary of where the differences were found.

VEP P100 Map TANOVA Consistency, normalized: testing if the total number of significant samples and the length of contiguous significant segments are significant...

F,Fast: 260 samples with p < 0.05; this number of samples is significant (with p=0); 24 samples with p < 0.05 should be expected due to randomization

F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 45.0 to 123.0ms (79 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0)

- F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 159.0 to 217.0ms (59 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0) F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 240.0 to 283.0ms (44 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0)
- F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 129.0 to 148.0ms (20 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0)
- F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from -42.0 to -26.0ms (17 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0) F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from -20.0 to -5.0ms (16 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0)
- F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from -20.0 to -5.0ms (16 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0) F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 29.0 to 41.0ms (13 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0)
- F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 373.0 to 378.0ms (15 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0) F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 373.0 to 378.0ms (6 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0)

F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 391.0 to 394.0ms (4 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=4.16e-005)

F,Fast: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from -77.0 to -76.0ms (2 samples); this segment length is significant (with p=0.0497)

F,Fast: contiguous segments with p < 0.05 of 1 sample (1.0ms) are to be expected; this segment length is not significant (with p=1)

Further on in the results are the group differences for Gender. There were 5 samples below 0.05, and that number was not significant. A summary of the differences then follows.

VEP P100 Map TANOVA Differences, normalized: testing if the total number of significant samples and the length of contiguous significant segments are significant...

Gender: 5 samples with p < 0.05; this number of samples is not significant (with p=1); 23 samples with p < 0.05 should be expected due to randomization Gender: contiguous segments with p < 0.05 of 2 samples and less (2.0ms) are to be expected; this segment length is not significant (with p=0.0522)

10. If you want to save the results, expand the Results panel. and see the

results under **Statistics**. The **IIII** symbol indicates that the results are loaded, but

have not been saved. To save them, *right click* on $\overset{W}{III}$ VEP P100 and select **Save As**. In the dialog, select a folder and enter a file name (.std extension). You will then see

that the results have been saved in VEP P100 (with the addition of the hard drive symbol).



The next time you wish to see the results, open the Study and set the Timerange in Functional Data as you had it when the results were saved (this just makes it easier). Expand the Results panel. Right click on Statistics and select Load From

to select the results file. Select the $\bigcirc M_{aps}$ display and enable the desired options. Display also the $\bigcirc 3D$ View **Objects** list to access the **Display Properties**.

11. Now we will perform the same analyses using the **SnPM** method. Go to **Results Statistics** and set **Compute** to **Maps SnPM**. Change the **Label** to **VEP P100 SnPM**. Press **Start**. This will take a little longer than the TANOVA method. While the results look very similar, the mathematics are quite different.

	Re	sult Statis	tics	;	
Analyze:	Analyze: Maps 💌				
	7 U	se All Sel	ecte	ed Epochs	
	7 U	se Whole	Tin	nerange	
Compute:	Мар	s SnPM		•	
Conditions and	Su	bjects —			
Compare:		Results		•	
Label, No. of G	Grou	ips/Condi	tior	IS:	
Gender:F,	Ν	Speed:F	ast	С	
2	2	2	*	1	
No. of Subject	s:	6	*	Within 🔻	
No. Repetition	s:	1	*	🛛 x Epochs	
Gender,Spee	ed	Subject	1	Subject 2 🔺	
F,Fast		1 F F	•	3 F F 🔹	
F,Slow		1 F SI	•	3 F SI ▼ [≡]	
M,Fast		2 M	•	4 M •	
M,Slow ∢ Ⅲ		2 M	•	4 M • •	
	Ran	nes			
Data Onti	0000	300			
	0				
Statistics Options					
Label: VEP P100 SnPM					
Autofill	Autofill				

The main difference you will see is that the 2D map values in the **Deviations** display (the lower one showing the main effect for **Speed**, in this case) are F's rather than a percentage. Now you can say which electrodes had the significant differences (at each time point).



12. This illustrates the basic use of the Statistics feature. One more option should be mentioned. The other choice for **Compute** is **Save Averages over Groups/Conditions**. Select that option and click **Start**.

Compute:	Save Averages over Group: 💌
Conditions an	Topographic ANOVA
	Save Averages over Groups/Conditions
Compare:	ExampleMethod
Label, No. of	<edit in="" matlab=""></edit>
	<open file="" location=""></open>

You will be asked for a folder name. In that folder will be the averages for main effect groups, the individual groups, and the grand average, along with the parameter files needed to open the files in CURRY. This saves you from having to create the averages manually.



Single Subject Analyses

It is also possible to perform single subject statistics. For example, in a standard P300 recording, you may wish to know if there are significant differences between the rare and frequent responses - within the single subject.

1. This tutorial uses the study shown below. It has alternating presentations of audio (type 1) and visual (type 2) stimuli. The main question is: are there differences between the responses to both kinds of stimuli in the single subject's recording.



2. Open the study. Glancing through the file, we see some fast activity due to anterior EMG, some unused channels at the bottom, heart beat artifact, occasional blink artifact, and the FC3 channel is floating. We want the statistical comparisons to be as "clean" as possible, so we will do the following preprocessing.

If you do not see the "Other" channels at the bottom, enable

Show Other Channels in the **Options** panel.

Sensitivity / Scaling -	
EEG [µV/mm]:	24 🚔
Show Deselected G	roups
Show Other Chann	els
Show Deselected C	hannels
Butterfly Plot	🔽 Display Time
Maximum Peaks	Minimum Peaks
Plus Is Up	MGFP

Deselect all of the "Other" channels except for the **V+** and **EKG+** channels (click on the labels). In the **Options** panel, deselect Show Deselected Channels.



Right click on the **FC3** label and select **Interpolate**. Set **Neighbors** to **6** and enable **Distance weighted**.

FC3 Interpolation	×
Neighbors: 🔘 0	040608
Channel selection :	<off> 🕨</off>
Distance weight	ed
	ОК

Filter the data as shown (add a Filtering panel).

Filter Parameters						
Bandpass Filter						
Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻				
Low Filter:	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:				
📝 High Pass	0.50 🚖	1.00				
High Filter: V Low Pass	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0 🚔	Slope [Hz]:				

Add an **Artifact Reduction** panel and set the parameters as shown to reduce the heart beat artifact. Setting the Reduction method and number of **Epochs/Avg** at this point shows how effective it will be, based on the artifacts that are displayed.

🔽 Artif	act Reductio	n +
Detection		
Method:	QRS Detecti	on 🔻
Lower / Upper	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel:
-200	200	EKG+ 🕨
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:
-200 🚖	400 🌲	
Reduction —		
© Off	Subtract	Covar.
O PCA:	1	Show
◎ ICA:	1	
Epochs/Avg:	10 ≑	All
	Symmetric	Global

Add a second **Artifact Reduction** panel, as shown, to reduce the blink artifact. We determined the **Threshold** and **Pre** and **Post [ms]** times from measuring a few

blinks. Then click the flashing button at the top. The file will be scanned twice, once for each artifact.

Artifact Reduction +						
🔽 Artifa	ct Reduction	12 +				
Detection						
Method:	Threshold	•				
Lower / Upper 1	Thresh. [µV]:	Channel:				
0 ≑	150 🌲	V+ 🕨				
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:				
-200 🌲	800 🌲	0 🌲				
Reduction						
◎ Off	Subtract	Ovar.				
O PCA:	1	Show				
◯ ICA:	1 *					
Epochs/Avg:	1 *	√ All				
	Symmetric	Global				

3. Display the **Events / Epochs** list **I**. For Event Group 1 select **Type 1**, and for Event Group 2, select **Type 2**. Set **Pre** and **Post [ms]** to **-200** to **500**ms. If you type in a text string for the **Group Label**, the statistics section will use that to label the groups (shown below).

Event Average (2 Groups Active): I 2 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Type: 1 526 Condition Group label: Auditory I 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Type: 1 526/2509 Color: I 7 9 10 I I 10 220 1 10 220 10 </th <th></th> <th>Events /</th> <th>Epochs</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>Events /</th> <th>Epochs</th> <th></th>		Events /	Epochs			Events /	Epochs		
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Type: 1 526 Condition Group label: Auditory Group label: Yisual Group label: Visual Group label: Visual Group label: Visual Group label: Visual Group label: Yisual	Event Average (2 Groups Active):			Event Av	Event Average (2 Groups Active):				
Type: 1 526 Condition Group label: Auditory Group label: Visual Count: 526/2509 Color: Image: Color:	1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10			1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10			
Group Label: Auditory Count: 526/2509 Color: ▼ Type Time[s] Diff.[s] Annotatic 1 0.220 1 2.202 1 4.626 2.202 1 1 6.828 2.202 1 1 1.2 2.202 2 1 1.2 2.202 2 1 1.2 1.3.4 2.004 1 15.6 2.002 1 1 2.3.2 1 2.2.02 1 17.8 2.00 2 1 2.0.0 1 2.0.0 1 2.3.3 2.00 2 1 2.0.7 2.2.02 2 1 2.6.7 2.204 2 2 3.0 2.202 2 3.3.3 2.002 1 3.3.3	Type:	1 526	- Con	dition	Type:	2 522	✓ Cor	ndition	
Count: 526/2509 Color: 	Group I	abel: Auditory			Group I	abel: Visual			
Count: 526/2509 Color: Count: 522/2509 Color: Count: Type Time[s] Diff.[s] Annotatic Image: State of the state of t	C.COP.		_		C. COP				
Type Time[s] Diff.[s] Annotatic 1 0.220 1 2.422 2.202 1 4.626 2.204 2 3.524 2.202 1 4.626 2.204 2 5.728 2.204 1 11.2 2.202 2 3.524 2.202 1 9.032 2.204 2 7.930 2.202 1 11.2 2.202 2 10.1 2.204 1 15.6 2.202 2 16.7 2.202 1 17.8 2.204 2 21.1 2.202 1 22.3 2.204 2 23.4 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 2 30.0 2.202 1 33.3 2.202 2 38.8 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 1 37.7 2.202 2 38.8 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 1 39.9 <td>Count:</td> <td>526/2509 Co</td> <td>olor:</td> <td></td> <td>Count:</td> <td>522/2509 Co</td> <td>olor:</td> <td></td>	Count:	526/2509 Co	olor:		Count:	522/2509 Co	olor:		
1 0.220 1 2.422 2.202 1 4.626 2.204 1 6.828 2.202 1 9.032 2.204 2 3.524 2.202 2 5.728 2.204 2 7.930 2.202 2 10.1 2.204 2 10.1 2.204 2 10.1 2.004 2 16.7 2.004 2 16.7 2.002 1 17.8 2.204 2 2.4 2.004 2 18.9 2.004 1 26.7 2.004 2 31.1 2.004 1 33.3 2.002 1 35.5 2.004 1 37.7 2.002 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 37.7 2.002 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9	Туре	Time[s]	Diff.[s]	Annotatic 📤	Туре	Time[s]	Diff.[s]	Annotatic 🔺	
1 2.422 2.202 1 4.626 2.204 1 6.828 2.202 1 9.032 2.204 1 11.2 2.002 2 7.930 2.202 2 7.930 2.002 2 10.1 2.204 2 10.1 2.004 2 14.5 2.204 2 14.5 2.204 2 14.5 2.204 2 16.7 2.202 2 18.9 2.204 2 23.4 2.204 2 23.4 2.204 2 23.4 2.204 2 23.4 2.204 1 26.7 2.04 1 28.9 2.002 1 33.3 2.002 1 35.5 2.04 1 37.7 2.02 1 39.9 2.04 1 39.9 2.04 1 39.9 2.04 1	1	0.220			2	1.322			
1 4.626 2.204 1 6.828 2.202 1 9.032 2.204 1 11.2 2.202 1 11.2 2.202 1 11.2 2.002 1 11.2 2.002 1 15.6 2.202 1 15.6 2.202 1 15.6 2.202 1 17.8 2.204 2 16.7 2.202 1 22.3 2.04 2 23.4 2.204 1 26.7 2.04 2 2 33.3 2.002 2 1 33.3 2.002 2 1 35.5 2.04 2 1 37.7 2.02 2 1 39.9 2.04 2 42.1 $2.72.7$ 2 42.1 $2.72.7$ 2 43.2 2.702 43.2 $4.10.0$ 2.2	1	2.422	2.202		2	3.524	2.202		
1 6.828 2.202 2 7.930 2.202 1 9.032 2.204 2 10.1 2.204 1 11.2 2.202 2 12.3 2.202 1 13.4 2.204 2 14.5 2.204 1 15.6 2.202 2 16.7 2.202 1 17.8 2.204 2 2 16.7 2.202 1 20.0 2.202 2 2.4 2.204 2 1 26.7 2.204 2 2.204 2 2.204 2 2.204 2 2.204 2 2.202 2 30.0 2.202 2 30.0 2.202 2 36.6 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 2 43.2 2.00 2 38.8 2.202 2 43.2 2.00 2 36.6 2.204 2 2 36.6 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 2 <td< td=""><td>1</td><td>4.626</td><td>2.204</td><td></td><td>2</td><td>5.728</td><td>2.204</td><td></td></td<>	1	4.626	2.204		2	5.728	2.204		
1 9.032 2.204 2 10.1 2.204 1 11.2 2.202 2 12.3 2.202 1 13.4 2.204 2 14.5 2.204 1 15.6 2.202 2 16.7 2.202 1 17.8 2.204 2 2 16.7 2.202 1 20.0 2.202 2 2.4 2.204 2 1 26.7 2.204 2 2.204 2 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 2 30.0 2.202 2 30.0 2.202 1 31.1 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 1 37.7 2.202 2 36.6 2.204 2 43.2 2.00 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 2 43.2 2.00 2.204 2 2.2 36.6 2.204 2 2 36.6 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 2 43.2 2.00 2.00 9.0	1	6.828	2.202		2	7.930	2.202		
1 11.2 2.202 1 13.4 2.204 1 15.6 2.202 1 15.6 2.202 1 17.8 2.204 1 22.3 2.204 1 24.5 2.202 1 26.7 2.204 1 26.7 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 37.7 2.002 1 39.9 2.204 1 37.7 2.002 1 39.9 2.204 4 10 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 2 43.2 2.00 4 2 2.00 1 37.7 2.00 1 39.9 2.04 1 39.9	1	9.032	2.204		2	10.1	2.204		
1 13.4 2.204 1 15.6 2.202 1 17.8 2.204 1 20.0 2.02 1 22.3 2.204 2 2.3.4 2.204 1 26.7 2.202 1 26.7 2.204 2 30.0 2.202 1 33.3 2.202 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 2 38.8 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.04 1 39.9 2.04 1 32.202 38.8 2 34.4 2.202 2 41.0 2.204 2 34.3 2 2 34.3 2 2 34.3 2 2 41.0 2.04 2 43.2 2 4 1 </td <td>1</td> <td>11.2</td> <td>2.202</td> <td></td> <td>2</td> <td>12.3</td> <td>2.202</td> <td></td>	1	11.2	2.202		2	12.3	2.202		
1 15.6 2.202 1 17.8 2.204 1 20.0 2.202 1 22.3 2.204 1 24.5 2.202 1 26.7 2.204 1 28.9 2.02 1 31.1 2.04 1 33.3 2.02 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.02 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 37.7 2.02 1 37.7 2.02 1 39.9 2.204 1 37.7 2.02 1 37.7 2.02 1 37.7 2.02 1 39.9 2.204 2 43.2 2.02 2 43.2 2.02 4 43.2 2.02 2 43.2 2.02 4 43.2 2.00 9 500 9	1	13.4	2.204		2	14.5	2.204		
1 17.8 2.204 1 20.0 2.202 1 22.3 2.204 1 24.5 2.202 1 26.7 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 1 31.1 2.204 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 37.7 2.00 1 37.7 2.02 1 37.7 2.02 1 42.1 2 2 41.0 2.204 2 43.2 2 2 43.2 2 1 43.2 2 1 2.00 500	1	15.6	2.202		2	16.7	2.202		
1 20.0 2.202 1 22.3 2.204 1 24.5 2.202 1 26.7 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 1 31.1 2.204 1 33.3 2.202 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 2 36.6 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.04 1 42.1 2 9 9.204 43.2 1 42.1 2 9 43.2 2 1 39.9 2.04 1 43.2 2 1 9 9 1 9 9 1 9 9 1 9 9	1	17.8	2.204		2	18.9	2.204		
1 22.3 2.204 1 24.5 2.202 1 26.7 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 1 31.1 2.204 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 39.9 2.004 1 42.1 2.002 1 Manual Align[ms]: 0 * * * * * * * * * *	1	20.0	2.202		2	21.1	2.202		
1 24.5 2.202 1 26.7 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 1 31.1 2.204 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 42.1 2.002 4 42.1 2.002 Manual Align[ms]: 0 Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: -200 500	1	22.3	2.204		2	23.4	2.204		
1 26.7 2.204 1 28.9 2.202 1 31.1 2.204 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 42.1 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 42.1 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 42.1 2.202 2 43.2 2.204 2 43.2 2.204 2 43.2 2.204 2 43.2 2.204 2 43.2 2.204 2 43.2 2.204 2 43.2 2.204 2 43.2 2.204 2 40.0 2.204 2 40.0 2.204 2 40.0 2.204 2	1	24.5	2,202		2	25.6	2.202		
1 28.9 2.202 1 31.1 2.204 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 4 11 200 Annotation: Manual Align[ms]: 0 Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: -200 500	1	26.7	2.204		2	27.8	2.204		
1 31.1 2.204 1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 4 11 2.204 4 11 2.204 4 11 2.204 4 11 2.204 4 11 2.204 4 11 2.204 4 11 2.204 4 11 1.204 2 43.2 2.204 4 111 1.204 2 43.2 2.204 4 111 1.204 2 43.2 2.204 4 111 1.204 500 1 1.204 1 1.204 1.204 1.204 1.204	1	28.9	2,202		2	30.0	2.202		
1 33.3 2.202 1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 1 42.1 2.00 Annotation: Annotation: Annotation: Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: 0 -200 500 500	1	31.1	2.204		2	32.2	2.204		
1 35.5 2.204 1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 42.1 2.00 4 11 43.2 4 11 43.2 4 11 43.2 4 11 11 4 11 12.00 4 11 12.00 4 11 12.00 4 11 12.00 4 11 12.00 4 11 12.00 500 1 10 9 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 1 10 10 10 10	1	33.3	2.202		2	34.4	2.202		
1 37.7 2.202 1 39.9 2.204 1 39.9 2.204 4 2 41.0 2.204 2 43.2 2.004 4 2 43.2 2.004 4 11 * * Annotation: Annotation: Annotation: Annotation: Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: 0 ↓ -200 500 ↓ *	1	35.5	2.204		2	36.6	2.204		
1 39.9 2.204 1 42 1 2 202 4 11 42 1 2 202 4 11 + Annotation: Annotation: Annotation: Manual Align[ms]: 0 ↓ Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: 0 -200 500 ↓	1	37.7	2.202		2	38.8	2.202		
1 42 1 2 202 ▼ 4 III ▶ Annotation: Annotation: Manual Align[ms]: 0 Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: -200 500	1	39.9	2.204		2	41.0	2.204		
Annotation: Annotation: Manual Align[ms]: 0 Image: Construction of the second s	1	47 1	2 202	+	2	43.2	2 202	T	
Annotation: Annotation: □ Manual Align[ms]: 0 ↓ Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: -200 ↓ 500 ↓	•			1	•			4	
Manual Align[ms]: 0 → Manual Align[ms]: 0 → Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: → -200 → 500 → → → →	Annotati	on:			Annotatio	on:			
Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: -200 ◆ 500 ◆	Manu	al Align[ms]:	: 0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Manu	al Align[ms]	: 0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
-200 🗢 500 🗢	Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]	:		Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]	:		
	-200	\$ 500	* *		-200	\$ 500	* *		

4. Save the **Study Parameters** at this point. In case we want to come back to this place, the parameter settings will still be in place. It would be necessary to rescan the data file for Artifact Reduction (reapplying the Reduction parameters for each).

If you see the following message, click **Don't Save**.



5. We need the epochs for the statistical analyses, so click the **Export Events**

icon at the top. When prompted for a folder and file name, select a folder, use *tonepix 1 and 2.cdt* for the file name, and enable **Add to Study as**, which will in this case create a derived folder called *type 1 and 2 epochs*. Enable **Open as New Study**. Click **Save**. It will take a few moments to create the epoched file.

		Options		×
		Add File to Database (ent	er name of Study to create	or extend)
		Add to Study as:	type 1 and 2 epochs	
		Add to Subject as:	New Study	
		Add to Group as:	New Study	
File name:	tonepix 1 and 2			
Save as type:	CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)	Run Macro (after loading l	File)	
		01 Quick Orientation	-	
	Open as New Study			
	V Show Option	s Save	Cancel	

6. When the file opens, perform a **Baseline Correction** (**Pretrigger**). Set the Timerange in the Functional Data display to **0-500 ms**. The **Average** option was selected below to see the averaged waveforms. Deselect it after examining the waveforms.



In the **Result Statistics** panel, set the parameters as shown, using **Autofill Columnwise** to fill in the table (or you can select them manually). The "Auditory" and "Visual" labels that we entered in the Events / Epochs list are entered here automatically. If you wish to enter them manually, the format is, Type:Auditory,Visual. Similarly, you could enter Event:Group 1,Group 2.

Enter a Label. Click Start. This will take a few moments.

	Res	sult Stat	istics		
Analyze:	Мар	S		•	
	νU	se All Se	elected	l Epochs	
	U	se Whol	e Time	erange	
Compute:	Мар	s SnPM		•	
Conditions a	nd Su	bjects -			
Compare:		Results		•	
Label, No. o	f Grou	ips/Con	ditions	:	
Type:A	uditi	В		С	
2	-	1	* *	1 *	
No. of Subje	No. of Subjects: 1				
No. Repetiti	ons:	1	* *	🔽 x Epochs	
Туре	Subj	ject 1			
Auditory	Aud	itory: 5	26 Epo	ochs, 🔹	
Visual	Visu	al: 522	Epoch	is, Maps 🔻	
Select results from dropdown lists					
 Latency 	y Rang	ges —			
Data Options					
Statistics Options					
☑ Display Results					
V Label: AUD vs VIS					
Autofill		-		Start	

7. As above, you can select the results from the **Display** option under the statistics Properties. In this case you get the consistency for each group, and the difference between groups. The groups are consistent within, and the differences are significant throughout the selected timerange.

Ob	jects	
V t → Time C	ursor	^
🛛 🧹 AUD vs	VIS	
⊿ 📝 👝 Source	Results	-
AUD vs VIS Propertie	s	*
Color:		
Display:	Type Differenc 🔻	
Full Color Scale Auditory Consistent Visual Consistency		y (Map SnPM), normalized Map SnPM), normalized
Scale Mode:	Type Differences (№	1ap SnPM), normalized

Consistency for Type 1:



Consistency for Type 2:







Differences between types 1 and 2:



Since we selected $\ensuremath{\mathsf{Maps SnPM}}$, we can see the F values for the significant electrodes.

236.0ms channels					
•	00	•	•	°	
• •	•	•	•	-	
•	•	•	F=1(08	

8. If you want to compare the statistics results along with the group averaged waveforms for Types 1 and 2, select **Save Averages over Groups/Conditions**.

Result Statistics					
Analyze:	Maps 👻				
	🔽 Use All Selected Epochs				
	Use Whole Timerange				
Compute:	Save Averages over Group: 💌				
Conditions an	Topographic ANOVA Maps SnPM				
Compare:	Save Averages over Groups/Conditions				
Label, No. of	ExampleMethod <edit in="" matlab=""></edit>				
Type:Au	<pre>(<open file="" location=""></open></pre>				

After clicking **Start**, a Save As window will appear. This is asking you for a folder name; a new folder will be created below whatever folder you have selected. In it will appear the average data files, labeled *Average Auditory*, *Average Visual*, etc. - whatever type codes were used - as well as the grand average of all groups combined.

- 📲 Average Auditory.dat
- Average Auditory.dat.dpa
- 📲 Average Grand.dat
- Average Grand.dat.dpa
- 📲 Average Visual.dat
- 🗋 Average Visual.dat.dpa

9. Create a new Study (e.g., a Derived Study - *Group Averages*) in the Database, and insert the files into it. Then open the Study.



10. Select the display. In the Functional Data display, you will see two epochs, one for each average. Select the full Timerange (*Ctrl+double click*).

Select **Position Plot (Pos. Plot)** for the **Maps** display. *Right click* in the **Maps** display and select **Keep Waveforms**.

Then select the second averaged file (move the slider below the data to the right).

You will see the averaged data for both groups. By reducing the window sizes, you can position the **Maps** displays side by side, allowing you to see the averaged waveforms along with the statistics results. There are significant differences throughout the Timerange (0-500 ms). At the 232ms time point shown, the 2D Map indicates that the differences may most evident in left temporal and right vertex areas. The waveforms show what the differences may be attributed to. As above, the p-values are based on all EEG channels, and it is not possible to draw statistical conclusions regarding specific channels.





Statistics may be performed on frequency domain data as well (FFTs); the procedures are the same. In that case, you will see results for both the real and imaginary (dashed) data.



Single Event Type Analyses

These methods can also be used in a single subject file where there is only a single event type. In that case, the internal consistency is calculated as usual, then the event epochs are compared to noise epochs (where noise was created by randomly multiplying epochs by -1 and shuffling the results to obtain "noise" data). For this type of analysis you need only to set the number of **Conditions** to **1**. You may use either **Topographic ANOVA** or **Maps SnPM** methods.

For this example, we used the following file.



1. The preliminary steps have been described before and are very simple. **Baseline Correction**, and **Filtering** were performed.

Basel	ine Correctio	m +		Filtering	+
© Off	Constant Linear 1	 Pretrigger Linear2 	Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻
Timerange 1 [ms	s]: 0	Get	Low Filter: V High Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:
Timerange 2 [m:	s]:	Get	High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0 🚔	Slope [Hz]:

2. An epoched file was created using -100-300 ms for the interval.

Events / I	Epochs						
F	× % 💊 🗄	₹ ₽ }	i 🖪				
	Even	ts / Epochs					
Event Av	/erage (1 Group /	Active):					
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10				
Type:	Type: 1 406 - Condition						
Group L	abel: 1						
Count:	406/407 C	olor:					
Type	Time	Diff.[s]	Annotation				
1	11:05:36			=			
1	11:05:36	0.468					
1	11:05:37	0.468					
1	11:05:37	0.468					
1	11:05:38	0.468					
1	11:05:38	0.469					
1	11:05:39	0.468					
1	11:05:39	0.468					
1	11:05:40	0.468					
1	11:05:40	0.468					
1	11:05:41	0.468					
1	11:05:41	0.468					
1	11:05:41	0.468					
1	11:05:42	0.468					
1	11:05:42	0.468					
1	11:05:43	0.468					
1	11:05:43	0.468					
1	11:05:44	0.468					
1	11:05:44	0.468					
1	11:05:45	0.469					
1	11:05:45	0.468					
1	11:05:46	0.468		-			
•	111		4				
Annotati	on:						
Manu	al Align [ms]]: 0	×				
Pre [ms]	: Post [ms]	:					
-100	\$ 300	÷					

3. **Prestimulus Baseline Correction** was performed, and a Timerange for the entire epoch was set. The following parameters were then used (**Autofill**, **Columnwise** filled the single cell). Click **Start**. This will take a few minutes.

Result Statistics				
Analyze: Maps 🔻				
Use All Selected Epochs				
☑ Use Whole Timerange				
Compute: Maps SnPM				
Conditions and Subjects				
Compare: Results -				
Label, No. of Groups/Conditions:				
Code:1 B C				
No. of Subjects: 1 Across 🔻				
No. Repetitions: 1 🔄 🔽 x Epochs				
Code Subject 1				
1 1: 406 Epochs, Maps 🔻				
Calast secults from desudarum lists				
Select results from dropdown lists				
Section Contractions				
Data Options —				
Statistics Options				
☑ Display Results				
✓ Label: VEP vs Noise				
Autofill 🔻 Start				

4. The results are seen below. The top line is the MGFP for the events. The gray areas again are where the consistency was not significant. The next line is the MGFP for Noise, and there are only sporadic time points were there was consistency, as expected. The bottom line shows where the differences occur in time, which are throughout the VEP components. Only sporadic differences are seen in the prestimulus interval. The lower left map shows where the differences occur (F values).



448

More Complex Designs

It is likely that you will have designs more complicated than the ones shown above. In the mock example below, there are 15 subjects, divided into 3 age groups: young, middle and old. For each there are averages for two types of stimuli: auditory and visual. This results in a 3x2 design with 5 subjects per cell.

In the Database, enter the files in an order that will facilitate the filling of the matrix in **Result Statistics**. In this case the groups were entered as shown. This will permit a **Rowwise** filling of the cells.

۵	The The AL	L FILES
	08	middle aud 1.cdt
	08	middle aud 2.cdt
	08	middle aud 3.cdt
	08	middle aud 4.cdt
	08	middle aud 5.cdt
	08	middle vis 1.cdt
	08	middle vis 2.cdt
	08	middle vis 3.cdt
	08	middle vis 4.cdt
	08	middle vis 5.cdt
	08	old aud 1.cdt
	08	old aud 2.cdt
	08	old aud 3.cdt
	08	old aud 4.cdt
	08	old aud 5.cdt
	08	old vis 1.cdt
	08	old vis 2.cdt
	08	old vis 3.cdt
	08	old vis 4.cdt
	08	old vis 5.cdt
	08	young aud 1.cdt
	08	young aud 2.cdt
	08	young aud 3.cdt
	08	young aud 4.cdt
	08	young aud 5.cdt
	08	young vis 1.cdt
	08	young vis 2.cdt
	08	young vis 3.cdt
	08	young vis 4.cdt
	08	young vis 5.cdt

A Timerange of 50-400 ms was selected.



In the **Result Statistics** panel, select 3 groups and 2 conditions. Enter labels for the groups: "Age:Middle,Old,Young", and conditions: "Mode:aud,vis". Enter the number of Subjects per cell (5). Looking at the options for the matrix cells, you see all of the epochs in the Study.

	Result	Statistics									
Analyze:	Maps			•							
	V Use /	All Selected Epochs									
	Use	Whole Timerange									
Compute:	Topogr	aphic ANOVA		•							
Conditions an	d Subje	cts		_							
Compare:	Re	sults		•							
Label, No. of	Groups/	Conditions:		_							
Age:Mide	lle, M	ode:aud,\ C									
3	\$ 2	÷ 1	1	2							
No. of Subjec	ts: 5	Across		•							
No. Repetitio	ns: 1	🚖 🔲 х Еро	ch	s							
🛃e, Mode	Use	Subject 1		Subject 2		Subject 3		Subject 4		Subject 5	
Middle, aud		<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•
Middle, vis		<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•
Old,aud		<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	-
Old,vis		<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•
Young,aud		<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	-
Young,vis		<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•

Clicking **Autofill -> Rowwise** will fill in the cells properly. Again, this is assuming you have set up the matrix to correspond to the order of the files in the Study.

🛃e, Mode	Use	Subject 1		Subject 2		Subject 3		Subject 4		Subject 5	
Middle, aud	~	1: Epoch 1, Maps	•	1: Epoch 2, Maps	•	1: Epoch 3, Maps	•	1: Epoch 4, Maps	•	1: Epoch 5, Maps	•
Middle,vis		2: Epoch 6, Maps	•	2: Epoch 7, Maps	•	2: Epoch 8, Maps	•	2: Epoch 9, Maps	•	2: Epoch 10, Maps	•
Old,aud	~	1: Epoch 11, Maps	•	1: Epoch 12, Maps	•	1: Epoch 13, Maps	•	1: Epoch 14, Maps	•	1: Epoch 15, Maps	•
Old,vis		2: Epoch 16, Maps	•	2: Epoch 17, Maps	•	2: Epoch 18, Maps	•	2: Epoch 19, Maps	•	2: Epoch 20, Maps	•
Young,aud	~	1: Epoch 21, Maps	•	1: Epoch 22, Maps	•	1: Epoch 23, Maps	•	1: Epoch 24, Maps	•	1: Epoch 25, Maps	•
Young,vis		2: Epoch 26, Maps	•	2: Epoch 27, Maps	•	2: Epoch 28, Maps	•	2: Epoch 29, Maps	Ŧ	2: Epoch 30, Maps	•

After running the statistics, you will see the expected display of the results.



452

Statistics results can be exported to Excel from **Source Results** \rightarrow **Export Results** \rightarrow **Export Statistics to Excel**.

The purpose of this Tutorial was to demonstrate how the statistical part of the program works when using functional data. In the <u>Statistical Comparisons - Dipoles,</u> <u>CDRs</u> tutorial, we will continue on with the example using statistical analyses with dipole and CDR results.

2.5 Image Data Processing

The tutorials in this section demonstrate much of the functionality that is available with image data files, including:

- A description of the supplied averaged MRI data sets,
- Performing manual and automated segmentation,
- Co-registration of MRI and CT data sets,
- Talairach coordinate system (used to identify anatomical and functional structures),
- The special case of fiber track imaging,
- Creating an average of MRI data files across subjects, and
- And the setup of ECoG grids or strips.

The actual importation of image data files is described in the **Image Data <u>Parameters</u>** windows tutorial above.

2.5.1 Averaged MR Data Sets

If you do not specify an image data set, one or more of several MR image data sets are available. These data sets can be used whenever individual image data are not (yet) available. If you do not select any image data set, the MNI adult averaged data set is inserted automatically. *Right click* on the Study folder and see the following options (any or all may be inserted):

Ins	sert Image Data File	
Ins	sert Image Data Folder	
Ins	sert Built-In Image Data 🔶	ICBM-152
Ins	sert Digital Photo	MNI
Ins	sert Anatomical Localization File	Pediatric 0-5
Ins	sert Result File	Colin
Ins	sert Parameters	Asian
Ins	sert Last Used Parameters	Child
Ins	sert Logbook	
Ins	sert Study Macro	

ICBM-152. This is one of several templates based on the MNI 152 Database. Details are: $1 \times 1 \times 1 \times 1$ mm template that includes T1w, T2w, PDw modalities, and tissue probabilities maps. Intensity inhomogeneity was performed using N3 version 1.10.1. Also included brain mask, eye mask and face mask.

MNI. This is the average of 152 T1 weighted stereotaxic volumes from the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI).

Pediatric 0-5. This is an unbiased magnetic resonance imaging template brain volume for pediatric data from birth to 4.5y age range. These volumes were created using 317 scans from 108 children.

Colin. This is the average of 27 T1 weighted scans from the same male subject. This data set has a very high SNR (signal to noise ratio), resulting in very clear structure definition.

Asian. The Asian MRI is a scaled version of the ICBM-152 dataset (also known as MNI brain). Scaling was performed based on average Talairach dimensions that have been determined based on MRI scans from 62 healthy Chinese subjects. MRI scans were performed by Dr. Wen-Jui Kuo at the Laboratory of Cognitive Neural Science, Yang-Ming University, Taipei, Taiwan. Due to the Talairach-based, piecewise linear scaling used, the Asian MRI in CURRY is fully compatible with the built-in anatomical and functional atlas.

Child. The child average is based on 175 T1 weighted scans from healthy children, ages 4-18.

Here are coronal views of the six data sets.



To find out more about the datasets, please see the McConnell Brain Imaging Center (McGill) web site

http://www.bic.mni.mcgill.ca/ServicesAtlases/HomePage.

🖹 Note

The unusual parameters for the standard image data set show some of the capabilities of the image data import in CURRY: A square sub-image starting at any pixel location may be loaded from the rectangular original image, and zoomed so that it will fill the Iso-Image cube.

The standard image data set shows only the upper part of the head, with the lowermost axial plane only approximately 18 mm below the left and right preauricular points.

For this example, we will create a New Study - click on the New \square icon on the main Toolbar. An Unfiled Study will be created.



P

1. *Right click* on the **Study**, and select **Insert Built-In Image Data**, and select **MNI**. *Right click* again and select the **Child** dataset. *Right click* again and select the **Asian** dataset. Then open the Study.

2. The Normal Views for each image data set in the sagittal, coronal, and axial display.

9 3D View	+	
	9	ID 1, 2
	6	ID 1, 2, 3

The fourth window on the right has tabs allowing you to select the *Segmentation Preview*, *Segmentation Result*, a *Histogram* of the gray values, the *Maximum*

Intensity Projection (MIP), the Grid View, or the 93D View display.



3. Click in any of the iso-image windows to display the orthogonal slices that intersect at the cursor position, or drag the mouse in any of the iso-image windows, and notice how the orthogonal views are updated.

The segmented cortex for each data set is shown for comparison purposes.



4. The hi-res MRI from a single subject data (Colin) is shown below. This is a good file to use if you do not have data for a given subject/patient.



2.5.2 Automated Segmentation and BEM Model Creation

The segmentation of the brain, skull, and skin surfaces is the most important image processing task in the context of functional source localization. Here, 3D region growing methods that are limited by gray value thresholds have proven to be very useful, and good initial estimates for the required thresholds can be calculated automatically for the typical MR images. One pass segmentations using the cortex threshold already lead to remarkable results for a large number of MR image data sets.

Segmentation is the process through which different surfaces are created from the MR data. Some of these surfaces are used to create a BEM (Boundary Element Method) Model. The BEM Model is a realistic head model. Unlike a three spherical shell head model to represent the head, the BEM Model has a more realistic shape for the skin, outer skull, and inner skull compartments. In many cases the realistic BEM Model will produce more accurate dipole localization. In the process of creating the BEM Model,

the cortex and skin surfaces are also segmented. These are used for displaying the results. The segmented cortical surface may also be used in Current Density Reconstructions, where the source can be constrained to the cortical surface.

CURRY has an automated routine that will often yield quite adequate BEM Models and segmented surfaces. In some cases, the segmentation of the cortex may be less than ideal, and it is possible to add some manual operations to improve the outcome. That is the subject of the next Tutorial (*Manually Assisted Automated Segmentation*). In some cases, it may be necessary to segment the cortex entirely by hand, and that is the subject of the third segmentation Tutorial (*Manual Segmentation*).

This tutorial describes the basic automated process for BEM Model creation and Skin and Cortex surface segmentation.

e

1. Locate the Segmentation Study in the CURRY 8 Tutorials Database.







BEM/FEM Geometry				
Create: BEM Head Model				
Resolution:	High 🔹			
Advanced				
FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra 🔹			
FEM Conductivity:	Isotropic 🔹			
Use Existing Markers	;			
Use Existing Result a	as Cortex			
Exclude CSF from Pia	al Surface			
Include Electrode Lo	cations			
Parameters				
White Matter [ml]:	750.0 🚔			
Pial Surface [mm]:	2.0			
Skin [mm]:	2.5			
Cortex [mm]:	2.5			
BEM Skin [mm]:	9.0			
Outer Skull [mm]:	8.0			
Inner Skull [mm]:	6.0			
MEG/ECoG Brain [mm]:	4.0			
FEM Mesh [mm]:	2.0			
Skin [S/m]:	0.3300 🚔			
Skull [S/m] (1/25)	0.0132			
Brain [S/m]:	0.3300 ≑			
Options				
🔲 Silent Mode (run in B	ackground)			
Use Label for all Results				
EM 6/8/9mm				
Start	Start & Save			

4. In this example, there are very few options we need to be concerned with. Under **Create**, select **BEM Head Model**. Select **High** for **Resolution**, if needed. The Skin and Cortex surfaces will be segmented in the process. Use the default parameters for everything else.

5. You can enter a label for the results, if desired. This is a good idea in that it helps keep track of which model is which if you are creating more than one. Enter **CURRY Demo**. Enable also the option above it to **Use Label for all Results**.

Use Label for all Results						
🔽 Label:	CURRY Demo					

6. The Start button will initiate the process (don't click it). The results are

saved only for use as long as the Study remains open. Use <u>Start & Save</u> if you wish to save the results to the hard drive, and have them available for later use.

7. Enter the parameters as shown above and click Start & Save. You will see a series of operations being performed, with yellow lines depicted the boundaries of the surfaces, and red (Stop Markers) and green (Pass Markers) defining regions that are included or excluded from segmentation. The final result will appear like the following.



8. Now go to the 93D View display and look in the Objects panel. You will see the BEM Model and segmented Skin and Cortex that have been created.





3D View |

will be discussed in a later Tutorial, but feel free 9. Viewing the results in to enable the components of the BEM Model and segmented surfaces. By changing the Transparency for some components (in the Properties fields below the list), you may create multi-layered displays, as shown below.



10. Also look at the **Results** parameters Results. There you will see the Surfaces, BEM Models, and Overlays, etc. that were created. If you right click on them, you will see options for Loading, Unloading, Saving, Erasing, etc. The use of these will be

discussed in later Tutorials and in the CURRY 8 User Guide. The symbols 🌾 indicate that the files have been loaded and saved.

😂 Functional Data Surfaces 💼 CURRY Demo BEM Skin 9 mm 💼 CURRY Demo BEM Outer Skull 8 mm 💼 CURRY Demo BEM Inner Skull 6 mm Real CURRY Demo Skin (32) 2.5 mm 💼 CURRY Demo Cortex (56) 2.5 mm 🚼 Points BEM Models Read Strategy CURRY Demo BEM 6/8/9mm FEM Models Overlays CURRY Demo Skin (32) 💼 CURRY Demo Cortex (56) Real CURRY Demo BEM Inner Skull 💼 CURRY Demo BEM Outer Skull 💼 CURRY Demo BEM Skin 🚼 Localize 🔄 Digital Photos Statistics CDR Statistics 👕 Source Results

11. Continue on immediately with the next tutorial without closing the study, if desired.

2.5.3 Manually Assisted Automated Segmentation

d

This Tutorial begins with the segmented cortex that was created in the previous Tutorial. You will need to complete those steps in order to follow along in this example.

1. Return to the 93D View display and the CURRY Demo Cortex. Note, that some of the structures around the eyes have been segmented also (difficult to see in a static figure). This is not an uncommon occurrence, and it typically indicates that the segmentation bled into the boney structures around the eyes via one or both optic nerves.



2. Return to the Image Data display. First, we need just the cortex to work with. Set the parameters as shown to segment just the cortex. Click **Start**.

BEM/FEM Geometry					
Create:	Cortex •				
Resolution:	High 👻				
Advanced -					
✓ Label:	Cortex				
Start	Start & Save				

Slice **46** is shown below (selected from the film strip). The circled area shows the unwanted structures (the image size was expanded by dragging the intersection of the four views to the upper right area).



Also, if you position the mouse in the upper right corner, the full-size button will

appear , providing another way to enlarge the display.

3. We can exclude the structures using **Stop Markers**. Incidentally, if you click on a structure in the **3D View**, you will see that slice in the **Image Data** display.






automatically. This will allow us to place stop markers in the axial view only, and to click in the other views without adding markers (which could happen by accident). Notice the cursor becomes a white cross when positioned in the axial view, and remains the white arrow when positioned in any other view. This serves as a reminder that Markers are On, and which view(s) is the active one(s).

Markers	
Edit Mode: Stop	Markers 🔹
Edit View:	Axial 🔹
Marker Shape:	Auto 🔻
Marker Size [mm]:	9.0
Update Cursor Location	
Pass	Stop 🔻

4. Now we will position the Stop Markers to block segmentation of the eye structures. Just click (or click and drag) where you want the Stop Markers to be placed. We also excluded the nerve on the left side as well. Step up and down through the slices (using the *mouse wheel*) to be sure you get all unwanted structures. If you can find and exclude the point that connects the brain to the eye structures, you need only to exclude that connection. If you make a mistake, and the entire exterior area turns red, for example, use **Undo** from the context menu, or click *Alt+Backspace*.

When finished, *right click* again and deselect **Edit Markers** (to avoid spurious marker placement). Reposition the dividers when finished.



5. In the **BEM/FEM Geometry** panel, again select **Cortex** (if needed). Enable **Use Existing Markers**, since we want the Stop Markers we placed to be respected.

	BEM/FEM	Geometry	
	Create: Cor	tex 🔹	
	Resolution:	High 🔻	
	Advanced		
	FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra 👻	
	FEM Conductivity:	Isotropic 💌	
	Use Existing Marke	rs	
	Use Existing Result	as Cortex	
Enter "final cortex" for the the eye structures remove	Label , and click d is shown on th	Start & Save	The resulting cortex with



6. Lastly, we can include the final cortex in a new BEM Head Model, if desired.

BEM/FEM Geometry		
Create: BE	M Head Model 🔹	
Resolution:	High 🔻	
Advanced		
FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra 👻	
FEM Conductivity:	Isotropic 👻	
Use Existing Marke	ers	
Use Existing Resul	lt as Cortex	
Exclude CSF from	Pial Surface	
Include Electrode	Locations	
Parameters		
White Matter [ml]:	750.0	
m 10 6 6 1		
Brain [S/m]:	0.3300 🚖	
Options		
Silent Mode (run in Background)		
Use Label for all R	Use Label for all Results	
V Label: Fir	nal BEM Model	
Start	Start & Save	

This is not strictly necessary, as the BEM Model itself will have only minor changes. The final segmented cortex will already be available in Source Locations, for use with Current Density Reconstructions. But if you want to simplify things, you can recreate the BEM Model and then delete the unwanted surfaces, models, and overlays from the Results list.

Close the Study without saving any of the results.

In the next segmentation Tutorial, we will segment the cortex manually.

2.5.4 Manual Segmentation

The quality of the source space (the cortical surface, optionally without the brain stem and cerebellum) and the BEM-model can be improved especially in the case of a noisy MR dataset by manual segmentation. This MR data file illustrates several of the difficulties you may encounter with some files.

These steps are for demonstration; the results will be discarded.

1. Using the same *Segmentation* Study as in the previous two Tutorials, open the Study and select the Image Data view, if needed. For the fourth view (lower right), switch to Segmentation Result (it will be blank).

From the Main Menu Bar, select **Image Data** \rightarrow **Segmentation Thresholds** (this is a shortcut to **Step 5** of the **Image Data Parameters** windows). Note that the **Cortex Threshold** is **56**. This is fine for the automated BEM Model algorithm, but we will encounter a problem when we attempt to segment the cortex manually using this threshold. Leave it at 56 for now, and click **Cancel** to exit the **Image Data Parameters** windows.

2. Position the cursor in the white matter of the coronal MR image (verifying the white matter position in the axial and sagittal views).



In the Segmentation section (under Image Data), select Find for the Seedpoint, Region Growing for the segmentation Mode, and a Lower Threshold of 56. Click Start. The skin surface has been segmented instead of the cortex. This is the problem mentioned above - we need to use a different threshold.

	Segmentation	
Seedpoint:	Find •	
Mode:	Region Growing	
Atlas:	Off 👻	COM - REPUEN
Segmentation T	hresholds (lower, upper):	and a second second
	56 🚔 256 🚔	
		and the second se
		NAME OF THE OF THE

3. Increase the **Lower Threshold** to **70**, and click the **Start** button again. Now we see that the cortex has been segmented, but the brain stem and cerebellum have been included also. Both can be removed using **Stop Markers**.



Stop Markers are displayed as a red overlay and prevent segmentation at the voxel level. Analogously, Pass Markers (green overlay) enable segmentation. Where there are markers, image intensity is not taken into account. Markers can be drawn manually, or Segmentation results or their exterior can be transformed into markers.

4. In the Markers panel, select **Stop Markers**, **All** views, with **Auto** for the **Marker Shape**, and **9** for the **Marker Size**.

 α

Markers		
Edit Mode:	top Markers 🔹 🔻	
Edit View:	All 🔻	
Marker Shape:	Auto 🔻	
Marker Size [mm]:	9.0	
Update Cursor Location		
Pass 🔻	Stop 🔻	

In the vertical thumbnails on the left of the images, select slice **32** (where the isolated brain stem structure appears).

In the Axial view, press the Plus key (Shift++) in order to magnify the MR image (use Minus to revert), or drag the dividers, or use the enlarge button, as in the previous Tutorial. All of these methods will give you a larger view.

In the axial view, click in the brainstem to place Stop Markers (red areas appear where

markers are placed), then turn the Stop Markers **Off** Edit Mode: Off (This is to avoid adding stop markers when you click in the image to select the white matter in the next step).



After placing the Stop Markers, select the white matter in the coronal image again. Repeat the segmentation by clicking the **Start** button (under Segmentation). The brain stem is then removed.



5. In order to lower the segmentation threshold further, which would result in better resolution of the gyri and sulci, as we saw in the previous Tutorial, the outside of the smoothed envelope of this segmentation result can be used as a constraint by converting it to Stop Markers.

In the <u>Morphology</u> section, set the Mode to Closing, with a Dilation radius of **12.0mm** and an **Erosion** radius of **10.0mm**. Press **Start** to generate a slightly dilated, smoothed version of the cortical surface.



Morphological operations change the shape of the segmentation result. Markers do not interfere with morphological operations. The basic Morphological operations are **dilation** (inflation) and **erosion** (deflation). **Opening** is erosion followed by dilation. **Closing** is dilation followed by erosion. **Smoothing** is closing followed by opening.

6. Now use the exterior of this result as Stop Markers by selecting Image Data \rightarrow

Segmentation Result \rightarrow Add Exterior to Stop Markers, or click the \bigcirc icon on the Image Data Toolbar.

7. In the <u>Segmentation</u> section, select a **Lower Threshold** of **60**. Place the cursor (seed point) into the white matter of the coronal view and press **Start**. The cortex now has a fuller definition, with better formed gyri and sulci.



8. The manually segmented cortex can be used for a new BEM model. In the

BEM/FEM Geometry section, check **Use Existing Result as Cortex**, enable the **Label** field (call it *Manual*), and select a **High** Resolution. Enable **Use Label for all Results** to prepend "Manual" to all Surfaces and Overlays that are created. Press

Start . The BEM Model will be created using the manually segmented cortex, and may be selected as the head model.

4/4	4	7	4
-----	---	---	---

BEM/FEM Geometry	
Create: BEM I	Head Model 🔹
Resolution:	High 🔻
	Advanced 🔹
FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra 👻
Use Existing Markers	
Use Existing Result a	as Cortex
Exclude CSF from Pia	al Surface
Include Electrode Lo	cations
Parameters	
White Matter [ml]:	750.0
Pial Surface [mm]:	2.0
Skin [mm]:	2.5
Cortex [mm]:	2.5
BEM/FEM Skin [mm]:	9.0
Outer Skull [mm]:	8.0
Inner Skull [mm]:	6.0
MEG/ECoG Brain [mm]:	4.0
Skin [S/m]:	0.3300 ≑
Skull [S/m] (1/25)	0.0132 🚖
Brain [S/m]:	0.3300 🚖
Options	
Silent Mode (run in Background)	
Use Label for all Res	ults
🔽 Label: Manu	ual
Start	Start & Save

Because the BEM model keeps a certain minimum distance from the cortical source space, the new cortical model demands a new, enclosing BEM geometry.

Next, we will remove the cerebellum manually by placing additional Stop Markers in an appropriate axial slice. Whether to remove the cerebellum or not is a matter of some debate. If you are performing CDR, the results may bleed into the cerebellum, and that might or might not make theoretical sense, depending on the activity that is being analyzed. For aesthetic reasons alone, people often elect to remove the cerebellum. What you should *not* do is create a BEM Model with the cerebellum removed. Doing so

will artificially alter the shape of the brain compartment, creating a compartment that does not conform to reality.

9. To re-import the segmentation result (overlay) for the cortex that was saved during the previous BEM setup, go to the Results list, *right click* on the Manual Cortex (manual) overlay, and select **Import Overlay**.

10. Use the exterior of the cortex as Stop Markers by selecting Image Data \rightarrow

Segmentation Result \rightarrow Add Exterior to Stop Markers, or click the \square icon on the Image Data Toolbar.

11. Place additional Stop Markers in axial slice 46 to cut the cerebellum, as described above. Note that here we are placing the markers in a more superior slice than before.



12. Set the Stop Markers to Off	Edit Mode:	Off 🔹	. In the
i			

Segmentation panel, select **Find** for the **Seedpoint** and **Region Growing**. To segment the cerebellum, select a Lower Threshold of **68**, place the seed point into the *cerebellum* in any view (or use two views to be certain), and press **Start**. The segmented cerebellum will be seen.



13. In the Morphology panel, set the Mode to Closing, with a Dilation radius of **12.0mm** and an Erosion radius of **10.0mm**. Press Start.



14. Select Image Data -> Segmentation Result -> Add to Stop Markers (not Add

Exterior to Stop Markers, or use 🤍). The cerebellar areas are filled in with Stop Markers, and thus will be excluded from segmentation.



15. Select a **Lower Threshold** of **60**, place the seed point (cursor) in the *white matter*. Press **Start**. The cortex is segmented without the cerebellum.





panel, select **Create Triangle Mesh** with a Resolution of **2.0mm**. In the label field, enter *Cortex w/o cerebellum*. Press **Start**.

Create

17. Go to the 93D View Objects list, and see the new surface:

, which can now be used for general purposes.



2.5.5 MRI and CT Grid Merging

One of the common uses of CURRY involves the combination of two image data sets, where, for example, the electrode positions for a cortical grid, as seen in the CT, need to be combined with the MR data that are used for creating the head model and source reconstruction.

The *ECoG.avr* file is the functional data recorded from an 8x8 cortical grid. There is as yet no file that contains the electrode positions for the grid - this is something we will create. The MRI and CT data were saved as individual slices, and the folders containing them were inserted into the Database. The MR and CT data have already been loaded into the Database, and the parameter files have been created.

Locate the MRI and CT Study in the CURRY 8 Tutorials Database, a shown below.



Coregistering image data sets

When you load the image data for the first time, you will need to go through the **Image Data Parameters** windows. Once imported, parameter files are written and read in the future so you will not need to go through the **Image Data Parameters** windows again. In this Study, you can see by the green check marks I that the image files have been imported previously. To simulate what you will experience when you import your own data files, we will first rename the existing parameter files, saving them in case you need to revert back to them.

To do this, *right click* on \mathbb{P} MRI <dir> and select **Open File Location**. This takes you to the folder containing the image data files. Go up one level to the MRI + CT Co-

registration folder to see the parameter file: MRLimd . *Right click* on it and

Rename it to something like: Save MRLimd . See also the CT HR 512.imd parameter file. Rename it as well. Again, this just saves the original parameter files should you need to revert back to them.

CURRY is at this point still displaying the green arrows. Close and reopen Curry. The green arrows are gone for the MRI and CT data, and this is now the state you will have when you load image data files for the first time.



Note that the MRI data are entered above the CT data - this is necessary for a couple of reasons. The MRI data are imported first, and the landmarks are measured. Then the CT data are imported, and the landmarks are approximated. Volume-based coregistration is used (via the **Autodetect** button described in Step 4 below), and the CT data set is in that way fitted to the MRI data set - and therefore the MRI data

need to be loaded first. Also, when verifying that the coregistration has been accomplished accurately (see the **Merging the two image data sets** section below, Step 1), you can only import the Image Data 2 results (CT bone segmentation) to Image Data 1 (MRI data) - you cannot do this step in the opposite direction. So again, the MRI data should be inserted into the Study above the CT data.

ð

1. Open the Study. 64 channels of grid data are displayed.



Notice that there are additional display tabs.



Image Data, or **ID 1**, contains the MRI data (it appears first in the Database). The MRI data need to come first because some options between data sets are unidirectional. **ID 2** contains the CT data, and **ID 1**, **2** contains both. Some operations will be specific to the MRI data and others to the CT data. You can either switch back and forth from **Image Data** to **ID 2** to focus on the desired data set, or you can use **ID 1**, ${\bf 2}$ and change the focus by clicking in the desired data set. We will switch back and forth to avoid confusion.

2. Click the Image Data tab. The **Image Data Parameters** windows appear. We could go through all of the steps, or we can see how well Autodetection works with this file. Click the Autodetect and Load Image Data option at the bottom of Step 1, and click **Finish**. The file is then displayed and it appears correct (this may not always be correct with other data files; some parameters may need to be entered manually).

3. We do need, however, to measure the Landmarks. Go to **Image Data** \rightarrow **Landmarks**. This takes you back to Step 6 in the **Image Data Parameters** windows. Set the Nasion, PAL, and PAR landmarks. Note that there is some "wrap-around" in this file. Approximate the Nasion as best as you can (see Step 6 in the <u>Image Data</u> <u>Parameters</u> tutorial for more details). It is not necessary to define the Inion. Skip the Talairach settings. Then click **Finish**.

Image Data Landmarks - S	Step 6 of 7	
Nasion [voxels]:	130.8 🐳 44.0 🚔 130.0 🖨	Front S 🔦
PAL [voxels]:	201.0 🚔 120.7 🚔 97.4 🚔	
PAR [voxels]:	67.2 🐳 121.0 🚔 96.1 🚔	
Inion [voxels]:	127.0 🚔 217.8 🚔 123.3 🚔	
📝 Skip Talairach Definiti	ion	
O AC [voxels]:	127.0 🚖 115.0 🛬 140.0 🛓	EX
O PC [voxels]:	127.0 <u>^</u> 140.0 <u>^</u> 140.0 <u>^</u>	274 4 910
MS [voxels]:	127.0 127.0 195.0 1	
Nasion, PAL, and PAR de They should not be char midsagittal) define Talair definition to finish the wi	etermine the internal coordinate system. Iged later on. AC, PC, and MS (upper ach coordinates. Skip the Talairach system izard after this page.	
Front View	✓ Interpolate	A CALLER I
Sagittal View	Threshold: 43	Sheet. 1
Coronal View	Border: 0	
Import	Autodetect Undo	R LVI -
		< Back Finish Cancel Help

4. Click (10 2), and again the **Image Data Parameters** windows will appear. Click the **Autodetect and Load Image Data** option, and **Finish**.

If you see electrodes from a previous tutorial where they had been located, select the 3D View, and then turn off the **Electrodes** in the **Objects** list. Then return to the **ID** 2 display.



5. Both files have been loaded at this point, but they have not been coregistered. With the CT data still displayed, go to **Image Data** → **Landmarks**. This takes you back to Step 6 in the **Image Data Parameters** windows. Here we need only to approximate the landmark positions. Grossly measure the Nasion, PAL and PAR locations - excessive accuracy is not required here. We will use the landmarks from **Image Data 1** and perform a volume-based coregistration. **Skip Talairach Definition** should be enabled (default).

Image Data Landmarks - S	tep 6 of 7	
Nasion [voxels]:	141.5 🐳 37.5 🐳 106.1 荣	Axial A
PAL [voxels]:	196.7 🐳 119.7 🐳 95.0 🐳	
PAR [voxels]:	80.3 🚔 125.0 🚔 95.0 🚔	
Inion [voxels]:	127.0 😴 255.0 😴 95.0 😴	
📝 Skip Talairach Definitio	on	AL Con
AC [voxels]:	127.0 115.0 140.0 1	
PC [voxels]:	127.0 140.0 140.0 140.0 1	
MS [voxels]:	127.0 127.0 195.0 1	
Nasion, PAL, and PAR de They should not be chan midsagittal) define Talaira definition to finish the wiz	termine the internal coordinate system. ged later on. AC, PC, and MS (upper ach coordinates. Skip the Talairach system zard after this page.	· ·
🔘 Right View	Interpolate	
Axial View	Threshold: 60 🚊	
Coronal View	Border: 0	
Import	Autodetect Undo	L R\P -
		< Back Next > Cancel Help

Click **Autodetect** and see the following message. In this case - as in most cases - simply click **Start Landmark Autodetection**. Note again that it is necessary to load

the MRI data first and measure the landmarks before using volume based coregistration with the CT (or other) data sets.

CURRY 8	
1	Landmarks will be defined by volume-based coregistration with Image Data 1. This requires that Image Data 1 Nasion, PAL, and PAR have already been set. Computations might take several minutes.
	Start Landmark Autodetection Cancel

This will take a short while to run. When it is finished, click **Next** and **Finish**. Now the two image data sets are coregistered. If you have a third image data set, repeat the same steps you did for the second image data set.

Merging the two image data sets

This is a continuation of the steps above.

1. First, we will perform a quick verification to ensure that the data sets have been coregistered properly. Select $\boxed{\text{ID1,2}}$. Drag the slider to the right of the CT data to see green pass markers for the bone structures (click in the middle of the brain, if needed).



Expand the **Segmentation** panel and click $\underbrace{\text{Start}}$. (Use a lower Segmentation Threshold of about 103). Then go to **Image Data** \rightarrow **Segmentation Result** and select **Export to Image Data 1** (make sure that one of the CT windows has the focus, i.e., outlined in red). If coregistration has been successful, the boney structures from the CT will be seen correctly in the MRI images.



If you find that your results are askew, or too large or small, this means there has been an error in importing one or the other data set (return to the **Image Data Parameters** windows and check file parameters).

Click the **Clear Segmentation Result** icon **l** for both data sets.

2. Select [Image Data] (the MRI data). Create a BEM model as shown. Since we have ECoG data, and we want to perform dipole modeling, we will select **BEM MEG/ECoG**

for **Create**. Enter *Tutorial* for the **Label**. Click the **Start** button, as we will not save the results. This will take a few moments to run.

BEM/FEM Geometry		
Create:	BEM MEG/ECoG	
Resolution:	High 💌	
	Advanced	
✓ Label:	Tutorial	
Start	Start & Save	

When using your own data files, you may sometimes encounter a message saying that you need to review the segmentation thresholds, and the process will be terminated. In other cases, the head model will be created, but the cortex, for example, may be under-segmented, and appear atrophied. In both instances, go to **Image Data** \rightarrow **Segmentation Thresholds**.

The Cortex Threshold is generally the most important one. It is what later determines the shape of the cortex created by BEM Geometry (automatic segmentation). If this value is too high, the cortex will look atrophic (eroded). In such a case, the cortex threshold will appear more like a white matter-gray matter boundary: the automatically detected value should be lowered. When lowering the cortex threshold, make sure that sulci are not filled as this will exclude them from the resulting triangle net. The autodetected cortex threshold is sometimes too high but hardly ever too low. The white matter threshold is an uncritical parameter; it should simply show some contrast anywhere within the white matter and hardly ever needs to be adjusted.



Ortex Threshold:

White Matter Threshold:

3. In the **Results** panel, *right click* on the **Overlay** for the **BEM Outer Skull** and select **Import Overlay (to Image Data 2)**. The outer skull is selected because

we want to see only the electrodes later on, and the Inner Skull might be too close to the actual electrodes.

Result F	Properties
Coordinates: PA	N (R,A,S)
Doubleclick: De	fault Action
 Functional D Processi Surfaces BEM Skin BEM Out BEM Inn Skin (43) Cortex (Cortical BEM ECC Standar Standar Standar Points 	ata ed Data 1 9mm ter Skull 8mm er Skull 6mm) 2.5mm (155) 2.5mm Lamina (155) 2.5mm oG Brain 4mm d Skin d Inner Skull d Brain
BEM 6/8 Tutorial Overlays Skin (43 Cortex (BEM Inn BEM Ou BEM Skir Localize Digital Photo Statistics CDR Statistics	Load Load From Save Save As Duplicate Unload Erase File Open File Location Create Overlay
Source Result	Import Overlay
Source Result	Import Overlay Import Overlay (to Image Data 2)

4. Select the **ID**² display. Click the **Add Exterior to Stop Markers** icon (on the Toolbar). Here we wish to remove the cables and other structures. Setting everything outside of the Outer Skull to Stop Markers will exclude the entire region.

Click the Clear Segmentation Result icon 🚾.





5. In the CT **Segmentation Preview** pane, *right click* and select **Omit Stop Markers** (if needed). Using the sliding scale to the left of the Segmentation Preview, change the threshold so that the electrodes become visible (drag it upward).



6. In the <u>Segmentation</u> panel, select **Dilated Thresholding** and click **Start**. You may not see anything happen. This is an optional step, not always needed, that can be used to enlarge the electrodes to make it easier to select them later. 7. In the CT Segmentation Results, right click and select Create Voxel Mesh. You will not see anything happen, but a new Surface has been created (seen in Results and in the **3D View**).

8. Select the 3D View display, and select the display (at the bottom of the display). In this case, we selected **Right View** from the context menu, and used Ctrl+drag to reposition the display, Shift+drag to move the entire display, and the mouse wheel to enlarge it. If you do not see the grid electrodes, make sure the **Voxel** Objects list.

Mesh has been enabled in the **3D View**



9. Now it is a matter of clicking the electrodes in the same order as they appear in the Functional Data. The Functional Data in this file were recorded from the 8x8 grid. Notice there are additional grids and strips. We can ignore these, and select only the electrodes in the 8x8 grid. Care must be taken to not select the other electrodes, which in some cases are very close. If we could magically remove the extraneous electrodes, the grid would appear much simpler, which may be the more likely case you will encounter.



Instead, we will just select the electrodes carefully. You need to know how the electrodes in the data file correspond to the digitized ones. The actual electrode labels are EEG1 through EEG64. EEG1 is the lower right corner, and EEG 64 is the upper left corner, moving from lower to upper. The electrodes must be clicked in the same order as they appear in the data file. The first 12 are shown below; note that they are numbered as you click them.



With each click, there is a new entry in the Localize list. If you make a mistake, *right click* in the Localize display and select **Delete Entry**, or **Delete All Entries** (or click

the X button above the localize list) to start over.



The complete grid appears as follows. It is not necessary to rename the electrodes to match those in the data file; the order is what matters.

(Sometimes an electrode cannot be seen. In that case, click the next electrode instead and select **Move Halfway Towards Previous** from the context menu. The value of the estimated position will be entered into the list).



10. Still in Localize, switch to Segmentation Result 2, *right click* and select **Project** All to Nearby Maxima. This centers the dots within the electrode "blobs".



11. You may relabel the positions, if desired. This is not necessary, but it can be convenient to make the labels match, or nearly match, those used in the Functional Data file. In this case, we can make them exactly the same. The Functional Data

labels go from "EEG1" through "EEG64". Expand the **Grid Geometry** panel (under **Localize**). Select **Grid** and set the Number of **Rows** and **Columns** to **8**. For the Labels, just enter "EEG*1". The Tooltip confirms that the new labels will also be "EEG1" through "EEG64". Then click the **Update** button to apply the changes, which are seen in the Localize list, and on the electrodes themselves.

Grid Geometry
Create or Edit: Grid 🔹
No. Rows, Columns: 8 🚖 8 🐳
□ Spacing [mm]: 10.00 🗼 10.00 🐳
☑ Orthogonal Layout
Labels: EEG*1 Update
Create EEG1 through EEG64 (allowed shortcuts are: *01,*R01,*C01,*EX,*SU,*ST,*DN,*IN - press F1 f help)

	Localize								
© A	ppend	🔘 Edit	S	how					
	Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [m 🔺					
1	EEG1	61.5	33.3	4					
2	EEG2	60.2	38.4	2					
3	EEG3	58.9	43.9	1					
4	EEG4	56.2	49.6	(
5	EEG5	51.9	54.6						
6	EEG6	46.3	59.5	-					
7	EEG7	39.3	62.6	8					
8	EEG8	31.7	66.9	8					
9	EEG9	65.3	25.0	1					
10	EEG10	63.8	30.8						
11		60.1	26 A	4					

You may also relabel the electrodes manually by clicking a label in the **Label** column and entering the desired text.

We will digress a minute for some additional details. In practice it will be common to have a mix of grids and strips. These can be labeled independently. For example, below is a list with a 6 electrode strip, followed by another 6 electrode strip, followed by a 4x6 grid. We want to define independent labels (without entering them manually).

			Label	× [mm]	v [mm]	z [mm]	i[uAmm]
		- 1	1	19.1	91.2	34.4	100
		2	2	26.0	90.3	42.1	100
		3	3	32.5	87.6	48.7	100
strip 1		4	4	36.4	81.9	54.5	100
		5	5	39.1	76.4	59.0	100
		6	6	42.3	68.2	65.0	100
		7	7	21.9	89.8	28.7	100
		8	8	29.7	86.8	33.1	100
strin 2		9	9	36.5	82.9	37.2	100
301p 2		10	10	42.9	77.2	42.1	100
		11	11	47.5	71.0	47.4	100
		12	12	50.9	61.5	52.1	100
		13	13	54.8	42.2	67.3	100
		14	14	55.4	34.3	73.0	100
		15	15	56.0	26.5	77.5	100
		16	16	55.5	17.7	83.2	100
		17	17	55.1	9.8	87.8	100
		18	18	54.7	1.7	91.4	100
		19	19	58.4	38.1	60.4	100
		20	20	59.0	30.3	65.8	100
		21	21	60.6	23.1	68.9	100
arid 4×6		22	22	60.1	13.4	75.5	100
gria 4x6		23	23	59.7	5.5	80.6	100
		24	24	59.3	-2.4	84.4	100
		25	25	60.0	33.4	51.9	100
		26	26	62.5	25.2	57.3	100
		27	27	63.1	17.3	62.1	100
		28	28	62.7	10.2	65.7	100
		29	29	62.0	1.1	71.7	100
		30	30	59.9	-6.4	75.3	100
		31	31	60.5	27.5	44.7	100
		32	32	63.1	19.7	48.2	100
		33	33	64.9	12.1	53.4	100
		34	34	66.2	4.6	58.7	100
		35	35	63.8	-2.9	63.7	100
l		- 36	36	60.4	-13.0	68.0	100

Expand the **Grid Geometry** panel and select **Strip**. Set the number of **Columns** to **6**. For **Labels**, we entered **Strip A *1**, and clicked **Update**. The resulting new labels are seen in the list.

		Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z	*
Grid Geometry	1	Strip A 1	61.5	33.3		
Create or Edit: Strip 👻	2	Strip A 2	60.2	38.4		
No. Rows. Columns: 1 🖨 6	3	Strip A 3	58.9	43.9		=
	4	Strip A 4	56.2	49.6		
	5	Strip A 5	51.9	54.6		
✓ Orthogonal Layout	6	Strip A 6	46.3	59.5		
Labels: Strip A *1 Update	7	7	39.3	62.6		
Create Adapt	8	8	31.7	66.9		
Adapt	9	9	65.3	25.0		
	10	10	62.0	20.00		

Relabeling the second grid uses a similar process. First, highlight the first line of the 0 Strip A b 40.3 SY.5

	77	39.3	62.6	
second strip:	8 8	31.7	66.9	. Then just change Strip A *1 to
Strip B *1 and	l click Upda	te (and cl	ick Yes	to the message).

		Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z	*
	1	Strip A 1	61.5	33.3		
	2	Strip A 2	60.2	38.4		
Grid Geometry	3	Strip A 3	58.9	43.9		E
Create or Edit: Strip	4	Strip A 4	56.2	49.6		
	5	Strip A 5	51.9	54.6		
No. Rows, Columns: 1 🐳 6 荣	6	Strip A 6	46.3	59.5		
Spacing [mm]: 10.00 + 10.00 +	7	Strip B1	39.3	62.6		
✓ Orthogonal Layout	8	Strip B 2	31.7	66.9		
Labels: Strip B *1 Update	9	Strip B 3	65.3	25.0		
	10	Strip B 4	63.8	30.8		
Create Adapt	11	Strip B 5	60.1	36.4		
	12	Strip B 6	56.9	42.0		
	13	13	52.4	47.4		
	14	14	46.6	52.0		

Lastly, highlight line 13, set **Create or Edit** to **Grid**, and enter **4** for the number of **Rows**. Change the **Label** to **Grid C *1** and click **Update**.

		Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z *
	5	Strip A 5	51.9	54.6	_
Grid Geometry	6	Strip A 6	46.3	59.5	
Create or Edit: Grid	7	Strip B 1	39.3	62.6	
	8	Strip B 2	31.7	66.9	=
No. Rows, Columns: 4 🗧 6 🚔	9	Strip B 3	65.3	25.0	
Spacing [mm]: 10.00 - 10.00 -	10	Strip B 4	63.8	30.8	
✓ Orthogonal Layout	11	Strip B 5	60.1	36.4	
Labels: Grid C *1	12	Strip B 6	56.9	42.0	
	13	Grid C1	52.4	47.4	
Create Adapt	14	Grid C 2	46.6	52.0	
	15	Grid C 3	40.1	56.2	
	16	Grid C 4	32.3	59.8	
	17	Grid C 5	66.0	18.1	
	18	Grid C 6	64.0	23.4	

When the electrodes are later displayed (as in the steps below), they will have these labels. Again, the most important thing to remember is that the list of Localize points must be in the same order as the channels in the functional data file; the labels may be different, but the order must be the same.

The individual grids and strips can be treated independently, as shown in the **Using Multiple Grids and Strips** section below.

12. In the Localize panel, at the top of the panel, click the Save and

Use as Digitizer File button. A Save As window will appear allowing you to select a folder and file name (*GridPositions.pom*) for the .pom file - the file containing the positions we have just created. A message appears, saying that if we want to use these new positions, we have to go to the Functional Data Import Wizard, review them, and save the results.



13. The second page of the Wizard appears, with the .pom file selected automatically.

External Digitizer File		-
prials\Image Data\MRI + (CT Co-registration\ECoG\GridPositions.pom	2
mm	Use Label-Matching to determine Positio	ns

The grid electrodes are displayed. Then click **Finish**. Incidentally, you may also change the labels from within the Wizard. You will need to click the **Back** button to make the change(s), then **Next** and **Finish**. **Electrodes**, **Voxel Mesh**, and the **Cortex** were enabled. Set its **Transparency** to **100%**.



14. Now disable the display of the **Voxel Mesh**. In the **Properties** for **Electrodes**, select blue-white-red (**Map Bright**) for the **Color**. Each electrode will then become brighter (blue or red) as the voltage increases or decreases for the displayed time point (you must use a color scale with white as the middle color to use this option, or else the display will be confusing). Set the **Size** to **6mm**. Lastly, enable **Maps** to see the contours.



15. When you go to FD, 3D View, and select a Timerange (spike at 2685 ms), you will see the functional data displayed on the grid.



16. If you wish to perform source reconstruction*, select the **Tutorial ECoG Head Model** we created earlier, and select a **Dipole Type** (or CDR). The **Moving** dipole is seen in red below. The **Electrodes** were turned off and the **Line Width** for **Maps** was set to **1** to make it easier to see the dipole.

*Source reconstruction with depth electrodes, grids, strips, etc., is questionable and should generally be avoided, or used with caution.

		Head Model		
	Head Model:	Tutorial (64x4137)	•	Cal I am
🛄 🌑 Skin (43) 2.5 mm	Exclude:	<none></none>	•	
🗹 🗣 Cortex (155) 2.5 mm		and they		
🔲 🥊 BEM ECoG Brain 4 mm	Relative Radius:	: Cond. [S/m]		
□ ⊕ BEM 6/8/9mm =	100.0.96	▲ 0.2200		
Tutorial	100.0 %	0.5500	Y	
🔲 🌑 Voxel Mesh	93.0 %	÷ 0.0132	A V	
Cocalize	85.0 %	⇒ 1.0000	A	
▲ ☑ isource Results				
Electrodes	83.0 %	0.3300	w.	
Head Model	Scale Standa	ard Surfaces		
🔽 🕥 Maps				Maps
🗹 🥑 Dipoles (1 moving)	Constrain So	urce space		
· ·	Conductivity Fac	ctor:		643 C
Dipoles (1 moving) Properties	Fit	1.00	×	- 400
Color:		Dipole Fit		
Color coding:	Dipole Type:	Moving	•	
Full Color Scale	Number of Dipol	es: 1	•	L_643
	Advanced			

Close the Study without saving the results.

Using Multiple Grids and Strips

It is common to have more than one grid or strip, and you will likely wish to treat these independently. Pretend for the sake of demonstration that the 8x8 grid we have been

using is really a 4x8 and two 2x8 grids. Go to the Data Parameters wizard 🗱.

Increase the Electric Groups to 3 Electric Groups: 3 . You will then see the three electrode group symbols on the left, and the Group drop down list will have the addition EG2 and EEG3 options. You may have up to 10 Groups.

	File Information							
4.5	File N	ame:	C:\CNS 7	Tutorials\I	mage Dat	ta (MRI		
No.	Forma	at:	BESA Fund	ctional Data	a	-		
EEG 1	Data	Order:	Blocked (C	hannels)		-		
64 Electrodes	Samp	le Rate [Hz] / [ms]	200.0	\$ /	5.000	-		
63	Trigge	er Offset [ms]:	0.0	*				
100	Group In	formation ———						
EEG 2 0 Electrodes	Magn	etic Groups:	0	* *				
EEG 3 0 Electrodes		Group	Label	Po	os x	F		
0 Liecti odes	1	EEG 💌	EEG1	-6	1.5	-		
	2	<off></off>	EEG2	-6	0.2	-		
	3	EEG EEG2	EEG3	-5	8.9	-		
	4	EEG3	EEG4	-5	6.2	-		
	5	Other Trigger	EEG5	-5	1.9	-		

Pos x . Group Label Pos y Pos z 31 EEG Ŧ EEG31 38.5 40.5 102.0 32 EEG Ŧ EEG32 30.2 43.7 104.3 33 EEG2 Ŧ EEG33 62.5 2.0 66.9 34 EEG2 Ŧ 7.5 EEG34 61.9 74.5 35 EEG2 • EEG35 60.0 13.1 82.3 36 EEG2 Ŧ EEG36 56.4 18.5 89.4 37 EEG2 Ŧ EEG37 51.1 23.5 95.9 EEG2 Ŧ 38 EEG38 44.9 28.2 101.6 EEG2 Ŧ 39 EEG39 37.8 32.0 106.3 40 EEG2 Ŧ EEG40 28.8 35.2 109.5 41 EEG2 Ŧ EEG41 59.3 -5.5 71.6 42 EEG2 Ŧ 58.7 79.6 EEG42 -0.1 EEG2 Ŧ 43 EEG43 58.7 5.2 87.5 44 EEG2 Ŧ EEG44 55.5 10.4 94.6 Ξ EEG2 Ŧ EEG45 50.2 15.5 101.3 45 46 EEG2 Ŧ EEG46 44.0 20.2 107.2 EEG2 Ŧ 47 EEG47 36.9 24.5 112.1 EEG2 Ŧ EEG48 28.9 27.8 116.0 48 49 EEG3 Ŧ EEG49 54.5 -12.7 76.6 50 EEG3 Ŧ EEG50 53.9 -6.9 84.4 51 EEG3 • EEG51 56.7 -2.9 92.8 52 EEG3 Ŧ EEG52 2.5 54.1 100.0 53 EEG3 Ŧ EEG53 48.4 7.2 106.0

Now it is just a matter of selecting the correct Group for each channel. In this case, the first 32 channels will remain in the first EEG group. The second 16 will be assigned to the EEG2 group, and the final 16 will be assigned to the EEG3 group.

When you click **Next**, you swill see the first group only. Click **Next** again to see the second group, and **Next** again to see the final group.



Then click **Finish**. In the **Channel Groups / Rereferencing** panel, you will see the three Groups, and in the Functional Data display you will see that the groups have different colors (you can select the color in the **Colors** panel, as was done

below).



By selecting just the desired group, you will be selecting only the desired grid or strip. In the **3D View**, you will see only those electrodes.



2.5.6 Grid Placement Planning

Typically, these steps are followed if you wish to plan placement of cortical grids or strips. If you already have data recorded from a grid, and you wish to display that grid on the segmented cortex, please see the **MRI and CT Grid Merging** tutorial.

Locate the ECoG Grid Study in the CURRY 8 Tutorials Database, as shown below. Open

CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb
 Acquisition
 Image Data
 Averaging MRIs
 DTI Fiber Track
 EGoC Grid
 ECoG Grid
 MRI and CT Merging
 Segmentation
 Talairach
 Signal Processing
 Source Reconstruction
 Using Macros

500

1. To create a cortical grid, you need a smooth surface on which to position the electrodes. CURRY will facilitate the process. Start by creating a **BEM Head Model**,

using the default settings in the BEM/FEM Geometry panel, with a label of your choice ("example"). Click **Start & Save**.

BEM/FEM Geometry					
Create:	BEM Head Model 🔹				
Resolution:	(High 💌				
	Advanced				
☑ Label:	example				
Start	Start & Save				

2. To use an upcoming shortcut, it is necessary to close and reopen the Study at this point. When the Study is reopened, select the Segmentation Result tab at the bottom. The display will be empty.

3. Expand the Grid Geometry panel. We will create a 4x8 orthogonal grid, with 10mm spacing among the electrodes. The G*01 label means that labels from G01 to G32 will be created automatically. Click the Create button.

Grid Geometry
Create or Edit: Grid 💌
No. Rows, Columns: 4 😴 8 😴
✓ Spacing [mm]: 10.00
✓ Orthogonal Layout
Labels: G*01 Update
Creat G01 through G32 (allowed shortcuts are: *01,*R01,*C01,*EX,*SU,*ST,*DN,*IN - press F1 for help)

4. You will now see the following shortcut message. Here CURRY is saying you need a smooth surface to create the grid(s), and that the BEM Inner Skull is the recommended surface. (You can also select the same surface manually from the list, and select **Import Overlay** from the context menu). (You can also segment just the cortex and perform a Closing operation to slightly enlarge and smooth the surface). Click Use 'BEM Inner Skull'.
| CURRY 8 | |
|---------|--|
| ? | Grid setup requires that the smooth inner skull surface is available as the segmentation result in Image Data.
Overlay 'BEM Inner Skull' seems to contain the smooth inner skull surface. |
| | Use 'BEM Inner Skull' Suggest Another Overlay Cancel |

Now you see the segmented inner skull surface with another message instructing you to define a grid. Click ${\bf OK}.$



5. Now we need to position the four corners of the grid. Select one of the views and click-to-enter the approximate positions of the four corners of the grid in either a clockwise or counterclockwise direction (or three sequential positions if you are creating a strip). If desired, position the cursor in the upper right corner area to see

the Enlarge button 🔛. The entries appear on the Localize list.

	Localize								
(04	Append	🔘 Edit	C	Show				
		Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [mm]	i			
	1	1	-62.3	44.3	75.0	1			
	2	2	-53.5	-18.2	95.8	1			
	3	3	-56.3	-35.3	55.6	1			
	4	4	-58.3	28.2	28.5	1			



If you make a mistake in placing the positions, *right click* in the **I** display and note the relevant options.

Delete Entry	Ctrl+D
Delete All Entries	

Click the <u>Create</u> button again under <u>Grid Geometry</u>. **Spacing** is used if you know how far apart the electrodes are in the grid. If selected, the program will take the first corner point you enter, and base the positions of the other electrodes on that, using the distance apart you enter. If you do not select Spacing, the electrodes will be placed within the four corners you designate. If you select **Orthogonal Layout**, the electrodes will be spaced at 90 degree angles from each other.



6. In the Localize display, you will see that the grid entries now appear. The labels are Grid01 through Grid32. Notice the **Symbol Shape** option at the bottom, where you can select different shapes for the electrodes.

	Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [mm]	j [µAmm]	nx	ny	nz	Color		Group		^
1	G01	-62.2	44.0	75.2	100	-0.795	0.560	0.232	<default></default>	Ŧ	<undefined></undefined>	•	
2	G02	-64.7	34.8	78.9	0	-0.936	0.205	0.287	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
3	G03	-64.4	26.1	81.2	0	-0.930	0.133	0.342	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
4	G04	-64.9	16.9	84.8	0	-0.947	0.160	0.280	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
5	G05	-64.5	7.4	87.6	0	-0.976	-0.074	0.204	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
6	G06	-64.1	-2.2	90.4	0	-0.899	-0.198	0.390	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	Ш
7	G07	-60.7	-10.8	92.7	0	-0.876	-0.385	0.289	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
8	G08	-54.5	-18.3	94.5	100	-0.697	-0.490	0.523	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
9	G09	-64.2	41.2	65.6	0	-0.955	0.260	-0.142	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
10	G10	-66.7	31.9	69.3	0	-0.954	0.263	0.146	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
11	G11	-68.3	23.2	71.7	0	-0.931	0.297	0.214	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
12	G12	-67.9	13.6	74.5	0	-0.997	0.044	0.058	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
13	G13	-68.4	4.4	78.1	0	-0.970	-0.093	0.223	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
14	G14	-65.1	-4.1	80.4	0	-0.986	-0.103	0.132	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
15	G15	-62.8	-12.7	82.7	0	-0.841	-0.352	0.411	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
16	G16	-57.5	-21.2	84.9	0	-0.873	-0.435	0.220	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
17	G17	-63.2	38.0	57.4	0	-0.896	0.397	-0.199	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	
18	G18	-66.7	29.2	59.8	0	-0.983	0.145	-0.110	<default></default>	Ŧ	<undefined></undefined>	•	
19	G19	-67.3	19.6	62.5	0	-0.951	0.309	-0.031	<default></default>	•	<undefined></undefined>	•	-
								S	mbol Shape:		Sphere		•

7. If you wish to move the location of the grid, grab and drag a corner to a new

location (be sure **Append** is selected). Then click the

button in

Grid Geometry . If **Spacing** were not being used, the grid would be stretched to include the new location. Since Spacing is being used, the grid is moved to the new location.



8. If you select the Output and the Click the Adapt button when moving the

message. This bypasses the need to click the Adapt button when moving the grid, and lets you move the entire grid. Position the mouse over the grid so that the cursor changes to a finger pointer. Then *click-and-drag* the grid to a new location.

Position the mouse over the first or second corner, and the cursor changes to a plus with arrows. *Click-and-drag* to rotate the grid.

CURRY 8	
	Drag the first or second corner point to rotate the grid (but don't drag past any of the other corners). Drag the whole grid to shift it. After dragging, the grid will be updated.
	Activate Grid Update Cancel

You may also use the Move options under **Change Locations**. After moving the grid, you may see that the electrodes are no longer on the surface (either exterior or

interior to it). Click the Adapt button in **Grid Geometry** to place them on the surface.

Change Locat	ions
<u>a</u>	$\odot \Omega \otimes$
2 % 3	< ♦ ♦
R	₽
Step [°]:	Step [mm]:
1.0	1.0
Adjust Senso	r Locations

9. You can view the grid on the cortex in the 93D View (use *Ctrl+left mouse* to rotate the display to different views; use *Shift+left mouse* to drag the entire display). You may need to increase the **Transparency** for the cortex. In this example,

Ob	jects	
Coordinate	Axes	
Decordinate		
Distance		
Waveform		
Scale		
🔲 🌑 BEM Skin 9	mm	
BEM Outer	Skull 8 mm	
BEM Inner	Skull 6 mm	
Skin (19) 2.	5 mm	_
Cortex (97)	2.5 mm	
Localize		
Cortex (97) 2.5 mm Prop	erties	*
Color:		
Wireframe Color:		
Wireframe Mode:	Off 🔹	
Linewidth:	1	
Flat Shading		
Material:	Dull 🔻	=
📝 Show Pial Surface		
Inflation:	1	



You can change the "Xs" to be more realistic. Go to the **Localize Properties** list. **Shape** was changed to **Disk**, and **Size** was set to **9mm**. A **Color** scale was selected. In the Localize matrix above, note the column for strength (j[μ Amm]). All values are 0 except for the corners which are 100. By selecting a color scale, you can highlight the corners. This is helpful when there are multiple grids and strips.

BEM Skin 9 mn BEM Outer Sku BEM Inner Skul Skin (21) 2.5 m Cortex (100) 2.5 Localize	n [2] III 8 mm [2] II 6 mm [2] m [1] 5 mm [1]	A CORE
Localize Properties		
Color:		
Highlight Color:		
Label Color:		
Symbol Shape: Disk	-	
Line Width: Auto	-	
Show Headshape		
Label Size: Small	-	
Size [mm]: 9.0	-	
Transparency [%]: 0	*	
2D Visibility [mm]: 0	*	

10. When you have the grid in the desired location, and you wish to save it, click the **Save** button at the top of the panel. The results will be saved as a .pom file.

Localize		
🔊 📄 🗙 🖌) :x *:	*
	Localize	

If you have data using these grid positions, you can click the **Save and Use as Digitizer File** button (save as .pom file).

Localize	
📔 🕂 🖉 👯 🛤	<u>*</u>
Localize	Save and Use as Digitizer File
Append C Edit	Use Localize locations as electrode positions

You will see a message saying that to use these positions, you need to review them and then click **Finish** in the Functional Data Import Wizard. There are no functional data in this Study, so click the red X to close the message.



Creating Multiple Grids and Strips

Creating multiple Grids and Strips is accomplished in basically the same way. Let's say you will be using a 4x8 grid, an 8x2 grid, and a 1x8 strip.

F 1. Start by entering the 4 corners (clockwise or counter-clockwise), as above. Select **Grid** for **Create or Edit**. Enter **4** rows and **8** columns. Click **Create** to see the grid and the entries in the Localize list.



2. Enter the 4 corners for the second grid. In this case, we want 8 rows and 2 columns. The entries for the second grid appear in the Localize list below the first ones. (Always make sure **Append** has been selected when creating new grids or strips). If you make a mistake and want to delete a grid (or strip), highlight the lines in the Localize list (you can use the conventional *Ctrl+Shift+click*), and then click the *Del* key on the keyboard. You can also use **Undo** (*Ctrl+Z*) to remove the last entry (or entries).

		Localiz	e	
) A	opend	🔘 Edit	🔘 Sh	ow
	Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [mr 4
24	Grid 38	-54.1	-31.2	76
25	Grid 41	-61.5	27.6	46
26	Grid 4 2	-66.0	19.3	49
27	Grid 4 3	-68.6	10.5	52
28	Grid 4 4	-69.2	0.9	54
29	Grid 4 5	-67.9	-7.2	58
30	Grid 4 6	-65.6	-16.3	61
31	Grid 4 7	-61.4	-24.8	64
32	Grid 4 8	-55.2	-32.4	66
33	Grid 11	-12.6	77.7	88
34	Grid 1 2	-2.9	79.3	86 🗉
35	Grid 21	-10.2	70.1	94
36	Grid 2 2	-0.5	72.1	93
37	Grid 31	-7.9	64.2	101
38	Grid 3 2	0.8	64.9	98
39	Grid 41	-5.7	56.5	106
40	Grid 4 2	4.1	57.7	105 -
4				. b.

3. To create a strip, you must select the first, intermediate, and last positions, in that order.



•

Symbol Shape:

Cross

Select **Strip** for **Create or Edit**. Enter the number of electrodes (**8**) for **Columns**. Click **Create**. The remaining electrodes will be filled in, and displayed in the Localize list.

45 46 47	Grid 7 1 Grid 7 2 Grid 8 1	-6.2 18.2 -4.8	23.2 22.3 12.9	120 118 126	
48	Grid 8 2	17.7	9.7	122	
49	Strip1 1	-29.0	-66.2	58	
50	Strip1 2	-21.7	-67.4	70	
51	Strip1 3	-14.5	-63.7	81	
52	Strip1 4	-7.2	-54.7	86	
53	Strip1 5	0.6	-49.9	91 ≡	
54	Strip1 6	7.4	-43.8	99	CTO TO A
55	Strip1 7	15.3	-38.4	109	
56	Strip1 8	24.8	-31.4	113 🕌	
•	III			F.	
Sy	mbol Shape	e: Cro	SS		
		Grid Geon	netry		
Cre	ate or Edit	Strip		•	
No	. Rows, Co	umns: 1	* *	в 🚖	
	Spacing [m	m]: 10	.00 🛓		
\checkmark	Orthogona	l Layout			
Lak		**			
Lat	els: Strip	1~1		opuate	

- 4. From here, you may reposition or resize the grids and strip, as described above.
- 5. Save the positions as described above.

2.5.7 Talairach Coordinate System

The Talairach system identifies brain structures in the MR data either in terms of their anatomy or function. Different brain areas are indicated by different colors. You may display all structures or selected ones, and you may click on a point in the MR data to see what structure you have selected.

To use the Talairach system accurately, you need to define the anterior commissure (AC), posterior commissure (PC) and the Midsagittal (MS) points accurately, as well as define the brain limits in Step 7 of the **Image Data Parameters** windows when the file was loaded. If you did not define the landmarks and boundaries when the image data were first loaded, or if the file was loaded in a previous version of CURRY, you

can complete these steps by clicking **Image Data** \rightarrow **Talairach Parameters**. This will take you to **Step 6** of the **Image Data Parameters** windows, where you can define the landmarks and boundaries.

1 1. Locate the Talairach Study in the CURRY 8 Tutorials Database. Open the Study to 🐏 Image Data the display. CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb Acquisition 🔺 💵 Image Data Averaging MRIs DTI Fiber Track EGoC Grid MRI and CT Merging Segmentation 🔺 👤 Talairach a 🛅 Talairach 🔊 💁 MRI.img Signal Processing Source Reconstruction Using Macros

- 2. Expand the **Options** panel.
- 3. Initially, there is No Overlay selected for the Atlas

Atlas Overlay: <Off> Click the drop-down list to see all of the options. They are **All Anatomical Areas**, **All Functional Areas** (including Brodmann areas), and then lists for each of the anatomical and functional areas.

4. Select All Anatomical Areas and see the overlay on the Image Data display. The

colors can be set in the Atlas Maps option under



5. Click the 3D Cursor in a new location, and read the anatomical structure in the field in the **Options** panel. In this way, you can identify any structure in the MR images. A Tooltip displays additional information.

V	Caudate Caudate B	Body	*
Displa	ау — —		
Atlas	Overlay:	All Anatomical Areas	•





6. Now select **All Functional Areas**.

You will see the various functional regions. Click on one and see the structure and Brodmann area (where applicable) in the display.

V	Anterior Cingulate Brodmann area 24	*
		Ŧ

7. Now go to the drop-down list and select an area of interest, such as **Brodmann Area 44** (Precentral Gyrus). That functional area is shown in the Image Data display. Position the 3D Cursor on the area in all views to see it most clearly. Decrease the **Transparency** for the Atlas to make the colored areas stand out more brightly

📝 Transparency Atlas: 10 % 🚔



Select the $\ensuremath{\textbf{Parahippocampal}}\xspace$ Gyrus. That area will be shown.



8. The more commonly used options are described next. If you have dipole results and wish to display them also, enable Show Results (or click the sicon on the **Image Data** Toolbar). Interpolate will blend the pixels in the MR images to form a less pixelated view. The data in this file were loaded such that the right side of the brain appears on the right of the display. If you wish to reverse the view, enable Radiological Orientation (R,L).

9. You can also use the Talairach system to segment a specified structure. Expand the **Segmentation** panel, and select **Thresholding**. The **Atlas** field will then become active. Select a structure (**Thalamus**) and press the **Start** button. The segmented structure will appear in the **Segmentation** Result display. (Note: the **Lower Threshold** is used here, and if the value is too large, you may lose all or parts of the structure in the segmentation). Use a **Lower Threshold** of **10** in this example.





10. In the Morphology panel, perform an **Opening** (using **Dilation** and **Erosion** values of **4.0**). The result will be a smoother surface (enlarged).



11. Then create a triangle mesh (or **Image Data** \rightarrow **Create Triangle Mesh**) to create a *Surface x* that can be displayed in the 3D View. For example, the thalami may be displayed within the segmented cortex (increase the cortex Transparency). Select a color for the new Surface (and perform a Rotation to see the deeper structures).



2.5.8 DTI Fiber Track Imaging

DTI FA image data allows you to view image data in color, where the different colors indicate the primary orientations of the fiber tracks. The results can be segmented in order to display the fiber orientations in very fine detail.

This type of imaging is used to show connectivity, such as the dominating fiber tracks involved where there is a seizure disorder, or to show how currents are conducted within the brain.

This tutorial uses the files shown below (contained within a single folder). The file has been imported previously and the parameter files have already been created (to bypass the **Image Data Parameters** windows).



e

1. Open the Study to the Image Data display. The colors represent the directions of the major fiber tracts. Red tracts are left/right, blue tracts are dorsal/ventral, and green tracts are anterior/posterior. Reposition the cursor as usual to see other views.



2. Expand the Segmentation panel and select Dilated Thresholding. To determine the Lower Threshold level, you can either use the mouse wheel to change the Lower Threshold values, or else drag the scale bar up or down. Your are looking for the setting that gives the brightest intensity for the tracts, without bleeding into other areas. A Threshold of **97** will work well. Click **Start**.





3. Expand the <u>Create</u> panel and select **Voxel Points**. Click **Start**. The Points have been created and are listed in the <u>Objects</u> panel for **3D View**.

Create		
Create: Vox	el Points 🔹	
Resolution [mm]:	3.0	
Include:	Nothing 👻	
Wider:	Nowhere 👻	
Wider [%]:	100.0	
Prepare Inflation and Export		
Label: Vox	kel Points	
Start	Start & Save	





You may superimpose DTI data on the MR data (from the same subject). Load the MR data first in the Database. Make sure the MR data has the focus, then select **Image Data** \rightarrow **Show Thresholded** \rightarrow **Image Data 2** to display the DTI data on the MR data. The same result may be obtained by selecting the **Threshold** option from the **Options** panel. Use the **Transparency Atlas** option to adjust the transparency.

2.5.9 Averaging MRI Data Files

MRI data files may be averaged to create your own averaged data sets. Normalization using Talairach space allows the differently sized brains to be averaged together with minimal distortion.

We will use a simple example where there are just two image data sets that we want to average together. Locate and open the Study shown.



e

1. These files have been imported previously, so you will not need to go through the **Image Data Parameters** windows. When you import your own files, *you must not Skip the Talairach Definition steps*. Carefully mark the position of the anterior (AC) and posterior commissures (PC), as well as the upper, midsagittal position (MS). It is helpful to use the coronal view to be certain you have the correct positions of the AC and PC. In Step 7 of the **Image Data Parameters** windows, carefully measure the boundaries that define Talairach space. The space is subdivided into 12 sub-spaces: Anterior to AC, AC to PC, PC to Posterior, above and below the horizontal AC-PC plane, left and right of the vertical AC-PC plane. The data are averaged within each subspace to preserve more detail.

2. Set the Coordinates to Talairach (R,A,S).



3. For both (all) image data sets, select **Image Data** from the Main Menu Bar and then **Save Image Data As**.

Ima	ige Data	Localize	Source Results	Coordina	
	Image Data Parameters				
	Segmentation Thresholds				
	Landma	rks			
	Talairach Parameters				
	Save Ima	age Data A	5		
	Snap Cursor To Nearby Maximum				
<€	Show Re	sults		Alt+D	
	Show Cu	ursor		Alt+C	

Select a folder for the image data you will be saving. All of the files you will be averaging should be in the same folder, with no additional image data files. You may create the folder from the Save As dialog.



Enter a file name (*avg file 1*), and save the files in **(*.img,imd)** format. Enable the **Talairach** option.

	Options			x
	Axes, Slices:	Current	C Raw Slices	Talairach
	Markers:	Set Pass Markers	Delete Stop Markers	
	Include:	🔽 Image Data	Currents	Scans
		Dipoles	Electrodes	Localize
	0	Symbol Size [voxels]	: 2 <u>*</u>	Normals
File name: avg file 1	Orientations:	Create additional file	es for source orientations	
Save as type: CURRY 8 Files (*.img,imd)	DICOM Options:	Anonymize		
Open as New Study		Accession No	.:	
V S	how Options	Save	Cancel	

4. Repeat the process for the second image data set (using avg file 2 for the file name). Then close the Study.

5. Create a new Study in the Database. In this case, we created a Derived Study called *MRI Files to Average*, below the *Averaging MRIs* study.



Use the **Insert Image Data Folder** option to select the folder containing the .img files you have created. Select the folder containing the files you saved.



6. When you open the Study, the average of the image data files will appear in Image Data. These two files do not have the same orientation, so the fit is not that good.



7. If you go on to create a BEM Model from the averaged MRI data, you may need to perform some manual segmentation to obtain an acceptable cortex. In the figure below, 4 MRI data sets were averaged and the automatic BEM Model was created. You can see that parts of the structures around the eyes, as well as parts of the skull were included.



These may be removed using Stop Markers, as described in the <u>Manually Assisted</u> <u>Automated Segmentation</u> section above. If that is not successful, it may be necessary to perform <u>Manual Segmentation</u>.

2.6 Source Reconstruction

The tutorials in this section are all concerned with finding the source(s), or generator site(s), for the activity recorded at the scalp. These include several different single dipole models, several Scan methods (which scan a surface for multiple single dipoles), and Current Density Reconstruction (a layer of dipole sources constrained to a surface). Source reconstruction with FFT (spectral power) data is demonstrated. Different methods for creating simulated dipoles are described. Combining fMRI data with other anatomical and functional data sets is illustrated. The final tutorial describes the idea of multi-modal source reconstruction, where electric and magnetic data sets are combined.

2.6.1 Dipole Models

In this Tutorial we will demonstrate how to perform source reconstruction using some of the basic dipole models.

The **Source Reconstruction** tab $\boxed{\bullet Source Reconstruction}$ displays the relevant options.



Locate the *Dipoles, Scans, and CDR* Study in the *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database, as shown. Open the Study.



1. CURRY automatically performs **Noise Estimation** using the Timerange starting at the beginning of the epoch interval, in this case, -500 ms, to -50 ms before the 0 ms time point. Typically, epileptic spikes are detected at the peak of the spike, so the noise estimate ends 50 ms prior to that. You can override that by selecting **User Defined Interval**, and set the time points as desired. Noise estimation must be performed prior to source reconstruction, as parts of the analyses use a noise estimate in the computations. The noise estimate is being computed and recomputed all of the time. **Percentile 50** is the default option for continuous data grater than 10 seconds (unless you have selected **Curry 7** for the **Scope**, in which case **Percentile 20** is used), which is not always the best option, depending on the data you are working with. In this case, we have an interval in the file that has

no signal (where signal refers to the spike and slow wave). In these cases it is often preferable to select the "non-signal" interval for noise estimation, thus the - 500 to - 50 ms range.

Noise Estimation				
Method:	Auto		•	
Time range [ms]:				
-500	-50	*	Get	
	Noise:		max. SNR:	
EEG [µV]	14.4		11.7	
	Advan	iced	•	

2. Select a Timerange in the Functional Data from **-15** to **55**ms (**Butterfly Plot** selected). Why this interval? It depends on the question you are asking. If you wish to determine the origin of the spike, then select that interval. With evoked responses, there could be several intervals of interest. If you are computing moving dipoles, a dipole solution will be computed for each data point in the Timerange. If you are using the fixed dipole models, the dipoles will be computed using all data points combined.



With other data sets, you may wish to perform <u>PCA/ICA Analyses</u> to analyze components separately, or to filter out any unwanted components. In this file, there are three genuine ICA components, and are all related to the progression of the epileptic spike across time and location (additionally, ICA is a statistical method and there are relatively few samples in this Timerange). See the <u>ICA Source</u> <u>Reconstruction</u> tutorial for an example using the ICA results.

3. Select the All display. Generally, the next step is to create a BEM Model from the MRI data. In this example, we have already computed this. Those procedures are described in the Image Data Processing tutorials above. Briefly, in BEM/FEM Geometry, set Create to BEM Model, use the default Label, and press Start. We will use a couple of head models.

If you do not have the MR data, you have other options. Expand the

Head Model panel under Source Reconstruction, and look at the drop-down list for the **Head Model**. Please refer to the *User Guide* for a description of the various models. In this case there is one new model (BEM 6/8/9mm) that we will use shortly. We will compare the differences among some of these models in the steps below.

Head Model		
Head Model:	3 Spherical Shells	
Exclude:	Infinite Homogeneous 1 Spherical Shell 2 Spherical Shells	
Relative Radiu	3 Spherical Shells	
100.0 %	4 Spherical Shells Inside Sphere	
93.0 %	BEM Standardized 25 BEM Standardized 20	
85.0 %	Standardized BEM	
83.0 %	Interpolated BEM Interpolated FEM	
🔽 Scale Stand	BEM 6/8/9mm (28x4859)	
Constrain S	<create bem="" head="" model=""></create>	
Conductivity F	<create fem="" head="" model=""></create>	
Fit	ExampleInfHom <edit in="" matlab=""> <open file="" location=""></open></edit>	

For now, select the **3 Spherical Shells** model.

4. Expand the **Dipole Fit** panel and look at the drop-down list for **Dipole Type**. As mentioned above, the Moving dipole option will compute a solution for each latency point independently in the Timerange. This is generally a good option to use with spikes, where you wish to determine the probable origin. The remaining options will create a dipole solution for all points combined within the Timerange. Select **Moving**.

Dipole Fit Dipole Type: Moving Number of Dipoles: • 1 Advanced ۲ 5. The moving dipole results are seen in the 93D View. Select a Left View (using or the context menu), and select Image Cortex (56) 2.5mm from the list under **3D View** Objects Objects 3D Cursor 🔲 🔊 Distance 📝 💉 Waveform Scale 📃 🚺 Talairach Grid Coordinate Axes 🔲 🌒 BEM Skin 9mm BEM Outer Skull 8mm 📃 🌒 BEM Inner Skull 6mm 🔲 🌑 Skin (32) 2.5mm 🔽 🌑 Cortex (56) 2.5mm 🔲 🌑 Standard Skin 📃 🌑 Standard Inner Skull 🔲 🌑 Standard Brain Standard Cortex t Time Cursor ▲ ☑ image: a source Results Electrodes Head Model



🔲 🔵 Maps

📝 🥑 Dipoles (1 moving)

Cortex (56) 2.5mm Pro	perties	
Color:		•
Wireframe Color:		
Wireframe Mode:	Off	•
Line Width:	1	-
Flat Shading		
Material:	Dull	•
Show Pial Surface		
Inflation:	0	*
Transparency [%]:	100	-
Cutplane		

In the **Objects** list, disable the display of the **Electrodes** (to simplify the display).



Click on **Dipoles (1 moving)** in the **Objects** list to highlight it. In the Properties section, set **Clip below** to **70%**. This removes the dipole solutions from the display that have "poorer" goodness of fits (not strength). Disable the display of

the Confidence Ellipsoids 🧖.

 Source Results Electrodes Head Model Maps Dipoles (1 moving) 		
Dipoles (1 moving) Proper	ties	
Color:		-
Color Coding:	Auto	•
Full Color Scale		
Scale Mode:	Auto (time	rang 🔻
Scaling [µA]:	1	* *
Symbol Size [mm]:	15.0	* *
Clip below [%]:	70	-
Time Range:	Trace	•
Symbol Shape:	Pole	•
Linewidth:	1	* *
Material:	Shiny	•
Ellipsoids:	Off	•
Transparency [%]:	0	*

You should now see the moving dipole results on the cortex, using the 3 Spherical Shell model. Use the *mouse wheel* to enlarge or reduce the display. Grab and drag it to change the perspective. Use *Shift+left mouse* to move the entire display.

Click the **Rotate** icon 🥌 on the Toolbar to rotate the display through 360°.



Disable the Tim dipole is seen.	erange Displa Grab and drag t	y Mode icon 鼠 n The pointed in the	on the 3D View time scale to s	r Toolbar. A single ee the dipole move
-15	ms	20 ms	55 ms	
across time			Lick t	he Show Movie icon
💵 on the Mair	n Toolbar (uppe	r left area) to play	y a movie of th	e moving dipole.
Enable the Timerange Display Mode 国 option again.				

To "keep" these results, click the **Keep Results** icon on the Source Reconstruction Toolbar, or go to **Source Results** (Main Menu bar) → **Keep Results**. The Kept Results are now seen in the **Objects** list (and in a single color).



6. Now we will repeat the same analysis using the patient's Head Model. Select **BEM 6/8/9mm** for the **Head Model**.

Head Model		
Head Model:	BEM 6/8/9mm (28x4859) 🔻	
Exclude:	Infinite Homogeneous 1 Spherical Shell	
Relative Radiu:	2 Spherical Shells 3 Spherical Shells 4 Spherical Shells	
100.0 %	Inside Sphere	
93.0 %	BEM Standardized 25 BEM Standardized 20	
85.0 %	Standardized BEM	
83.0 %	Interpolated BEM Interpolated FEM	
V Scale Stand	BEM 6/8/9mm (28x4859)	
Constrain S	<create bem="" head="" model=""></create>	
Conductivity Fa	<create fem="" head="" model=""></create>	
Fit	ExampleInfHom	
	<edit in="" matlab=""></edit>	
	Dipole FIT	

The results are seen in the 93D View, superimposed on the previous ones. You can see that the realistic head model results in dipoles (multicolor) that trace the tip of the left temporal lobe.



Keep these results by clicking the 💰 icon on the Toolbar.

7. You can rename the Kept Results to avoid confusion. Click on

⊿ ☑ highlight it, and then press the F2 function key. You will

then be able to rename the Kept Results (3 Shells). Rename \checkmark $\boxed{}$ $\boxed{}$ $\boxed{}$ $\boxed{}$ $\boxed{}$ Results 2 to Patient BEM. Note that you can display any or all of the Kept Results for comparison.



8. Now deselect the display of all of the Kept Results. This leaves only the latest

results (using the patient's BEM Model). Go back to Dipole Fit and select **Rotating** for the **Dipole Type**.

Dipole Fit		
Dipole Type:	Rotating	
Number of Dip	oles: 1 🔹	

Now there is a single dipole with a fixed position. Deselect the Timerange Display Mode icon again. Decrease **Clip below** to **0%** in the **Dipoles (1 rotating) Properties** (so that all solutions will be seen). Drag the pointer in the time scale to see the dipole rotate across time. The position is fixed, but the orientation is free to change.



Go back to Dipole Fit and select **Fixed Coherent**. Now when you move through the Timerange, you will see that the position and orientation are both fixed, and only the dipole strength (and confidence ellipsoids) changes across time.



9. Display only the results with the patient's BEM Model (Kept Results 2). Click on the cortex surface and note that the Cortex properties are displayed below the Objects list. Click on a dipole to see its properties. These are shortcuts to the properties of any object that is displayed.



Go to the Image Data display and enable the Timerange Display Mode icon again. The dipole results are superimposed on the MR data.



Go to the 93D View display. Ena	able the display o	of the Skin	📝 🥌 Skin (32) 2.5mm
with its Transparency set to 0%	Transparency [%]:	0	in the Skin
properties. Only the Skin surface	is displayed.		

In the Skin properties, set **Mode** (in the **Cutplane** section) to **Triple**. For **Through**, select **3D Cursor**. Set **Offset** to **-5mm**. Set **Flip** to **On** (**Top**).

Cutplane	
Mode:	Triple 🔹
Through:	3D Cursor 🔹
Offset [mm]:	-5.0 🚔
Flip:	On (Top) 🔹
Image Data:	1 •



display and select the **3D View** display

3D View a for the lower right display. Now drag the cursor (green crosshair) in any of the image displays to control the position of the cut planes. Rotate the head in the 3D View part of the display to make the cut section shift.





When you have a view you like, return to the 93D View display.


This concludes the tutorial for single equivalent dipoles. Not all of the functionality was presented, but you should have sufficient familiarity to explore the additional options.

The same Study is used in the <u>Scan Methods</u> tutorial below. The Kept Results will not be needed. Click **Source Results** \rightarrow **Remove All Results** to clear them. Close the Study, if desired.

2.6.1.1 ICA Source Reconstruction

1

ICA Source Reconstruction allows you to compute a fixed dipole source for each ICA component. The results are more meaningful with more samples - it is better not to restrict the Timerange too much.

We will use the same file (*epispike.avg*) as in the previous tutorial. Noise Estimation has been performed automatically (-500 to -50 ms), and a Timerange from -15 to 165 ms has been selected (the spike and slow wave).

1. Select the **FD**, **Maps** display. ICA has been performed (using the **Maps**) parameters), and three components have been detected. **MGFP** was enabled, and the **Backdrop** was disabled (just to reduce the visual complexity).



	Head Model	
Head Model:	BEM 6/8/9mm (28x4859) -	
Exclude:	Infinite Homogeneous 1 Spherical Shell	
Relative Radiu	3 Spherical Shells 4 Spherical Shells	Dipole Fit
100.0 %	Inside Sphere	
93.0 %	BEM Standardized 25 BEM Standardized 20	Dipole Type: Fixed ICA
85.0 %	Standardized BEM	Number of Dipe Moving
83.0 %	Interpolated BEM Interpolated FEM	Rotating Regional Fixed Coherent
Scale Stand	BEM 6/8/9mm (28x4859)	Fixed MUSIC
Constrain S	<create bem="" head="" model=""></create>	Fixed ICA Simulation
Conductivity F	<create fem="" head="" model=""></create>	
Fit	ExampleInfHom <edit in="" matlab=""> <open file="" location=""></open></edit>	

Select the Select the view.

3. You will see three dipole solutions in the **3D View** display. The cortex was selected (left view and Transparency of 100%) and the electrodes were deselected for display. The Confidence Ellipsoids were turned off (in the **Dipoles** properties:

Ellipsoids: Off

).



4. Deselect individual ICA components to see the effects on the dipoles and click the Apply Filter button. In this way you can see the dipole solutions of the individual ICA components.



5. The same type of analysis may be performed with CDR as well.

In the Source Reconstruction parameters, in the Source Locations panel, set Use to the patient's Cortex (constrains CDR solutions to the cortex).

Source Locations					
Use: Cortex (56) 2.5mm 💌					
Grid Spacing [mm]: 7.0					
Exclude Stop Markers					
Source Type: Rotating					
Source Extension [mm]: 0					

6. In the **Current Density** panel, set **CDR Type** to **sLORETA**.

Current Density				
CDR Type: SLORETA -				
CDR Dipole Location: Off				
Type:	Regional 👻			

7. The Fixed ICA Dipoles and the sLORETA CDR results are seen in the **3D View**. Increase **Transparency** of the **CDR (sLORETA)** results to **100**% to see all of the Fixed ICA dipoles. Adjust **Clip below [%]** as desired (95% selected below).



8. Now when you deselect an ICA component, you will see the dipole be removed as well as the loss of its contribution to the CDR results.





Close the study without saving the results.

2.6.1.2 Simulated Data

In this example, we will combine PCA/ICA analysis with source construction, using a simulated data set. This will illustrate the relationship between ICA filtering and more than one dipole source.

The data may be found in the Study shown below, in the CURRY 8 Tutorials Database. Open the Study.



There are 2 peaks in the MGFP.



1. As usual, the first step is to compute a **Noise Estimation**. The **Auto** setting is not appropriate in this case, since the "signal" begins around -60 ms and Auto uses the 0 ms time point. Set the two outer cursors at **-100 ms** and **-60 ms**, and

expand the Noise Estimation panel. Select **User Defined Interval** and click the Get button to transfer the cursor latencies.

Noise Estimation							
Method: User Defined Interval 🔻							
Time range [ms]:							
-100 🌲	-60	* *	Get				
	Noise:		max. SNR:				
EEG [µV]	1.00	×	30.2				
Advanced							

2. Set the outer cursors to **-50** and **150**ms.





Drag the middle cursor in the Functional Data display to see the change in the contours in the Maps display.





4. Select the $\bigcirc Maps$ parameters. Enable \boxed{MGFP} and \boxed{PCA} , and set **Display** to **2** components (the others being noise only).

5. From the PCA we see that there are two valid components, so select **V**ICA with 2 components computed and displayed. Now you can see the two independent components. The gray areas are where the SNRs are less than 1.0. The components can be removed selectively. Incidentally, the results also illustrate a difference between PCA and ICA. The original waveforms are decomposed into independent components with ICA.



6. Deselect the second component (click on the check mark to remove it; it will gray out), and then press the Apply Filter button. In the Functional Data display, you can see that the second component has been replaced by essentially flat lines. The grayed out lines show the previous waveforms. The second peak in the MGFP has been replaced by a nearly flat line (in the Functional Data display).



Reselect the second component and deselect the first component. The first component has been removed.

7. Click the Apply Filter button to remove the filtering, and reselect both components. Thus far, you have seen how to selectively remove independent components. What effect does this have on source reconstruction?

Select the Source Reconstruction parameters, and expand the Head Model panel. Select the **3 Spherical Shells** head model (if needed).

8. Expand the **Dipole Fit** panel, and select **Rotating** for the **Dipole Type**, and **2** for the **Number of Dipoles**.

Dipole Fit					
Dipole Type: R	ating	•			
Number of Dipole	2	•			
	Advanced	•			

9. Select the 9. Solution of the **Confidence Ellipsoids** from the **3D View** toolbar. You will now see the two dipole solutions.



Deselect the **Timerange Display Mode** (**3D View** toolbar) and play a **Movie** (Main toolbar). You will see first the left side dipole develop and wane, followed by the same on the right side.

Select the Timerange Display Mode 🔜.

10. Deselect the second ICA component, click the Apply Filter button, and see the second dipole result disappear (or nearly so). Reselect it and deselect the first component to see the first dipole result disappear.



In this way you can see how multiple dipoles can be used to explain the data, and how to selectively filter single components. See also the <u>ICA Source</u> <u>Reconstruction</u> tutorial.

2.6.1.3 Dipole Simulation

Dipole simulation is used when you wish to see the scalp data that would be present with dipole sources in various locations. They are also used for testing your own algorithms and for teaching purposes.

There are two different ways to create simulated dipoles. One way uses the

Simulation option for	Dipole Fit	in the	🥑 Sou	irce Reconst	ruction	
parameters. The other	uses a more involved ap	pproach	found	l in the		
Dipole Simulation	parameters panel und	er 🔡 Lo	ocalize	, and the	Insert	New
Simulation option in th	ne Database.					

Source Reconstructio	n	Localize			
		📔 🗄 🗙 🖌 😫	📔 🗄 🛛 🗶 🛤 🗱		
Head	Model	Loca	Localize		b
Ding	le Fit	Grid Ge	ometry	🔉 🤽 Image Data	
		Dipole Si	imulation	b 1 Signal Processing	
Dipole Type: Simula	tion 🔻			A Source Reconstruction	tion
Number of Dipology	Number of Display		Simulate: Fixed Dipole 🔻		ion
Number of Dipoles.		Waveform:	Action Potential 🔻	Dipole Sim	Ulation Open
Test Dipole		Time Range:	Whole	Dipoles, Sc	Add Derived Study
Seed Mode:	Auto 👻	Duration [Samples]:		⊳ 💄 fMRI	Insert Functional Data File
Seed Dist. [mm]:	200.0 🚖	Character (Laborater)		Frequency Multimodul	Insert New Simulation
Min. Dist. [mm]:	20.0	Strength [JAmm]:	100.00	Source Col	Insert Digitizer File
- Regularization	10	Suengui 2 [µAmm]:	23.00	Using Macros	Insert Image Data File
	10	Start Simulation Imr	mediately		Insert Image Data Folder
Cross-Validation	Save Data	Update	Add		-

Locate and open the *Dipole Simulation* study shown below. Any file can be used; the waveform data are ignored. The file is selected only to provide the electrode position information. In this case, we have the MRI data also.



ð

1. In this example, we are using an average file with the Timerange set for the entire interval (*Ctrl+double-click* will set the cursors automatically). Expand the

Dipole Fit panel and select **Simulation** for the **Dipole Type** (acknowledge the message if it appears).

Dipole Fit Warning х Dipole Type: Simulation Number of Dipoles: 1 Ŧ For dipole simulations, you need as many Localize locations as there are dipoles. Locations need to be inside the head model and strengths should be non-zero. Advanced -(switch to Localize and enter simulation dipoles, then re-select Simulation) Test Dipole Mirrored Seed Mode: Auto -ОК * Seed Dist. [mm]: 200.0 Min. Dist. [mm]: 20.0

2. The next step is to create a **BEM Head Model** so we will have a surface to place the dipole positions on, if one has not already been created. If you do not have the MRI data, you can use the supplied averaged MR data set. In this case we have the MR data. The default parameters were used, with *dipole simulation* as the **Label**. Enable **Use Label for all Results**. Click **Start**.

BEM	BEM/FEM Geometry						
Create: BEM Head Model 🔹							
Resolution:	High 🔻						
Advanced -							
FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra 💌						
Use Existing Markers							
brain (S/m).	0.3300						
Options							
Silent Mode (r	un in Background)						
Use Label for all Results							
✓ Label:	dipole simulation						
Start	Start & Save						

Select Segmentation Result in the **Image Data** display. The segmented Skin surface is displayed. We could use that, but more likely we would want to use the segmented cortex. To use the cortex, we will need to import its **Overlay** from Results



3. Still in the Localize display, click on a surface in the segmented cortex to

create a dipole location, seen also in the Localize list. Note that the Strength ($j[\mu Amm]$) is set to **100** by default.



4. The simulated dipole is seen in the 90 View. In the 3D View

Objects list, select the **Cortex**, and change the **Localize Properties** to show the dipole.



5. To add more simulated dipoles, click in the **Localize** display in a few more locations. If you want to change the dipole **Strengths**, you can do so from the Localize list.

	Localize							
(
		Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [mm]	j [µAmm		
	1	1	-58.7	23.2	71.6	100		
	2	2	13.9	76.9	80.2	100		
	3	3	-11.0	18.3	116.1	100		



6. The simulated dipoles are also seen in the ${\bf Image\ Data}$ display.



The above illustrates the procedure for creating simple simulated dipoles. Next we will look at the more complex options using the Dipole Simulation parameters under localize

Close the Study without saving any of the results.

The second method has more flexibility, and begins by setting up the waveforms that you want to use (the previous method ignored the waveforms, and used the positions only).

e

1. We will begin by creating a temporary Study in the Database. Highlight the

Database name and click the **Add Subject** icon. Rename the Subject name to *TEMP*.



2. *Right-click* on the New Study and select **Insert New Simulation**. A Save As dialog appears, allowing you to select a target location and enter a file name (use, for example, *dipole simulation.cdt*, saved to the Desktop). The study is renamed in the process, and the simulated file is seen. Then open the Study.



3. The Functional Data Import Wizard will appear. Here we decide how many channels to use, what the Sampling Rate will be, and so on. This is determined by the file that we will be referencing. We will use **2000**Hz for the **Sample Rate** and a **Trigger Offset** of **-100**ms. We know that the file has **28 Channels**, and that there are **500 Samples**. Then click **Next**.

Format:	Raw Float Format 🔹	Skip leading Bytes:	0	*
Byte Order:	Intel (little endian) 🔹	Epochs:	1	-
Data Order:	Measured (Samples)	Channels:	28	*
Sample Rate [Hz] / [ms]:	2000.0 🚔 / 0.500 🚔	Samples:	500	-
Trigger Offset [ms]:	-100.0	Remaining 0		_

4. On the second screen of the Wizard, select the sensor file - in this case, the *EpiSpike.3dd* file found in the *C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Source Reconstruction\Dipoles* folder.

External Digitizer File		•
C:\CURRY 8 Tutorials\Se	ource Reconstruction \Dipoles \EpiSpike. 3dd	
mm	Use Label-Matching to determine Position	ons

The positions are seen in the list and in the preview display. Click **Finish**.

	Туре	Label	Pos x	Pos y	Pos z			у
1	Nasion 🔻	Nasion	0.0	106.4	-0.0			†
2	LPA -	Left	-80.7	0.0	-0.0			
3	RPA -	Right	84.8	-0.0	-0.0	E	-	
4	Sensor 🔹	01	-40.5	-75.7	47.8			
5	Sensor -	OZ	-1.3	-80.7	68.9		198	
6	Sensor -	P3	-52.3	-39.2	106.8			
7	Sensor 🔹	P7	-71.3	-36.8	51.5		1	0
8	Sensor 🔹	T7	-83.2	19.1	34.8			٩
9	Sensor -	C3	-63.3	31.8	104.9		0	
10	Sensor -	F7	-68.2	67.2	30.7		N	1 1
11	Sensor 🔹	F3	-50.7	80.8	82.0		۰.	
12	Sensor -	FP1	-33.6	109.3	40.1		-	
13	Sensor 🔹	FZ	9.8	95.5	99.6	-		

5. Select the Solution FD, Maps, 3D View display. The waveforms are flat lines at this time, and are displayed from -100 to 149.5 ms.





Select a Timerange from **0** to **149.5 ms**. The simulated waveforms we will create will be in this range.



6. Select the **Localize** display. Click a desired dipole location in the MRI filmstrip, then *right click* and select **Export Cursor to Localize**.



The position is added to the Localize list (with a Strength of 100).

5	60
-	

	Localize										
0) Append 🔘 Edit 🔘 Show										
	Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [mm]	j [µAmm]	nx	ny	nz	Color	Group	
1	1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	100	0.859	0.114	-0.499	<default> 🔹</default>	<undefined></undefined>	•

7. Expand the Dipole Simulation panel, and use the parameters shown below. Click **Add**.

Dipole Simulation								
Simulate: Fixed	Simulate: Fixed Dipole 🔻							
Waveform:	Action Potential 🔻							
Time Range:	Whole 🔻							
Start [Sample]:	0							
Duration [Samples]:	100							
Strength [µAmm]:	100.00 ≑							
Strength 2 [µAmm]:	75.00							
V Start Simulation Imm	ediately							
Update	Add							

The dipole values are added to the Localize list, with one entry per sample point, across the selected Timerange. Since we selected **Fixed Dipole**, the positions and normals do not change. Selecting **Action Potential** creates Strengths that go positive to 100, then negative to 75, and then back to 0.

	Localize										
Ap	Append Edit Show										
	Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [mm]	j [µAmm]	nx	ny	nz	(*	
1	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	0	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•	Ξ	
2	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.40158	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
3	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.71402	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
4	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.82877	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
5	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.71638	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
6	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.3634	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
7	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	0.23628	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
8	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	1.0844	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
9	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	2.1796	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
10	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	3.5182	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
11	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	5.0946	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
12	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	6.9013	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
13	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	8.9295	0.859	0.114	-0.499	•		
14	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	11.169	0.859	0.114	-0.499			
15	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	13.609	0.859	0.114	-0.499			
16	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	16.237	0.859	0.114	-0.499			
17	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	19.038	0.859	0.114	-0.499			
18	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	22	0.859	0.114	-0.499			
19	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	25.107	0.859	0.114	-0.499			
20	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	28.342	0.859	0.114	-0.499		÷	
•	<								•		

8. Select a second dipole location, and again select **Export Cursor to Localize** (added to the bottom of the list). This time, we will select **Specify** for the **Timerange**, enter **25** samples for **Start**, and **125** samples for the **Duration** of the waveforms that will be created. Increase the **Strength** to **150** and **Strength 2** to **200**. Then click **Add**.

Dipole Simulation						
Simulate: Fixed Dipole						
Waveform:	Action Potential 💌					
Time Range:	Specify 🔹					
Start [Sample]:	25 🌩					
Duration [Samples]:	125 🚖					
Strength [µAmm]:	150.00 ≑					
Strength 2 [µAmm]:	200.00 ≑					
V Start Simulation Imm	ediately					
Update	Add					

Dipole 2 has been added along with Dipole 1.

	Label	x [mm]	y [mm]	z [mm]	j [µAmm]	1
1	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	0	0
2	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
3	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.40158	0
4	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
5	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.71402	0
6	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
7	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.82877	0
8	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
9	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.71638	0
10	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
11	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	-0.3634	0
12	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
13	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	0.23628	0
14	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
15	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	1.0844	0
16	Dipole 2	33.0	33.0	99.0	0	0
17	Dipole 1	-24.2	11.8	101.5	2.1796	0

9. The dipoles are seen in **3D View**.



10. Go to the Maps display. Enable the dipole Strength and rresidual Deviations

	Maps	
icons from the Toolbar	⊘ ⊗ ⊕ ∺ 弛 ~ <mark>> </mark> >	or from the Parameters
dialog.		

Time-Courses -					
MGFP	Filtered MGFP				
◉ Dip. ◯ Scan ◯ CDR ◯ Stats ◯ SnPM					
🔽 Strength	Deviation	🔲 Overlaid			
Butterfly	📃 Eq. Scale	Ruler			

In the display itself, the top line is dipole 1 and the middle line is dipole 2. The Deviations are meaningless at this point because there are no data (flat lines). Drag the cursor back and forth to see the distributions.



564

In the **Parameters** panel for **Maps**, in the **Time-Courses** section, select the **Butterfly** option. This overlays the two dipoles.



11. Expand the **Dipole Fit** panel under **Source Reconstruction**. Here there is the

Save Data button (in the **Advanced** section). Before clicking it, realize that only the data within the Timerange will be saved. If we want to save the entire epoch, we would set the Timerange accordingly (*Ctrl+double-click*). Then click **Save Data**. Overwrite the existing file you created in Step 2, after clicking Insert New Simulation.

12. Open that Study (if needed). Now we see the waveforms that were created (**Butterfly Plot** selected). Select the entire epoch for the Timerange.



13. Select the **FD**, Maps, 3D View display. Now expand the **Dipole Fit** panel. Select **Fixed MUSIC** for the **Dipole Type**. Set the **Number of Dipoles** to **2**.

Dipole Fit					
Dipole Type: Fixed MUSIC 🔹					
Number of Dipo	les:	2	•		
		Advanced	•		

The two dipoles are seen.

566



14. Enable again the **Dipole Strengths** and **Residual Deviations** icons from the Toolbar Toolbar. The two dipoles are again seen and now the deviations make sense.



15. If you want to see the scalp contours in the 3D View, you can use the **Standard Cortex** in the **3D View**. Enable **Maps**. In the Dipoles Properties area,

set **Time Range** to **Movie** and **Ellipsoids** to **Off**. Play a Movie III (Standard Toolbar) to show the progression of the scalp distribution across the epoch.

Dipoles (2 fixed MUSIC) Pr Color: Color Coding: Full Color Scale	operties	
Scale Mode:	Auto (time rang 🔻	
Scaling [µA]:	1 v	
Symbol Size [mm]:	15.0	
Clip below [%]:	0	
Time Range:	Movie 🔻	
Symbol Shape:	Pole 🔻	
Linewidth:	1	
Material:	Shiny 🔻	
Ellipsoids:	Off 🗸	
Transparency [%]:	0	

Close the studies without saving any of the results. Delete the TEMP subject you created in the Database (unless you want to save it).

2.6.2 Scan Methods

This Tutorial uses the same Study as in the **<u>Dipole Models</u>** tutorial. It is recommended that you go through that tutorial first for familiarization (although the results from that one are not used in this one).



As a further verification of the dipole results, a complete *scan* of the MUSIC metric (Multi Signal Classification) for a large number of points on a regular 3D grid will now be performed. In contrast to the nonlinear optimization that is applied in the dipole fits, Scans are used to step through a predefined list of points. At each location, the MUSIC metric (or, for Scans, the unexplained variance) is evaluated. Scans can thus be used to verify the results of dipole fits and to measure the uncertainty regarding the fitted locations, since they visualize confidence regions and reveal additional local minima.

Q

1. Open the Study and select the **FD**, **3D** View display. The **Auto** option for **Noise Estimation** has already estimated the noise level using the **-500** to **-50** ms interval. Select a Timerange from **-15** to **55** ms.

2. Select the patient's Head Model.

Head Model				
Head Model:	BEM 6/8/9mm (28x4859)	•		
Exclude:	<none></none>	•		

3. In the **Dipole Fit** panel, select **Moving**, for comparison's sake.

Dipole Fit					
Dipole Type:	Moving	•			
Number of Dip	oles: 1	•			

4. Go to **Source Locations** and select the **Cortex**. The scan results will be constrained to the cortical surface.

Source Locations					
Use:	Cortex (56) 2.5mm 🔹				
Grid Spacing [r	nm]:	7.0	×		
Exclude Stop Markers					
Source Type:		Rotating	-		
Source Extens	ion [mm]:	0	-		

5. Expand the Scan Methods panel, set the Scan Type to

Scan Type: Moving
•. The resulting objects are seen in the Source
Results part of the list under Objects (double-click in a clear area in the

Options list displayed automatically). These include **Source Locations**, the **Leadfield**, **Scan**, and **Scan Dipoles** results. Disable all but the **Scan Dipoles** display (leave the **Dipoles** enabled). Disable the display of the **Electrodes**. Change the **Color** of the **Dipoles** to a solid color, such as **Red**. Change the **Color** of the **Scan Dipoles** to a solid color, such as **Blue**. Enable the Cortex and set its **Transparency** to **100%**. The results are very similar.



6. Enable the **Scan (1 moving)** results. Go to the **Scan (1 moving)** properties, change **Clip below** to **75%**, and make sure that **Adapt Color Scale** is enabled, if needed (to use all of the colors on the displayed range). Change the **Color** to a different range, such as **Black, green, yellow**. Set its **Transparency** to **50%**.

Deselect the Cortex (56) 2.5mm display - Scans include the cortical surface. Set **Timerange** to **Movie**.



The Scan, Scan Dipoles, and Moving dipoles all track very closely. Close the Study; do not save the results.

Vector Beamformer

The Beamformer was developed for use with MEG data, and in CURRY it works best with MEG data, as opposed to MEG+EEG combined or EEG data alone. Unlike the other source reconstruction methods, where you typically define a relatively narrow Timerange about a feature of interest, Beamformer uses thousands of data points, which means many seconds of data.

The CURRY Tutorials Database does not include a suitable file for using Beamformer, so we will demonstrate with a different file. The steps will be similar to those you should try with your own data files.

This file has many spikes throughout. The file contains MEG (shown) and EEG data channels.



1. Set a Timerange to include the entire data display (use *Ctrl+double click* to spread the outer cursors all the way apart). In this case, 17 seconds are displayed.

	Options]				
	Max. Displ. Channels:	70	-				
	Start Latency [ms]:	10012.6	* *				
	Cursor Latency [ms]:	10015.6	•				
	End Latency [ms]:	10018.5	•				
	Interleave [samples]:	1	* *				
	Pagesize [s]:	17.0000	* *				
	Timeticks Every [s]:	1	* *				
2. Disal	2. Disable the EEG channels in the Channel Groups / Bad Blocks + panel. Select the CAR						
for MEC	G, if needed, in the	Rer Rer	eferenci	ng .	• panel.		

Chann	el Grou	ps / Bad Bl	ocks
Data Paran	neters —		
Channels:	299	Samples:	137672
Epochs:	1	Rate[Hz]:	678.168
ctive Cha	nnel Grou	ips	
MEG			
EEG			

3. Select **Sphere** for the **Head Model.**

Head Model			
Head Model:	Sphere 👻		
Exclude:	<none></none>		

4. Select **Vector Beamformer** for the **Type** of **Scan Method**. Enable **Normalized Kurtosis (g2)**. This will accentuate the peaks and usually result in a tighter localization.

Scan Methods					
Scan Type:	Vector Beamformer				
Scan Dipole Location:		Off	-		
Type:		Regional	-		
Vormalized Kurtosis (g2)					
Leadfield Norm.					
Scan Currents (time-dependent)					

5. Under **Source Locations**, decrease **Grid Spacing [mm]** to **5.0**. This gives a finer resolution in the results.

Source Locations					
Use: 3D Gri	id	•			
Grid Spacing [mm]:	5.0	-			
Exclude Stop Markers					
Source Type:	Rotating	-			
Source Extension [mn	n]: 0	*			

6. The results are seen in the **3D View**. In this case, we did not have the patient's MR data; the Standard Cortex is displayed instead for reference.



7. For comparison sake, we computed a Fixed Coherent dipole for a single spike, using a 3 sphere head model, with combined MEG and EEG data.


2.6.3 Current Density Reconstruction

In contrast to the assumption of a limited number of dipolar sources, current density methods allow many distributed sources to be concurrently active. Please refer to the *User Guide* for information about the various CDR types. The one we will be using is perhaps to most frequently used one - **sLORETA**. sLORETA is a modification of **MNLS** (**Minimum Norm Least Squares**), where not the current distribution but rather a statistical measure, namely (for each location) the current strength divided by its error bar, is computed. **sLORETA** is nearly as fast as **MNLS**, and localizes better.

The next sequence represents a realistic application of CURRY's capabilities. This tutorial uses the same Study as the previous two - shown below. If you have that Study open already, close it without saving any results.



We have a functional data file - *EpiSpike.avg* - and we have already added its electrode and Functional Landmarks from the *EpiSpike.3dd* file (or have created its parameter file). We have the MR data file - *MRI.img*. We have co-registered the Functional and Anatomical Landmarks. We will now create a realistic BEM model, and then perform realistic source localizations using the cortical surface.

This is a good place to explain how CURRY saves and uses the various surfaces, BEM models, and other files that are created.

1. Open the Study and click the Image Data display. Expand the BEM/FEM Geometry panel. Use the settings shown in the figure, and then click Start . This will take a few moments - watch the various processes in the Image Data display and the Status Bar.

BEM/FEM Geometry			
Create:	BEM Head Model 🔹		
Resolution:	(High 🔹		
	Advanced 🔹		
Use Label for	all Results		
✓ Label:	CURRY 8 Tutorial		
Start	Start & Save		

2. We will use the BEM model in two examples of Current Density Reconstruction (CDR). Since we restarted CURRY, we will need to redefine the Timerange for source reconstruction (unless you saved the parameters as **Study Parameters**). For the Timerange, use **-15** to **55 ms**, as we have done before.

3. Go to Source Reconstruction and expand the Head Model panel. In the Model drop-down list, notice that now there is the BEM model we created. Select it.

Head Model				
Head Model:	3 Spherical Shells			
Exclude:	Infinite Homogeneous 1 Spherical Shell 2 Spherical Shells			
Relative Radiu:	3 Spherical Shells 4 Spherical Shells			
100.0 %	Inside Sphere			
93.0 %	BEM Standardized 20			
85.0 %	Standardized BEM			
83.0 %	Interpolated BEM			
V Scale Stand	CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM 6/8/9mm (4890)			
Constrain S	BEM 6/8/9mm (28x4859) <create bem="" head="" model=""></create>			
Conductivity F	<create fem="" head="" model=""></create>			
	ExampleInfHom			
	<edit in="" matlab=""> <open file="" location=""></open></edit>			

4. Expand the **Source Locations** panel, and see that the new surfaces are now included in the **Use** list. When performing a Current Density Reconstruction, you can constrain the results to a selected surface. Select **CURRY 8 Tutorial Cortex (56) 2.5mm** for this example.

Source Locations		
Use:	CURRY 8 Tutorial Cortex (🔻	
Grid Spacing [n	3D Grid	
Exclude Sto	Cortex (56) 2.5mm CURRY 8 Tutorial Cortex (56) 2.5mm	
Source Type:	Standard Brain Standard Cortex	
Source Extensi	BEM Skin 9mm BEM Outer Skull 8mm BEM Juner Skull 6mm	
	Skin (32) 2.5mm	
	CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM Skin 9 mm CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM Outer Skull 8 mm CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM Inner Skull 6 mm CURRY 8 Tutorial Skin (32) 2.5 mm	

Set Source Type to Rotating and Extension to 0mm (if needed).

5. Expand the <u>Current Density</u> panel, and select **sLORETA**. Leave the other parameters in their default settings. This will start the current density reconstruction on a list of approximately 25,000 cortex points, which will take a little while to complete (including - once - the leadfield setup time).

Current Density			
CDR Type:	SLORE	TA	•
CDR Dipole Location:		Off	•
Type:		Regional	-

6. *Double-click* in the **D** art of the display (if needed) to see the **Objects** panel. In the **Results** section there are the **Source Locations**, the **Leadfield**, and **CDR** results. The CDR results for the 20 ms time point are shown below, using the **CDR properties** indicated. The left view is shown (the Electrodes were turned off).



If you enable the **Source Locations**, you will see that the points used were from the surface we selected - the **Cortex 2.5 mm** surface.

7. Return to the Source Reconstruction parameters, and select **1 Moving** dipole under Dipole Fit. Both sets of results are now seen in the **3D View**.

In the **Dipoles Properties**, set **Clip below** to **80%**, **Time Range** to **Movie**, and **Ellipsoids** to **Off**. In the **CDR (sLORETA) Properties**, set the **Transparency** to **100%**.

Now step one time point at a time and see the close agreement between sLORETA and the moving dipole results.



8. As was demonstrated in the *Dipole Models* tutorial, you can display the results in a cutaway view (see that section, if needed). The relevant parameter settings are shown. Set CDR **Transparency** to **0**%.

CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM Skin 9 m CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM Outer Sk CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM Inner Ski CURRY 8 Tutorial Skin (32) 2.5 n CURRY 8 Tutorial Skin (32) 2.5 n CURRY 8 Tutorial Cortex (56) 2.! CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM 6/8/9mr CURRY 8 Tutorial BEM 6/8/9mr		
Color:	•	
Wireframe Color:		
Wireframe Mode: Off	•	
Linewidth: 1	A V	
Flat Shading		
Material: Dull	•	
Show Pial Surface		
Inflation: 1	.	
Transparency [%]: 0	÷	
- Cutplane		
Mode: Triple	•	
Through: 3D Cu	rsor 🔻	
Offset [mm]: 0.0	-	
Flip: On (T	op) 🔻	
Image Data:	•	



Close the Study without saving any results.

2.6.4 Some Tips for Using Source Reconstruction

When using any of the source reconstruction models, it is important to keep in mind that these are mathematical models that will compute the theoretical source, based on the constraints imposed by each model. All involve solving the inverse problem - finding the best source in the brain for the activity seen on the scalp (or grid) - and there are an infinite number of solutions to this problem. Each model has its own set of constraints that allow the problem to be solved. The solution is a theoretical one, which may or may not be interpreted literally. To fully understand the various source

reconstruction results, you need to have at least a general appreciation for the differences among the models. These are addressed briefly in the **Source Reconstruction in Detail** section in the *CURRY 8 User Guide*. More complete information may be obtained from various other resources.

Consider the following example. This is a single epileptic spike, taken from a longer continuous scalp recording (not included with the tutorial data files). We wish to determine the dipole source for the spike.



1. Select a Timerange for analysis. The Timerange (set by the two outer cursors) is determined largely on the basis of the question you are asking. Are you interested in finding multiple dipoles corresponding to all parts of the spike and slow wave? Are you trying to determine the earliest part of the spike? Are you interested in the whole Timerange? In each case, you would set the Timerange accordingly. In this case, we wish to determine the earliest source of the spike, and so we set the Timerange from - 20 to 25 ms about the peak of the spike. Typically, Timeranges are selected based on the peak(s) of MGFP, as these are the ranges where dipoles are most likely to occur.

Noise Estimation was set automatically from -500 to -50 ms, so we do not need to do anything more with it.

2. The next question is, how many sources could there be for the spike? Is there a single source, or could there be more? A PCA for the selected Timerange shows one main component (SNR = 3.9). It appears that a single dipole solution will likely explain the data sufficiently (the second component is marginal and could be contributory).



3. Select a Head Model. Generally speaking, the most accurate Head Model will be the one created (from BEM/FEM Geometry) using the subject's own MRI data. If that is not available, you can use one of the pre-computed models. If you are making a first pass analysis and you want to get a faster solution, you can use the 3 Spherical Shells model. Depending on the location of the source (is it from a spherical head area), the 3 Spherical Shell model may or may not be similar to the pre-computed models. In this case where we do not have the subject's MRI data, we are using the **BEM Precomputed** model.

Source Reconstruction				
6666				
Head Model				
Head Model: BEM Precomputed				
Exclude:	<none></none>			

4. We do not have the measured electrode positions for this subject; Label-Matching was used to estimate the positions. There may be some loss of accuracy in that case.

5. Next, we decide which dipole model to use. There is certainly nothing wrong with trying different models. In fact, if the different models all produce similar results, that is an argument for the validity and stability of the source. With an epileptic spike, where there is often a propagation of the activity over time, we would use a moving dipole. The colors show the progression of the dipoles over the Timerange.



6. In the **Parameters** panel for **Maps**, **PCA** was deselected and **Strength** and **Deviation** were selected (as well as **MGFP**). The Timerange mode was set to **Movie** to see the dipoles one at a time. The display of the **Confidence Ellipsoids** was enabled.



There are several things to look at when evaluating the validity of a dipole solution. First, look at the confidence ellipsoid. At this time point, the ellipsoid is pretty good. There is about a 68% chance that the dipole will be located within the ellipsoid, with the greatest probability of it being in the center of the ellipsoid. If the ellipsoid were very large, such that it encompasses areas outside of the brain/head, then the solution becomes questionable or dubious. If the location appears reasonable, but the ellipsoid is large, it may be that there is too much noise in the recording.



Next, look at the Deviations in the Maps display. Deviations are a measure for the fit quality (how well the source model explains the measured data). The solid line is the achieved goodness of fit, and the dotted line is the expected goodness of fit. The closer these two measures are, the better, and the larger they are, the better. (In this case, there is an overfit, where the algorithm is attempting to fit noise as well). The horizontal dotted line is the **Clip below** value for Dipoles. At the indicated time point (vertical line), the achieved goodness of fit is very close to the expected.



The numerical results for the residual deviations are found in the Output window. In this case, the moving dipole model does a fairly good job of explaining the measured data, at least at the peak of the spike.

7. Now we look at the actual location of the dipole. If we use a triple Cutplane, we can see that the dipole sources are actually located a little deeper, almost in the white matter - a doubtful source for epileptic spikes. In selecting one of the Dipole Fit models, we were telling the program to find a single location (for each time point with moving dipoles) in 3D space that best explains the scalp data. CURRY did that. However, we know that the spike is most likely originating from the layers in the cortex, and not from deeper sources in the white matter. The *negative direction* of the dipoles (the ball end) may be more informative than the *location*. Think in this case of a flashlight shining on the interior surface of the cortex. It points to where the cortical sources may well be. Epileptic spikes typically originate from several square centimeters of brain area, and not single points.



9. So in addition to a single equivalent dipole, we decide to use one of the distributed source models. We must first decide whether we want to constrict the solutions to the cortex, or to the 3D Grid, which means that the current density solutions can be at multiple points within the volume. We decide to constrict the solutions to the cortex, as we have reason to assume that is where the actual generator sites are. We selected the sLORETA model, as it is a good compromise between processing time and accuracy (similar results were found with Minimum Norm and SWARM), with a Moving CDR Dipole (where the colors show the progression across time).



In comparing the CDR moving dipoles (green) with the Dipole Fit moving dipoles (blue), we find that the results are very similar.



10. As to the question of the earliest source of the spike, we find in this example that the confidence ellipsoids become unacceptably large, the goodness of fit decreases, and the Deviations become smaller as we move toward the beginning of the spike. Thus, we cannot say with certainty where the spikes originate in this example, although the location does not really change as you move more toward the peak, where the results do appear genuine.





2.6.5 Frequency Domain Source Analysis

Source Reconstruction with frequency domain data (FFT power spectra) is very similar to time domain data. Instead of setting the Timerange to delineate an interval of time, it defines a frequency range. The results are computed across the entire Timerange; temporal resolution is lost.

You need to have a general familiarity with source reconstruction in CURRY 8 to complete this tutorial (some details are assumed to be known).

For this example, we are using a simple eyes closed EEG recording, found in the Study shown below.



Open the Study and rescale as desired.

P1 - avg	have no were and the second se	-
Z - avg	www.mapalo.MMM.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.m.	
P2 - avg	mounder with many many many many many many many many	-
Z - avg	menon management was a second s	
3 - avg	warmown warmon warmo	-
C5 - avg	here and the second of the sec	
l - avg	mon when we have a second the second the second the second second the second se	
C6 - avg	manana and an	
} - avg	water a second and the	
95 - avg	www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.ww	
l - avg	all and a second with a second and a second a	
P6 - avg	Manana was a second and a second	
} - avg	Manan marked & Marked	
21 - avg	here and the second	
l - avg	man management of the second o	
2 - avg	https://www.https://www	
1 - avg	manument was a second w	
01 - avg	parameter was a second w	
2 - avg	mener warman Maria Ma	
)2 - avg	www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.www.ww	
7 - avg	when any an and the second and the second and the second s	
3 - avg	man war	
} - avg	mound was a second w	
l - avg	Murrow Werner Werner war war war war war war war war war wa	
i - avg	www.manunananananananananananananananananana	
- avg	warman war war war war warman warm	
Z - avg	hammen and a second and a secon	
2 - avg	here and the second	
GFP	and the manufacture of the second of the sec	
:	U 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 <u>8 9 10</u>	

588

P

1. Since we will be performing an FFT, we need to Window the epochs that we will create. This happens automatically with the default settings shown.

	Global Parameters -						
	Data Tapering:		Width [%]:				
	Hann 🔻		10 🚖				
	Filter-Type						
	Hann 🔻		View				
	Bessel 💌	Order:	2				
If you want	to change the	m, expa	nd the 💵	Filtering	+	panel and c	lick the

Advanced button. Select a type of windowing (**Data Tapering**) and **Width [%]**. Select a **Filter-Type**. If in doubt, use the defaults.

2. Expand the **Epochs** panel under **Functional Data**. In this case we will create epochs of 1 sec duration. Enter **1.0** in the **Back to Back Epochs** field, and then enable it. The continuous file has now been cut into 52 consecutive epochs of 1.0 sec duration. (Sweeps do not need to have the number of data points be a power of 2 - extra points are added automatically as needed).

Functional Data		
🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🌞 🕕 🗎		
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks +		
Epochs		
Back to Back Epochs [s]: 1.0		

There is no appreciable artifact in this file, but if there were, we would then use either the voltage threshold or the SNR based method, or both, to reduce the artifact.

3. To compute the FFT for each epoch, expand the **Frequency Domain** panel and enable **Spectra**.

Position the outer two cursors to define a general frequency range of interest (like 0-30 Hz). *Right click* in the data display and select **Zoom In**. Position the outer two cursors to define a precise frequency range of interest. Note that you are looking at the first epoch. You can step through the file, or drag the cursor below the file, to select a different epoch.

Closed				
FP1-avg				0.21
PZ - avg				3.09
FP2-avg				0.40
OZ - avg				1.09
F3 - avg				1.83
FC5-avg				1.64
F4 - avg				0.75
FC6-avg				0.48
C3 - avg				1.19
CP5-avg				1.89
C4 - avg				. 1.73
CP6-avg				. 1.04
P3 - avg	╺╼┛┋┛┤╴╞			1.96
CP1-avg		╞╧╍═╹╹╌╼		0.95
P4 - avg	╺╺═╬╗╌╞╼ _┙			. 2.70
CP2-avg	╺╺═╝╝╾╧╧			. 2.53
01 - avg	╺═╝┦┙╌┼			1.84
PO1-avg	╺┛┻┿┙╌╌┠╴			. 0.71
02 - avg				0.85
PO2-avg				2.23
F7 - avg				1.40
F8 - avg				. 0.78
13 - avg				2.50
14 - avg				- 1.15
TG avg				1 07
				1.0/
$\mathbf{E}\mathbf{Z} = avg + 10\mu V$				2 16
				0.002
MGFP				1.77
Hz 0)	7.813	11.72	20	1
٠ 📄				P.

If you want to use the average of all epochs, go to the **Epochs** panel and select the **Average** option. For **Averaged Spectra**, select either **Phase (Time)**, **Amplitude (Freq)** or **Power (Freq)** to see the results in either microvolts or microvolts squared. Select **Phase (Time)**.

Epochs					
✓ Back to Back	Epochs [s]:	1.0 1.0			
Averaging					
First Epoch:	Interleave:	Last Epoch:			
1 *	1 *	52 🗼			
© Off	Average				
Difference	Concatena	ite			
🔘 Use All	Show Shi	ft: 0 🚊			
Averaged Spectra: Phase (Time) 🔻					

Reminder: The **Phase (Time)** option averages the waveform data first, then computes the FFT on the averaged waveform data (out of phase activity will tend to cancel

out). If you select the **Amplitude (Freq)** option, an FFT is computed for each epoch, scaled to μ V, and then the FFT'd epochs are averaged. If you select the **Power** (**Freq**) option, an FFT is computed for each epoch, scaled to μ V², and then the FFT'd epochs are averaged. The results will be displayed in μ V or μ V², depending on whether you selected **Power** or **Power**, in the **Frequency Domain** panel.

4. From here, the source reconstruction process is basically the same as with time domain data.

Expand **Noise Estimation** and select **Auto** (which is the default). This will apply the **Percentile 50** method (since there are no "signal free" sections in the epochs).

Select the type(s) of source reconstruction method to use. A **Rotating** dipole is the method of choice for frequency domain source reconstruction (it forces the real and imaginary values into a single location). sLORETA and Scan Methods can also be used with frequency domain data. Real and imaginary results are seen in

the 93D View and 9 Image Data displays.

Select the Standard Cortex in the Objects list for 3D View.



In this example, we used the interval from about 9-12Hz, and computed a **Rotating** dipole fit as well as **sLORETA** constrained to the cortical surface. Both show the expected posterior localization for alpha.



2.6.6 Source Coherence

Coherence, or sensor coherence as it is sometimes referred to in CURRY, is a correlational measure between pairs of sensors, based on the EEG or MEG data. Source coherence, as implemented in CURRY, is a postprocessing tool for source analysis results that tells you if a *source waveform* is similar in shape to another *source waveform*, but shifted in time. As with Coherence, the direction of the lag is shown by the arrows (points to the later site). Source coherence can be used for any type of source analysis results. It is intended mainly for use with *fixed dipoles* and *CDR*.

To illustrate how CURRY uses source coherence, which emphasizes the lag time among sites, we will start with a simulated data file. This file is found in the Study shown below.



g)

1. Open the Study and select the **Butterfly Plot**. There are 3 simulated dipoles.



2. As usual, when doing source reconstruction with EP-like data, it is best to use the pre-stimulus interval for **Noise Estimation**, or, in this case, from **0** to **40**ms.

Noise Estimation			
Method:	User Defined Interval 💌		
Time range [ms]:			
0	40 🚖	Get	
	Noise:	max. SNR:	
EEG [µV]	0.00198	16.5	
	Advanced	•	

3. Select the full Timerange. Select the **FD**, **3D** View display. Use the default **3 Spherical Shells** head model. In the **Source Reconstruction** panel, select **Fixed MUSIC** for **Dipole Type** under **Dipole Fit** (using the default head model). Enter **3** for the **Number of Dipoles**. The 3 dipoles are seen in the **3D View**. Position the mouse over the dipoles to see which one is which.



Deselect the **Ellipsoid Display Mode** and the **Time Range Display Mode** Drag the time cursor back and forth to see how the waveforms relate to the individual dipoles.

4. Select the **Dipole Strengths** icon on the Maps Toolbar.

~	Ŷ	~1	
	Y	Dipole Streng	ths
		Show Dipole St	trengths

You now see the 3 dipole strengths, color coded to the 3 dipoles. Red comes first in

time, then blue, then green. Then enable the **Time Range Display Mode** icon \blacksquare (on the 3D View toolbar) to see all three at one time.



5. Expand the **Source Coherence** panel and select **Fixed** for **Coherence** (verify the remaining parameters). You see that three links now appear, connecting the three dipoles. Coherence values greater than 25% (.25 x 100) are present. The colors of the links represent the time lags, or phase relationship. (Realize also that coherence is being computed for all frequencies. To explore specific frequency bands, filter the data accordingly first).



Lag [ms] -80 -60 -40

10



6. Remove the **Electrodes** in the display (if desired) to reduce the clutter. Now examine the **Source Coherence Properties**.

 ✓ Source Results Electrodes Head Model Maps ✓ Dipoles (3 fixed MUSIC) ✓ Source Coherence (fixed) for Dipoles Source Coherence (fixed) for Dipoles (3 fixed MUSIC) 			
Color:			
Symbol Shape:	Torus	•	
Line Width:	Auto	-	
Display:	All Areas	•	
Clip below [%]:	90	* *	
Min. Lag:	10.0	* *	
Max. Lag:	100.0	* *	
Min. Distance:	5		
Limit Symbols			

7. Slowly increase the **Clip below** parameter. At **92%**, one of the links drops out. At **98%**, the other two drop out. Coherence varies between 0 and 1.0, or, 0 and 100% in this case. The waveforms are very coherent. Return **Clip below** to **90%**.

8. Set **Min. Lag** and **Max. Lag** both to **0.0**. The links disappear. There are no links that do not have at least some lag. Now slowly increase **Max. Lag** and see the link between Dipole 3 and dipole 2 appear at 16ms. There is just the one link that has a phase lag between 0 and 16ms. If you measure the latency difference between the dipole Strengths at the peaks for dipoles 2 and 3, the distance is 16ms. At 37ms, the link between dipole 1 and dipole 2 appears (the distance between their peaks), and the final link appears at 53ms, between dipole 1 and dipole 3. As you increase the Max. Lag time, the scale for Source Coherence Lag changes accordingly, and the colors of the links change to match the scale.



9. Now, if you are only interested in links with lags of at least 10 ms and not more than 20, enter those values for Min. and Max. Lag. As you would expect, there is only the one link that falls within that range.



10. Set the **Dipole Fit** to **Off** to remove the **Fixed MUSIC** dipoles. Set **Source Coherence** to **Off** also.

Expand **Source Locations**. Use the 3D Grid option. Coherence will be computed for all of the points in the grid, which can result in a large number of coherence links. We can reduce this by setting **Grid Spacing** to, for example, **15**mm. Expand the **Current Density** panel and select **sLORETA** for the **CDR Type**.

Source Locations]		
Use: 30) Grid	•		Current	Density
Grid Spacing [mm]: 15.0		* *	CDR Type:	SLORE	TA 🔻
Exclude Stop Markers			CDR Dipole	Type:	Off •
Source Type:	Rotat	ing 👻			
Source Extension	[mm]: 0	-			

In the **CDR Properties**, set **Clip below** to **50%**. Enable the display of the **Source Locations**.

 Source Results Electrodes Head Model Maps Source Locations Eedfield CDR (sLORETA) 			
CDR (sLORETA) Propertie	25 ^		
Current Color:			
Surface Color:			
Show Symbols			
Display:			
Scale Mode:	Auto		
Scaling:	1.00		
Lowest Scale:	0		
Clip below [%]:	50		
Clip Surface:	Auto		
Full Color Range			

Toggle off the **Time Range Display Mode**. Move the time cursor to see the CDR results for each peak in the waveforms (**Top View** selected).



11. Expand Source Coherence set Coherence to Fixed, Result Type to Currents, and Clip below to 10%.

Source Coherence			
Coherence: Fixed	•		
Result Type:	Currents 🔹		
Zero-lag removal:	Off 🔹		
Clip below:	10 %		

In the **Source Coherence Properties**, set **Clip below** to **90%**, **Min. Lag** to **4**ms, **Max. Lag** to **80**ms, with **Limit symbols** enabled. With these parameters there are multiple links among the three dipole sources. With different parameters, you can narrow down the number of links, focusing in on only the most robust ones (Rear View selected). You can also use the **Display** options to select links between different regions.

Source Coherence (fixed) for CDR (sLORETA) Properties Color: Symbol Shape: Torus Symbol Shape: Torus Display: All Areas Clip below [%]: 90 Min. Lag: 4.0 Max. Lag: 80.0 Min. Distance: 5 Clip below			
Color: Symbol Shape: Torus Line Width: Auto Display: All Areas Clip below [%]: 90 Min. Lag: 4.0 Min. Distance: 5 Limit Symbols	Source Coherence (fixed	d) for CDR (sLORETA) Properties	
Symbol Shape: Line Width: Auto Display: All Areas Clip below [%]: 90 Min. Lag: 4.0 Max. Lag: 80.0 Min. Distance: 5	Color:		
Line Width: Auto ▼ Display: All Areas ▼ Clip below [%]: 90 ♥ Min. Lag: 4.0 ♥ Max. Lag: 80.0 ♥ Min. Distance: 5 ♥ └imit Symbols	Symbol Shape:	Torus 🔻	
Display: All Areas Clip below [%]: 90 ↓ Min. Lag: 4.0 ↓ Max. Lag: 80.0 ↓ Min. Distance: 5 ↓ Limit Symbols	Line Width:	Auto 👻	
Clip below [%]: 90 Min. Lag: 4.0 Max. Lag: 80.0 Min. Distance: 5 ✓ Limit Symbols	Display:	All Areas 🔻	
Min. Lag: 4.0 Max. Lag: 80.0 Min. Distance: 5 V Limit Symbols	Clip below [%]:	90	
Max. Lag: 80.0 Min. Distance: 5 ✓ Limit Symbols	Min. Lag:	4.0	
Min. Distance: 5 💌	Max. Lag:	80.0	
☑ Limit Symbols	Min. Distance:	5	
	Limit Symbols		

Thus far, we have been using simulated data. We will now switch to a real data file. Close this study without saving any of the results.

In this example, we will explore source coherence in a basic VEP. The file is found in the Study shown below. (It is assumed that you have already acquired familiarity with some of the operations that will be used).



e

1. Open the Study, perform **Baseline Correction** (**Pretrigger**), and note that **Noise Estimation** has been computed automatically for the prestimulus interval.

2. Set the **Timerange**. As always, the Timerange you select depends on the question you are asking. If we want to explore source coherence throughout all of the VEP components, we would set the Timerange to encompass them. In this case, we want to examine just the P100 component. We therefore selected a Timerange of 80-140 ms.



3. We do not have MRI data for this subject, so we will use the **BEM Precomputed** head model.

Source Reconstruction				
66666				
Head Model				
Head Model:	BEM Precomputed 🔹			
Exclude:	<none></none>			

4. The next step is to compute the CDR solutions. We first need to select the **Source Locations**, and select the **Standard Brain** to **Use**. Set **Source Type** to **Fixed**. The "fixed" options in Source Locations (only available with cortical CDR) determine whether cortical normals are used. For coherence analysis, if "fixed" is selected anywhere in the chain of operations, fixed is used throughout.

Source Locations			
Use:	Standard	d Brain	•
Grid Spacing [7.0	*	
Exclude Stop Markers			
Source Type:		Fixed	•
Source Extens	ion [mm]:	0	-

Source coherence, for numerical reasons, does not like more than a few thousand source locations. When computing CDR-based coherences, one should either:

- compute CDR on a low-res grid (defined in Source locations), e.g., a 13mm grid, or
- compute a high-res CDR and use CDR dipoles in Localize mode based on a low-res grid created in Localize (e.g., a 13mm grid created in Grid Setup) as a means of data reduction/location subsampling.

5. Select **sLORETA** (for example) for **Current Density**. (This will take a few moments).

Current Density		
CDR Type: sLORET	TA 🔻	
CDR Dipole Location:	Off 🔹	
Type:	Regional 🔹	

The CDR results are seen in the **3D View** (Clip below at **40**).



6. Compute Source Coherence using Fixed, Currents, and 20%.

Source Coherence			
Coherence: Fixed	•		
Result Type:	Currents 💌		
Zero-lag removal:	Off 💌		
Clip below:	20 %		

Sources with strengths below the clipping threshold are not considered for coherence analysis. The Clip Below threshold determines the absolute value of the source waveforms relative to the maximum value (percentage of the maximum source strength) of the source waveforms that is accessed by the coherence analysis.

If you compute coherence for **Rotating** sources (with all-positive waveforms), the quality of the results is reduced and the coherence values are generally very high. The **Fixed** mode computes (per location) the dominating orientation using an SVD, and feeds a projection of dipole moments onto that orientation into the coherence calculations. These strengths are positive/negative, which can easily be verified because the same algorithm is also available as one of the CDR dipole options, **Cursor** and **Localize**.

You may see the following message. Click **OK**.

CURRY 8			
4	Computing cohe An out-of-memo	rence for many sources takes long and requires a ry warning might appear and 3D display may be :	a large amount of memory. slow. In this case, consider using less source locations.
			Compute Coherence Cancel

If you compute using too many source locations, 3D performance will go down and coherence computation times will go up (both quadratically, with the number of sources). As a general guideline, you should compute coherence directly for CDR results if you have less than 3000 locations. This is generally the case with a 10mm grid. If you use the **Clip below** parameter for **Source Coherence**, you can extend these performance limits, but not dramatically so.

If you have substantially more source locations than 3000 (as may occur with the cortical CDR case), you need to use CDR dipoles in the "Localize" mode to subsample the many CDR locations onto a 3D grid. You can easily create such a "3D grid" as one of the options in Localize's grid setup. You will see blue crosses and brown arrows that document what you did to enable this subsampling. Coherence must then be used for the "CDR dipole" result type. (Other Localize subsampling options than a 3D grid are of course possible, e.g., by thinned-out Points created in Image Data based on the segmented cortex and then imported to Localize).

7. In the **Source Coherence Properties**, increase **Clip below** to **90%**, and set **Min.** and **Max. Lag** to **2** and **10 ms**. The Source Coherence links are seen as shown below. (**CDR** was turned off, and the **Cortex** was turned on, with its **Transparency** increased).

Source Coherence (fixed)	for CDR (sLORETA)	Che and a second
Color:		
Symbol Shape:	Torus 🔻	
Line Width:	Auto 👻	
Display:	All Areas 🔻	
Clip below [%]:	90 🚖	
Min. Lag:	2.0 🚖	
Max. Lag:	10.0 🚖	
Min. Distance:	5 🚖	
Limit Symbols		

9. Enable the CDR results to see both sets of results (cortex turned off, **Clip below** reduced to 30%; increase the CDR **Transparency**).

CDR (sLORETA) Propertie	25	·
Current Color:		
Surface Color:		
Show Symbols		
Display:		
Scale Mode:	Auto 👻	
Scaling:	1.00	
Lowest Scale:	0	
Clip below [%]:	30 🚖	
Clip Surface:	Auto 👻	
Full Color Range		
Time Range:	Maximum 🔻	
Symbol Shape:	Arrow -	
Symbol Size [mm]:	10.0 🚖	
Material:	Dull 👻	-

10. You can segment structures and display only those links that connect those structures. Let's say we would like to see the links from the bilateral middle occipital gyri only.

Select the **Image Data** display. In the **Segmentation** panel, set **Mode** to **Thresholding**, and in the **Atlas** list, select **Middle Occipital Gyrus**. Click **Start**. You will see the segmented structures in the **Segmentation Results** display (**Top View** selected).

Segmentation			
Seedpoint:	Find •		
Mode:	Thresholding 🔹		
Atlas: Middle Occipital Gyrus 🔻			
Segmentation Thresholds (lower, upper):			
1	00 🚖 256 🚔		
Histogram Window (lower, upper) [%]:			D\ D
0	.0 🚔 100.0 🚔		K\P
Maximum Seed Di	istance [mm]: 999	Seg 🕊 Seg 🔛 Hist 🕒 MIP 🔡 Grid 🥊	BD 🥥 Maps
Start	Result 🔻		

In the **Morphology** panel, select **Smoothing** for the **Mode**, with **Dilation** set to **2.0mm**.

	Morphology						
Mode:	Smoothing 👻			\sim	4	$\sim \Delta$	
Dilation [mm]:	2.0			$\overline{\nabla}$	A	N	
Erosion [mm]:	9.0						
	Start		L				R∖P
		🔵 Seg.	. 🥊 Seg	Hist	MIP	🔡 Grid 🥚 3D	Maps

Right click in the **Segmentation Results** display and select **Create Voxel Mesh**. Select the **3D View**. You will then see the **Voxel Mesh** in the **Objects** list. Set its **Transparency** to **30%**. Enable the newest **Cortex** and set its **Transparency** to **70%**.

In the Source Coherence Properties list, set Display to Segmentation Result, Clip below to 50%, Min. Lag to 0 ms, and Max. Lag to 10 ms.



Now you see only the coherence links between the middle occipital gyri that have lags between 0 and 10 ms.



12. Alternatively, you can use **Stop** and/or **Pass Markers** to define regions of interest. In this case we added Stop and Pass Markers in several slices to define regions on both sides.



By selecting **Stop Markers**, **Pass Markers**, or **Stop-Pass Markers**, you can display the links among these regions independently.

Source Coherence (fixed) for CDR (sLORETA)



Stop-Pass Markers



Stop Markers



Pass Markers



Stop-Pass Markers

2.6.7 Statistical Comparisons - Dipoles, CDRs

In the earlier <u>Statistical Comparisons - Maps</u> tutorial, we illustrated how to use the statistical section of CURRY to analyze functional data or "Maps". In this part, we will look at the types of analyses that can be performed with dipole and CDR results.

We will use the same mock data files as in a previous Tutorial. These are from a sham study in which there were two groups of subjects (males and females, M and F), with VEPs recorded in two conditions (fast stimulation rate - Fast, and slow stimulation rate - Slow). For the dipole analyses, all male subjects were combined (All Male), all female subjects were combined (All Female), all fast condition recordings were combined (All Fast), and all slow condition recordings were combined (All Slow).

We will compute Moving Dipoles for each group, throughout the Timerange of interest (85-115 ms), and compare the results.

The four group averages were loaded into a single Study.

a 🧧 CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb				
Acquisition				
> 🤽 Image Data				
🔺 🤽 Signal Processing				
Artifact Reduction				
Basic Steps				
a ᆂ Statistical Analysis				
a 🛅 Files for Statistics				
🔊 😂 1 F Fast.avg				
🚓 1 F Slow.avg				
🚓 2 M Fast.avg				
ace 2 M Slow.avg				
🚓 3 F Fast.avg				
ac 3 F Slow.avg				
a M Fast.avg				
ace 4 M Slow.avg				
a 5 F Fast.avg				
area 5 F Slow.avg				
a 6 M Fast.avg				
a 6 M Slow.avg				
a 7 F Fast.avg				
a 7 F Slow.avg				
al M Fast.avg				
a Slow.avg				
g 9 F Fast.avg				
george Slow.avg				
10 M Fast.avg				
10 M Slow.avg				
and 11 F Fast.avg				
and 12 M Fast and				
and 12 M Fast avg				
All Females dat				
All Slow.dat				

ę

Dipole Statistics

1. After opening the Group Averages Study, the 4 group averages are seen as separate epochs in the Functional Data display. Drag the sliding bar at the bottom to see the individual data files, or use the Toolbar icons
The HEO and VEO channels are seen as regular EEG channels in this file. Click on their labels to deselect them; we do not want to include them in the analyses. The color of the deselected channels was changed to Red to make them easier to see. Select the **Butterfly Plot**.



2. A noise estimate must be obtained prior to the dipole analyses, and CURRY will

compute this automatically. Go to **Noise Estimation** (Functional Data) and verify that **Auto** has been selected (this will use the pretrigger interval, -100 to 0 ms). Separate noise estimations will be obtained for each data file.

Noise Estimation						
Method: Auto 👻						
Time range [ms]:						
-100 *	0	* *	Get			
	Noise:		max. SNR:			
EEG [µV]	0.674	*	7.54			

3. Select the Timerange of interest using the two outer cursors (85-115 ms).



4. In this case we do not have MR data for the subjects, and instead we will use the precomputed **BEM Precomputed** model for the **Head Model** (in the **Source Reconstruction** parameters).

Source Reconstruction					
6666					
Head Model					
Head Model: BEM Precomputed					
Exclude:					

5. Display the *first group averaged data file* in the **Functional Data**. Select the •• FD, 3D View display option (for convenience).

6. In the **Dipole Fit** panel (under **Source Reconstruction**), select **Moving** for the **Dipole Type**.

Dipole Fit
Dipole Type: Moving
Number of Dipoles: 1

7. The dipole results are seen in the 93D View. Enable the **Timerange Display Mode**, if needed, to see all results.



8. Select **Source Results** \rightarrow **Keep Results**, or click the **source** icon on the **Source Reconstruction** Toolbar. The Kept Results are added to the **Objects** list under **3D View**. If desired, you can rename Kept Results (*All Fast*) using the *F2* key.



9. Click the **Next Epoch** button **OCOLO** on the **Functional Data** Toolbar to display the second group averaged data file. The moving dipole results are seen in the

9 3D View (change the label), Repeat the	sults → Keep Resu	Ilts again to keep the new results remaining groups. The four sets of
Kept Results are seen in the	Objects	list, and the four sets of moving
dipoles are seen in the 👂 3D	View	,

Deselect the regular **Source Results** item in the list, and also set **Dipole Type** to **Off**Dipole Type: Off (so that they will not be added to the analysis matrix later on).
(The display of the **Confidence Ellipsoids** was disabled).

 Source Results Electrodes Head Model Maps All Slow 	
Image: All Males	
All Females	
All Fast	3 6
Electrodes 1	
🗹 🥑 Dipoles (1 moving) All Fast 1	
🔲 🌐 Head Model 1	85 ms 101 ms 115 ms
🔲 🌍 Maps 1	₽

10. What matters here is the order in which the results were Kept. The cells in the data matrix will be filled in the same order - 1 through N. It is necessary to keep track of which kept dipole results go with which data file. If you relabel the Kept Results, you will see the labels below and it will be obvious which ones to select.

Now go to the **Result Statistics** panel under **Results**. We will compare two sets of results at a time. Set the parameters as shown. The Condition Label is "Rate:Fast,Slow". Use the drop-down lists in the cells to select the desired kept results. In this case, we are comparing the Fast and Slow conditions, as there were the ones that showed the differences in the Maps analyses in an earlier Tutorial. Enable **Label** and enter text that will allow you to keep track of the results (Fast vs Slow).

	Result Statistics					
Analyze	Analyze: Dipoles 🔻					
		Use All Selected Epochs				
	🔳 L	Use Whole Timerange				
Comput	te: Loc	cation Differences 🔹 🔻				
Conditio	ons and Su	ubjects				
Compar	re:	Results 🔹				
Label, N	No. of Gro	oups/Conditions:				
Ra	te:Fast,S	ВС				
2	•					
No. of	No. of Subjects: 1 Across 🔻					
No. Repetitions: 1 📩 🗸 Epochs						
Rate	Rate Subject 1					
Fast	Dipoles	; (1 moving) All Fast 🔻				
Slow	Dipoles	(1 moving) All Slow 🔻				
Select results from dropdown lists						
Autofill						
✓ Label: East vs Slow						
		Start				

11. Click **Start**. To make the results easier to see, deselect the **Time Range Display Mode So** that you can see the changes as you move the cursor in the Time Scale. Be sure to display only the Kept Results that are being analyzed (1 and 4).

To have a frame of reference for the results, enable the **Standard Cortex**, and set its **Transparency** to **100**%.

🛛 🗣 Standard	🔽 🌑 Standard Cortex					
▼ t→ Time Cursor						
🛛 🥑 🖌 Fast vs S	📝 🥑 Fast vs Slow					
Image: A state of the state	Results					
Elec	trodes					
Hea	d Model					
Map)S					
	oles (1 moving) All Slo					
	-					
	ales					
All Fast	area					
Standard Cortex Properties						
Color:						
Wireframe Color:						
Wireframe Mode:	Off 🔹					
Line Width: 1 -						
🔄 Flat Shading						
Material: Dull -						
Show Pial Surface						
Inflation:	0					
Transparency [%]:	100 ≑					

You will then see the results on the cortical surface. Reposition the display as desired. The function in the Maps display shows the Distances (mm) across time. Move the time cursor to see these change for each time point in the Timerange. The color of the line will change as the distance changes, in accordance with the colors on the scale.



12. Now look at the Properties for the Statistics results, which we labeled *Fast vs Slow*. The **Display** parameter has options for **Distances**, **Strength ratios**, and **Orientation differences**.



Select **Strength ratios**. This is the ratio in dipole strength (Fast/Slow, or Kept Results 1 / Kept Results 4). Position the cursor over the dipoles to see the Strength ratios for them. The **Maps** display shows the ratios over time.



Select **Orientation differences**. This shows the difference in degrees in the orientation of the dipoles. Position the cursor over the connecting line to see the Orientation difference.



13. Hard copies of all of the results are found in the **Output** display.

Displacements [mm]: sample size 31, mean 10.0536, standard deviation of the sample 2,32459, sample standard deviation 2,36301 Displacements [mm] quartiles: Q0 (minimum) 7.12037, Q1 8.90615, Q2 (median) 9.42888, Q3 10.6516, Q4 (maximum) 17.0865 Displacements [mm] deciles: D0 7.12037, D1 7.60984, D2 8.62501, D3 9.067, D4 9.33883, D5 9.42888, D6 9.83293, D7 10.5361, D8 10.9331, D9 12.5354, D10 17.0865

Distances [mm]: sample size 31, mean 10.0536, standard deviation of the sample 2,32459, sample standard deviation 2,36301 Distances [mm] quartiles: Q0 [minimum] 7.12037, Q1 8.90615, Q2 (median) 9.42888, Q3 10.6516, Q4 (maximum) 17.0865 Distances [mm] deciles: D0 7.12037, D1 7.60984, D2 8.62501, D3 9.067, D4 9.33883, D5 9.42888, D6 9.83293, D7 10.5361, D8 10.9331, D9 12.5354, D10 17.0865

Strength ratios [ratio]: sample size 31, mean 0.855339, standard deviation of the sample 0.0466171, sample standard deviation 0.0473877 Strength ratios [ratio] quartiles: Q0 (minimum) 0.753134, Q1 0.815056, Q2 (median) 0.861468, Q3 0.891716, Q4 (maximum) 0.929025 Strength ratios (ratio] deciles: D0 0.753134, D1 0.799844, D2 0.805353, D3 0.821378, D4 0.843525, D5 0.861468, D6 0.878252, D7 0.88584, D8 0.90168, D9 0.912308, D10 0.929025

Drientation differences [degrees]: sample size 31, mean 9.43587, standard deviation of the sample 1.90246, sample standard deviation 1.9339 Orientation differences [degrees] quartiles: Q0 (minimum) 5.55678, Q1 8.16431, Q2 (median) 10.1646, Q3 11.0381, Q4 (maximum) 11.4246 Orientation differences [degrees] deciles: D0 5.55678, D1 6.16852, D2 7.44498, D3 8.93941, D4 9.75019, D5 10.1646, D6 10.3062, D7 10.7352, D8 11.1717, D9 11.2733, D10 11.4246

14. Saving the results is essentially the same as described in the **<u>Statistical</u>** <u>**Comparisons - Maps**</u> tutorial.

Close the Study without saving the results. Now we will do the same operations using CDRs.

CDR Statistics

CDRs are more analogous to statistics using Maps, in that you need the individual data (a simple group-to-group comparison of averages does not work with this type of statistics). For this example, we will use the Study shown below.

CDR statistics require large amounts of memory. Memory demands are contingent on the number of epochs, number of channels, the sampling rate, and the Timerange. If you encounter a shortage of memory, you should try reducing the width of the Timerange, or reduce the number of epochs using Interleave

First Epoch:		Interl	eave:	Last Epoch:		
1	-	1	-	24	-	

third epoch, etc., if feasible). For this example, right click on **Common Artifact Reduction** and select **Insert Built-In Image Data**, and then select **ICBM 152**.

Insert Image Data Folder	
Insert Built-In Image Data	ICBM-152
Insert Digital Photos	MNI

You will see that file in the Database.



We will need to do some clean up with this file before doing statistics in order to maximize the chances of finding any differences.

e

1. Open the Study. This is similar to a visual P300 study, where there are targets (type 1) and distractors (type 2).

2. There are a couple of types of artifact: an electrode popping at P3 and occasional eye blinks. Add an **Artifact Reduction** panel and enter the parameters as shown. Don't click the **Scan** button just yet.

Artifact Reduction +					
Detection					
Method:	Bad Blocks 👻				
Lower / Upper Thresh. [µV]: Channel:					
0	500 🚔 P3 🕨				
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]: Refract.[ms]:				
-200 🌲	5000 🚔 0 🚔				
Reduction -					
Off	🔘 Subtract 🛛 🔘 Covar.				
O PCA:	1 Show				
◯ ICA:	1				
Averages:					
	Symmetric Global				

Add a second **Artifact Reduction** panel and enter the parameters as shown.

Artifact Reduction 2 +						
Detection						
Method:	Threshold	•				
Lower / Upper	er Thresh. [µV]: Channel:					
Pre [ms]:	Post [ms]:	Refract.[ms]:				
Reduction						
Off Off	Subtract	Ovar.				
O PCA:	1	Show				
◯ ICA:	1 *					
Averages:	1 *	V All				
	Symmetric	🗸 Global				

Now click the blinking **Scan Artifact** button. The file will be scanned twice to reduce both types of artifact.

3. Click the **Open Events** button to access the **Events / Epochs** panel. Enter the parameters as shown to select the two event Types and Labels. Entering Labels here will facilitate the statistical operation.

	Event	s / Epochs				Event	ts / Epochs		
Event Average (1 Group Active):		Event Av	Event Average (2 Groups Active):						
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10		1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10						
╙──┏									
Type:	1 41	Conc	lition		Type:	Type: 2 165 - Condition			
Group L	.abel: Targets				Group L	.abel: Distract	ors		
Count:	34/244 Co	olor:	-		Count:	144/244 C	olor:		
Type	Time	Diff.[s]	Annotation		Type	Time	Diff.[s]	Annotation	
1	00.22.056				2	00.12 424			
1	00:24.092	2,036			2	00:13.592	1,168		Ξ
1	00:29,124	5.032			2	00:14.860	1,268		
1	00:31.572	2,448			2	00:15.988	1,128		
1	00:32.640	1.068			2	00:17.024	1.036		
1	00:36.248	3.608		-	2	00:18.352	1.328		
1	00:43.228	6.980		=	2	00:19.620	1.268		
1	00:44.512	1.284			2	00:20.788	1.168		
1	00:56.964	12.5			2	00:23.024	2.236		
1	01:01.236	4.272			2	00:25.276	2.252		
1	01:12.820	11.6			2	00:26.428	1.152		
1	01:14.772	1.952			2	00:27.768	1.340		
1	01:19.576	4.804			2	00:30.448	2.680		
1	01:31.272	11.7			2	00:33.868	3.420		
1	01:32.312	1.040			2	00:35.092	1.224		
1	01:37.056	4.744			2	00:37.428	2.336		
1	01:40.648	3.592			2	00:38.384	0.956		
1	02:04.900	24.3			2	00:39.724	1.340		
1	02:07.280	2.380			2	00:41.004	1.280		
1	02:20.672	13.4			2	00:42.072	1.068		
1	02:26.512	5.840		-	2	00:45.492	3.420		Ŧ
<				•	•				
Annotati	ion:				Annotati	on:			
🔲 Manu	ial Align [ms]	: 0	-		📃 Manu	ial Align [ms]]: 0	-	
Pre [ms]	: Post [ms]	:			Pre [ms]	: Post [ms]	:		
-200	1000	÷.			-200	1000	-		

4. Click the **Export Epochs** icon to create the epoched file containing all epochs.

Events / Epochs	
🎏 🕄 🗙 🖔 🔁 🗦	× 🖒
Even 🔂 Exp	ort Epochs
Event Average (2 Groups 1 2 3 4 5 6 File	ort all Event Groups as Epoched

Enter a file name (*Viscpt Epoched*) and create a new Study in the Database called *Epochs*. Enable the **Open as New Study** option, Then click **Save**.

	Options			
	Add File to Database (enter name of Study to create or extend)			
	Add to Study as:	Epochs		
	Add to Subject as:	New Study		
	Add to Group as:	New Study		
File name: Viscpt Epoched.cdt	Run Macro (after loading 01 Quick Orientation	File)		
Save as type: CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)				
Open as New Study	Show Options	Save	lance	

5. Select the **Butterfly Plot**. Set a Timerange from **352-452ms**. Again, we are constricting the Timerange to make the demonstration run faster and to avoid possible memory issues.



6. Go to the **Source Reconstruction** panel and select **sLORETA** for **Current Density**. Note that **Head Model** and **Source Locations** become bold. When you select the **CDR Type**, it automatically uses the default Head Model (**3 Spherical Shells**) and **Use** parameter (**3D Grid**). You may wish to use realistic models and the actual cortical surface with your own analyses.

Source Reconstruction				
66666				
Head Model				
Dipole Fit				
Scan Methods				
Current Density				
CDR Type: sLORETA				
CDR Dipole Location: Off 🗸				
Type: Regional 👻				
Advanced				
Source Locations				
Source Coherence				

Then click the **Mathematic** display, and then click the **Dipole Cluster** option at the top of the **Source Reconstruction** panel. This will take a few minutes.

Source Reconstruction				
6666666				
Compose Cluster				
Calculate source results for selected epochs/events				

When it is finished, you will see the **Kept Results** in the **3D View Objects** window.



7. Go to **Results Statistics**. Enter **Currents** for **Analyze**. This will automatically set **Compute** to **CDR SnPM**. Under **Autofill**, select **Columnwise** to fill the **Labels** and matrix. Enter a **Label** for the results. Then click **Start**. This will take a few minutes.

	Result Statistics
Analyze:	Currents 🗸
	Use All Selected Epochs
	Use Whole Timerange
Compute:	CDR SnPM 👻
Conditions and	Subjects
Compare:	Results
Label, No. of C	Froups/Conditions:
Stimulus:T	a B C
2	
No. of Subject	s: 1 Across 🔻
No. Repetition	s: 1 🔄 🗸 Epochs
Cmulus	Subject 1
Targets	Targets: 34 Results, CDR (sLORETA) Distractors 1 (Kept Results 1)
Distractors	Distractors: 144 Results, CDR (sLORETA) Distractors 1 (Kept Results 1)
	Select results from dropdown lists
	langes
Data Opti	
Statistics	Options
Display Res	
☑ Label:	Targets vs Distractors
Autofill	✓ Start

CDR SnPM (Statistical non-Parametric Mapping performed on Current Density Reconstructions) is a method that analyzes CDR results that have been obtained for all files in a given experiment or all epochs of a given file or a combination of both. This is similar to TANOVA, but in TANOVA the (readily available) maps are analyzed, while calculating CDRs for all of those maps is an additional processing step that needs to be performed as a prerequisite of calculating CDR SnPM. To do this, simply activate the desired CDR method (sLORETA is the method of choice because its results have some favorable properties that make it a more suitable candidate for CDR SnPM than e.g., MNLS; see the reference below) and the desired timerange (typically the complete timerange-of-interest or just everything as is usually done for TANOVA), and, in Threshold Criteria, "Keep Source Reconstruction Results" while scanning through the data. The results are readily available in the Statistics matrix dropdown lists and can be auto-filled just as in the TANOVA case. The results of CDR SnPM are a) the already known p-value plots that appear in Maps, plus (this is new and special for CDR SnPM) b) 3D distributions that show where in the brain the activity is significant (the p-value plots communicate that for this latency significant activations are found somewhere in the brain, while the 3D distributions show where this is the case). After calculations and if the "Display" option is checked, the data display is automatically reconfigured to show these 3D Distributions in Image Data's "Grid View" as well as in 3D View. Because CDR SnPM has been shown to calculate mostly meaningless consistency analysis results (see reference), consistency analysis is per default not performed, while still available as the special option CDR SnPM (incl.Consistency). It must be mentioned that storing CDR results for all epochs of a real-world epoched data file, and a Timerange that comprises more than just a few samples, requires huge amounts of memory and is therefore practically applicable only with using a 64-bit installation of Curry.

8. When it is finished, enable the **Standard Cortex**, disable the **Source Results**, and disable the **CDR (sLORETA) Distractors 1** results.



9. You should now the significant differences between the Targets and Distractors. Position the middle cursor in a white section in the **Maps** display (red arrow). In the Maps display, the upper line shows the F values (red) and the lower line shows the p-values (green). You may see regions that have white backgrounds or cross-hatched backgrounds. The white regions are where the differences were significant (<0.05). The cross-hatched regions are where p is below the significance threshold, but that the *number* of consecutive significant samples might be due to chance (see the

output, where these occurrences are mentioned). The gray areas are where the differences were not significant. The differences are seen in the 3D View as well in on the MR images. (Your results may vary slightly; this is due to the randomization procedure).



10. A summary of the CDR statistics is found in the Dutput field (the section for the main effects is shown below).

Targets vs Distractors Differences (CDR SnPM), log(normalized): testing if the total number of significant samples and the length of conti

Stimulus: 10 samples with p < 0.05; this number of samples is significant (with p = 0); 1 samples with p < 0.05 should be expected due to ra Stimulus: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 352.0 to 376.0 ms (7 samples); this segment length is significant (with p = 0) Stimulus: contiguous segment with p < 0.05 from 412.0 to 416.0 ms (2 samples); this segment length is significant (with p = 0.0446) Stimulus: contiguous segments with p < 0.05 of 1 sample (4.0 ms) are to be expected; this segment length is not significant (with p = 1)

11. Saving the results is similar to that described in the <u>Statistical Comparisons</u> - <u>Maps</u> tutorial. In this case, the results will appear under Statistics (in <u>Results</u>).



Right click and select **Save As** (.std extension). When you reopen the Study, *right click* on **Statistics** and select **Load From**. Then select the file that you had saved.

2.6.8 fMRI Weighting

đ

In this Tutorial, two image datasets (MRI and the results of an fMRI analysis) and an MEG dataset are used to perform fMRI-constrained source reconstruction. The 3D fMRI statistical map is stored in a second image data file that has previously been coregistered with the structural MRI.

Locate the fMRI Study in the CURRY 8 Tutorials Database and open it. CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb Acquisition Acquisition Image Data Signal Processing Source Reconstruction Dipole Simulation



🗎 Note

The 3D statistical maps that are a result of fMRI analysis software are typically already coregistered and image data landmarks from the structural MRI can be used.

2. The MEG data are shown in the Functional Data display. Select the **Butterfly Plot** and see that there are 2 MEG devices.







4. To change the color scale of the fMRI data, click in Image Data 2 to select this data set. In the **Colors** panel, change the **Slices** color scale to, for example, *Black..Red..Yellow..White* **Slices**:

In the fourth image display view, select **Histogram** and adjust the colorscale as desired using the mouse and the sliding tab below the Histogram. For example, drag the left edge of the slider to about the middle of the intensity peak, and drag the right edge to about where the peak ends.



Then adjust the middle slider to give a few similar to that shown below.



Press the $\stackrel{\text{lie}}{=}$ icon or **File** \rightarrow **Parameters** \rightarrow **Save Study Parameters** to save these color settings (optional).

🖹 Note

Saving the color scale settings to the Study parameters will apply them whenever you open this Study.

Overlay of MRI and fMRI (optional)

5. In the fourth display view, select **Segmentation Preview** and from the context menu, select **Top View**. Adjust the segmentation threshold using the *mouse wheel*, or by dragging the slider on the left up and down. We want just the hot spots to remain.



7. If you want to see the fMRI hotspots in the MRI data, then in Image Data 1, click the *right mouse* button and select **Show Thresholded** \rightarrow **Image Data 2** in order to overlay the two image data sets.



🗎 Note

Overlay of image data sets is based on the segmentation threshold for the data set that is added to the display.

Segmentation, Overlay of MRI and fMRI in 3D View

8. Click in Image Data 1 to select this data set.

9. In the **BEM/FEM Geometry** panel, set **Create** to **BEM Head Model**, and set **Resolution** to **High**. Click **Start**. This will take a few moments to create the BEM Model.

10. Click in Image Data 2 to select this data set.

11. In the **Segmentation** panel, set **Mode** to **Dilated Thresholding**, and the **Lower Threshold** to a suitable level (approximately **220** in this case). Press **Start**. Select the **Segmentation Results** display to see the segmented areas.



12. *Right click* in the **Segmentation Result** and select **Create Voxel Mesh**.

13. Switch to the **3D View**. In the context menu, select **Top View** (if needed).

14. Select the Cortex, and increase its Transparency to **50%**, if desired. The fMRI hotspots are then seen with the MR data (**Coils** were deselected). A higher value for the **Lower Threshold** would remove more of the weaker hotspots.



For fMRI-constrained CDR





(**Image Data 2**), select **Dilation** for the **Mode**, with **Dilation** of **5**mm. This is because we want to have source locations (which are, on the cortex, around 3mm apart) to lie within the segmented hotspots. Click **Start**.

17. In the **Source Locations** panel, select the **Cortex** for **Use** (constrains results to the segmented cortex surface).

Source Locations				
Use:	Cortex (134) 2.5 mm 🔹			
Grid Spacing [r	nm]: 7.0			
Exclude Stop Markers				
Source Type:	Rotating -			
Source Extension [mm]: 0				

In the <u>Current Density</u> panel, select **Minimum Norm** for the **CDR Type** (MNLS is suggested because with sLORETA, fMRI weighting has very little effect). The results are seen in the **3D View**.

18. To do the fMRI CDR, set **fMRI Hotspots** to **Segmentation 2 Result** (the dilated hotspots), with **Weighting** at **140%** (default).

Current Density				
CDR Type: Minim	um Norm 👻			
CDR Dipole Location:	Off 🔹			
Type:	Regional 👻			
	Advanced 🔹			
Component-Based:	On			
Regularization:	Auto (time range) 🔻			
Relative Deviation:	100 %			
Used Lambda:	3180			
Fitted Lambda:	3180			
fMRI Hotspots:	Segmentation 2 Re: 🔻			
Weighting:	<off> Pass Markers</off>			
Lp Norm Model, Data	Stop Markers Segmentation Result			
L1 Norm Limit (0=off)	Pass Markers 2 Stop Markers 2 Segmentation 2 Result			
	Skin (32) Cortex (134) BEM Inner Skull BEM Outer Skull BEM Skin			

Turn **Voxel Mesh X** (in the **Objects** list) on and off to see the CDR results (**Right View** selected, **Transparency** increased). Change the 140% to a higher value in order to perform a more stringent hotspot constraint, and between 100 and 140% to impose a weaker constraint. Values below 100% are also possible, and these can be used to keep sources away from those regions.



2.6.9 MEG and EEG Source Reconstruction

This tour demonstrates how to use combined EEG and MEG data for source reconstruction. It is completed independent from the other tutorials. It does not rely on previous steps, nor does it create any results worth saving. It does assume familiarity with the operations covered in prior tutorials.

The MEG file used below is an older recording with only 31 magnetometer channels. Newer MEG system can easily have several hundred magnetometer channels, as well as Groups of gradiometer channels. The placement and configuration of gradiometers (planar or radial) varies across MEG manufacturers. The simple file below is good for illustrating the basics of MEG, EEG and source reconstruction. The following general facts and guidelines are relevant with all files.

- A realistic head model is needed for source reconstruction using EEG; whereas, a simple spherical or single shell model may be sufficient for MEG. When using both MEG and EEG, a realistic head model is needed. For MEG alone, start with a sphere, and a better model would be a single shell BEM with the inside of the skull (brain compartment).
- Due to volume conduction, a radial current does not produce a magnetic field in a spherical volume conductor. This means that radially oriented dipoles are not seen with MEG, while they are with EEG. Tangential components produce a magnetic field, and so tangential dipoles are seen with MEG (and EEG). The SNR (signal to noise ratio), however, is better with MEG since there are no radial noise sources, so the confidence ellipsoids will be smaller for superficial tangential sources. Again, the EEG will see both tangential and radial sources, while the SNR will be somewhat less.

An example is seen in the data files below, where an early peak is seen in the EEG (bottom waveforms) that is not seen in the MEG (top waveforms). This means the peak is likely a radial source. Note also the decreased noise in the MEG recording, which will result in the better SNRs.



- MEG is not as sensitive for deeper sources compared to EEG because the deeper the sources are, the more radial they are. EEG is therefore more sensitive to deeper sources.
- The best source results are obtained by combining MEG and EEG, using a common volume conductor model that includes the skin and skull as well as brain compartments.
- Magnetometers measure the magnetic fields; gradiometers measure magnetic field differences (similar to bipolar EEG recordings). Homogeneous magnetic fields will tend to cancel out with gradiometers, leaving only nearby sources that produce a field gradient.
- There is no difference between MEG and EEG in terms of the source models that you use (Moving, sLORETA, etc.). Again, radial components will not be seen in the MEG, so there will be no sources for them.
- The EEG signals strongly depend on the brain, skull and scalp conductivities, and these are normally not well known. MEG depends only very slightly on the conductivities, or not at all with a sphere modal. This finding lets CURRY "calibrate" the conductivities. If you are combining MEG and EEG, you may select

a time point where a tangential source dominates, and "fit" the conductivities, using the **Conductivity Factor Fit** button under **Head Model**. (The Factor should range normally between 0.5 and 2.0; larger values may give incorrect results). This will modify the conductivities for EEG only (the MEG is not affected by the conductivities).

Conductivity Factor:					
Fit	1.00	*			

• Note also that gradiometers may be combined or not, using the **Combine Gradiometers** option in the **Parameters** panel under **Maps**.

Maps / Contour Lines						
Contours Maps:	50% -					
Combine Gradiometer	s 📝 Auto					
MEG G [fT]:	 					
EEG [µV]:	* *					

e

1. This demonstration uses the *Multimodal* tutorial in the *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database. The functional data file has the magnetic and electrical recordings to left median nerve stimulation.



2. Open the Study and note that it contains both MEG data as well as EEG data. The file may open with essentially flat looking EEG channels.



In that case, go to **Options**, and set the **EEG Scaling** to **0.05**.

Options					
Max. Displ. Channels:	62	-			
Start Latency [ms]:	32	-			
Cursor Latency [ms]:	32	* *			
End Latency [ms]:	32	* *			
Interleave [samples]:	1	-			
Timerange [s]:	0.255	*			
Timeticks Every [s]:	0.2	*			
Sensitivity / Scaling					
MEG [fT/mm]:	5.8	* *			
EEG [µV/mm]:	0.05	*			
Show Deselected Groups					
Charles Character					

The channels are in different colors, as determined in the **Colors** panel under **Functional Data**.

🔗 - 🗙 🕨 🟲 🗞 🕕 🗎	IC I	me_me_il				
Channel Groups / Bad Blocks	+	M101		P	\sim	
Epochs		M104 M105 M106		\gg		-
		N107		K	\geq	_
Noise Estimation		N110		 \square	\sim	_
Frequency Domain		V112 V112 V114		\square		_
Montages		M115 M116 M117		()		-
Oations		M118		K	\searrow	
Options		M101		B	\sim	_
Colors		M124		9		_
IEG:	Ţ	N107 N108		 T		_
EG:		M199		B	\ge	_
		2		 \propto	$\rightarrow \sim$	
vents:		:		1		_
thers:		Ulac.		 X	\searrow	
eselected Channels:	-	10 11		 2	<u>}</u>	-
eselected Epochs:	•			X	\sim	-
GFP:	•	15 16 17		9		-
Irsors:		19		 Ż	$\geq \leq$	_
ortical Lineau		Naden		Ľ	\sim	_
rucar Lines:		1200 fT	2 µV	 \mathcal{A}_{a}		_
ckground:		20011- 27		 Ż	\sim	-
ovariances:	•	29 20		 \searrow	$\sim \leq$	-
TFFT-Spectra:	▼	1/6P		 \heartsuit	\sim	_

3. Expand Noise Estimation and note that **Auto** has been selected. The prestimulus interval is used for the averaged data. Notice that the Noise is computed separately for the MEG and EEG data. As stated at the beginning of this tutorial, the SNR is much greater for the MEG data.

Noise Estimation						
Method:	Auto 👻					
Time range [ms	lime range [ms]:					
-128 *	0 4	Get				
	Noise:	max. SNR:				
MEG G [fT]	0.576 🔶	56.1				
EEG [µV]	0.00749	24.1				

4. Select the interval from **18-37**ms (**Butterfly Plot** shown).



5. Go to the Results parameters, in the Results panel, and right click on the Cortex (129) 2.5mm Surface (this is from a previously computed BEM Model). Select Load to make available the previously created cortex surface.



Then go to the ^{3D View}. You will see the MEG coils, the electrodes, and the segmented cortex (enabled and **Right View** selected and rotated). The Coils **Transparency** was set to **80%**. In the **Coils** properties, enable **Show Labels**.



6. For source reconstruction, we can compute a solution using just the MEG data, just the EEG data, or both. Select the data that you want to use in the **Active Channel**

Groups section in the	Channel Groups / Bad Blocks + panel under the	
S Functional Data param	neters. Select either 🔽 MEG , 📝 EEG , or both. In th	e
Rereferencing	• panel, set the EEG reference to CAR.	

Char	nnel Group	os / Bad Blocks				
Data Parameters			-	Rerefer	encing	+
Channels:	62	Samples: 256				
				MEG G	<off></off>	
Epochs:	1	Rate[Hz]: 1000		EEG	<car></car>	
Active Channel Groups		_				
MEG G			Common EEG Reference			
V EEG						

Then select the head model and type of source reconstruction that you wish to compute (from **Source Reconstruction**). In the figure below, **MEG** and **EEG** were selected, with the **BEM 6/8/9** head model, and a single **Moving** dipole (in red). The

results are seen, with either the electrodes, coils, or both types of sensors in the **3D View**, along with the dipole results (you can select/deselect the devices and the dipoles will be recomputed automatically; use **Keep Results** to save the results).

Deselect the **Time Range Mode** , and play a **Movie** for each to see the results across the Timerange.



7. In the example below, a single time point **Moving** solution was computed with the BEM head model. (Increase the Cortex **Transparency** to see the solutions). There are very small differences in the solutions (21ms point shown; colors changed).



2.7 Stereo-EEG Tutorials

The following tutorials are designed primarily for stereo-EEG recordings. You will see how to create a FEM model using Isotropic and Anisotropic properties, perform source localization with depth electrodes, perform source localization with focally increased resolution of the FEM model, and how to use Oblique perspectives to better see the tracks of the depth electrodes.

2.7.1 FEM Models with Anisotropic Skulls

When you create a BEM or FEM Head Model, there are several choices.

BEM/FEM Geometry					
Create:	BEM Head Model 🔹				
Resolution:	BEM Head Model BEM MEG/ECoG				
Advanced -	FEM Head Model FEM Stereo-EEG				
FEM Mesh Type:	Cortex				

These options are used to create realistic head models and segmented surfaces. The one you select depends on several factors, including whether you have EEG or MEG
recordings, scalp, grid or depth electrode recordings, and how much time you have (some models are faster than others when used with source reconstruction). Briefly, the **BEM Head Model** uses electrodes that are projected to the outermost surface in the BEM model. It is used with scalp, MEG, and ECoG recordings. The **FEM Head Model** has nodes throughout the inner compartment, and is used with Intracranial-EEG recordings (depth electrodes).

The **BEM MEG/ECoG** model creates the same head model and segmented skin and cortex as the BEM model. Additionally, it creates an inner skull compartment using a higher resolution, and a BEM Realistic Head Model containing the single compartment. This is used with ECoG recordings, where a single component model is appropriate. It has been argued that a single compartment BEM Realistic Head Model is sufficient for MEG recordings, because of the insulating effects of the skull.

The **FEM Head Model** creates the same segmented cortex as the **BEM Head Model** and **BEM MEG/ECoG** models (for display purposes), plus the FEM Head Model. This is a 3 compartment model, with nodes throughout. When used for source reconstruction, the analysis may become quite time consuming. The BEM model is generally preferred. With the FEM Model, however, the anisotropic properties of the skull (bone) and can be taken into account, and thus the FEM head model will be more precise than the BEM model (although the differences we have seen are generally very slight).

The **FEM Intracranial-EEG** head model creates the same segmented cortex as the **BEM Head Model** and **BEM MEG/ECoG** models, plus it contains the inner skull compartment only. This is used with depth electrodes.

In the previous tutorials, we have replied primarily on BEM Models. In this example, we will use a FEM Model where we will take the skull anisotropy into account.

Open the indicated Study. It is assumed in the steps below that you already have a basic understanding of head model creation and source analysis.



1. Select the **Butterfly Plot** and position the cursor at **20 ms**. If you see three vertical cursors, *double-click* in the Functional Data to enter **Tracking Mode**, where there is the single cursor.

2. First, for comparison sake, select the **BEM Precomputed** Head Model.

Head Model Head Model Exclude: None>	Source Reconstruction		
Head Model Head Model: BEM Precomputed Exclude: <none></none>	66666		
Head Model: BEM Precomputed Exclude: None>	Head Model		
Exclude: <none></none>	Head Model: BEM Precomputed -]	
	Exclude:]	

3. Select a **Moving Dipole**, and select the **PD**, 3D View view.

Dipole Fit		
Dipole Type:	Moving -	
Number of Dip	Off Moving	
Advanced	Rotating Regional	
Test Dipole	Fixed Coherent Fixed MUSIC	
Seed Mode:	Fixed ICA Simulation	

4. In the **3D View**, select the **Left View**, turn off the **Electrodes**, turn off the **Confidence Ellipsoids**, and enable the **Cortex (56)** surface. Set the cortical **Transparency** to **100%**. You should see the single dipole result. Click the **Keep Results** button



5. Now we have the results using the basic BEM Head Model. Select the Image Data display. In the **BEM/FEM Geometry** panel, verify, select or enter the parameters as shown, and click Start. This will create an isotropic FEM Head Model that we will use for comparison. Reducing the **Resolution** will save time and memory.

Incidentally, when you compute an Isotropic model, the Tangential/Radial Conductivity Ratio is always 1.0. We will return to this value when we use an Anisotropic Skull.

BEM/FEM Geometry				
Create:	FEMH	Head Mode	el 🔻)
Resolution:		Medium	•)
Advanced -				_
FEM Mesh Type:		Tetrahed	ra 🔻)
FEM Conductivity		Isotropic	•)
Use Existing M	larkers			
Use Existing R	esult a	s Cortex		
Exclude CSF fr	rom Pia	al Surface		
V Include Electro	ode Loo	cations		
Extend Skin Co	ompart	ment		
√ Refine Mesh N	lear Ele	ectrodes		
Parameters				
White Matter [ml]	:	750.0		
Pial Surface [mm]	:	2.0	* *	
Skin [mm]:		3.0	×	
Cortex [mm]:		3.0	* *	
BEM Skin [mm]:		10.0	* *	
Outer Skull [mm]:		9.0	A. V	
Inner Skull [mm]:		7.0	A. V	
MEG/ECoG Brain [imm]:	5.0	A. V	
FEM Mesh [mm]:		4.0	* *	
Skin [S/m]:		0.3300	×	
Skull [S/m] (1/25)		0.0132		
Brain [S/m]:		0.3300		
Options				
Silent Mode (run in Background)				
Use Label for all Results				
Label: FEM 4mm Iso]	
Start		Start	& Save	

The FEM model is seen on completion.



6. Now select that Head Model, and CURRY will recompute the moving dipole with that head model. Whenever you create a new Head Model, do not forget to select it as the Head Model.

Head Model			
Head Model:	FEM 4mm Iso (268kT)	•	
Exclude:	<none></none>	•	

7. Go to 3D View to see those results. Click **Keep Results** again. In the **Object** list, rename the Kept Results so it will be easier to keep track of them (highlight and click F2).



8. Next, we will create a FEM Model using an anisotropic skull. Go back to **BEM/FEM Geometry** and enter the parameters as shown. Click **Start**.

BEM/FEM Geometry		
Create: FEM Head Model 🔹		
Resolution:	Medium 🔻	
Advanced		
FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra 🔹	
FEM Conductivity:	Anisotropic Skull 🔻	
Use Existing Markers	5	
Use Existing Result a	as Cortex	
Exclude CSF from Pia	al Surface	
Include Electrode Lo	cations	
📝 Extend Skin Compar	tment	
🗸 Refine Mesh Near El	ectrodes	
Parameters		
White Matter [ml]:	750.0 🚖	
Pial Surface [mm]:	2.0	
Skin [mm]:	3.0	
Cortex [mm]:	3.0	
BEM Skin [mm]:	10.0	
Outer Skull [mm]:	9.0	
Inner Skull [mm]:	7.0	
MEG/ECoG Brain [mm]:	5.0	
FEM Mesh [mm]:	4.0	
Skin [S/m]:	0.3300 🚖	
Skull [S/m] (1/25)	0.0132	
Brain [S/m]:	0.3300 🚖	
Options		
Silent Mode (run in Background)		
Use Label for all Results		
▼ Label: FEM 4mm Aniso		
Start	Start & Save	

9. Select that Head Model, and CURRY will automatically recompute the results. Keep the results, renaming them as desired.



10. The results are all fairly close, as one would hope. We created a Medium Resolution FEM Model; the results may be a little closer if we used a higher resolution.

If you want to see the details of the FEM Model, highlight it in the Results list for FEM Models and see the details below, including the fact that outer skull conductance was anisotropic.



11. So far we have been using the automatically created BEM and FEM Models. In some cases you may have customized cortical or other segmentation that you want to use (due, for example, to some abnormality that is better captured with manual segmentation), and/or you may also wish to vary the skull compartment properties.

First we want to set up a new FEM Model. Cli FEM Model panel.	lick the 随 button in the
--	--------------------------

FEM Model				
FEM Model: FEM		4mm Aniso		
Res	olution:	Mediu	um (4 mm)	•
Mes	h Type:	Tetra	hedra	•
	Overlays (fr	rom o	utside)	[S/m]
1	FEM Skin [1	.]	-	0.3300
2	FEM Outer	Skull [1] •	0.0132
3	FEM Inner S	Skull [1	1] -	0.3300
4	 <unused> • 1.00</unused> 		1.0000	
5	<unused></unused>		-	1.0000
Sou	Sources in: Last Overlay			
s	ensor Type:		Scalp-EEG	•
D	ipole Model:		Venant	•
M	lesh Refinem	ent:	In Pass Markers	
			Vear Ele	ectrodes
\diamond	Skull Anisotro	ору —		
	Enable			
s	kull Compartn	nent:	<none></none>	-
T	angential / Ra Conductivity R	adial atio:	2.8	×
	Crea	te	Sa	ave

The surfaces are seen in the list. It is not important that these show BEM overlays - the segmentations from BEM and FEM are the same. Should you want to change one, the drop down list shows all of the available overlays. You can use up to 5 overlays (for example, if you have an overlay for the cortex or the CSF, you can add it here).

	Overlays (from outside)		[S/m]
1	BEM Skin	•	0.3300
2	BEM Skin	-	0.0132
3	BEM Outer Skull BEM Inner Skull		1.0000
4	Skin (32) [1]		0.3300
5	Cortex (56) [1] FEM Inner Skull		1.0000
	FEM Outer Skull	=	
Sour	FEM Skin		
*	Skin (32) [2] Cortex (56) [2]	_	ve
0	FEM Inner Skull [1]		
\bigcirc	FEM Outer Skull [1]	-]

12. Enable the **Skull Anisotropy** section at the bottom. The **Sensor Type** of course should be **Scalp-EEG** in this case, as opposed to stereotaxic recordings. Use **Venant** for the **Dipole Type** as it is faster and also best when the sources are relatively more distant to the sensors. If you are not sure which to use, use the default options.

Select a Skull Compartment, which is typically the **BEM Outer Skull** although others may be selected. If you do not select a compartment, you will receive a Warning to select one. Here you can also vary the **Tangential/Radial Conductivity Ratio**, if desired (1.0 is an invalid value, as it implies isotropic conductivity). If we use 2.8, we will get the identical result as with the previous dipole solution, since the automated anisotropic FEM Model also uses the Ratio of 2.8. So in this case, set the **Ratio** to **5.0**.

Advanced -		
Sensor Type:	Scalp-EEG 🔹	
Dipole Model:	Venant 💌	
Skull Anisotropy -		
🔽 Enable		
Skull Compartmen	t: BEM Outer Skull 🔻	
Tangential / Radia Conductivity Ratio	l 5.0	

13. Then click the <u>Create</u> button (this will take a few moments). When it is finished, you may enter a file name and then click the <u>Save</u> button.

FEM Model				
FEM Model:	FEM Model Manual Aniso]		

14. Go back to **Source Reconstruction** and select the **Head Model** you just created.

Head Model			
Head Model:	FEM Model Manual Aniso (🔻		
Exclude:	<none></none>		

15. The source results will be computed automatically. Keep the results, as before. Now you can see all of the results together. There are only very slight differences in this case.



2.7.2 Stereo-EEG Source Localization

In this example we will demonstrate how to perform CDR analyses with stereotaxic recordings. The file we are using is not found in the Tutorial Database, so please just follow along with the steps. They will be similar to those used with your data files.

In this case we have data from 7 depth electrodes. Their positions have already been located from the CT, as described in the <u>MRI and CT Grid Merging</u> tutorial. We have selected a time point near the peak of a spike. Actually, in this particular file, the obtained results are not particularly meaningful, so we will focus on the steps, rather than the results.



1. Typically you will use the **Inside Sphere** Head Model. The dimensions for that are seen in the **Parameters** panel for **Maps**.

	Parameters
Head Model	Sphere Parameters
Head Model: Inside Sphere 👻	Fit Sphere to Active Sensors
	Sphere / Projection Center [mm]:
	0.0 🔷 10.0 🔷 50.0 🐳
	Radius [mm]: 80.0 🚔

The Inside Sphere Head Model can be displayed in the 3D View.



2. In this case we have the MRI data so we can create a realistic head model. We selected the FEM Intracranial-EEG model, with Medium resolution to make it go faster. We accept the default **Tetrahedra Mesh Type**, and the default **Label**. The Skin and Skull have been grayed out, as they are not included here.

BEM/FEM Geometry		
Create: FEM Stereo-EEG		
Resolution:	Medium	-
Advanced		
FEM Mesh Type:	Tetrahedra	-
FEM Conductivity:	Isotropic	-
Use Existing Markers	S	
Use Existing Result a	as Cortex	
Exclude CSF from Pi	al Surface	
√ Include Electrode Lo	cations	
Extend Skin Compar	tment	
📝 Refine Mesh Near El	ectrodes	
Parameters		
White Matter [ml]:	750.0	*
Pial Surface [mm]:	2.0	* *
Skin [mm]:	3.0	*
Cortex [mm]:	3.0	*
BEM Skin [mm]:	10.0	*
Outer Skull [mm]:	9.0	×
Inner Skull [mm]:	7.0	×
MEG/ECoG Brain [mm]:	5.0	*
FEM Mesh [mm]:	4.0	*
Skin [S/m]:	0.3300	* *
Skull [S/m] (1/25)	0.0132	*
Brain [S/m]:	0.3300	-
Options		
🔲 Silent Mode (run in E	Background)	
Use Label for all Results		
✓ Label: FEM sEEG 4mm		
Start	Start & Save	•

Now we can see the realistic FEM Head Model with the electrodes. Note that some of the electrodes extend beyond the head model. These will be removed shortly.



3. If we go to the **FEM Model** panel under **Results**, we can review the model that was created. The only parameter you might want to change is the Dipole Model. The Skull Anisotropy does not really come into play with depth recordings.

662

	FEM Model				
F	FEM Model: FEM sEEG 4mm				
R	Resolution: Medium (4 mm)		•		
Ν	Mesh Type: Tetrahedra		•		
		Overlays (fr	rom o	utside)	[S/m]
	1	FEM Inner S	Skull	•	0.3300
	2	<unused></unused>		-	1.0000
	3	<unused></unused>		-	1.0000
	4	<unused></unused>		•	1.0000
	5	<unused></unused>		-	1.0000
s	ou	rces in: Options —	Last	Overlay	•
	S	ensor Type:		Stereo-EE	G 🔻
	C)ipole Model:		Venant	•
	N	1esh Refinem	ent:	In Pass	Markers
				V Near El	ectrodes
0	•	Skull Anisotro	ору –		
	۲	Crea	te	S	ave

4. For source solutions a CDR makes more sense than a moving dipole, for example, because the CDR will make full use of the source space. First we selected the FEM model we just created, then selected the **3D Grid** for **Source Locations**, and then selected **sLORETA** as the **CDR Type**.

He	ad Model	Current Density	
Head Model: FEN	M sEEG 4mm (125kT) 🔹	CDR Type: sLORETA	•
Exclude:	<none></none>	CDR Dipole Location: Off	•
Relative Radius:	Cond. [S/m]	Type: Regional	-
100.0 %	 ▲ ● ●		
93.0 %	 ▲ 0.0132 ▲ ▼ 	Source Locations	
85.0 %	1.0000 <u>^</u>	Use: 3D Grid	7
83.0 %	 ▲ ● ●		
Scale Standard	Surfaces	Grid Spacing [mm]: 7.0	•
Constrain Source	ce Space	Exclude Stop Markers	
Conductivity Facto	 r:	Source Type: Rotating	-
Fit	1.00	Source Extension [mm]: 0	*. •

At this point we see the message that there are 15 extracranial electrodes that are invalid. Click **Deselect Electrodes**.

CURRY 8	
?	This stereo-EEG model contains invalid electrodes: 15 are extracranial. Do you want to deselect the invalid electrodes and proceed?
	Deselect Electrodes Cancel

Now we can see that the extracranial electrodes have been removed. Should you need to remove individual electrodes manually, you may do so by using Ctrl+Shift+click on the electrode.



5. The CDR results can be seen with the cortex (**Pial Surface** on).



6. Instead of using the **3D Grid** for **Source Locations** you can use the **Cortex** that was created in the FEM model.



2.7.3 Focal High Resolution Localization

FEM Models, used with stereo-EEG localization, can be time consuming to create in high resolution. In CURRY, it is possible to create a low resolution FEM Model that has higher resolution only in those areas of interest (such as, near the electrodes). It is also possible to create focally high resolution areas manually. The file we are using is not found in the Tutorial Database, so please just follow along with the steps. They will be similar to those used with your data files.

There are a number of depth electrodes, and we have a recording plus the patient's MRI and CT images. We want to create a low resolution FEM Model that has high resolution areas near the electrodes.



1. First, we will need an overlay to work with. We will use a FEM Intracranial model, with low resolution. All other options were the defaults.

BEM/FEM Geometry		
Create:	FEM Intracranial	•
Resolution:	Low	•
Advanced -		
✓ Label:	FEM Intracranial 6mm	

2. For demonstration purposes, we will add a high resolution area manually. This is done by adding Pass Markers in the area of interest. Just to make it easier to see, we will add the Pass Markers to the back of the head. To make it easier, we increased the Marker Size to 30 mm.



3. Next, go to the **FEM Model** panel. Note that we now have an Overlay. Note also that the **Mesh Refinement** options - **In Pass Markers** and **Near Electrodes** - are grayed out. The In Pass Markers option will create higher resolution in the area where we added the pass markers manually. The Near Electrodes option will increase the resolution (triangle size is decreased to 70% of the original) by adding pass markers automatically, having 30 mm diameters (hard wired). Note that **Low Resolution** was selected - this saves time and space. You must use **Tetrahedra** for the **Mesh Type**.

FEM Model				
FEM	FEM Model: FEM sEEG 6mm			
Res	Resolution: Low		(6 mm)	•
Mes	Mesh Type: Tetrahedra		•	
	Overlays (fr	rom o	utside)	[S/m]
1	FEM Inner S	Skull	•	0.3300
2	<unused></unused>		•	1.0000
3	<unused></unused>		•	1.0000
4	<unused></unused>		-	1.0000
5	<unused></unused>		-	1.0000
Sou	Sources in: Last Overlay			•
5	Sensor Type:		Stereo-EE	G 🔻
[Dipole Model:		Venant	•
Mesh Refinement:		In Pass	Markers	
			Vear Ele	ectrodes
•) Skull Anisotro	ору –		
	Crea	te	S	ave

Click the Setup new FEM Model button , and the **Mesh Refinement** options and **Create** button will become active. Enable both options and click **Create**.

In the process of creating the model, you will see Pass Markers being added to the back of the head (the manual ones) and along the electrode tracks (the automatic ones).





4. If you look at the back of the head in the 3D View, with the FEM Model selected, you will see the areas with finer resolution.



5. By using Cut Planes, we can see into the FEM Model, and see the finer mesh in the vicinity of the electrode tracks. Additional viewing options are described in the **Electrode Track Viewing** tutorial.



6. Now the question is, what difference does it make to refine the resolution along the tracks? In this file, at this time point, there was a small but possibly significant difference in the location.



2.7.4 Electrode Track Viewing

It is helpful to view the depth electrodes with whatever oblique perspective that best reveals the track of the electrodes. Again, the file we are using is not found in the Tutorial Database, so please just follow along with the steps. They will be similar to those used with your data files. There are a number of depth electrodes, and we have

a recording plus the patient's MRI and CT images. The electrodes have already been segmented, and are shown here with the CT images. The **3D View** was selected in the lower right display.

1. In the simplest case, you can click on an electrode in the **3D View**, and that electrode will be shown in all three views.



2. *Right click* in the Coronal display, for example, and select **Oblique View** and **Manual**.

	Snap Cursor To Nearby Maximum				
	Oblique View		~	Off	Shift+Alt+B
4	Show Results	Alt+D		Man	ual
	Show Cursor	Alt+C		Auto	Alt+B
C	Show Segmentation Result	Alt+S		Ortho	ogonal
	Show Segmentation Thresholds	∧l+⊥H		12.00	1 m m

3. A message appears with reminders for which keyboard keys are used to modify the perspective.

CURRY 8	
4	In Oblique View mode, slice can be tilted via <ctrl> and cursor keys. If Auto or Orthogonal are selected, clicking a grid or sEEG electrode in 3D View updates the view.</ctrl>
🗖 Don't	ask me again Switch to Oblique View Cancel

When you use *Ctrl* + *arrow* keys you will see a scale appear on the left (or at the bottom if you are using the left and right arrow keys). (You will need to have the mouse cursor positioned in the selected pane). You will see green dotted lines in the other displays, showing what the degree of angulation is. You can also use the arrows by themselves to move the contents of the displays.



4. Manual allows you to make changes as desired. *Right click* again, and select **Oblique**, then **Auto**. Now when you click on an electrode in the 3D View, you will see that complete track. In this case, we selected Auto from the coronal view, and that is where you see the whole electrode, using whatever oblique angulation is needed. Notice also at the top that the actual electrode labels are displayed - RAC1 to RAC16.





5. Instead of **Auto**, select **Orthogonal**. Now the view is perpendicular to the selected electrode.



6. You also have control over what is seen in the **3D View**. We started with the digitized electrode positions, as above, and created a BEM Model to get the segmented Skin surface. In the Skin Properties, we set **Depth [%]** to **0**, and dragged the display to a posterior view.



We then selected a **Coronal Cutplane**, and repositioned the display.

Depth-dependent	Transparency		
Depth [%]:	0	÷.	
Cutplane			-
Mode:	Coronal	•	
Through:	Origin	•	
Offset [mm]:	0.0	÷	
Flip:	On (Top)	•	
Flip: Image Data:	On (Top)	•	



Next, select the 3D Cursor for the Through option.

Cutplane		
Mode:	Coronal	•
Through:	3D Cursor	-
Offset [mm]:	0.0	•
Flip:	On (Top)	-
Image Data:	1	•

Now when you move the mouse in the MR images, the $\textbf{3D}\,\textbf{View}$ will change accordingly.



In the Coronal image data display, *right click*, select **Oblique View**, and select one of the options, such as **Auto**. Now when you click on an electrode, in the 3D View or

image data, the two views are linked. What you see in the 3D View is the same as what you see in the image data.





If you want to see the CT images instead of the MRI images, go to the Skin Properties and, under **Cutplanes**, set **Image Data** to 2 (assuming you have the image data and that it is seen under **ID** 2).

Cutplane	
Mode:	Coronal 🔹
Through:	3D Cursor 🔹
Offset [mm]:	0.0
Flip:	On (Top) 🔹
Image Data:	2 🗸



7. Lastly, experiment with the Oblique option under **Cutplane Modes**.

Cutplane]
Mode:	Oblique 🔻
Through:	Origin 👻
Offset [mm]:	0.0 🚖
Flip:	On (Top) 🔻
Image Data:	2 🗸

When you find a view you like, switch the Mode to Locked, to save that position. You can then rotate the view to any perspective without losing the information.



These are just a few of the visualization options. Feel free to experiment with other ones to get the perspective and content you want.

2.8 Macro Recorder

The Macro Recorder records a series of operations you perform on a data file. When you open the same or similar data file and run the macro, the same operations will be repeated. This allows you to duplicate an analysis sequence and apply it across multiple data files. You can select the files one at a time and then run the macro, or you can select multiple files and the macro will process all of them.

Within the macro, there is a naming convention that allows you to create new files that will have unique file names. You can pause the macro at defined places, and make changes to the parameters. You can insert a variety of dialogs into the macro at defined locations, explaining what is happening or directing others to perform some action during the macro.

When you record a macro, plan in advance what you want to do, including where you want to insert Pauses, Text Dialogs, etc. You can edit the macros, but it is easier if you include as many operations as you can at the time you make the recording.

We'll start with a simple example in which we take a continuous data file, mark some bad blocks, remove blink artifact, average evoked responses to two different type codes, and save the final averages.

For this demonstration, use the Study shown below, in the *CURRY 8 Tutorials* Database.



6

1. Start by opening the Study. (If you have saved any **Study Parameters** with a file, it may be a good idea to remove that .cfg file from the Database before opening the Study if you want the macro to record all of the operations you wish to perform on this file or others in the same research project).

2. Select the Macro tab below the data display. Select the **New Macro** icon

and enter a file name when prompted (*Tutorial.mac*). Using the default folder is recommended - those are the macros that will be displayed in the list. The macro has now begun to record. When the macro is recording, you will see a red ball beside the mouse cursor.

Macro							
2 际] 际 1 示 2 示 示 示 元 1 1 ● ■ 1 ● ▶ ● ○ 2 ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○							
O1 Quick Orientation O2 Common Artifact Reduction O3 Artifact Reduction Using Template Matching O4 Basic Evoked Potential Analyses O3 Rejecting Epochs - part 1 O5 Rejecting Epochs - part 2	D6 Spectral Analysis and Coherence D7 Peak Detection 08 Statistical Analysis - EP data 09 MRI Gradient and BCG Reduction - part 09b MRI Gradient and BCG Reduction - part 00 10 Source Reconstruction	Change Display: Off Ignore Recorded: Filenames Ignore Popups: Save As Filename for Save As Dialogs:	Reset: Dialogs Questions Overwrite	Nothing Delays Warnings Proceed [s]:	• 60 •		
< <u> </u>	Þ	*DTCURRY *\$\$\$		*###:	1		
📋 Output 🛛 📟 Macro 🕅 Report							

3. We'll start with a "banner" stating that this is a demonstration macro. Click the

Show Banner icon if from the Toolbar. Enter text as desired. Click the **Preview** button to see the banner. The banner is set to display for **5** seconds and then disappear. Click **OK**.

681



4. There are actually some additional channels that are not seen unless you select Show Other Channels under **Options** (enable the option).

Onting						
Options						
Max. Displ. Channels:	40	-				
Start Latency [ms]:	5002	* *				
Cursor Latency [ms]:	5002	* *				
End Latency [ms]:	5002	* *				
Interleave [samples]:	1	* *				
Pagesize [s]:	10.000	* *				
Timeticks Every [s]:	1	·				
Sensitivity / Scaling —						
EEG [µV/mm]:	29	* *				
Show Deselected Groups						
Show Other Channels						
Show Deselected Channels						
Butterfly Plot Display Time						

Looking at the data file, there are a number of bad channels that we want to exclude. We could do it automatically within the macro, but instead, for demonstration purposes, we will pause the macro so they can be excluded manually. We will add a message to that effect, and pause until the action is
completed. Click the **Show Popup Window and Pause or Continue** option, found on the Toolbar. The Macro Text window will appear again. Enter text and click **OK**. If we clicked **OK & Pause**, the macro will stop, allowing us to deselect the channels now. After doing so, we would click the **Record** button to continue with the macro. By clicking **OK**, we will be able to deselect the channels during the replay.

Macro Text	X
This text will appear in a popup window during replay. Its first part can be edited below.	Recent 👻
Deselect unwanted channels and hide them.	*
Press 'Continue' to continue. Press 'Pause' to pause the macro!	
Automatically continue after [s]: 5	
Press 'OK & Pause' to record and then pause recording (press 'Reco Press 'OK' to record. Press 'Cancel'	rd' to resume). ' to not record.
OK & Pause OK	Cancel

5. Next, we will Filter the data. Go to Filtering + and enter the settings as shown.

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks			
	Filtering	+	
Bandpass Filter Filter Type:	User Defined	(Auto) 🔻	
Low Filter: V High Pass	Freq. [Hz]:	Slope [Hz]:	
High Filter:	Freq. [Hz]: 30.0	Slope [Hz]: 8.0	

6. We will create Averages for the two file types. We want to keep the averages separate, so we will need to define two event groups. Go to the event list in the

Events/Epochs panel under Events / Epochs. For the first one, select **1** for the **Type**, and enter **-200** and **800**ms for the span of the epochs. Select the second tab and select **2** for the **Type** and verify or enter -200 and 800 ms. Enter "Auditory" and "Visual" for the **Group Labels**.

				i n				
	Events / Epochs			Events / Epochs				
Event Average (1 Group Active):				Event Average (2 Groups Active):				
1 2	3 4 5 6	7 8	9 10		1 2	3 4 5 6	8	9 10
Type:	1 526	- Cond	lition		Type:	2 522	- Cond	dition
Group L	abel: Auditory	,			Group L	abel: Visual		
Count:	526/1048 Co	olor:	-		Count:	522/1048 C	olor:	-
Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Anr 📤		Туре	Time	Diff.[s]	Anr ^
1	16:43:50				2	16:43:51		
1	16:43:52	2.202			2	16:43:53	2.202	
1	16:43:54	2.204			2	16:43:55	2.204	
1	16:43:56	2.202			2	16:43:57	2.202	
1	16:43:59	2.204			2	16:44:00	2.204	
1	16:44:01	2.202			2	16:44:02	2.202	
1	16:44:03	2.204			2	16:44:04	2.204	
1	16:44:05	2.202			2	16:44:06	2.202	
1	16:44:07	2.204			2	16:44:08	2.204	
1	16:44:10	2.202			2	16:44:11	2.202	
1	16:44:12	2.204			2	16:44:13	2.204	
1	16:44:14	2.202			2	16:44:15	2.202	
1	16:44:16	2.204			2	16:44:17	2.204	
1	16:44:18	2.202			2	16:44:19	2.202	
1	16:44:21	2.204			2	16:44:22	2.204	
1	16:44:23	2.202			2	16:44:24	2.202	
1	16:44:25	2.204			2	16:44:26	2.204	
1	16:44:27	2.202			2	16:44:28	2.202	
1	16:44:29	2.204			2	16:44:30	2.204	
1	16:44:32	2.202			2	16:44:33	2.202	
1	16:44:34	2.204	-		2	16:44:35	2.204	-
•			•		•			•
Annotation:								
🔲 Manu	al Align [ms]	: 0	-		Manu	al Align [ms]: 0	*
Pre [ms]:	Pre [ms]: Post [ms]: Pre [ms]: Post [ms]:							
-200	-200 🜩 800 🖨 -200 🖨 800 🖨							

7. Click the Older Averaging button. It will take just a few moments to average the epochs.

9. Insert a 3 second Delay by clicking the **Delay** icon \bigcirc . Set the **Automatically continue after** field to **3**, and click **OK**.

Macro Text	x
This delay will be inserted into the macro. It can be edited below.	
	*
	Ŧ
✓ Automatically continue after [s]: 3	
Press 'OK' to record. Press 'Cancel' to not	record.
OK	el

This is just to let you verify the operations to this point.

10. Select the **Butterfly Plot** and perform a **Baseline Correction** (**Pretrigger**).

Baseline Correction +				
© Off	Constant	Pretrigger		
	🔘 Linear 1	🔘 Linear 2		

Click the **Show Popup Window and Pause or Continue** \Box option, and enter the text. Click **OK**. This will let us view the results.

Macro Text
This text will appear in a popup window during replay. Its first part can be edited below.
View both averages.
Press 'Continue' to continue. Press 'Pause' to pause the macro!
Automatically continue after [s]: 3
Press 'OK & Pause' to record and then pause recording (press 'Record' to resume). Press 'OK' to record. Press 'Cancel' to not record.
OK & Pause OK Cancel

11. Click the **Stop Macro** icon **I** on the Toolbar. Close the Study and reopen it.

12. Before replaying the Macro, note the **Playback Options**. **Change Display** lets you view different things during the playback. In this case, we will select the **Macro Code** option. This will display the macro code in the main macro window (for illustration purposes). When you stop recording a macro, the program will often be in a different state than when the macro was started. To return the program to its original state, select **All** for **Reset**.

Playback Option	s		
Change Display:	Macro Code	▼ Reset:	All
Tapara Dacardadu	Filenames	Dialoge	Delays

Then click the **Play Macro** icon to start the replay. A green arrow will appear by the mouse cursor to let you know the macro is replaying.

As the macro replays, you will first see the Banner, and then the macro will pause, giving you will have the opportunity to click on the labels for A2, X1, X2, H+, H-, V+, V-, EKG+, and EKG-. Click **Pause** to pause the macro. If you click **Continue**, the macro will continue without pausing. *Right click* on the indicated channel labels and select **Deselect Channel** for each.





Then go to **Options** (under **Functional Data**) and deselect

. The deselected channels will disappear. Click the **Play Macro** icon local to continue. (Again, you could do this within the macro - we did it manually just for demonstration).

Lastly, you will be directed to view the final averages - click **Pause**. You may now rescale the averages, and move from one to the other using the slider at the bottom.

The macro will end when you click the **Play Macro** icon **r** one last time.

CURRY 8	
?	View both averages. Press 'Continue' to continue. If you press 'Pause', you can later press 'Play' to resume the macro!
	Pause Continue

The above is an example of a simple macro. Obviously you can develop the macro to a much fuller degree, including, for example, source reconstruction. If we were analyzing the file fully, we would have also removed the blinks and pulse artifact. The steps will be very similar.

Editing Macros

One question that arises is: how can I edit a macro? Below is a section of a simple macro. It starts off by inverting the polarity, then a baseline correction was performed. The blink artifact was reduced and selected type codes were averaged. A Pause was inserted at that point, followed by a Butterfly Plot and Baseline Correction. Finally, the Revert to Continuous button was pressed.

Click the **Edit** icon to see the macro code in Notepad. Without getting lost in the code, you can see with a little scrutinization where the commands are encoded. Note that each step ends with a STEP END line. Note also that the Noise Level estimation is updated automatically for each step.

```
FunctionalData.Action
                    = FdScanArtifacts
FunctionalData.ThresholdChannels = VEOG| <Off>| <Off>| <Off>| <Off>
FunctionalData.ProcessDataMode = 6
FunctionalData.DataPlusUp = 1
FunctionalData.BaselineCorrectionMethod = 1
FunctionalData.ThresholdType = 20 \dots
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 3.1456 1 ...
FunctionalData.LowerThresholdValue = 0 - 200 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdPre = -200 -100 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdPost = 500 100 ...
STEP END
FunctionalData.Action
                    = FdFirstEpoch
STEP END
FunctionalData.Action
                    = FdAverageEvents
FunctionalData.SelectedEventAverage = 1
FunctionalData.NoiseStartSample = 25
FunctionalData.NoiseEndSample = 35
FunctionalData.SignalStartSample = 25
FunctionalData.SignalEndSample = 25
FunctionalData.EventPreLatency = -200
FunctionalData.EventPostLatency = 1000
FunctionalData.EventTypes = 12 - 4 \dots
FunctionalData.ThresholdProj = 1 - 1 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdAverages = -1 1 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdGlobalReduction = 10...
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 3.0575 1 ...
STEP END
                     = FdRevertOrg
FunctionalData.Action
FunctionalData.DataPlotMode = 1
FunctionalData.BaselineCorrectionMethod = 1
FunctionalData.BaselineEndSample1 = 50
FunctionalData.DataAmplitude = 1.84 0 ...
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 0.5398 1 ...
Study.Action
                   = MacroDelay
Study.Action
                  = MacroUpdate
STEP END
```

Now, let's say that we meant to perform Filtering between Baseline Correction and Artifact Reduction near the beginning. The easiest way to do this is to create a second macro that contains only the Filter parameters. When you record the macro, record the setting of the filter parameters only, then *click the* **UI Update** *button on the macro Toolbar* **2**. This forces the operation(s) to be written to the macro file; otherwise, the macro will be empty (until a process such as Scanning occurs). Looking at the content of that macro, we see the following:

```
Study.Action = MacroUpdate
FunctionalData.FilterType = 61
FunctionalData.LowPassFilter = 1
FunctionalData.HighPassFilter = 1
FunctionalData.FilterTypes = 61 ...
```

```
FunctionalData.LowPassFilters = 1 ...
FunctionalData.HighPassFilters = 1 ...
FunctionalData.DataAmplitude = 370 0 ...
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 3.051 1 ...
STEP END
```

Now it is just a matter of copying the relevant text (in red) from the filter macro into the desired location in the initial macro. Save the modified macro.

```
FunctionalData.Action
                     = FdScanArtifacts
FunctionalData.ThresholdChannels = VEOG| <Off>| <Off>| <Off>| <Off>
FunctionalData.ProcessDataMode = 6
FunctionalData.DataPlusUp = 1
FunctionalData.BaselineCorrectionMethod = 1
FunctionalData.FilterType = 61
FunctionalData.LowPassFilter = 1
FunctionalData.HighPassFilter = 1
FunctionalData.FilterTypes = 61 \dots
FunctionalData.LowPassFilters = 1 ...
FunctionalData.HighPassFilters = 1 \dots
FunctionalData.DataAmplitude = 370 0 ...
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 3.051 1 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdType = 20 \dots
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 3.1456 1 \dots
FunctionalData.LowerThresholdValue = 0 - 200 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdPre = -200 -100 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdPost = 500 100 ...
STEP END
FunctionalData.Action
                     = FdFirstEpoch
STEP END
                     = FdAverageEvents
FunctionalData.Action
FunctionalData.SelectedEventAverage = 1
FunctionalData.NoiseStartSample = 25
FunctionalData.NoiseEndSample = 35
FunctionalData.SignalStartSample = 25
FunctionalData.SignalEndSample = 25
FunctionalData.EventPreLatency = -200
FunctionalData.EventPostLatency = 1000
FunctionalData.EventTypes = 1 2 -4 ...
FunctionalData.ThresholdProj = 1 - 1 \dots
FunctionalData.ThresholdAverages = -11...
FunctionalData.ThresholdGlobalReduction = 1 0 ...
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 3.0575 1 ...
STEP END
FunctionalData.Action
                     = FdRevertOrg
FunctionalData.DataPlotMode = 1
FunctionalData.BaselineCorrectionMethod = 1
FunctionalData.BaselineEndSample1 = 50
FunctionalData.DataAmplitude = 1.84 0 ...
FunctionalData.UserDefinedNoiseLevel = 0.5398 1 ...
```

Study.Action= MacroDelayStudy.Action= MacroUpdateSTEP END

In a similar way, you can see how to add text dialogs, change the order of operations, or change the specific parameters for an operation. You do not need to know how to write code to make these modifications. It takes only a little studying of the existing code.

In another example, say you have saved the final data files and the final images to the same folder. Then you decide that you want the figures to be in a separate folder. If you Edit the macro, you will see separate paths for the data files and figures. Change the target folder for the figures, save the macro file, and then run it as normal.

File Naming Convention

Another question that comes up frequently has to do with applying a macro across a group of subjects. In most macros of this type, there are results files that are saved, and the created files need unique file names. At the same time, you want the macro to run continuously without stopping to input the unique file names. An automatic file naming strategy is needed.

Below is a Database with four Subjects (left). Each has a continuous data file, and from it we want to create an averaged file. We want to do that in a macro, and then we want to apply that macro across subjects, where each averaged file has a unique file name. The Database structure is similar to that seen on the hard drive (right). Recall that a Database does not contain the files, but rather points to the files on the hard drive. When you save a data file that you create during processing, you are saving it to the hard drive. You are pointing to it from the Database.



In this case, we will record a macro, resulting in an averaged data file, and then apply that macro to the continuous data in the other subjects.

1. Before recording the macro, note the Playback Options displayed in the

window. Enable the **Filenames** option for **Ignore Recorded**, and the **Save As** option for **Ignore Popups**. This tells the program to ignore the recorded Filenames and the Save As dialogs that would otherwise appear, and instead use the **Filename for Save As Dialogs** naming convention. The first line in the Tooltip

reminds you to enable these options. We entered *DF*ST AVG.cdt for the filename. (If you are re-running a macro, after the files already exist on the hard drive, and you want to avoid being asked if you wish to overwrite them, then enable the

Questions field as well to overwrite the files automatically). The current path will be seen below the Filename string.

Change Display: Off Reset:	Nothing			
Ignore Recorded: 📝 Filenames 🛛 🔲 Dialogs	Delays	*DF*ST AVG.cdt		
Ignore Popups: 🛛 Save As 🖉 Question	s 🔲 Warnings	[Functional data folder]\[Study name] AVG		
Filename for Save As Dialogs: Overwrite	e 📝 Proceed [s]: 60 🚖			
*DF*ST AVG.cdt	*###: 1			
[Fur File name template to be used when recorded filenames are ignored and no Save As dialogs are used (allowed shortcuts are: *DT,*DB,*GR,*SU,*ST,*DF,*DN,*IF,*IN,*TI,*\$\$\$,*### - press F1 for help) [Functional data folder]\[Study name] AVG				

Position the cursor in the naming field to see the Tooltip, which we will examine in more detail. The shortcuts are:

*DT = path to the Desktop *DB = path to the folder containing the Database file *EX = Group name (from Database) *SU = Subject name (from Database) *ST = Study name (from Database) *DF = path to the folder containing the Functional Data File *DN = Data file name *IF = path to the folder containing the Image Data File *IN = Image Data File Name *TI = Unique code based on the date and time *\$\$\$ = The first three-digit number that is available depending on the files that already exist. *### = Three (or more) digit number that may be added (this will be incremented based on the number entered in the **Shortcut *###** field)

For example, suppose the Filename is *DTCURRY 7 *TI. *DT is the path for the desktop (which in this case is the D drive), and the file name starts with "CURRY 7". Then there is a space, followed by *TI, which is the program generated code based on the date and time. These substitutions result in the full path shown at the bottom of the Tooltip D:\Documents and Settings\<user>\Desktop\Curry 7 20100514092534. Whenever a file is saved, it will be saved to the Desktop, using a file name ending in a unique code.

What we want in this case is a file name that uses the Study name, followed by "AVG". We want to save the files in the data folder where the continuous data came from. Therefore, we will use *DF for the path to the data folder, followed by *ST, the Study name. We will add "AVG" to the file name. The entry becomes: *DF*ST AVG, as shown in the figure above. The Tooltip now displays the path and name for confirmation [Functional data folder]\[Study name] AVG.

If you want to use a totally different path, not derived from the Database at all, you can do that simply by typing in the desired path (or by using the Browse button):

c:\My Data\My Folder*ST AVG.

The file name remains Sub 01 AVG (where the 01 changes with the Study), and the path is whatever you type in.

You do not have to enter the file information before recording the macro; this was done to clarify the reasons why the particular file names were chosen when the macro was recorded.

2. Now we can create the macro for analyzing the initial data file. In this case we will only average the epochs for a selected type code, and save the averaged data. When we get to the point where the averaged file is to be saved, we will save it normally. In this case we are creating a derived Study, under the original Study, called "AVG". After saving the average, we stopped recording the macro and closed the Study.

		Options 🛛	
		Upsample / Downsample [Hz]	
		Add File to Database (ent	er name of Study to create or extend)
		Add to Study as:	AVG
		Add to Subject as:	New Study
File name:	Sub 01 AVG	Add to Group as:	New Study
Save as type:	CURRY Raw Float Format (*.cdt)	Run Macro (after loading f	File)
le Folders	L ↓ Show O	ptions Sa	ve Cancel

3. We want to loop the macro over several Studies. At this point, no Studies are open, but the Macro field is partially functional. We highlighted (Ctrl+click) the Studies in the Databaseto indicate which studies we want to be looped.



Make sure the desired macro is highlighted, then click the ${\bf Loop}~{\bf Over}~{\bf Studies}$ icon

A window appears allowing us to select which Studies or substudies we want to include. In this case we want only to include the studies we have selected - the Level 0 studies.

Run Macro on Selected Stud	lies 💌		
Select here, which sub-studies of the currently selected database entries shall be processed by the macro:			
Process Substudies:	Level 0 (Selected) Only		
Ask before opening each study			
	OK Cancel		

After clicking \mathbf{OK} , a message appears, stating that 4 Studies were found, and asking if we wish to run the macro on these studies (confirmation). Click \mathbf{OK} .



At the end of the process, you will see a message saying that the cycling has been concluded.

Information		— X
1	Finished processing 4 studies!	
🗖 Don't t	ell me again	ОК

4. If you look at the Database, you will see the derived folders that have been created. If you look on the hard drive, you will see the data files and parameter files that have been saved in their corresponding folders.





Looping Over Files

You do not have to use a Database in order to use macros. For example, you might have several averaged data files, and you want to perform source reconstruction

with them. You can use the **Loop Over Files** option. The files do not have to appear in the Database, but they do need to be in the same folder on the hard drive. If they are in the Database, they need to be in the same Study.

For this example, we will be using the averaged data files in the Group Averages folder, and as shown on the hard drive.

CUDDV 0 Tota data adh				
CURRY 8 Tutorials.cdb				
Acquisition				
Signal Processing				
Artifact Reduction				
Basic Steps		1/0/2010 4.12 DM	DAD Elle	2.140
Statistical Analysis	All Fast.dap	1/8/2010 4:13 PIVI	DAP File	3 KB
Files for Statistics	S All Fast.dat	1/8/2010 4:13 PM	CURRY 8 dat File	130 KB
😞 😂 1 F Fast.avg	🎨 All Fast.rs3	1/8/2010 4:13 PM	CURRY 8 rs3 File	5 KB
al F Slow.avg	📄 All Females.dap	1/8/2010 4:12 PM	DAP File	3 KB
all 2 M Fast.avg	😒 All Females.dat	1/8/2010 4:12 PM	CURRY 8 dat File	130 KB
all 2 M Slow.avg	🎨 All Females.rs3	1/8/2010 4:12 PM	CURRY 8 rs3 File	5 KB
🔊 3 F Fast.avg	/ 📄 All Males.dap	1/8/2010 4:11 PM	DAP File	3 KB
• 350	😒 All Males.dat	1/8/2010 4:11 PM	CURRY 8 dat File	130 KB
IN INTRACTORY	🎨 All Males.rs3	1/8/2010 4:11 PM	CURRY 8 rs3 File	5 KB
🔊 10 M Slow.avg	All Slow.dap	1/8/2010 4:14 PM	DAP File	3 KB
🔊 11 F Fast.avg	😒 All Slow.dat	1/8/2010 4:14 PM	CURRY 8 dat File	130 KB
2 11 F Slow.avg	🗞 All Slow.rs3	1/8/2010 4:14 PM	CURRY 8 rs3 File	5 KB
12 M Fast.avg				
A Crown Averages				
All Fact dat				
All Females dat				
All Males.dat				
🖉 🗟 All Slow.dat				

We will open the first file, create a macro containing the steps, and end with saving the source reconstruction results. Then we will apply the macro to all of the files in the folder.

1. Start with (**Open**) one file (e.g., All Fast.dat) to record the macro. Use **Open File** to open the first data file.

```
📙 « Windows 7 (C:) 🕨 CURRY 8 Tutorials 🕨 Signal Processing 🕨 Statistical Analysis 🕨 Group Averages
```

Create a **New Macro** 🔤 (Loop over files.mac).

⊿ 👅 ⊳.

2. Select the **Butterfly Plot** option. In this case, we will invert the polarity (**Plus is up** icon on the Toolbar).

3. Perform **Baseline Correction**. In this example, we are using evoked potential data, so we selected the **Pretrigger** options.



4. Perform **Noise Estimation** using the **Auto** option (default). (This happens automatically, but it is good to get in the habit of checking).

Channel Groups / Bad Blocks					
Baseline Correction					
Epochs					
Noise Estimation					
Method:	Auto		-		
Time range [ms]:					
-100 🔺	0	*	Get		
	Noise:		max. SNR:		
EEG [µV]	1.05	*	4.03		

5. The next step is to select the Timerange. Since this is something that could vary from file to file, we will insert a pause with directions to set the Timerange

manually. Select the **Show Popup Window and Pause or Continue** option (from the Toolbar). Enter directions to set the Timerange and click **OK**.

Macro Text
This text will appear in a popup window during replay. Its first part can be edited below.
Use the outer cursors to define the Timerange around the first major component.
Press 'Continue' to continue. Press 'Pause' to pause the macro!
Automatically continue after [s]: 3
Press 'OK & Pause' to record and then pause recording (press 'Record' to resume). Press 'OK' to record. Press 'Cancel' to not record.
OK & Pause OK Cancel

If we were to go on and set the cursors now, while the macro is recording, we would click **OK & Pause**, and the positions would be set but not recorded. In this case, just leave the cursors in whatever position they are in, knowing that the results will be affected.

6. Select the	Head Model	(in this case we a	re using the Standardized
BEM model). S	Select the type of	Dipole Fit	(Fixed MUSIC).

	Dipole Fit
Head Model	
Head Model: Standardized BEM	Dipole Type: Fixed MUSIC
	Number of Dipoles: 1

7. Select the **3D View** display. At this point we could record the exact operations that we want performed (not everything may be recorded), or we could pause the macro and set the display however we like. We will do the latter. Again select the **Show Popup Window and Pause or Continue** option. Enter directions and click **OK**.

Macro Text	
This text will appear in a popup window during replay. Its first part can be edited below.	Recent 👻
Adjust the display as desired.	*
Press 'Continue' to continue. Press 'Pause' to pause the macro!	
Automatically continue after [s]: 3	
Press 'OK & Pause' to record and then pause recording (press Press 'OK' to record. Press 'O	'Record' to resume). Cancel' to not record.
OK & Pause OK	Cancel

8. The last step is to save the results as a .map file. When we replay the macro, we will set it to save the filenames automatically, but for now, go to **Source Results** → **Save Results As**. We will be doing this without a Database, so we will not enable **Add to study**. Click **Save**.

File name:	Average 1
Save as type:	Source Results Files (*.map)
le Folders	Add to study

9. Stop recording the macro. Close the Study. Click No to the message, if one appears.

10. When we play back the macro, we will select the files we want to use from the [single] folder on the hard drive. We want the .map files to be saved in the same folder, using unique file names, in this case AVG001, AVG002, etc. In the **Playback** section, enable the **Filenames** option for **Ignore Recorded**, and the **Save As** option for **Ignore Popups**. For the Filename, we will use *DF (functional data folder directory), followed by "AVG" and a sequential number (*###) beginning with 1. A Tooltip appears to facilitate your selections.

		Change Display: Off		▼ Reset:	Nothing		-
		Ignore Recorded: 📝 Filenam	es	Dialogs	📃 Delays		
		Ignore Popups: 📝 Save As	3	Questions	Warnings		
		Filename for Save As Dialogs:		Overwrite	Proceed [s]:	60	×
		DFAVG###			*###:	1	-
File name template to be used when recorded filenames are ignored and no Save As dialogs are used							
(allowed shortcuts are: *DT, *DB, *GR, *SU, *ST, *DF, *DN, *IF, *IN, *TI, *\$\$\$, *### - press F1 for help)							

[Functional data folder]\AVG001

11. Now we will replay the macro (when the macro is replaying, you will see a small green arrow beside the mouse cursor). Highlight the macro file in the list, and

select the **Loop Over Files** option include (use *Ctrl+click*), and click **Open**.

12. As the macro replays, you will have the opportunity to set the Timerange and create the final display. (These steps could have been saved as part of the macro instead). When the macro finishes cycling through the files, you will see the following message.

Information	
1	Finished processing files! (4)
🗖 Don't t	tell me again OK

13. The sets of files that were created are seen on the hard drive.

AVG001.dip	DIP File
AVG001.ele	ELE File
🐏 AVG001.map	CURRY 8 map File
AVG001.vcd	VCD File
AVG002.dip	DIP File
AVG002.ele	ELE File
🐏 AVG002.map	CURRY 8 map File
AVG002.vcd	VCD File
AVG003.dip	DIP File
AVG003.ele	ELE File
🐏 AVG003.map	CURRY 8 map File
AVG003.vcd	VCD File
AVG004.dip	DIP File
AVG004.ele	ELE File
🐏 AVG004.map	CURRY 8 map File
AVG004.vcd	VCD File

The .dip files are the dipoles that were saved. The .ele files are the electrode positions. Vcd files are the head models. The .map files are the results that were

saved, and these may be loaded back into CURRY from the **Results** panel. *Right click* on **Source Results** and select **Load From**.

Results Coordinates: PAN (R,A,S) Doubleclick: Default Action 🔺 😂 Functional Data Processed Data Surfaces Standard Skin Standard Inner Skull Standard Brain Standard Cortex 🚼 Points BEM Models FEM Models Overlays 🚼 Localize 🔄 Digital Photos Statistics CDR Statistics 🔺 🛅 Sc Load From... k Save As... 6 Duplicate Unload Erase File **Open File Location** 🔛 3D View Objects The results are then seen in the in the list, and are then treated as any other objects in the list. Source Results



Linking and Automating Macros

One of the realities of macros in CURRY 8 is that you cannot start a macro in one Study, and then have it continue on with additional operations in a different Study. For example, if you start with continuous data, and you then create a file containing the epochs, you may have that file open in a new Study. If you are recording those steps in a macro, the recording will stop when the epoched file opens - it is a new Study. You can then continue with a second macro (demonstrated below). You can of course, as described above, apply the same macro across a series of studies or data files, but you cannot, for example, save the resulting averages to a new Study, and then open that study and do further processing in the same macro. That requires a second macro. There are, however, some ways link macros and to automate their execution.

Run Macro

Suppose you wish to create and save epochs from a continuous file. The epochs file will be saved in a new Study. When you open that Study, you want to run a second macro automatically. Then you want to loop the macros over selected files or studies. The basic steps are:

- 1. Record the initial macro with one of the data files.
- 2. When you save the epoched file, you will see a Run Macro option at the

bottom of the **Save As** dialog (when you click the **Export Epochs** 🗟 button).

Options	line and the second
Add File to Database (er	nter name of Study to create or extend)
✓ Add to Study as:	New Study
Add to Subject as:	New Study
Add to Group as:	New Study
📝 Run Macro (after loading	g File)
Macro 2	•

3. Enter the name of the second macro. At this point you have not created the second macro - enter the name that you will use. (If the macro already exists, you may select it from the drop-down list).

4. Record the second macro using that name, starting with the epoched data file.

5. When you loop over the files or studies, the second macro will be called automatically.

Insert Study Macro

There is another option for running macros automatically - you may insert it into the Database, and the macro will run when you open the Study (or Subject or Group). *Right click* on Group/Subject/Study and select **Insert Study Macro**. You will see a confirmation message.



To continue, click **Insert Macro to Study** and select a macro (.mac file). These are typically stored in the designated **Target Folders**, or you can store them elsewhere (they will not then appear in the Macro list).

You can control the execution of the macros in these cases using the options under **Edit** \rightarrow **Options** \rightarrow **Settings**. You can have the program **Ask** if you want to execute the macro, **Always** execute it, or **Never** execute it.

Opening and Closing			
Enable Last Used Parameters	Create:	If in Database, Autosave	-
	Apply:	Never	-
Run Study Macros:		Always	-
Unfiled Studies with > 1 file:		Ask Always	

The demonstrations in this Tutorial have touched on the types of things that can be performed with macros. Please see the *CURRY User Guide* for more information.

2.9 Report Generation

17

The Report part of CURRY allows you to create a heading for the report that can be used in all reports. You can then add images or text (such as dipole solutions) to the report. There are options for copying and pasting to the report, automatically placing images in the report, and printing the report.

The first step is to create a template for the Report, which consists of the heading (the information at the top of the report that will appear on all reports). The Report is saved as an .rtf file. You can create it completely within CURRY, or you can create it in another text editor, such as Word or Wordpad. Since it is saved as an .rtf file, some formatting may be lost if you create it in Word. For example, if you wrap the text in the header around a facility logo, the wrapping will be lost in the .rtf file.

1. With a Study loaded in the working area of CURRY, select the Report tab below the data display. Drag the top of it upward so that you have room to work in the display.

2. If anything is displayed already, delete it (using standard options, such as highlight and use CtrI+X, or the \bowtie icon on the Toolbar).

3. With an empty display, enter the text information you want to include. You can copy graphics from other sources, and paste them into the Report. A simple example appears as follows.

CURRY Source Analysis



Compumedics/Neuroscan 6605 West W. T. Harris Blvd. Charlotte, NC 28269

Name: Gender: Date: Age:

Medications:

Diagnosis:

Reason for referral:

Results

4. When you have the heading created, click [1] (Save As Report Heading). You will see the message below, saying where the file will be saved. It will be called *Template.rtf*. That is the file (and the location) that CURRY will use for the Report template.



When you click the New Report icon \square , the heading will appear.

5. You can then enter the text into the heading, and add the Results as desired. There are several places in CURRY where results can be added to the Report.

From the Standard Toolbar:

🛅 copies the complete data display to the Report.

pastes whatever is in the Windows Clipboard to the Report.

From the Context Menus:

Right clicking in most displays will have an option called either **Append Image to Report**, or else **Hardcopy** \rightarrow **Append Image to Report** (*Ctrl+Shift+R*). This typically transfers on the section of the display in which you clicked the *right mouse* button, as opposed to the Toolbar icons that transfer the entire display.

From the Report Toolbar (same as the Standard Toolbar):

Ē

copies the complete data display to the Report.

pastes whatever is in the Windows Clipboard to the Report.

adds the dipole results to the Report (text results).

The graphics and dipole results will be placed at the next open place of the Report below the heading.

Graphics can be resized and the aspect ratio can be changed. Go to **Edit** \rightarrow **Options** \rightarrow **Hardcopies** and see the options for **Report Images**.

Report Images		
Size and aspect ratio:	Specify Width	~
Width, height [pixels]:	As On Screen Specify	
	Specify Width Specify Height Landscape 2:1 Landscape 16:9 Landscape 3:2 Landscape 3:2 Landscape 4:3 Square Portrait 3:4 Portrait 3:4 Portrait 2:3 Portrait 10:16 Portrait 9:16 Portrait 1:2	

6. When you have completed the Report, click the \Box icon on the **Report** Toolbar (or other places, such as **File** \rightarrow **Save Report As**) to save the Report. You can control when or if the report is saved when you exit CURRY. Under **Edit** \rightarrow **Options** \rightarrow **Settings**, you can have the program **Ask** if you want to save the report, **Autosave** it, or **Never** save it (you would need to do it manually).

Create:	If in Database, Autosave	-
Apply:	Never	-
	Always	•
	Ask to Insert into Database	•
	Ask	-
	Ask	
(Autosave Never	
	Create: Apply:	Create: If in Database, Autosave Apply: Never Always Ask to Insert into Database Ask Ask C Autosave Never

You can open the Report at a later time using the 📔 icon on the **Report** Toolbar.

Print the Report using the 🖶 icon on either Toolbar.